

Exploring the Effects of Toll-Like Receptor 4 Antagonism on Gastrointestinal

Mucositis and Tumour Activity

Shu Yie Janine Tam

BSc (Honours)

A thesis submitted in fulfilment for the degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

in

Discipline of Physiology

School of Biomedicine

The University of Adelaide

April 2022

Table of contents

Table of contentsi
Thesis Abstract vi
Declarationviii
Acknowledgements ix
Publications arising from this thesis xi
Other publications completed during candidature xi
Conference presentationsxii
List of abbreviationsxiii
List of figuresxx
List of tablesxxii
Chapter 1: General introduction1
Colorectal Cancer (CRC)1
Irinotecan hydrochloride (CPT-11)5
Gastrointestinal Mucositis (GIM)9
Toll-Like Receptor 412
In silico docking16
In vitro and ex vivo models of intestinal inflammation17
In vivo tumour bearing mouse model18
Hypothesis and aims20
Chapter 2: TLR4 Antagonists as Potential Therapeutics for Intestinal Inflammation.21
Statement of Authorship22

Abstract24
Introduction25
TLR4 activation and signalling27
TLR4-mediated Intestinal inflammation32
TLR4 antagonists as a potential therapeutic alternative for treatment of intestinal
inflammation33
TLR4 antagonists
Naturally occurring antagonists37
Synthetic antagonists52
Conclusions70
Chapter 3: Structural insight and analysis of TLR4 interactions with IAXO-102, TAK-
242 and SN-38: An <i>in silico</i> approach71
Statement of Authorship72
Abstract74
Introduction75
Materials and Methods77
Protein/chemical structures and docking programs77
Docking Estimations77
Hydrogen Bonding79
Results
Results

Hydrogen bonding of the ligands IAXO-102, TAK-242 and SN-38 with TLR4/MD-2
Discussion93
Conclusion96
Chapter 4: Investigation of TLR4 antagonists for prevention of intestinal inflammation
Statement of Authorship98
Abstract100
Introduction
Materials and Methods104
Chemicals104
In vitro human cell culture104
Ex vivo culture of mouse colonic explants105
Histopathological analysis of distal colonic explant tissue
Immunohistochemistry assessment of cellular markers of apoptosis and
proliferation106
RT-PCR of human cell culture and colonic explant tissue
ELISAs of human cell culture and mouse colonic explant supernatants110
Statistical Analysis
Results111
Effect of TAK-242 and IAXO-102 treatment on cell viability (cytostasis)111
Effect of IAXO-102 treatment on IL-8 production115
Histopathological analysis of mouse colonic explants

Immunohistochemistry (IHC) assessment of cellular markers of apoptosis and
proliferation120
Secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokine IL-6 from mouse colonic explants 124
Effect of TAK-242 and IAXO-102 treatment on gene expression in colonic mouse
explants
Discussion
Conclusion
Supplementary Data133
Expression of TLR4 and MD-2 genes in T84, HT-29 and U937 cell lines133
IC_{50} of SN-38 for the cell lines T84, HT-29 and U937136
Chapter 5: Effects of a novel Toll-like receptor 4 antagonist IAXO-102 in a murine
model of chemotherapy-induced gastrointestinal toxicity
Statement of Authorship138
Abstract140
Introduction142
Methods144
Animal Model and Ethics144
Experimental Design144
Clinical assessment of intestinal toxicity145
Tissue preparation145
Histopathologic analysis145
Immunohistochemistry assessment of cellular markers of apoptosis and
proliferation146

RT-PCR for markers of TLR4 signalling147
Statistical Analysis148
Results150
Mice treated with IAXO-102 were protected from CPT-11-induced GIM symptom
of diarrhoea150
IAXO-102 slowed colorectal tumour growth150
Mice treated with CPT-11 had a reduction in spleen weight compared to mice
treated with IAXO-102154
IAXO-102 protects against CPT-11-induced colonic histopathology independent of
cell death and turnover156
Tumours in mice treated with CPT-11 had a higher apoptotic score compared to
mice treated with vehicle159
Effect of IAXO-102 treatment on gene expression in mouse colonic tissue161
Effect of IAXO-102 treatment on gene expression in mouse tumour tissue163
Discussion
Conclusion
Chapter 6: General Discussion170
Summary
Significance of findings170
Future Directions
Conclusion
Chapter 7: References
Appendix 1: Publications arising from this thesis

Thesis Abstract

Gastrointestinal mucositis (GIM) is a hallmark of chemotherapy-induced gastrointestinal toxicity. It affects up to 80% of patients with cancer depending on their treatment regimen. Symptoms of GIM include weight loss, diarrhoea and bleeding. These symptoms can be so severe and debilitating that it often necessitates a reduction of treatment doses or discontinuation of the treatment which compromises patient survival. Unfortunately, there are no effective treatment strategies for these patients and more studies are required to develop potential intervention strategies.

TLR4 is an intra- and extra-cellular receptor expressed on endosomes and cytoplasmic membranes. TLR4 recognises pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) (flagellin and LPS) and damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) (calprotectin, S100A8/9 HMGB1 and HSP70) through its co-receptors MD-2 and CD-14. The activation of TLR4 has been proposed to have a major influence on inflammatory signalling pathways and the pathogenesis of GIM. Inhibition of TLR4 has been postulated as an effective way to treat intestinal inflammation. However, there is a limited number of studies looking into the potential of TLR4 antagonism as a therapeutic approach for gastrointestinal (GI) inflammation.

The work described in this thesis focussed primarily on the influence of TLR4 antagonism on GI toxicity stemming from irinotecan/CPT-11, a DNA topoisomerase I inhibitor used in the treatment of advanced colorectal cancer. The TLR4 antagonists studied were TAK-242 and IAXO-102, due to their potential to serve as alternative treatment options for GIM.

Firstly, I modelled binding sites and affinity of IAXO-102, TAK-242 and SN-38 (the active metabolite of CPT-11) to the human TLR4/MD-2 complex, identifying specific amino acid residues of interaction and performed 3D structural analysis through *in*

vi

silico docking analysis. Computational techniques provide the possibility to explore drug development opportunities in order to rapidly provide structural, chemical, and biological data to improve understanding of potential drugs and their targets. The results from this study could contribute to rational development of therapeutic anti-inflammatory drugs targeting TLR4 in the GI tract.

Secondly, I assessed the potential of the TAK-242 and IAXO-102 to attenuate GI inflammation in 2 different models; 1) an *in vitro* model using intestinal epithelial cell lines (T84, HT-29) and monocyte-like cells (U937), and 2) an *ex vivo* model using segments of mouse colon. Both models were induced with inflammation using TLR4 agonists and inflammatory mediators. Results from this study did not show significant protection with TAK-242 or IAXO-102 which, highlighted the limitation of *in vitro* and *ex vivo* models to accurately simulate GIM.

Finally, from the *in vitro* and *ex vivo* studies, the TLR4 antagonist with the greatest potential for clinical development, IAXO-102 was evaluated for effectiveness to attenuate GI inflammation as well as supress tumour activity in a colorectal-tumour bearing mouse model of CPT-11-induced GIM. Results showed that IAXO-102 was able to prevent diarrhoea in mice treated with CPT-11 as well as reduce tumour volume. However, it had no effect in protecting the colon from tissue damage or changing proliferation and apoptosis rates in both the colon and tumour. As such, it was concluded TLR4 activation plays a partial role in GIM development but further research is required to understand the specific inflammatory signals underpinning tissue-level changes.

vii

Declaration

I certify that this work contains no material which has been accepted for the award of any other degree or diploma in my name, in any university or other tertiary institution and, to the best of my knowledge and belief, contains no material previously published or written by another person, except where due reference has been made in the text.

In addition, I certify that no part of this work will, in the future, be used in a submission in my name, for any other degree or diploma in any university or other tertiary institution without the prior approval of the University of Adelaide and where applicable, any partner institution responsible for the joint award of this degree. The author acknowledges that copyright of published works contained within the thesis resides with the copyright holder(s) of those works.

I give permission for the digital version of my thesis to be made available on the web, via the University's digital research repository, the Library Search and also through web search engines, unless permission has been granted by the University to restrict access for a period of time.

Shu Yie Janine Tam

06/04/2022

Acknowledgements

I would firstly like to thank my supervisors Professor Joanne Bowen and Dr Janet Coller for accepting me into their research group to complete my Honours project and providing me the opportunity to move forward into completing a PhD. Their continued mentorship, support, and encouragement has allowed me to develop my skills and gain new experiences in and out of the lab. Without them, this thesis would have never been completed. I would also like to thank my other co-supervisor, Professor Clive Prestidge, for his continued guidance and advice during my candidature and acknowledge his generosity in allowing me to conduct my experiments in his lab and learn from his research group at the University of South Australia.

I would like to thank the people and friends who were also in the Cancer Treatment Toxicities Group. Dr Hannah Wardill, Ms Kate Secombe, Mrs Ghanyah Al-Qadami, Mrs Elise Crame, Ms Courtney Subramaniam. Thank you for being the most amazing, and funniest people to work with. It was never a dull day in the office/lab. I would also like to thank Mr Saeed Nourmohammadi for his help in facilitating the meetings that ensured the success of the *in silico* docking results and Mr Anthony Wignall for taking the time off his busy schedule to help me score colon and tumour slides. Also special thanks to Aurelia Elz, from the University of South Australia. Thank you for your continued friendship and being the best gossip partner as well as your invaluable help in the animal study where we had very early mornings and no weekends. It was a pleasure working with you.

I would like to extend my thanks to all the researchers and staff who made this possible. The Laboratory Animal Services for their assistance, Dr Agatha Labrinidis and Adelaide Microscopy for their expertise and use of resources and Mr Ben Noll for his help, advice, and training on the HPLC/MS. Also, a big thank you to the University of

ix

Adelaide for providing me with a scholarship (Adelaide Graduate Research Scholarship) which allowed me to undertake this PhD candidature.

Thank you as well to my found family here in Adelaide: Azmina Azli, Darren Chow, Nazzmer Nazri, Rupini Gunenthiran and Sherli Tan. Thank you for being the best, most supportive and ridiculous group of friends. I would also like to thank Brendan Chin, Leonard Sim and Nick Ng for their continued friendship and technical/I.T. support. Without their help the formatting of this document would have been a mess. A big thank you to my partner Nathan Walsh for your unwavering support and offers to help. Thank you for being so patient and listening to my rants and being the best uber driver anyone could ask for.

Finally, I would like to dedicate this thesis to my Mum and Dad for providing me the opportunity to further my education. I could not have done this without their continued love, support, and encouragement.

Publications arising from this thesis

- Tam JSY, Coller JK, Hughes PA, Prestidge CA, and Bowen JM (2021) Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) antagonists as potential therapeutics for intestinal inflammation. Indian Journal of Gastroenterology 40:5-21. 10.1007/s12664-020-01114-y
- Tam JSY, Coller JK, Prestidge CA, and Bowen JM (2022) Investigation of TLR4 Antagonists for Prevention of Intestinal Inflammation. Inflammation 10.1007/s10753-022-01714-0
- Tam JSY, Crame EE, Elz AS, Coller JK, Wignall A, Prestidge CA, and Bowen JM (2022) Effects of a novel toll-like receptor 4 antagonist IAXO-102 in a murine model of chemotherapy-induced gastrointestinal toxicity. Cancer Chemotherapy and Pharmacology 10.1007/s00280-022-04463-x

Other publications completed during candidature

 Secombe KR, Crame EE, Tam JSY, Wardill HR, Gibson RJ, Coller JK, and Bowen JM (2021) Intestinal toll-like receptor 4 knockout alters the functional capacity of the gut microbiome following irinotecan treatment. Cancer Chemotherapy Pharmacology 10.1007/s00280-021-04382-3

Conference presentations

Clinical Oncology Society of Australia (2021)

Investigation of TLR4 Antagonists for Prevention of Intestinal Inflammation

Multinational Association of Supportive Care in Cancer Annual Meeting (2021)

TLR4 Antagonists, TAK-242 and IAXO-102, Do Not Provide Significant Protection in Models of Colonic Inflammation.

Annual Australian Society for Medical Research (ASMR) SA Scientific Meeting (2021)

TLR4 Antagonists, TAK-242 and IAXO-102, Do Not Provide Significant Protection in Models of Colonic Inflammation.

Florey Postgraduate Research Conference (2021)

TLR4 Antagonists, TAK-242 and IAXO-102, Do Not Provide Significant Protection in Models of Colonic Inflammation.

Florey Postgraduate Research Conference (2019)

Using Silica Nanoparticles to Target Inflammation in Pre-Clinical Models of Intestinal Disease.

List of abbreviations

For ease of reading, these abbreviations are also introduced within each chapter.

µg: Microgram

5-FU: 5-fluorouracil

AA: Asiatic acid

ALF: Acute liver failure

ANOVA: Analysis of variance

AO-I/ AT-I: Atractylenolide I

APC: Adenomatous polyposis coli

AS: Anti-sense

AβO: Amyloid-β oligomers

BALB/c: Albino, immunodeficient laboratory-bred strain of the house mouse

BDF1: Bromodomain-containing factor 1

BqLOS: Lipooligosaccharide from Bartonella quintana

C57BI/6: C57 black 6

CBZ: Carbamazepine

CD: Crohn's disease

CD-14: Cluster of differentiation 14

cDNA: Complementary DNA

CFTR: Cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator

CIN: Chromosomal instability

- CLP: Caecal ligation and puncture
- C_n: Conformation number
- COX-2: Cyclooxygenase-2
- CPT-11: Camptothecin-11
- CRC: Colorectal cancer
- Cyp: LPS from Oscillatoria Planktothrix FP1
- DAI: Disease activity index
- DAMP: Damage-associated molecular pattern
- DCs: Dendritic cells
- DMEM: Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium
- DMSO: Dimethyl sulfoxide
- DNA: Deoxyribonucleic acid
- DSS: Dextran sulphate sodium
- E5564/E5531: Eritoran
- EDTA: Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
- EGFR: Epithelial growth factor receptor
- ELISA: Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays
- ERK: Extracellular-signal-regulated kinase
- EtOH: Ethanol
- FBS: Foetal Bovine Serum
- FP7: Synthetic glycolipid active as a TLR4 antagonist

g: Grams

GaIN: D-galactosamine

GI: Gastrointestinal

GIM: Gastrointestinal Mucositis

H&E: Haematoxylin and eosin

h: Hour

HBE: Human bronchial epithelial cell line

HEK: Human embryonic kidney

HMGB1: High mobility group box chromosomal protein 1

HPLC/MS: High performance liquid chromatography/mass spectrometry

HSP: Heat shock protein

HUVEC: Human umbilical cord vein endothelial cells

IBD: Inflammatory bowel disease

ICV: Intracerebroventricular

IEC: Intestinal epithelial cells

IFN-γ: Interferon-gamma

IHC: Immunohistochemistry

IKK: Inhibitor of NF-kB kinase complex stimulation

IL: Interleukin

iNOS: Nitric oxide synthase 2

IP/i.p.: Intraperitoneal

IRAK: Interleukin-1 receptor-associated kinase

IRF3: Inteferon regulating transcription factor 3

IV/i.v.: Intravenous

JNK: c-Jun N-terminal kinase

kg: Kilograms

KO: Knockout

KRAS: Kirsten rat sarcoma virus

L: Litre

LBP: Lipopolysaccharide-binding protein

LOS: Lipooligosaccharide

LPS: Lipopolysaccharide

LRR: Leucine-rich repeat

m: Minutes

MAMPs: Microbial-associated molecular patterns

MAP: Mitogen-activated protein

MAPK: Mitogen-activated protein kinase

MCP-1: Monocyte chemoattractant protein-1

MD-2: Myeloid differentiation factor 2/ Protein lymphocyte antigen 96

mg: Milligrams

MIP-2: Macrophage inflammatory protein-2

mL: Millilitre

MPO: Myeloperoxidase

- mRNA: Messenger ribonucleic acid
- mRNA: Messenger RNA
- MyD88: Myeloid differentiation primary response 88
- NCI/CTC: National Cancer Institute Common Toxicity Criteria
- NF-kB: Nuclear factor-kappa B
- nm: Nanometers
- NO: Nitric oxide
- PAMP: Pathogen-associated molecular pattern
- PBMC: Peripheral blood mononuclear cell
- PBS: Phosphate buffered saline
- PI3K: Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase
- PMN: Polymorphonuclear leukocytes
- PRR: Pattern recognition receptor
- PTL: Parthenolide
- RAW264.7: Macrophage cell line
- RIP: Receptor-interacting serine-threonine kinase 1 protein
- Rmsd/lb: RMSD lower bound
- Rmsd/ub: RMSD upper bound
- RMSD: Root mean square deviation
- RNA: Ribonucleic acid

- ROS: Reactive oxygen species
- **RPMI: Roswell Park Memorial Institute**
- RsDPLA: Rhodobacter sphaeroides lipid A
- RT-PCR: Real-time polymerase chain reaction
- SEM: Standard error of the mean
- SN-38: Active metabolite of irinotecan/ 7-Ethyl-10-hydroxycamptothecin
- SN-38G: SN-38 glucuronide
- SsnB: Sparstolonin B
- TAB 1/2/3: TAK1-binding proteins
- TAK1: Transforming growth factor- β (TGF- β)-activated kinase 1
- TAK-242: Resatorvid
- TBI: Traumatic brain injury
- TBK1: TANK-binding kinase 1
- TGF-β: Transforming growth factor-β
- THP-1: Human acute monocytic leukemia cell line
- TIR: Toll-interleukin-1 receptor
- TIRAP: TIR-domain-containing adaptor protein
- TLR: Toll-like receptor
- TNF: Tumour necrosis factor
- TNFR1/2: TNF-α receptors
- TP53: Tumour protein P53

TRAF: Tumour necrosis factor receptor-associated factor

TRAM: TRIF-related adaptor molecule

TRIF: TIR-domain-containing adaptor protein inducing interferon-β

UC: Ulcerative colitis

UGT1A1: UDP Glucuronosyltransferase Family 1 Member A1

WT: Wild-type

XN: Xanthohumol

XTT: Sodium 3'-[1- (phenylaminocarbonyl)- 3,4- tetrazolium]-bis (4-methoxy6-nitro) benzene sulfonic acid hydrate

List of figures

Figure 1.1: Crystal structure of TLR4/MD-214
Figure 2.1: PAMP TLR4 signalling pathway in an enterocyte
Figure 2.2: TLR4 activation by DAMPs from tissue damage
Figure 3.1: Details of TLR4 ligands used in the present study78
Figure 3.2: Docking results of IAXO-102 in upper and lower bound of TLR4/MD-283
Figure 3.3: Docking results of TAK-242 between the upper and lower domain of
TLR4/MD-2
Figure 3.4: Docking results of SN-38 between the upper and lower domain of
TLR4/MD-2
Figure 3.5: Magnified views of hydrogen bonding interactions of IAXO-102, TAK-242
and SN-38 with TLR492
Figure 4.1: Percentage cytostasis of cells following treatment. Effect of TLR4
antagonism on cell cytostasis113
Figure 4.2: IL-8 concentration in cell supernatant following treatment
Figure 4.3: H&E staining results119
Figure 4.4: Ki67 staining results121
Figure 4.5: Caspase 3 staining results123
Figure 4.6: IL-6 secretion from mouse colonic explant supernatant following various
treatments
Figure 4.7: Relative gene expression in explant tissue
Supplementary Figure 4.1: Relative gene expression in cell lines
Supplementary Figure 4.2: IC_{50} graphs of SN-38 for cell lines: T84, HT-29 and U937
Figure 5.1: Experimental timeline and clinical assessment152
Figure 5.2: Organ wet weight of all treatment groups

Figure 5.3: H&E and IHC staining results in the colon	158
Figure 5.4: IHC staining results in the tumour	160
Figure 5.5: Transcript expression in the colon	162
Figure 5.6: Transcript expression in the tumour	164

List of tables

Table 1.1: The 4 stages of CRC3
Table 1.2 GIM diarrhoea grade7
Table 1.3: Diarrhoea occurrence in patients with CRC treated with chemotherapy8
Table 2.1: Summary of the effect of natural TLR4 antagonists 39
Table 2.2: Summary of the effect of synthetic TLR4 antagonists 53
Table 2.3: Summary of TLR4 antagonists used in clinical trials. 66
Table 4.1: RT-PCR primer sequences
Supplementary Table 4.1: RT-PCR primer sequences designed by PRIMER 3 134
Table 5.1: Mouse RT-PCR primer sequences designed by PRIMER 3149
Table 5.2: Toxicity symptoms over 72 h153
Table 6.1: Pros and cons of colon TLR4 signalling and inhibition in GIM178
Table 6.2: Pros and cons of TLR4 signalling and inhibition in tumours

Chapter 1: General introduction

This thesis investigates the roll of toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) antagonists as potential treatment options for gastrointestinal mucositis (GIM). GIM is a common side-effect of the chemotherapeutic agent, irinotecan (CPT-11, Camptosar®), and is characterised by inflammation of the GI tract leading to high levels of diarrhoea. Irinotecan is a mainline treatment for advanced colorectal cancer (CRC), one of the most common causes of cancer death worldwide. Cancer research has been progressing steadily through the years with new and more effective treatments for cancer being discovered. However, there has been a lack of research into the side-effects these treatments actually cause in patients. TLR4 has recently been recognised as a key player in the development of bowel cancer and GIM. Therefore, inhibiting TLR4 has emerged as an exciting target for mitigating side-effects and ultimately improving cancer treatment. The purpose of this general introduction is to provide the relevant background information regarding the current state of knowledge of TLR4 antagonists with a specific focus on their uses in the treatment of GIM, as well as details on how in silico docking and protein binding assays help determine the specific binding and activation sites of these novel TLR4 antagonists.

Colorectal Cancer (CRC)

Bowel cancer, also known as colorectal cancer (CRC), develops from the inner lining of the bowel and is usually preceded by growths called polyps, which may become invasive cancer if undetected [1]. CRC can be divided into 4 stages as seen in Table 1.1 [2] and is responsible for 5000 Australian deaths each year, with more than 10,000 new cases diagnosed annually (<u>https://www.aihw.gov.au/getmedia/0ea708eb-dd6e-4499-9080-1cc7b5990e64/aihw-can-144.pdf.aspx?inline=true</u>) [3]. CRC symptoms include blood in the stools, abdominal pain, bloating or cramping and anal or rectal

pain [4]. Several genetic and environmental factors are implicated in the aetiology of CRC, with the risk of CRC increasing with certain ethnic groups such as Asian, African and Israeli, as well as patients with a family history of CRC and colorectal adenomas [5]. A diet low in folate and vegetables and high in fat and red meat and alcohol, together with a sedentary lifestyle and smoking are all associated with an increased relative risk of developing CRC [4].

Table 1.1: The 4 stages of CRC created and updated by the American Joint

Committee on Cancer (AJCC) and the International Union Against Cancer (UICC) [2].

Stage 0	Carcinoma <i>in situ</i> : there are abnormal cells in the bowel lining that may become cancerous
Stage 1	The cancer has spread from the bowel lining to deeper layers of the bowel wall/submucosa/muscle
Stage 2	The cancer has spread through the muscle of the bowel wall and may have spread to nearby organs
Stage 3	The cancer has spread to nearby lymph nodes and organs
Stage 4	The cancer has spread through the lymph nodes or blood to other parts of the body such as the lungs or liver

Genomic instability is also an important feature in CRC development. The chromosomal instability (CIN) pathway is considered the main cause of 80-85% of CRC cases [6]. CIN causes an imbalance in the number of chromosomes, which leads to loss of heterozygosity, affecting mechanisms such as chromosome segregation, telomere dysfunction and DNA damage response [6]. The adverse changes in these mechanisms also affect genes such as adenomatous polyposis coli (APC), kirsten rat sarcoma virus (KRAS), phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K) and tumour protein P53 (TP53) which are important for normal cell function [6]. Mutations in APC causes the translocation of β -catenin into the nucleus, which promotes the transcription of genes that are associated with tumorigenesis and invasion [6]. KRAS and PI3K mutations continually activate the mitogen-activated protein (MAP) kinase, increasing cellular proliferation [6]. Lastly, TP53 mutations encode for p53 which regulates cell division and prevents the uncontrolled growth and division of cells [6]. A review detailing the prevalence of these CRC mutations was conducted by Alharbi et al, however, this was only in a specific ethnic population and may not reflect the prevalence of CRC mutations in the wider population [7].

Chemotherapy and radiotherapy have established roles in the treatment of invasive CRC and can contribute positively to cure rate, prolongation of survival, reduction of local rates of recurrence and enhanced quality of life in people with advanced disease [8]. The previous standard treatment of advanced CRC was 5-fluorouracil (5-FU) in combination with methotrexate and leucovorin. However, key developments introduced new therapies such as oxaliplatin and irinotecan (CPT-11). Clinical studies treating patients with a combination of 5-FU/leucovorin, oxaliplatin, and CPT-11 had significant anti-tumour response rates but also increased toxicities [9]. It was revealed that treatment regimens that included CPT-11 had a higher overall survival rate and

4

improved quality of life in patients with CRC, which makes it one of the main current treatment options for CRC [10].

Over the past few years, there have been major advances in our understanding of the molecular basis of CRC and its progression from adenoma to carcinoma that hold potential for translation into novel strategies for treatment [11]. Epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) is one such strategy for cancer therapy. EGFRs are frequently overexpressed in epithelial tumours and have been and have been associated with the pathogenesis and progression of tumours [11]. Anti-EGFR monoclonal antibodies such as cetuximab and panitumumab were developed and they were the first therapeutic agents that specifically targeted a molecular pathology [12].

Irinotecan hydrochloride (CPT-11)

Irinotecan hydrochloride (CPT-11) is an analogue of camptothecin, an extract from the Chinese tree Camptotheca acuminata [13]. It was approved by the United States Food and Drug Administration in 1996 for the treatment of metastatic carcinoma. CPT-11 is available under various brand names (Camptosar®, Campto® and Camptothecin-11) and was licensed to Pfizer. CPT-11 is currently combined with 5-FU, oxaliplatin and several molecularly-targeted drugs, resulting in the extension of overall CRC survival from 8-12 months to 18-24 months [14].

In early clinical development, CPT-11 was found to cause severe neutropenia and delayed diarrhoea (a feature of GIM). Diarrhoea is one of the main side-effects of people with cancer undergoing treatment and a major dose limiting factor. Chemotherapy-induced diarrhoea is graded using a number of clinical scales, with one example shown in Table 1.2. The incidence of diarrhoea (all grades) has been reported to be as high as 50–80% of treated patients, dependent on chemotherapy type and dose. The incidence of severe grade (3 and 4) diarrhoea during CRC treatment is

shown in Table 1.3 [15-19]. Diarrhoea is managed depending on its severity and presence of complications using loperamide, octreotide and/or removing exacerbating foods from the diet such as dairy [20]. Patients are hospitalised for severe and complicated diarrhoea. The current guidelines for managing chemotherapy-induced diarrhoea have been reviewed elsewhere [21].

Table 1.2 GIM diarrhoea grade as classified by the National Cancer Institute Common Toxicity Criteria (NCI/CTC) criteria [20].

Grade 1	Increase of less than four stools per day during pre-treatment
Grade 2	Increase of four to six stools per day or nocturnal stools
Grade 3	Increase of seven or more stools per day, or incontinence, or need for parenteral support for dehydration
Grade 4	Requiring intensive care for hemodynamic collapse
Grade 5	Death

Table 1.3: Diarrhoea occurrence in patients with CRC treated with chemotherapy [16-19].

Chemotherapy type	Grade 3-4 diarrhoea occurrence
5-FU (bolus)	32%
5-FU (continuous intravenous infusion)	6-13%
CPT-11	16-22%
anti-EGFR-antibodies	1-2%

As a prodrug, CPT-11 is converted into its active metabolite 7-ethyl-10hydroxycampothecin (SN-38) by carboxylesterase in the liver and GI tract [22]. SN-38 is a topoisomerase 1 inhibitor, which prevents the replication of DNA causing apoptosis and is highly cytotoxic. However, the liver is also a major site of glucuronidation through UDP Glucuronosyltransferase Family 1 Member A1 (UGT1A1), which is an important enzyme for converting SN-38 to its inactive form SN-38 glucuronide (SN-38G) [23]. UGT1A1 is also found in the intestinal tract [23]. The conversion of SN-38 to SN-38G in the GI tract is important for detoxification through biliary secretion.

However, when SN-38G re-enters the GI tract through the excreted bile, it is converted back into SN-38 by β -glucuronidase produced by intestinal bacteria (*Escherichia coli., Clostridium perfringens*) [24]. This re-conversion increases the GI toxicity and exacerbates GIM contributing to diarrhoea development [24]. A study by Brandi *et al* has shown that germ-free mice were protected against GIM after treatment with CPT-11 compared to wild-type (WT) mice [25]. Another study using antibiotics to inhibit β -glucuronidase activity by depleting the intestinal bacteria that produces it, has shown protective effects against GIM and diarrhoea after CPT-11 treatment [26]. These studies suggest an important role for intestinal bacteria in GIM pathobiology.

Gastrointestinal Mucositis (GIM)

Gastrointestinal mucositis (GIM) is the ulceration of the mucosa in the GI tract caused by chemotherapy and radiation and is an acute form of GI inflammation [27]. Chemotherapy, one of the most effective ways to treat cancer is known to also negatively affect healthy tissue. Unfortunately, the GI tract is particularly susceptible to the devastating effects of chemotherapy [27]. The severe ulceration caused can result in even more unfortunate effects as bacteria will be able to infiltrate from the lumen into the blood-stream lining the GI tract, thereby increasing an already immunocompromised patient's susceptibility to infections [28]. In addition, the absorption of nutrients and water from the GI tract will be impaired leading to symptoms of diarrhoea and weight loss [29].

Moreover, GIM is known to have a significant impact on the quality of life of patients during cancer treatment. The total number of days a patient suffering from GIM needs to be hospitalised is 3 times more than the 4 days required on average by patients not suffering from GIM [30]. This increased length of stay will eventually increase the strain on hospital resources [31]. In certain cases, the symptoms of GIM will lead to a reduction in treatment doses, delay the next chemotherapy administration cycle and may even cause a discontinuation of their regimen which will affect the patient's survival [29]. Clinical representation of CPT-11-related GIM includes vomiting, abdominal pain and severe diarrhoea [32]. Unfortunately, the development of effective treatments for GIM have been slow due to the GI tract being largely inaccessible by non-invasive, standard diagnostic methods to monitor and detect GI disruption as a consequence of chemotherapy [33].

The pathobiology of GIM can be divided into a 5-phase model [28]:

1) Initiation; when chemotherapeutic agents have been administered causing direct DNA damage to both healthy and cancer cells. This develops into cell injury and generation of reactive-oxygen species (ROS) [34].

2) Upregulation and activation of messengers; when DNA damage caused by the chemotherapy and the presence of ROS promotes the activation of transcription factors involved in the regulation of cytokine expression and inflammatory protein complexes, such as nuclear factor kappa B (NF- κ B) [34, 35]. These changes can lead to the activation and infiltration of immune cells (such as neutrophils, macrophages

10

and dendritic cells), as well as the production of inflammatory cytokines such as interleukin (IL)-6, and tumour necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- α) [36].

3) Signal amplification; The increased presence of pro-inflammatory cytokines induces more prominent tissue damage leading to a vicious cycle in which the signal amplification constantly increases the oxidative stress levels and pro-inflammatory cytokine release, which results in more intense tissue damage and apoptosis [37, 38]. The epithelium then begins to lose its integrity, which is exacerbated in the next phase.

4) Ulceration with inflammation; Characterised by loss of mucosal integrity and morphological changes in the tissue architecture. Due to the ulceration of the GI epithelium, the GI barrier becomes weak and "leaky" due to a loss of tight-junctions and further stimulates immune responses [39]. This increases the risk of bacterial translocation and sepsis occurring in patients.

5) Healing; Usually occurs after the discontinuation of chemotherapy [28]. The GI tract contains stem cells at the base of the crypts that are able to continuously divide and differentiate into the specialised cells of the GI epithelium to reform breaches in integrity [40]. Proliferation of these cells are promoted by various growth factors such as epidermal growth factor and fibroblast growth factor [40]. Cytokines such as IL-22 and IL-28 are also released to regulate immune homeostasis and mucosal wound healing [40]. In order to establish the mucosal barrier integrity, these proliferating cells need to differentiate and mature. Through Wnt/Notch signalling, the intestinal stem cells will differentiate into enterocytes [40]. Goblet cells and Paneth cells are differentiated through the expression of transcription factors such as Kruppel Like Factor and SRY-Box Transcription Factor 9, respectively [40].

Throughout all stages of GIM, the innate immune system plays multiple roles such as responding to danger signals, recruiting polymorphonuclear leukocytes to sites of

11

injury, and inducing inflammation. The innate immune system utilises various systems in the GI tract to maintain homeostasis such as pattern recognition receptors (PRR). One such family of PRRs is the TLRs, which are essential in identifying microbial molecular patterns. TLR4 is one such PRR which is located on GI epithelial cells as well as immune cells in the GI tract, including macrophages and dendritic cells [41]. TLR4 has been strongly implicated in the development of chemotherapy-induced GIM [42].

Toll-Like Receptor 4

TLRs are highly expressed within the GI tract and are implicated in inflammatory responses such as in GIM. They and are among the first receptors activated during any host-pathogen interaction [43]. TLRs are responsible for the induction of innate immunity responses upon the detection of pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) [43]. TLR4 is the member of the TLR family specialised in the recognition of microbial components, lipopolysaccharides (LPSs) and lipooligosaccharides (LOSs) and their bioactive portion, the lipid A, commonly defined as endotoxin [44]. The induction of inflammatory responses by endotoxin is achieved by the co-ordinated and sequential action of four principal endotoxin-binding proteins: TLR4, myeloid differentiation protein (MD-2), lipopolysaccharide-binding protein (LBP), and the cluster of differentiation 14 (CD-14) antigen [44]. The TLR4 complex is arranged in a symmetrical fashion and adopts a horseshoe-like shape as seen in Fig. 1.1 [45]. MD-2 has a β -cup fold structure composed of two anti-parallel β -sheets forming a large hydrophobic pocket for ligand binding. Ligands such as LPS will bind to a LPS binding protein (LBP) and is delivered to the hydrophobic pocket of MD-2 via CD-14, directly mediating the dimerisation of the two TLR4/MD-2 complexes [45]. CD-14-dependent or independent TLR4 activation by endogenous factors (danger or damage-associated molecular patterns, DAMPs) such as heat-shock proteins, fibronectin, and oxidised phospholipids has been recently related to a wide array of inflammatory disorders [46]. Consensus is growing that TLR-directed compounds have potential to provide new specific drugs against a wide array of diseases still lacking specific pharmacological treatment.


Figure 1.1: Crystal structure of TLR4/MD-2. The horse-shoe like shapes represent the TLR4 protein while the β -cup fold structure represents the co-receptor MD-2. Image was created using Auto Dock Tools (v.1.5.6).

The pathobiology of GIM has been linked to the activation of TLR4. To date, studies have shown a link between TLR4/MD-2 signalling and GIM development [42]. A study by Fort *et al* has shown that pharmacological inhibition of TLR4 was able to reduce disease activity and prevent morphological damage in an inflamed colon [47]. Another study demonstrated that TLR4 deficient mice were protected against CPT-11-induced GIM in the small intestine and that diarrhoea severity was also significantly less compared to the WT mice [42].

TLR4 has also been implicated in the development of CRC. It was observed that there is an increase in TLR4 expression in the mucosa of patients with CRC [48]. There is also an increase in TLR4 expression in CRC cell lines such as KM20, SW480 and HT-29 compared with normal intestinal epithelial cells (IECs) [48]. Additionally, studies have shown that TLR4 may be required for the formation of polyps and dysplasia [49, 50]. A study by Fukata *et al* has shown that TLR4 is overexpressed in human and mouse inflammation-associated colorectal neoplasia, and that TLR4 deficient mice were protected from colon carcinogenesis [50].

The use of a TLR4 antagonist has potential as a novel therapeutic for GIM patients whose disease pathogenesis relies heavily on TLR4 signalling. Previous studies have shown that inhibiting LPS-induced TLR4 stimulation with antagonists can reduce intestinal inflammation in animal models [47]. Studies have also shown that TLR4 signalling plays a major role in the adhesiveness and metastatic capacity of CRC cells [51].

Regardless of how promising TLR4 antagonists are in the treatment of intestinal inflammation and potentially even prevention of CRC, there are still challenges in their specificity and targeting capability. Nonetheless, anti-TLR4 therapies present a promising alternative for future innovative treatments for GIM. However, there is a need

for tissue-specific studies investigating these anti-TLR4 therapies in order to mimic the therapeutic setting of GIM.

In light of this knowledge, I designed a series of experiments to test the relationship between TLR4 antagonism and CPT-11-induced GIM. The work-flow included *in silico* docking experiments, *in vitro* and *ex vivo* models, and finally a CRC-bearing mouse model. These are now described.

In silico docking

While targeting TLR4 is a biologically supported approach to GI inflammatory conditions, there has been little progress in the field, which may be due to a lack of specific antagonists that selectively target the TLR4 protein and/or its associated co-receptors, MD-2, CD-14 and LBP. The integration between biological systems and computational techniques provides the possibility to advance drug development opportunities in order to rapidly provide structural, chemical, and biological data to improve understanding of potential drug targets. This analysis method also provides valuable information on the evidence on binding conformation, pattern and affinity of the bio-active peptides or chemical drug molecules when binding with specific receptors.

Hydrogen bonding plays a crucial role in the determination of protein structure and is equally central in many aspects of biological function [52]. For this reason, a crucial objective in *in silico* docking in biological systems is an accurate description of hydrogen bonding. An enormous variety of hydrogen bonds, both between various side-chain functional groups and involving the backbone peptide group, are possible.

The two antagonists investigated in this thesis are TAK-242 (resatorvid) and IAXO-102. TAK-242 is a cyclohexene derivative and a novel small-molecule compound [53], which selectively inhibits TLR4 signalling through the toll-interleukin-1 receptor (TIR) domain of TLR4 via Cys747 [53]. IAXO-102 is another small-molecule compound classed as a cationic amphiphile [54]. IAXO-102 is able to bind with MD-2 and CD-14 in order to compete with LPS and displace it from TLR4 [55]. There is a lack of docking studies for these antagonists, especially in regards to SN-38. While some studies have looked into TLR4 antagonism and SN-38-induced GIM, they have not shown if SN-38 can act as a ligand for TLR4. Additionally, it is unknown if SN-38 would compete or interact with the TLR4 antagonists being investigated in this thesis.

The *in silico* docking study conducted in this thesis provides evidence for the ability of the antagonists investigated to bind to TLR4 with high binding energy values, docking scores, and protein-receptor interactions. The interactive association between various methods, such as *in silico* molecular docking and protein binding studies has been employed by researchers for the development of pharmacologically active drugs [56].

In vitro and ex vivo models of intestinal inflammation

Both TAK-242 and IAXO-102 have been used in recent research to determine their ability to negatively regulate TLR4 signalling in a model of abdominal aortic aneurysm and endotoxin shock, respectively [55, 57]. However, no studies have been conducted using these TLR4 antagonists in a model of GI inflammation. In this thesis the intestinal epithelial cells (IECs) T84 and HT-29 were used as they were derived from colon cancers, are well-characterised, express TLR4 and have been previously studied [58]. While the pro-monocytic, human myeloid leukaemia cell line U937 which are innate monocyte-like immune cells were used as a positive control due to their high expression levels of TLR4 [59]. Testing these TLR4 antagonists in an *in vitro* culture helped establish the ability of these antagonists to bind with TLR4/MD-2 in cell cultures and the subsequent downstream signalling effects, as well as identified the most effective antagonist to move forward with further investigations.

However, there are some limitations in using an *in vitro* model. Both T84 and HT-29 are immortalised cell lines which may not mimic a healthy human colon [60]. As such, TLR4 signalling in this system may not reflect the healthy GI tract response to challenge with chemotherapy. To overcome this limitation, an *ex vivo* model of GI inflammation was also developed. Previous studies have used these GI explant models with success and are a popular model for mimicking a normal GI tract [61, 62]. For example, a study by Guabiraba *et al* used mouse small intestinal explants treated with CPT-11 and SN-38 to determine if they were able to stimulate IL-33 production [61]. Another study also used mouse small intestinal explants to determine if IL-1 β secretion was induced by CPT-11 [62]. However, these studies only determined the histopathology of the explant tissue itself.

In vivo tumour bearing mouse model

Due to the diverse clinical symptoms that present with GIM, animal models are required to improve our understanding of treatment toxicities and explore new ways to manage GIM. There are limited options to perform well-controlled clinical studies in chemotherapy patients, due to ethical restrictions and risks associated with invasive procedures [63]. Using animal models to study GIM will allow tissue sampling of the entire GI tract in response to the TLR4 antagonists in tumour-bearing animals.

It is well established that people with cancer, or animals that are tumour-bearing, will have changes in their immune function [64, 65]. Some examples of these changes include decreased lymphocyte proliferation response and function in response to suppressor T-cells and macrophages released by tumour cells impairing immune response [66]. Furthermore, tumours secrete a variety of different mediators, such as prostaglandin E2 and transforming growth factor beta, which act to decrease the

efficiency of immunological cells and promote tumour progression [67]. This is also why rodent xenograft models are not a viable option as the rodents used in these models are immunodeficient.

Tumours can also affect hormonal balance and metabolism [68]. Therefore, it is important to consider tumour-bearing animals. The MC-38 colon cell line was chosen to establish the model as it is a mouse syngeneic tumour, has a well characterised growth pattern, and is sensitive to irinotecan [69]. This model provided a clearer understanding of the damage that occurs to the GI tract after administration of CPT-11 and a targeted treatment against TLR4. This demonstrates the effect of targeted treatment on the tumour and the damage that chemotherapy causes.

Hypothesis and aims

Given the literature and experiments summarised above and the context of my research area, it was hypothesised that TLR4 signalling is the primary driver of upregulated pro-inflammatory cytokine expression involved in GI inflammation caused by chemotherapy. As such, TLR4 inhibition could modulate GI inflammation in patients treated by CPT-11.

Therefore, the fist aim was to model the potential binding mode of TAK-242, IAXO-102 and SN-38 to TLR4 using *in silico* docking methods.

The second aim was to identify the ability of TAK-242 and IAXO-102 to block TLR4 signalling in a cellular system using *in vitro* and *ex vivo* methods.

The third aim was to determine whether the TLR4 antagonist IAXO-102 could prevent GI toxicity in a pre-clinical model of CPT-11-induced GIM. In addition to GIM, this aim also explored the potential of IAXO-102 to decrease tumour burden.

Chapter 2: TLR4 Antagonists as Potential Therapeutics for Intestinal Inflammation

Janine S.Y. Tam^a, Janet K. Coller^b, Patrick A. Hughes^c, Clive A. Prestidge^{d,e}, Joanne M. Bowen^a

^a Discipline of Physiology, Adelaide Medical School, University of Adelaide, Adelaide, South Australia, Australia.

^b Discipline of Pharmacology, Adelaide Medical School, University of Adelaide, Adelaide, South Australia, Australia.

^c Centre for Nutrition and Gastrointestinal Diseases, Adelaide Medical School, University of Adelaide and South Australian Health and Medical Research Institute, Adelaide, Australia

^d Clinical and Health Sciences, University of South Australia, Adelaide, South Australia, Australia.

^e ARC Centre of Excellence in Convergent Bio-Nano Science and Technology, Australia.

Statement of Authorship

Title of Paper	Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) antagon	ists as potential therapeutics for intestinal inflammation
Publication Status	Published	Accepted for Publication
	Submitted for Publication	manuscript style
Publication Details	Tam JSY, Coller JK, Hughes PA, Prestidge CA, and Bowen JM (2021) Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) antagonists as potential therapeutics for intestinal inflammation. Indian Journal of Gastroenterology 40:5-21. 10.1007/s12664-020-01114-y	

Principal Author

Name of Principal Author (Candidate)	Shu Yie Janine Tam		
Contribution to the Paper	Writing of the manuscript with input from all authors.		
Overall percentage (%)	90%		
Certification:	This paper reports on original research I conducted during the period of my Higher Degree by Research candidature and is not subject to any obligations or contractual agreements with a third party that would constrain its inclusion in this thesis. I am the primary author of this paper		
Signature		Date	12/04/2022

Co-Author Contributions

By signing the Statement of Authorship, each author certifies that:

- i. the candidate's stated contribution to the publication is accurate (as detailed above);
- ii. permission is granted for the candidate in include the publication in the thesis; and
- iii. the sum of all co-author contributions is equal to 100% less the candidate's stated contribution.

Name of Co-Author	Dr Janet Coller		
Contribution to the Paper	Provided critical feedback of the manuscript for important intellectual content.		intellectual content.
Signature		Date	12/4/2022

Name of Co-Author	Dr Patrick Hugnes
Contribution to the Paper	Provided critical feedback of the manuscript for important intellectual content.
Signature	Date

Name of Co-Author	Prof Clive Prestidge		
Contribution to the Paper	Provided critical feedback of the manus	cript for important i	ntellectual content.
Signature		Date	
Name of Co-Author	Prof Joanne Bowen		
Contribution to the Paper	Provided feedback and critical revision of final approval of the manuscript.	of the manuscript fo	or important intellectual content,

Please cut and paste additional co-author panels here as required.

Abstract

Gastrointestinal inflammation is a hallmark of highly prevalent disorders, including cancer treatment-induced mucositis and ulcerative colitis. These disorders cause debilitating symptoms, have a significant impact on quality of life, and are poorly managed. The activation of toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) has been proposed as a major influence on the inflammatory signalling pathways of the intestinal tract. Inhibition of TLR4 has been postulated as an effective way to treat intestinal inflammation. However, there are a limited number of studies looking into the potential of TLR4 antagonism as a therapeutic approach for intestinal inflammation. This review surveyed available literature and reported on the *in vitro, ex vivo* and *in vivo* effects of TLR4 antagonism on different models of intestinal inflammation. Of the studies reviewed, evidence suggests that there is indeed potential for TLR4 antagonists to treat inflammation, although only a limited number of studies have investigated treating intestinal inflammation with TLR4 antagonists directly. These results warrant further research into the effect of TLR4 antagonists in the intestinal tract.

Introduction

Inflammation of the intestinal tract can result from acute or chronic manifestations of intestinal disease, which causes irritation, exposure to bacteria, and a dysregulation of the homeostatic balance. This leads to a range of debilitating symptoms that heavily affects patient quality of life. Current treatment modalities used for intestinal inflammation are associated with several disadvantages including poor efficacy and unwanted side effects. The incidence rates for intestinal inflammation have been steadily increasing around the world for the last 50 years with an increased prevalence most notable in newly industrialised nations [70, 71]. Factors such as cell types, immunological abnormalities, tissue specificity, and genetic/environmental factors are heavily involved in the pathogenesis of intestinal inflammation.

Toll-like receptors (TLRs) are type 1 transmembrane proteins belonging to the wider family of pattern recognition receptors (PRR) and are responsible for the recognition of a variety of molecular signals, including endogenous damage and pathogen associated signals (DAMPs and PAMPs, respectively). Both immune (dendritic cells, monocytes, mast cells, macrophages) and non-immune cells (fibroblasts, epithelial cells) express these PRRs [72]. The PRR-ligand binding between DAMPs and PAMPs prompt a downstream signalling cascade which results in the recruitment of leukocytes [72]. TLRs activate downstream signalling pathways, which originates from the tollinterleukin receptor-domain (TIR) containing adaptor proteins such as myeloid differentiation primary-response protein 88 (MyD88), TIR-domain-containing adaptor protein (TIRAP), TIR-domain-containing adaptor protein inducing interferon- β (TRIF) and TRIF-related adaptor molecule (TRAM) [73]. These adaptor molecules are essential to produce inflammatory cytokines, type 1 interferons, chemokines and costimulatory molecules. At present, 13 human TLRs have been identified, and are

located on various cellular compartments (including extracellular membrane, endosome, and golgi apparatus) with each TLR responding to specific stimuli [73, 74].

In a healthy intestinal tract, enterocytes coexist with luminal and mucosal-associated commensal bacteria without the initiation of inflammatory responses. However, the exact mechanism behind bacterial tolerance within the intestinal tract is still largely unknown. TLRs play a pivotal role in immune tolerance to intestinal microbes [75]. This immune tolerance and responses are organised by Peyer's patches, mesenteric lymph nodes and the lamina propria [76]. These lymphoid organs are populated with dendritic cells which produce interleukin 10 (IL-10) in turn, transforming T-cells into growth factor- β (TGF- β) [76]. The production of these cytokines leads to immune tolerance and homeostasis, as well as unnecessary inflammation [76]. This suggests that TLR4 signalling has an effect not only on immune responses but also the balance of the intestinal microbial ecosystem [77, 78].

In contrast, during conditions of stress (such as disease) in the intestinal tract, inflammatory cytokines are released from enterocytes and mucosal immune cells responding to the stimulation of TLRs [79]. This leads to apoptosis and reduced proliferation of enterocytes, which in turn promotes translocation of bacteria into the lamina propria, exacerbating intestinal inflammation [79]. One of the most well characterised TLRs is Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) which has been shown to be involved in homeostasis, apoptosis, intestinal inflammation and inflammatory bowel disease [80]. The focus of this review of the literature will therefore be based on the role of TLR4 antagonism in inflammatory conditions with the purpose of generating a hypothesis to support the use of TLR4 antagonists in intestinal inflammation.

TLR4 activation and signalling

In 1997, toll proteins in Drosophila were discovered to mediate protection against fungal infections [81]. Toll proteins in Drosophila were activated by fungi and grampositive bacteria which do not contain LPS. They do however, trigger a toxic shock response that is similarly induced by LPS [81]. This then led to research focusing on the now established TLR4-LPS signalling cascade. This early work also suggests a much broader role in homeostasis, tissue repair, and immune defence [82].

TLR4 is an intra- and extra-cellular receptor expressed on endosomes and cytoplasmic membranes, which recognises PAMPs (flagellin and LPS) and DAMPS (calprotectin, S100A8/9 HMGB1 and HSP70) through its co-receptors MD-2 and CD-14 [83, 84]. In addition, TLR4 has recently shown to be activated by certain pharmacological agents, including chemotherapeutic agents (paclitaxel). TLR4 is located on many different cell types (endothelial cells, lymphocytes, cardiac myocytes, glial cells) throughout the body [85-87]. In the intestine, TLR4 is expressed on antigen-presenting cells such as macrophages and dendritic cells, and on enterocytes and lymphocytes [88]. TLR4 consists of leucine-rich repeats (LRRs) with a horseshoe-like shape made up of 839 amino acids. The complex ligand specificity of the TLR4/MD-2 complex is composed of two antiparallel β sheets which form a large hydrophobic pocket in MD-2 [45]. LPS is able to bind to this hydrophobic pocket through its lipid chains which are completely buried in the MD-2 hydrophobic pocket [45]. However, one of these lipid chains is partially exposed to the outer surface which allows some interaction with TLR4 [45]. These hydrophilic and hydrophobic interactions between LPS and the TLR4/MD-2 complex mediate the dimerisation of extracellular domains in the TLR4. Thus, triggering a downstream signalling cascade leading to the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines [45]. A study by Abreu et al [58] discovered that increases in TLR4 expression alone would not result in a reaction from LPS without the accompanying

expression of MD-2. In the study, they challenged different intestinal epithelial cell lines (Caco-2, T84, HT-29) with LPS and found that a decreased expression of TLR4 and MD-2 correlated with intestinal epithelial protection against pro-inflammatory gene expression in response to bacterial LPS. It was concluded that careful regulation of both TLR4 and MD-2 is necessary to maintain homeostasis in the intestinal tract due to it being continuously exposed to high concentrations of bacteria.

Upon stimulation, TLR4 will activate two signalling pathways, the TRIF-dependent pathway (Figure 2.1) and the MyD88-dependent pathway (Figure 2.2). In the TRIF-dependent pathway, TLR4 heterodimers recruit TRAM, which is needed to activate TRIF, resulting in the binding of TRIF with TNF receptor-associated factor 3 (TRAF3) and TRAF6 for binding with a receptor-interacting serine-threonine kinase 1 protein (RIP). This subsequently leads to the activation of nuclear factor kappa B (NF-κB). The TRIF activated pathway leads to the activation of interferon regulatory transcription factor 3 (IRF3) by TANK-binding kinase 1 (TBK1) and inhibitor of NF-κB-kinase complex stimulation (IKK), which results in the production of type 1 interferons and anti-inflammatory cytokines (such as IL-10).

In the MyD88 signalling pathway, TLR4 heterodimers bind to MyD88, which results in the formation of IRAK (interleukin-1 receptor associated kinases) and TRAF6 complexes [83]. This formation of IRAK and TRAF6 complexes leads to a downstream signalling cascade. Various other complexes such as TAK1, TAB1/2/3, MAP kinases and IkB will be phosphorylated or activated to allow the translocation of NF-kB into the nucleus, ultimately driving the transcription of cytokine genes (such as TNFs, ILs, chemokines) to regulate pro-inflammatory responses [83, 89].

Dysregulation of TLR4 signalling has been linked to the development of a variety of diseases. Studies have investigated functional genetic variants of *TLR4* and their

impact on LPS signalling response. A study by Hold *et al* found that [cells carrying] *TLR4* D299G and T399I variants, when stimulated with LPS, had a 6-fold lower expression of NF-κB compared to wild-type *TLR4* [90]. Ferwerda *et al* demonstrated that patients carrying a variant at position 299 (Gly) but not at position 399 (IIe) had a stronger pro-inflammatory cytokine response with increased TNF- α levels in whole blood samples when stimulated with LPS compared to patients carrying wild-type *TLR4* alleles at both positions [91]. Weinstein *et al* showed these same *TLR4* variants in patients with acute ischemic stroke are associated with worse neurological outcomes and alterations in systemic markers of inflammation [92]. This dramatic difference in cytokine expression caused by dysregulation of TLR4 signalling due to genetic polymorphisms will affect a person's ability to respond to LPS leading to a dysregulated immune response to infection.



Figure 2.1: PAMP TLR4 signalling pathway in an enterocyte.



Figure 2.2: TLR4 activation by DAMPs from tissue damage. Leads to a downstream signalling pathway which induces inflammatory gene expression.

TLR4-mediated Intestinal inflammation

An important component of immunity and host-microbial interactions in the intestinal tract is the recognition of DAMPs, PAMPs and endogenous ligands by TLR4 expressed on the enterocytes and antigen-presenting cells. Any imbalance from this interaction may contribute to the pathogenesis of inflammation within the intestinal tract [93]. There has also been substantial evidence indicating the involvement of TLR4 in intestinal inflammatory diseases such as ulcerative colitis (UC), Crohn's disease (CD) and gastrointestinal mucositis (GIM). It was reported that in the colonic mucosa of patients with UC and CD, a significant increase in TLR4 mRNA and protein expression was observed compared to healthy controls [94, 95]. However, this may be due to the increased influx of TLR4 expressing innate immune cells. There is also mounting evidence that TLR4 polymorphism is associated with the development of UC and CD, whereby the allele frequencies of the *TLR4* Asp299Gly polymorphism was discovered to be significantly higher in UC and CD patients [96].

There have also been several studies using animal models of acute intestinal inflammation. TLR4 expression is strongly upregulated in animal models induced with colitis [50]. Animal models with TLR4 knocked-out were observed to be protected from colitis or colon tumorigenesis by preventing the downstream signalling pathways that induce colitis [50]. For example, TLR4 knockout (KO) mice induced with acute colitis had a decrease in COX-2 expression, prostaglandin production and NF-kB signalling, which lead to a significant reduction of acute inflammatory cells and therefore significantly reduced acute inflammation in the intestinal tract [97]. Other studies have observed an increase in pathogenic *E. coli* and a decrease in beneficial intestinal microbiomes (*Bifidobacterium* spp. and *Lactobacillus* spp.) in a DSS-induced mouse model, which may be associated with the increase in TLR4 expression observed in the colon of the animals [77]. Another study using TLR4 KO mice showed a reduction in

pathogenic *E coli*. compared to the DSS-induced wild-type mice, which showed a 10fold increase in pathogenic *E coli* [78]. These TLR4 deficient mice also displayed reduced disease activity index and histopathological scoring.

It therefore stands to reason that by inhibiting TLR4, a protective effect from intestinal inflammation will be achieved. Recent research has shown that by inhibiting TLR4 using antagonists such as paeoniflorin, monoclonal-antibodies and CRX-526, DSS-induced intestinal inflammation was attenuated with a significant reduction in disease activity and histopathological scoring [47, 98, 99]. However, other studies have discovered that there was no protective effect observed in the clinical symptoms and histology scores when blocking TLR4 during chronic intestinal inflammation [100] despite the opposite results observed during acute intestinal inflammation [97]. This results is likely due to the low involvement of innate immune cells in chronic inflammation compared to acute [101].

TLR4 antagonists as a potential therapeutic alternative for treatment of intestinal inflammation

Inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) (consisting of UC and CD), are known as nonspecific, chronic gastrointestinal inflammatory disorders [102]; with periods of disease activation and remission, and in some cases, progressive disease [103]. It is considered an autoimmune disease due to the combined effect of genetic factors and abnormal immune responses to the intestinal bacteria and other foreign substances [102]. In addition, one of the most serious complications that IBD patients encounter is colorectal cancer, which accounts for increased mortality rates associated with UC [104]. The severity of inflammation in the intestinal tract also correlates with the risk of colorectal cancer in patients with IBD [104].

Severe intestinal inflammation leads to a range of debilitating symptoms that significantly affect patient quality of life. Current treatment modalities for intestinal inflammation are associated with a range of limitations including poor efficacy and side effects. The TLR4 signalling cascade also plays an important role in intestinal inflammation; with its extracellular and intracellular components being attractive therapeutic targets for the treatment of both acute and chronic intestinal inflammation. The link between intestinal inflammation and colon cancer also offers the possibility of identifying and developing novel ways to prevent cancer.

The incidence rates for IBD have been steadily increasing around the world for the last 50 years with the majority of cases occurring in westernised and industrialised countries [70, 105]. IBD is a chronic lifelong condition that has no cure and requires a lifetime of care. It has a significant effect on patient quality of life and at times can leave patients bed-ridden or hospitalised [106, 107]. However, UC and CD are clinically distinct diseases and known to have different anatomical, clinical and histological features [108].

Presently, the aetiology and pathogenesis for IBD remains largely unknown [108]. A plausible hypothesis for the aetiology of IBD is the unregulated activation of both the body's innate and adaptive immune system, potentially in response to resident gut microbes. This immune response may mediated by the innate immune receptor TLR4 in response to luminal antigens (fungi, bacteria, yeast) in the intestinal tract [108]. Treatment approaches includes aminosalicylates, corticosteroids and antibiotics [109, 110].

As previously stated, patients with IBD are at higher risk of developing colorectal cancer, and a common complication of cancer treatment is gastrointestinal mucositis (GIM); occurring in 40% of patients who receive a standard dose of chemotherapy and

100% of patients who are receiving high doses of chemotherapy [111, 112]. GIM is the ulceration and inflammation of the mucosa in the intestinal tract caused by chemotherapy and radiation for cancer, and is an acute form of intestinal inflammation [27].

Unfortunately, the gastrointestinal tract is particularly susceptible to the devastating effects of chemotherapy and radiation. TLR4 is the main receptor that detects DAMPs and responds to tissue damage in the intestinal tract [113]. The cytotoxic effects of chemotherapy and radiation on both normal and malignant cells causes the release of DAMPs. This produces a sustained innate immune activation which develops into the mucosal inflammation seen in patients with repeating cycles of chemotherapy and radiation treatments [113]. While GIM has been recognised as a major dose-limiting toxicity for decades, there is yet to be an effective treatment to manage intestinal inflammation. Pre-clinical studies have focused on inhibition of inflammation via multiple mechanisms, or accelerating healing with growth factors [114].

GIM has a significant impact on the quality of life of patients whereby the average number of days a patient suffering from GIM needs to be hospitalised is 3 times more than the 4 days required by patients not suffering from GIM [31]. This increased length of stay increases the strain on hospital resources [31]. Patients also suffer from symptoms such as vomiting, abdominal pain and severe diarrhoea. In certain cases, the symptoms of GIM will cause patients to require a dose reduction, delay, or even discontinuation of their regimen which will affect the patient's survival [115]. To date, studies have shown a link between TLR4/MD-2 signalling and the development of IBD and GIM [42, 47]. TLR4 antagonists show potential as therapeutics in both settings. However, the majority of studies have focused on sepsis models as well as diseases and infections unrelated to the development of intestinal inflammation, leaving a significant gap in the literature.

TLR4 is overexpressed in both UC (fold increase: 2.33) and CD (fold increase: 1.71) [94, 116, 117]. In IBD, abnormal signal transmission mediated by the upregulation of TLR4 promotes the sustained release of inflammatory cytokines (IL-6, TNF- α). This in turn, develops and persists as intestinal inflammation. Only low levels of TLR4 and MD-2 are expressed on the intestinal epithelium and very little was known about their regulation in on intestinal epithelial cells. However, it was established that during inflammation, expression of both TLR4 and MD-2 is increased. It was later discovered by Abreu et al [44] that the expression of TLR4 and MD-2 in the intestinal tract is also regulated by immune-mediated signals. There was an increase in TLR4/MD-2 expression when the intestinal epithelial cell lines (T84, HT-29) were exposed with proinflammatory cytokines (IFN-y, TNF- α), highlighting the potential link between the innate and adaptive immune systems in intestinal epithelial cells only in response to pathogenic organisms. Another study by Ungaro et al has also shown that the inflammation in IBD is decreased in TLR4 deficient mice [100]. However, this study also found that TLR4 deficient mice were unable to undergo mucosal healing and demonstrated decreased epithelial cell proliferation [100]. This shows that TLR4 serves as a mediator for both mucosal healing and inflammation in the intestinal tract.

A similar pattern can also be observed in GIM. A study by Wardill *et al* has shown that genetic deletion of TLR4 from mice was able to reduce chemotherapy-induced gut toxicity and pain [42]. TLR4 KO mice had reduced diarrhoea and weight loss compared to wild-type mice [42]. The TLR4 KO mice also exhibited a muted inflammatory response, with no significant increase in IL-1 β , IL-6, or TNF- α , compared to their wild-type counterparts [42].

These studies highlight the critical role of TLR4 in regulating inflammation in the intestinal tract, and by targeting and inhibiting TLR4, the outcome of intestinal inflammation and its consequence may be prevented. However, careful selection of

TLR4 elimination vs selective or temporary inhibition as a therapeutic is needed since TLR4 has beneficial effects for mucosal healing and homeostasis.

TLR4 antagonists

Targeting TLR4 could represent a potential approach to regulate immune responses and treat inflammation. However, any potential therapeutic agent must be able to block the harmful effects of TLR4 activation without negatively affecting the host's defence functions. Currently, many different antagonists are being investigated for their potential in managing inflammatory-based diseases and settings, summarised in Table 2.1.

Naturally occurring antagonists

The first naturally occurring TLR4 antagonist discovered was from a photosynthetic gram-negative bacterium that was non-pathogenic known as *Rhodobacter sphaeroides* [118]. The LPS produced from this bacterium, known as *Rhodobacter sphaeroides* lipid A (RsDPLA), was non-toxic towards murine and human cells and was able to compete with toxic LPS for binding sites. RsDPLA was also able to interact with the TLR4/MD-2 complex found in rodents and humans with antagonistic effects [119]. Further *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies on the LPS produced by *Rhodobacter sphaeroides* and other bacteria/cyanobacteria have shown potent antagonistic activity of this type of LPS in murine and human cells as well as preventing endotoxic shock in mice.

Additionally, traditional Asian medicine produced from plants, including curcumin, turmeric and a variety of herbs provide a rich and natural source of molecules which are being investigated for bio-actives that act as TLR4 antagonists [120, 121]. The modulation of TLR4 using herbal extracts promoted a large area of research to determine their pharmacological potential. It was found that certain bio-actives from

bacteria or plants had a positive relationship against sepsis and septic shock [122-124]. These bio-actives were also discovered to have positive relationships against inflammatory diseases such as Alzheimer's, arthritis and inflammatory bowel diseases [100, 125, 126]. A summary of research conducted on some of these naturally sourced TLR4 antagonists can be found in Table 2.1. Although the main focus of this study is on the therapeutic potentials of TLR4 antagonists on intestinal inflammation, there are a limited number of studies which use intestinal inflammation as a disease model. Table 2.1: Summary of the effect of natural TLR4 antagonists in previous pre-clinical in vitro, in vivo and in silico studies.

Study	Study model	TLR4 Antagonist	Outcome
Qureshi <i>et</i> <i>al</i> [122]	Bacterial sepsis <i>In vivo</i> : BDF1 mice injected with LPS (1 μg)	Rhodobacter sphaeroides lipid A (RsDPLA)	RsDPLA (100 μg, i.p.) pre-treatment was associated with 91% inhibition of LPS-induced response as measured by serum TNF-α concentration (246 +/- 95 pg/ml vs 2,653 +/- 286 pg/ml vehicle control).
Kirikae <i>et al</i> [127]	In vitro inflammation model In vitro: mouse macrophage-like J774.1 cell line challenged with LPS		RsDPLA treatment decreased LPS response in a dose- dependent fashion as measured by TNF-α and IL-6 secretion (65% inhibition at 1:3 and 100% at 1:62 LPS:RsDPLA ratio). Mechanism proposed to be through binding of CD14 receptor.
Anwar <i>et al</i> [119]	In silico		Simulation predicted inhibitory behaviour of RsDPLA on the TLR4/MD-2 complex in rodents and humans.

Malgorzata-	Molecular dynamics simulation	Lipooligosaccharide (LOS)	Human PBMCs pre-incubated with Bol OS (100 pg/ml.) was
Miller <i>et al</i> [123]	In vitro: Human PBMC challenged with LPS In vivo: C57BI/6 mice injected with LPS	from <i>Bartonella quintana</i> (BqLOS)	associated with inhibition of LPS-induced response measured by supernatant concentration of IL-1 β , TNF- α , IL-6, IL-8 (P< 0.001). Mice pre-treated with BqLOS (100 µg) had improved survival rates.
De Paola <i>et</i> <i>al</i> [128]	Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis In vitro: Motor neuron/glia co-cultures	LPS from <i>Oscillatoria</i> <i>Planktothrix FP1</i> (Cyp/VB3323)	<i>In vitro:</i> Cells exposed to LPS (1 μ g/mL) reduced viability by 30.8 ± 11.9% (P < 0.001 vs control). This toxic effect was reduced by VB3323 (20 μ g/mL) which almost completely restored

	In vivo: Wobbler mice	motor neuron viability in the cells (91.3 \pm 9.9% with P < 0.001
		vs LPS).
		In vivo:
		Wobbler mouse with spontaneous motor neuron
		degeneration chronically treated with VB3323 (5 mg/kg/d i.p.,
		final concentration 0.5 mg/mL) displayed decreased
		microglial activation and morphological alterations of spinal
		cord neurons; and better performance in the paw abnormality
		and grip-strength tests.
Balducci et	Alzheimer's disease	Amyloid- β oligomers (A β O) injection (7.5 µL at 1 µM) rapidly
al [125]	In vivo: CEZPI/6 mico	activated glial cells and induced a memory establishment
		deficit. When treated with CyP (10 μ g, ICV) before A β O, the
		memory deficit was prevented ($P = 0.0055$).

lori <i>et al</i> [129]	Seizures In vivo: C57Bl/6 mice		Carbamazepine (CBZ) is an anticonvulsant to treat neuropsychiatric disorders. Mice treated with CyP (1 mg/mouse, i.p.) + CBZ (20 mg/mouse, in food) during disease onset. CBZ-treated mice displayed a 3-fold higher seizure frequency compared to CyP-treated mice (P < 0.01). TLR4 antagonism by CyP was effective in delaying seizure onset and reduced recurrence in the established murine model of acquired epilepsy.
Yao <i>et al</i> [130]	Inflammatory Bowel Disease <i>In vitro</i> : Sprague-Dawley rats injected with 2,4,6- trinitro-benzene sulfonic acid	Probiotics, Golden bifid	Rats treated with the probiotics had a significantly lower disease activity (P < 0.05), histopathological score (P < 0.05) and inflammatory cytokine levels (TNF- α and IL-1 β , P < 0.05) compared to control groups.

Chu <i>et al</i> [131]	<i>In silico</i> Docking analysis	Berberine, extracted from the herb huang lian (<i>Rhizoma Coptidis</i>)	Docking analysis suggested that 3 berberine molecules were able to bind to MD-2 and block TLR4/NF-κB downstream signalling. Binding free energies of the 3 berberine molecules was 7.70, -7.33 and -6.75 kcal/mol, respectively.
	Bacterial infection In vivo: BALB/c mice challenged with Salmonella typhimurium and bacterial endotoxin		Mice treated with 2 EU/ml endotoxin solution (i.p.) had a lethal rate of 80%. When treated with berberine at different doses (0.13, 0.16 and 0.20 g/kg) after endotoxin administration, mice had survival rate of 50, 50 and 60% respectively. Average time to death of each mouse group treated with berberine was significantly longer compared to mice only exposed to LPS (P < 0.05).

Liang <i>et al</i>	In vitro inflammation	Sparstolonin B (SsnB)	In vitro:
[132]	model In vitro: THP-1 human monocyte cells challenged with LPS Sepsis In vivo: C57Bl/6 mice administered with LPS	extracted from a Chinese herb (<i>Sparganium</i> <i>stoloniferum</i>)	Ssnb (100 μ M) inhibited LPS-induced (50 ng/mL) response as measured by an 18-fold decrease in TNF- α and 10-fold decrease in IL-6 expression levels vs LPS treated cells only. Mechanism proposed to be through binding to the CD- 14/TLR4 receptor. <i>In vivo:</i> Mice co-treated with LPS (100 μ g/mouse) and SsnB (100 μ g/mouse) displayed lower expression of TNF- α (P = 0.0075), IL-6 (P = 0.1077) and IL-1 β (P < 0.0001) vs LPS treated mice. SsnB was able to suppress inflammation induced by LPS by attenuating the TLR4-mediated activation of NF- κ B.

Li <i>et al</i> [133]	Leukaemia	Parthenolide (PTL),	3 and 12 μ M PTL significantly decreased pro-inflammatory
	In vitro: THP 1 colle tracted	extracted from the plant	cytokine expression and diminished LPS-induced (1 $\mu\text{g/mL})$
	with LPS	feverfew (Tanacetum	TLR4 expression compared to LPS treated group ($P < 0.01$).
		parthenium)	PTL was able to inhibit the expression of these cytokines by
			blocking the TLR4 which in turn blocks the subsequent
			downstream signalling cascade.
Saadane et	Cystic Fibrosis		In vitro:
0/[124]			
<i>ai</i> [134]	<i>In vitro</i> : 16 HBE human		At 3 h and 6 h, AS cells pre-treated with PTL (40 $\mu M)$ had
	bronchial epithelial cell line		decreased IL-8 secretion vs non-treated cells (P = 0.02 and
	transfected with AS		0.03, respectively).
	oligonucleotide that inhibits		
	expression of CFTR.		In vivo:
	Stimulated using IL-1B/TNF		LPS (25 ng, intratracheally) treated mice had increased
	(100 ng/ml each).		polymorphonuclear leukocytes (PMN) (9 \pm 1.54% at 1 h, 38.8
	1		

	In vivo: Cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR)-knockout mice challenged with LPS		± 7.23% at 3 h, and 63 ± 6.0% at 8 h). When co-treated with PTL (3 µg/gram) a decrease in PMN % at 8 h was observed (P = 0.006). Proposed mechanism of action for PTL was NF- κB dependent inhibition of cellular responses.
Gradišar <i>et</i>	In vitro inflammation	Curcumin, extracted from	40% inhibition of TLR4/MD-2 complex observed at
<i>al</i> [135]	model	the Tumeric plant (Curcuma	approximately equimolar concentration of curcumin and MD-2
	<i>In vitro</i> : Human embryonic kidney (HEK)293 cells stimulated with LPS.	longa)	in presence of LPS. Cells co-treated with LPS (100 ng/ml) and higher doses of curcumin (0-20 μ M) showed no difference in NF- κ B activity.

Zhu <i>et al</i>	Traumatic Brain Injury		Injured brain tissue had a significant increase in TLR4
[136]	(TBI) In vivo: Feeny weight-drop contusion model on C57BI/6 mice		expression vs sham control brains 24 h post-trauma (P <
			0.01). Curcumin (100 and 200 mg/kg) administered post- trauma reduced TLR4 expression and had lower neurological deficit scores and brain water content vs vehicle-treated mice with P < 0.01 and P < 0.05, respectively. A decrease in concentrations of inflammatory mediators (IL-1 β , IL-6, TNF- α ,
			MCP-1) vs vehicle-treated mice (P < 0.01) was also observed.
Zhang et al	Acute lung injury	Atractylenolide I (AO-I/ AT-I)	LPS (10 μ g) treated mice displayed pathological changes:
[137]	<i>In vivo</i> : BALB/c mice with injury induced by LPS	extracted from the Chinese	inflammatory cell infiltration, interalveolar septal thickening,
		herb Cang zhu (<i>Rhizoma</i>	and oedema, which were attenuated in co-treated mice
		Atractylodis macrocephalae)	(LPS+AO-I at 5, 10 and 20 mg/kg). MPO activity and
			inflammatory cell infiltrate was reduced in co-treated mice (5

			mg/kg: P < 0.01, 10 mg/kg: P < 0.01 and 20 mg/kg: P < 0.01) and (5 mg/kg: P < 0.05, 10 mg/kg: P < 0.01 and 20 mg/kg: P < 0.01) vs LPS-treated mice, respectively.
Wang <i>et al</i>	Sepsis		Survival of mice increased with AT-I dose at 10, 20, and
[124]	<i>In vivo</i> : Caecal ligation and puncture (CLP) model of mice		40 mg/kg (i.p.) (P < 0.05, P < 0.01, P < 0.01, respectively) vs control, respectively. AT-I treated mice took a shorter time to return to normal temperature (P < 0.05) and displayed dose- dependent decrease in pro-inflammatory cytokines TNF- α and IL-6 (P < 0.05, P < 0.01, P < 0.01, respectively). Decrease in white blood cells (P < 0.05) and IL-1 β (P < 0.05 and P <
			0.01, respectively) was observed at 20 and 40 mg/kg doses.
Li <i>et al</i> [138]	Acute respiratory distress syndrome	Asiatic acid (AA) extracted from the plant Gotu	LPS treated mice displayed increased lung wet/dry weight ratio, inflammatory cell infiltrate and MPO activity. Co-treated
			mice (LPS + AA at 25, 50, and 100 mg/kg) displayed

	<i>In vivo</i> : BALB/c mice with LPS administered intranasally to induce lung injury	Kola/Pennywort (<i>Centella</i> asiatica)	decreased lung wet/dry weight ratio (P < 0.05, P < 0.01, P < 0.01, respectively) inflammatory cell infiltrate (P < 0.05, P < 0.01, P < 0.01, respectively) and MPO activity (P < 0.01, P < 0.01, respectively) vs LPS group.
Lee <i>et al</i> [139]	In vitro inflammation model In vitro: Bone marrow cells isolated from C57BI/6 mice challenged with LPS	Celastrol extracted from the plant Thunder God Vine (<i>Tripterygium wilfordii</i>)	Celastrol (0.1, 0.5 and 1 μ M) inhibited LPS-induced (10 ng/ml) responses measured by TNF- α , IL-6, IL-12, IL-1 β at mRNA and protein levels (P < 0.05). Confocal imaging analysis of celastrol demonstrated decreased co-localisation of fluorescent LPS with MD-2.
Yuan <i>et al</i> [126]	Arthritis <i>In vivo</i> : C57BI/6 mice with induced adjuvant arthritis		Celastrol (0.5 mg/kg) improved clinical outcome via clinical and histopathological scoring vs non-treated mice (P < 0.01). Decreased expression of TNF- α (1.9-fold) and IL-6 (3.1-fold) in celastrol treated mice vs non-treated mice.
Cho <i>et al</i> [140]	In vitro inflammation model In vitro: RAW264.7 cells challenged with LPS	Xanthohumol (XN) extracted from the plant Hops (<i>Humulus lupulus</i>)	Cells co-treated with LPS (0.1 – 0.5 μ g/ml) and XN (0.5, 1, 2.5, and 5 μ g/ml) displayed a dose-dependent decrease in NO levels (2.5 & 5 μ g/ml, P < 0.01 vs LPS group), TNF- α (2.5 & 5 μ g/ml, P < 0.01 vs LPS group) and IL-1 β (1, 2.5 & 5 μ g/ml, P < 0.01 vs LPS group).
------------------------------	--	---	--
Ungaro <i>et al</i> [100]	Inflammatory Bowel Disease C57Bl/6J mice with dextran sulphate sodium (DSS) administered in drinking water.	IgG2b monoclonal antibody	Mice co-treated with DSS (2.5%) and IgG2b (20 mg/kg) displayed decrease in expression of TNF- α (141.5 ± 16.3 pg/ml vs. 336 ± 53.8 pg/ml, P < 0.01), IL-6 (4,816 ± 145.5 pg/ml vs. 5,850.4 ± 144.4 pg/ml, P < 0.01) and % dendritic cells in the lamina propria (3.4 ± 0.7 vs. 8.7 ± 0.4%, P < 0.05) vs control. No difference in DAI scoring vs control (1.28 ± 0.19 vs. 1.33 ± 0.23, P = 0.42, maximum score: 4).

Zhang <i>et al</i> [98]	Inflammatory Bowel Disease	Paeoniflorin extracted from peony root	Mice pre- or co-treated with paeoniflorin (50 mg/kg) and DSS (4%) suppressed weight loss: Pre-paeoniflorin at day 7 (P <
	C57BI/6 mice with dextran sulphate sodium (DSS) administered in drinking water.		0.05), Co-paeoniflorin at day 5 – 6 (P < 0.05), day 7 (P < 0.001); Diarrhoea/ bloody diarrhoea: Pre-paeoniflorin at day 5 (P < 0.05), 6 (P < 0.01), 7 (P < 0.001), Co-paeoniflorin at day 6 – 7 (P < 0.05); Shortening of colon length: Pre- and co-paeoniflorin (P < 0.05); Histological score: Pre- and co-paeoniflorin (P < 0.01) vs vehicle control. Paeoniflorin treated mice had lower expression of TLR4 protein and mRNA vs DSS only mice (P < 0.001).

Synthetic antagonists

Although there are many plant-based products capable of targeting and inhibiting TLR4 in vitro and in vivo in both rodent and human models, they do not possess the necessary stability and target specificity to be considered a potential therapeutic option compared to products and molecules extracted from microorganisms [120]. Molecules produced from microorganisms such as Rhodobacter sphaeroides have therefore been used as a model to create synthetic antagonists. RsDPLA was used to design the synthetic TLR4 antagonists eritoran (E5564) and E5531 [141, 142]. E5531 was a first generation lipid A analogue synthesised as part of a program to develop therapeutic agents for septic shock [143]. Eritoran (E5564) is a second generation lipid A analogue designed for the same purpose but was found to be more potent in its antiendotoxin effects, has a longer duration of action and is easier to manufacture compared to E5531 [144]. Studies on eritoran have shown a positive affect against sepsis [144] and other inflammatory effects [145, 146]. This led to the development of other synthetic analogues such as TAK-242 and FP7 with antagonistic effects on the TLR4/MD-2 complex treat various inflammatory diseases to such as neuroinflammation and influenza infections. Although the main focus of this study is on the therapeutic potential of TLR4 antagonists on intestinal inflammation, there are a limited number of studies which use intestinal inflammation as a disease model. Therefore, studies which encompass different inflammatory diseases have been included and summarised in Table 2.2 in order to show the potential broader antiinflammatory effects of TLR4 antagonism.

Table 2.2: Summary of the effect of synthetic TLR4 antagonists in pre-clinical in vitro and in vivo research studies.

Study S	Study model	TLR4 Antagonist	Outcome
Mullarkey et S	Sepsis	Eritoran (E5564)	Mice:
al [144] - F W	<i>In vivo</i> : C57BI/6 mice, Hartley guinea pigs, Fischer rats challenged with IV LPS		E5564 (100, 300, 1000 µg/kg) co-treatment was associated with 37, 81 and 93% inhibition of LPS-induced (100 µg/kg) response as measured by serum TNF- α levels, respectively (P < 0.05 vs control). Guinea Pigs: E5564 (30, 100, 300 µg/kg) co-treatment was associated with 29, 57 and 94% inhibition of LPS-induced (1000 µg/kg) response as measured by serum TNF- α levels, respectively (P < 0.05 vs control). Rats:

		E5564 (10, 100, 1000 μ g/kg) co-treatment was associated with 84, 97 and 100% inhibition of LPS-induced (3 μ g/kg) response as measured by serum TNF- α levels, respectively (P < 0.05 vs control).
Kitazawa <i>et</i>	Acute liver failure	Rats treated with E5564 after ALF (500 mg/kg GalN + 50 µg/kg LPS)
<i>al</i> [145]	(ALF)	displayed a decrease in serum TNF- α levels and had an improved
	<i>In vivo</i> : Wistar rats challenged with D- galactosamine (GalN) and LPS	survival rate of 42.9% compared to untreated rats (P < 0.05).
Liu <i>et al</i> [146]	Inflammatory effects of ischemia- reperfusion in kidneys	Rats treated with E5564 displayed a significant improvement in renal function as measure by serum creatinine levels ($P < 0.05$) and higher survival rates ($P < 0.05$) vs vehicle controls.

	<i>In vivo</i> : Fisher rats with kidney nephrectomy and ischemia performed.		
Sha <i>et al</i> [57]	Endotoxin shock In vivo: BALB/c mice treated with LPS i.p.	TAK-242 (resatorvid)	Pre-treatment of TAK-242 (0.1, 0.3, 1, and 3 mg/kg) was associated with a decrease in LPS-induced (10 mg/kg) responses as measured by IL-6, IL-10, MIP-2, IL-1 β and NO serum levels vs vehicle control (P < 0.025). A 40% increase in survival rate of mice was also observed vs vehicle control (P ≤ 0.05). Post-treatment of TAK-242 (1 mg/kg) was associated with a decrease in LPS-induced (5 mg/kg) response as measured by IL-6 and MIP-2 serum levels vs vehicle control (P ≤ 0.01). A survival rate of 45% was also observed vs vehicle control (P ≤ 0.01).

Kuno <i>et al</i> [147] Garate <i>et al</i> [148]	Endotoximia In vivo: Hartley guinea- pigs treated with LPS IV Neuroinflammation In vivo: Wistar Hannover rats restrained to induce stress.	TAK-242 (3 and 10 mg/kg) pre-treatment was associated with a dose- dependent decline in colonic muscle tension (P = 0.001 and P < 0.001, respectively) and mean arterial pressure (P = 0.036 and P = 0.004, respectively) caused by LPS (10 mg/kg, IV). A 50% survival rate was observed when pre-treated with TAK-242 at 10 mg/kg vs the 10% observed in the control group. Pre-treatment of TAK-242 (0.5 mg/kg, IV) decreased expression of the pro-inflammatory enzymes: IL-1 β , COX-2 and iNOS expression levels, P < 0.05 vs control, P < 0.05 vs stress only group.
Hua <i>et al</i> [149]	Cerebral ischaemia	Treatment with TAK-242 (3 mg/kg) was associated with reduce levels of serum TNF-receptor II, monocyte chemotactic protein-1,

	<i>In vivo</i> : C57BI/6 mice induced with focal cerebral ischaemia/reperfusion		macrophage inflammatory protein-1 γ , and tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinases-1 (P < 0.05 vs untreated mice). An 8.8% reduction in brain infarct size and improved neurologic function score (6.73) was also observed (P < 0.05 vs untreated mice).
Perrin-Cocon	Lethal influenza	FP7	In vitro:
<i>et al</i> [150]	infection		FP7 (1 & 10 μ M) treatment was associated with decreased levels of
	In vitro: monocyte-		LPS-induced (10 ng/ml) responses as measured by supernatant levels
	derived dendritic cells		of IL-8, IL-6, MIP-1 β , TNF- α , IL-12 and IL-10 in both monocytes and
	(DCs) challenged with		DCs (P < 0.05 vs LPS).
	influenza virus, strain A/PR/8/34		In vivo:
	<i>In vivo</i> : C57BI/6 infected with mouse-adapted		Mice treated with FP7 (200 μ g/mouse, IV) after influenza infection displayed reduced gene production of TNF- α , IL-1 β , IFN- β , murine IL-8 (P < 0.01) and IL-6 (P < 0.05) in the lungs. FP7-treated mice had

	influenza virus, strain		decreased viral load (log FP7-treated titre = 4.1 ± 0.39 vs vehicle-
	A/PR/8/34		treated mice (log vehicle-treated titre = 5.27 ± 0.15) as measured by a
			virus titration assay (P = 0.0225).
Palmer <i>et al</i>	Cardiovascular	-	In vitro:
[4]	inflowmetowy boood		
[151]	diseases	FP7 (0 – 10 μ M) negatively regulated LPS-induced production (100	
		n	ng/ml) of pro-inflammatory cytokines in a dose-dependent manner:
	<i>In vitro</i> : Human		TUD 4. II. 9. (D \neq 0.001) II. 6. (D \neq 0.01) MID 4 \approx (D \neq 0.001) at 5M
	umbilical vein		ΓΗΡ-1 : IL-8 ($P < 0.001$), IL-6 ($P < 0.01$), MIP-1α ($P < 0.001$) at 5 µM
	endothelial cells		and IL-1β (P < 0.001) at 0.1, 1, 5 μM vs LPS.
			RAW-264.7 : p65 NF-кB at 1, 5, 10 иМ (P < 0,001). II -6 at 5 иМ (P <
	$(\Pi \cup V \models \cup), \Pi \square \square \square \square$ and		
	mouse RAW-264.7		0.05), 10 μ M (P < 0.001) and p38 MAPK at 0.1 (P < 0.05), 1 (P < 0.01),
			5 and 10 μ M (P < 0.001) vs LPS.

	macrophages challenged with LPS <i>In vivo</i> : Angiotensin II- infused apolipoprotein E-deficient mice	HUVEC: p38 MAPK and p65 NF-κB at 0.1, 0.5 and 1 μM (P < 0.01, P < 0.05, P < 0.01, respectively), MCP-1 at 1 μM (P < 0.05) vs LPS. <i>In vivo</i> : FP7 (3 mg/kg/d) inhibited angiotensin II-driven production of pro- inflammatory proteins, and MIP-1γ and JNK phosphorylation (P < 0.05 vs angiotensin II group).
Facchini <i>et al</i> [152]	Inflammatory Bowel Disease	<i>In vitro</i> : FP7 at 10 μM negatively regulated LPS-induced production (100 ng/ml) of pro-inflammatory cytokines:

	<i>In vitro:</i> Peripheral blood mononuclear cells		mRNA relative expression: TNF-α (P < 0.001); IL-1β (P < 0.05); IL-6 (P < 0.05).
and lami propria n	and lamina propria mononuclear		ELISA : TNF-α, IL-1β and IL-6 (P < 0.05).
	patients with IBD In vivo: BALB/c mice with DSS administered in their water.		<i>In vivo</i> : FP7 (250 µg/kg) treatment was associated with a lower histological score (P < 0.01 vs DSS) and significantly reduced the release of inflammatory cytokines (TNF- α (P < 0.05), IL-1 β (P < 0.001) and IL-6 (P < 0.05).
Huggins <i>et al</i> [55]	Abdominal aortic aneurysm (AAA)	IAXO-102	In vitro:

	In vitro: HUVEC		IAXO-102 (10 μ M) blocked LPS-stimulated (100 ng/ml) production of
	challenged with LPS		JNK, ERK, p65 NF-кВ (P < 0.05) and p38, MCP-1, IL-8 (P < 0.01) vs
	In vivo: C57BI/6 mice		LPS.
	induced with AAA		In vivo:
			IAXO-102 (3 mg/kg/day) blocked angiotensin II-induced response as measured by protein expression of JNK, ERK, p65, NF- κ B (P < 0.05)
			of MIP-1v and TLR4 ($P < 0.05$ vs angiotensin II group) and reduced
			incidence of AAA (30% IAXO-102-treated vs 86% angiotensin II group).
Zhang <i>et al</i>	Acute lung injury (ALI)	Chalcone derivatives	In vitro:
[153]	<i>In vitro</i> : Mouse RAW	- Compound 20	Fluorescent probe determined compound 20 is a specific inhibitor of
	264.7 macrophages		MD-2 (KD = 189 μ M). Addition of compound 20 (10 μ M) inhibited LPS-
	challenged with LPS		

	<i>In vivo</i> : Sprague Dawley rats with ALI induced by intratracheal LPS instillation		induced (0.5 µg/mL) secretion of TNF-α, IL-1β, COX-2 (P < 0.01) and IL-6 (P < 0.05) vs LPS. <i>In vivo</i> : Compound 20 (20 mg/kg) reduced LPS-induced (5 mg/kg) pulmonary oedema as measured by the decrease in lung wet/dry weight ratio (P < 0.01) vs LPS. Compound 20 also inhibited IL-1β secretion (P < 0.01) and MPO activity (P < 0.05) vs LPS.
Wang <i>et al</i> [154]	Septic shock and lung injury In vitro: Mouse primary peritoneal macrophages challenged with LPS	Curcumin Analogues - L48H37	<i>In vitro</i> : Fluorescent probe determined L48H37 is a specific inhibitor of MD-2 (KD = 11.3 μ M). L48H37 (1, 2.5, 5, or 10 μ M) inhibited LPS-induced (0.5 μ g/ml) phosphorylation in a dose-dependent manner: ERK at 1, 2.5, 5, and 10 μ M (P < 0.01), p38 at 2.5 μ M (P < 0.05), 5 and 10 μ M (P < 0.01), and JNK at 5 and 10 μ M (P < 0.01) vs LPS. L48H37 (10 μ M)

	<i>In vivo</i> : C57BI/6 mice injected with LPS		 inhibited secretion of TNF-α, IL-6, IL-1β and iNOS (P < 0.01 vs LPS-treated group); IL-10 and COX-2 (P < 0.05 vs LPS-treated group). <i>In vivo</i>: L48H37-treated (10 mg/kg) mice had higher survival rates vs LPS (20 mg/kg, i.v.) (P < 0.01). Pulmonary damage and LPS-injured tissue structure of lungs was amended.
Hodgkinson	In vitro inflammation	Statins	Both simvastatin and pravastatin (2 μ M) pre-treatment was associated
& Ye [155]	model	- Simvastatin	with the inhibition of LPS-induced (5 ng/ml) response as measure by
	<i>In vitro</i> : Human embryonic kidney (HEK)293-CD-14-MD-2 cells challenged with LPS	- Pravastatin	supernatant concentrations of NF- κ B, IL-6 and TNF- α (P < 0.05 vs LPS).

Katsargyris et	Carotid		Patients who used statins had lower TLR4 expression in their
<i>al</i> [156]	atherosclerotic		endothelial cells and atherosclerotic plaques vs non-statin patients (P =
	plaques		0.02 and $P = 0.03$, respectively). Prevalence cerebrovascular accident
	<i>Ex vivo</i> : atherosclerotic plaques from patients		was 18.6% in statin group vs 61.4% of non-statin group (odds ratio (95% CI) 0.14 (0.07-0.31) P < 0.001).
Fort <i>et al</i> [47]	Inflammatory Bowel	lipid A-mimetic	CRX-526 (2, 10, 50 μ g) treatment was associated with a lower DAI (P =
	Disease	- CRX-526	0.421, 0.056, 0.016, respectively) and histological score (P = 0.032 ,
	BALB/c mice with DSS		0.008, 0.008, respectively) vs DSS in a dose-dependent manner.
	administered in their		
	water.		

The most well-known TLR4 antagonist to enter the clinical phase was eritoran, followed by TAK-242; and although many synthetic TLR4 antagonists have been developed and studied, very few have actually made it into clinical trials. Due to the limited evidence currently available. Table 2.3 summarises only the TLR4 antagonists that have been, or are, undergoing clinical trials in different inflammatory disease models. However, this will allow for a broader view of using TLR4 antagonists in inflammatory diseases to support its use in intestinal inflammation.

TLR4 Conditio Antagonist Disease	n/ Mechanism of Action	Clinical Trial Design & Aim	Trial Status & Outcome	Reference/Clinical Trial Number
Eritoran Sepsis/S (E5564) sepsis/S shock	evere Lipid A mimic, Septic binds to MD2	Phase 2, A Safety and Efficacy Study of Intravenous E5564 in Patients With Severe Sepsis Phase 3, A Controlled Comparison of Eritoran	Completed. Eritoran appeared well tolerated and showed a lower mortality rate (105 mg dose) in patients with severe sepsis and high predicted risk of mortality. Completed.	NCT00334828

			Tetrasodium and Placebo in Patients With Severe Sepsis	Patients with severe sepsis did not have reduced 28-day mortality when administered with eritoran, compared with placebo.	
Resatorvid (TAK-242)	Severe sepsis	Binds covalently to Cys747 of TLR4-TIR domain and blocks TLR4/TIRAP and TLR4/TRAM interactions	Phase 3, A Pivotal, Multicenter, Multinational, Randomized, Double-Blind, Placebo-Controlled Study To Evaluate The Efficacy And Safety of TAK-242 in Adults With Severe Sepsis	Completed. TAK-242 did not suppress cytokine levels in patients with sepsis. TAK-242 was well tolerated but patients developed mild increases in serum methaemoglobin levels.	NCT00143611

			Phase 3, Randomised, Double-Blind, Placebo- Controlled Study of the Efficacy and Safety of TAK- 242 Versus Placebo in Subjects With Sepsis-Induced Cardiovascular and Respiratory Failure	Terminated. Business Decision; No Safety Or Efficacy Concerns.	NCT00633477
NI-0101	Healthy volunteers	Monoclonal antibody blocking TLR4 signalling	Phase 1, Randomised double-blind study to determine the safety, tolerability and distribution and elimination of a novel therapeutic drug (NI-0101)	Completed. NI-0101 showed good tolerability, favourable safety and PK profile, and durable anti-inflammatory effect in healthy volunteers.	NCT01808469

	when administered to healthy		
	volunteers.		
Rheumatoid	Phase 2, Randomised,	Completed.	NCT03241108
Arthritis	placebo-controlled, double-	Results unavailable	
	blind study to explore the		
	effect of a new antibody to		
	treat patients with rheumatoid		
	arthritis.		

Conclusions

Both IBD and GIM have significant effects on a patient's quality of life as well as economic and social burdens [31, 157, 158]. While the pathophysiology of chronic intestinal inflammation remains unknown, previous research has identified that TLR4 signalling in the intestinal tract is a critical regulator of intestinal immune homeostasis. The use of a TLR4 antagonists has potential as a novel therapeutic for IBD and GIM patients whose disease pathogenesis relies heavily on TLR4 signalling. Previous studies have shown that inhibiting LPS-induced TLR4 stimulation with antagonists can reduce intestinal inflammation in animal models [159]. Regardless of how promising TLR4 antagonists are in the treatment of intestinal inflammation, there are still challenges in bioavailability and delivery. Nonetheless, anti-TLR4 therapies present a promising alternative for future innovative treatments for both IBD and GIM. In the future, there is a need for tissue specific studies looking into these anti-TLR4 therapies in order to mimic the therapeutic setting of IBD and GIM.

Chapter 3: Structural insight and analysis of TLR4 interactions with IAXO-102, TAK-242 and SN-38: An *in silico* approach

Janine S.Y. Tam^a, Jinxin V Pei^b, Janet K. Coller^c, Clive A. Prestidge^d, Joanne M. Bowen^a

^a Discipline of Physiology, School of Biomedicine, University of Adelaide, Adelaide, South Australia, Australia.

^b Research School of Biology, College of Science, Australian National University, Canberra, Australian Capital Territory, Australia.

^c Discipline of Pharmacology, School of Biomedicine, University of Adelaide, Adelaide, South Australia, Australia.

^dClinical and Health Sciences, University of South Australia, Adelaide, South Australia, Australia.

Statement of Authorship

Title of Paper	Structural insight and analysis of TLR4 interactions with IAXO-102, TAK-242 a silico approach			
Publication Status	Published	C Accepted for Publication		
	Submitted for Publication	Unpublished and Unsubmitted work written in manuscript style		
Publication Details	Currently under review			

Principal Author

Name of Principal Author (Candidate)	Shu Yie Janine Tam
Contribution to the Paper	Planned, researched and wrote the first draft of paper. Edited subsequent drafts.
Overall percentage (%)	90%
Certification:	This paper reports on original research I conducted during the period of my Higher Degree by Research candidature and is not subject to any obligations or contractual agreements with a third party that would constrain its inclusion in this thesis. I am the primary author of this paper.
Signature	Date

Co-Author Contributions

By signing the Statement of Authorship, each author certifies that:

- i. the candidate's stated contribution to the publication is accurate (as detailed above);
- ii. permission is granted for the candidate in include the publication in the thesis; and
- iii. the sum of all co-author contributions is equal to 100% less the candidate's stated contribution.

Name of Co-Author	Dr Jinxin Pei				
Contribution to the Paper	Assisted	with the	in si	lico	docking analysis
Signature	I			Date	12/04/2022
Name of Co-Author	Dr Janet Coller				
Contribution to the Paper	Provided critical for research.	eedback of the ma	nuscript for	important	t intellectual content that shaped th

Name of Co-Author	Prot Clive Prestidge				
Contribution to the Paper	Provided critical feedback of the manuscript for important intellectual content that shap research.				
Signature	Date				
Nome of Co. Author	Prof Joanne Bowen				
Contribution to the Paper	Provided feedback and critical revision of the manuscript for important intellectual conten final approval of the manuscript.	ıt,			
Signature	Date 11/04/2022				
Name of Co-Author					
Contribution to the Paper					
Signature	Date				
Name of Co-Author					
Contribution to the Paper					
Signature	Date				
Name of Co-Author					
Contribution to the Paper					
Signature	Date				
Name of Co-Author					
Contribution to the Paper					
Signature	Date				
Name of Co-Author					
Contribution to the Paper					
Cianatura	Data				

Abstract

Introduction: Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) has attracted interest due to its role in chemotherapy-induced gastrointestinal inflammation. This structural study aimed to provide in silico rational of the recognition and potential binding of TLR4 ligands IAXO-102, TAK-242, and SN-38 (the toxic metabolite of the chemotherapeutic irinotecan hydrochloride), which could contribute to rationale development of therapeutic anti-inflammation drugs targeting TLR4 in the gastrointestinal tract.

Methods: *In silico* docking was performed between the human TLR4/MD-2 complex and ligands (IAXO-102, TAK-242, SN-38) using Autodock Vina, setting the docking grids to cover either the upper or the lower bound of TLR4. The conformation having the lowest binding energy value (kcal/mol) was processed for post-hoc analysis of the best-fit model. Hydrogen bonding was calculated by using ChimeraX.

Results: Binding energies of IAXO-102, TAK-242 and SN-38 at the upper bound of TLR4/MD-2 ranged between -3.8 and -3.1, -6.9 and -6.3, and -9.0 and -7.0, respectively. Binding energies of IAXO-102, TAK-242 and SN-38 at the lower bound ranged between -3.9 and -3.5, -6.5 and -5.8, and -8.2 and -6.8, respectively. Hydrogen bonding at the upper bound of TLR4/MD-2 with IAXO-102, TAK-242 and SN-38 was to aspartic acid 70, cysteine 133 and serine 120, respectively. Hydrogen bonding at the lower bound of TLR4/MD-2 with IAXO-102, TAK-242 and SN-38 was to serine 528, glycine 480 and glutamine 510, respectively.

Conclusion: The in silico rational presented here supports further investigation of the binding activity of IAXO-102 and TAK-242 for their potential application in the prevention of gastrointestinal inflammation caused by SN-38.

74

Introduction

Gastrointestinal (GI) toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) promotes mucosal integrity and microbial tolerance while able to rapidly induce an inflammatory response to provide protection from invading bacteria [45]. Lipopolysaccharides (LPS) and other microbial-associated molecular patterns (MAMPs) activate TLR4 expressed on intestinal epithelium as well as immune cells in the lamina propria [44]. TLR4 activation controls cellular responses through downstream signalling pathways including NF-κB and IRF3 [160]. While elimination of noxious stimuli and repair of damaged structures is the ultimate goal in response to TLR4 activation, excessive TLR4 or dysregulated TLR4 signalling is associated with many inflammatory conditions such as cancer treatment-related intestinal inflammation, referred to clinically as gastrointestinal mucositis (GIM) [42].

Chemotherapeutic agents, such as irinotecan hydrochloride (specifically its active component SN-38), cause direct injury to intestinal epithelial cells, allowing luminal antigens to enter the lamina propria [28]. The role of TLR4 in intestinal inflammatory conditions has been investigated thoroughly in genetic (knockout and over-expression) mouse models and patient-derived tissue [42, 161]. This previous work has shown strong associations with disease onset, damage severity and even cancer development [42, 161]. A limitation of knockout models is the reliance on TLR4 signalling to repair the colon following inflammatory insult [58]. A further barrier is an inability to evaluate the contribution of non-MAMP TLR4 agonists in the development of injury, especially during cancer treatment. Potential agonists include moieties of chemotherapy agents from the taxane and camptothecin classes [162]. As such, development of TLR4-targeted pharmacological interventions is required to overcome these limitations.

75

While targeting TLR4 is a biologically supported approach to gastrointestinal (GI) inflammatory conditions, there has been little progress in the field, which may be due to a lack of specific inhibitors that selectively target the TLR4 protein and/or its associated co-receptors, MD-2 and CD-14. The integration between biological systems and computational techniques provides the possibility to explore drug development opportunities in order to rapidly provide structural, chemical, and biological data to improve understanding of potential drug targets. For example, the interactive association between various methods, such as *in silico* molecular docking and protein binding studies has been employed by researchers for the development of pharmacologically active drugs [56].

IAXO-102 was recently developed and has been shown to have inhibitory binding properties against the TLR4/MD-2 complex at both CD-14 and MD-2 sites [54]. However, IAXO-102 has only been used in studies with a focus on aortic aneurysms [55]. TAK-242, a cyclohexene derivative, is a novel small-molecule compound with a proposed inhibitory action through cysteine 747 that selectively inhibits TLR4 signalling and has been studied in a variety of inflammatory models such as sepsis and neuroinflammation [57, 148]. However, these antagonists have not been extensively studied in an intestinal inflammation model [163]. Similarly, it is currently unclear if the active metabolite of irinotecan, SN-38, is able to selectively bind to TLR4 and its correceptors and mimic the agonistic action of LPS [164]; or if it poses antagonistic properties at specific concentrations [165]. Therefore, determining if SN-38 could directly interact with TLR4 and co-receptors will help explain whether it has the capacity to modulate LPS-dependent inflammation.

In the current study, we investigated the interactions of the TLR4 ligands, IAXO-102 and TAK-242, and SN-38 with the TLR4-MD-2 complex by in silico analyses of molecular docking. The purpose of this structural study is to provide a better

76

understanding of the recognition and potential binding of these compounds which may contribute to rationale development of therapeutic anti-inflammation drugs targeting TLR4 in the gastrointestinal tract.

Materials and Methods

Protein/chemical structures and docking programs

In silico modelling was performed using similar methods reported previously [166]. The human TLR4/MD-2 protein crystal structure (PDB ID:3FXI) was obtained from the National Institutes of Health NCBI Structure database (<u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/Structure/pdb/3FXI_accessed</u> in October 2021). The SMILES codes (Figure 3.1A) for the ligands were downloaded from PubChem (<u>https://pubchem.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov</u> accessed in October 2021) and converted into software-compatible 3D structures in .pdb format using the online SMILES Translator and Structure File Generator (National Cancer Institute, U.S. Department Health and Human, Washington DC).

Docking Estimations

MGLtools was used to prepare both TLR4/MD2 and ligand docking coordinates. The docking was performed using Autodock Vina [167, 168], setting the docking grids to cover either the upper (blue) or the lower (red) bound of the TLR4/MD-2 complex (Figure 3.1B). Assessment of the top 9 conformations from upper and lower bounds were completed and the conformation having the lowest atomic energy value (kcal/mol) was processed for post-hoc analysis of the best-fit model.



Figure 3.1: Details of TLR4 ligands used in the present study. **(A)** Basic chemical and 3D structures of the TLR4 ligands, IAXO-102, TAK-242, and SN-38. **(B)** Docking grid of the TLR4/MD-2 complex (grey), which was divided into 2 sections labelled upper bound (blue) and lower bound (red).

Root mean square deviation (RMSD) values measured the average distance between atoms of a position relative to the best fitting position and were calculated using only movable heavy atoms. RMSD upper bound (rmsd/ub) matches each atom in one conformation with itself in the other conformation, ignoring any symmetry. RMSD lower bound (rmsd/lb) matches each atom in one conformation with the closest atom of the same element type in the other conformation and is defined as follows: rmsd/lb (c_1 , c_2) = max (rmsd' (c_1 , c_2), rmsd' (c_2 , c_1)), with c_n = conformation number. The first results of rmsd/lb is compared to itself, hence it will always be 0. Subsequent results are then compared to the first. Any small deviation indicates minor changes in the conformation of the ligand compared to the first result conformation.

Hydrogen Bonding

Hydrogen bonding is critical for the determination of the binding affinity of a ligand (in a specific binding pose) within a specific target protein. Hence the presence of hydrogen bonds between the ligands IAXO-102, TAK-242 and SN-38 with TLR4/MD-2 was investigated using ChimeraX [169, 170].

Results

In silico docking of IAXO-102, TAK-242, and SN-38 with the upper and lower bound of TLR4/MD-2 Complex

The docking poses were ranked according to their docking scores and both the ranked list of docked ligands and their corresponding binding poses. This ranking of the compounds was based on their binding energy with TLR4/MD-2. If the binding energy of the ligand was less, then the particular ligand is classified as being more active in nature and has a stronger binding affinity. The binding energies of IAXO-102, TAK-242 and SN-38 with upper bound TLR4/MD-2 ranged between -3.8 to -3.1 kcal/mol (Figure 3.2A), -6.9 to -6.3 kcal/mol (Figure 3.3A) and -9 to -7 kcal/mol (Figure 3.4A), respectively. Figures 3.2B, 3.3B and 3.4B show docked poses of upper bound TLR4/MD-2 with the ligands IAXO-102, TAK-242 and SN-38, respectively; with the binding positions of the ligands identified. The binding energies of IAXO-102, TAK-242 and SN-38 with lower bound TLR4/MD-2 ranged between -3.9 to -3.5 kcal/mol (Figure 3.2C), -6.5 to -5.8 kcal/mol (Figure 3.3C) and -8.2 to -6.8 kcal/mol (Figure 3.4C), respectively. Figures 3.2D, 3.3D and 3.4D show docked poses of lower bound TLR4/MD-2 with the ligands IAXO-102, TAK-242 and SN-38, respectively.

(A)				(B)
	Affinity (kcal/mol)	Dist From rmsd I.b.	Best Mode rmsd u.b.	
1	-3.8	0	0	6
2	-3.7	2.712	6.006	A A A A A A
3	-3.7	51.259	54.043	
4	-3.6	2.243	4.14	
5	-3.6	2.708	5.363	Constant Constant &
6	-3.4	27.95	29.929	A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A
7	-3.3	27.767	29.761	4 8
8	-3.3	50.167	52.839	
9	-3.1	51.971	54.797	

(C)			(D)
	Affinity (kcal/mol)	Dist From rmsd I.b.	Best Mode rmsd u.b.	
1	-3.9	0	0	2 6 6
2	-3.9	9.326	14.225	
3	-3.8	12.108	15.781	
4	-3.8	28.724	32.123	
5	-3.7	26.031	28.458	
6	-3.7	2.03	3.081	8
7	-3.7	28.797	31.423	
8	-3.6	10.565	14.889	
9	-3.5	10.433	14.1	

Figure 3.2: Docking results of IAXO-102 in upper and lower bound of TLR4/MD-2. Energy values describing the affinity of interaction between IAXO-102 and TLR4/MD-2 at (A) upper bound and (C) lower bound. Computer generated views of the predicted binding sites for IAXO-102 on TLR4/MD-2 at (B) upper bound and (D) lower bound. Left section in panel shows binding location and right section in panel shows conformational changes of IAXO-102 on TLR4/MD-2.

(A)				(B)
	Affinity (kcal/mol)	Dist From rmsd I.b.	Best Mode rmsd u.b.	$\begin{bmatrix}1\\0\\0\\0\\0\\0\\0\\0\\0\\0\\0\\0\\0\\0\\0\\0\\0\\0\\0\\0$
1	-6.9	0	0	
2	-6.8	59.545	61.164	
3	-6.8	6.304	8.187	3 7
4	-6.7	59.301	60.978	CALA CO PL
5	-6.4	71.61	73.357	
6	-6.4	7.888	10.361	8
7	-6.4	6.554	8.913	
8	-6.4	7.334	9.458	
9	-6.3	23.597	26.871	

(C)				(D)
	Affinity (kcal/mol)	Dist From rmsd I.b.	Best Mode rmsd u.b.	$\begin{bmatrix} 1 & & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ 2 & & & &$
1	-6.5	0	0	
2	-6.4	5.271	7.284	
3	-6.3	34.845	36.453	3
4	-6.2	36.326	38.017	
5	-6	3.712	5.205	
6	-6	36.673	37.796	8
7	-5.9	34.913	36.421	the free
8	-5.9	2.116	2.798	
9	-5.8	22.004	23.799	
Figure 3.3: Docking results of TAK-242 between the upper and lower domain of TLR4/MD-2. Energy values describing the affinity of interaction between TAK-242 and TLR4/MD-2 at (A) upper bound and (C) lower bound. Computer generated views of the predicted binding sites for TAK-242 on TLR4/MD-2 at (B) upper bound and (D) lower bound. Left section in panel shows binding location and right section in panel shows conformational changes of TAK-242 on TLR4/MD-2.

(A)			(B)
	Affinity (kcal/mol)	Dist From rmsd I.b.	Best Mode rmsd u.b.	$\begin{bmatrix} 1 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\$
1	-9	0	0	
2	-8.1	2.473	4.224	A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A
3	-7.7	51.513	55.899	
4	-7.2	52.623	57.167	3
5	-7.2	23.153	26.095	
6	-7.1	5.443	10.668	
7	-7.1	36.363	38.375	A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A
8	-7.1	54.465	58.951	
9	-7	55.424	57.93	

(C)			(D)
	Affinity (kcal/mol)	Dist From rmsd I.b.	Best Mode rmsd u.b.	$\left \begin{array}{c} 1 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\$
10	-8.2	0	0	North Contraction
11	-8.2	30.466	35.446	
12	-7.2	13.332	17.082	
13	-7.2	32.852	37.835	
14	-7	29.718	32.709	
15	-6.9	10.676	13.083	
16	-6.9	16.727	19.88	
17	-6.8	40.271	41.976	
18	-6.8	15.264	20.252	

Figure 3.4: Docking results of SN-38 between the upper and lower domain of TLR4/MD-2. Energy values describing the affinity of interaction between SN-38 and TLR4/MD-2 at (A) upper bound and (C) lower bound. Computer generated views of the predicted binding sites for SN-38 on TLR4/MD-2 at (B) upper bound and (D) lower bound. Left section in panel shows binding location and right section in panel shows conformational changes of SN-38 on TLR4/MD-2.

Hydrogen bonding of the ligands IAXO-102, TAK-242 and SN-38 with TLR4/MD-2

To model likely sites of drug interaction with the TLR4/MD-2 complex we next modelled hydrogen bonding between the ligands and TLR4/MD-2. Figure 3.5A shows the presence of hydrogen bonding between upper bound TLR4/MD-2 with IAXO-102, TAK-242 and SN-38 at the following amino acid residues: aspartic acid 70, cysteine 133 and serine 120, respectively. While Figure 3.5B shows the presence of hydrogen bonding between lower bound TLR4/MD-2 with IAXO-102, TAK-242 and SN-38 at the following 2.5B shows the presence of hydrogen bonding between lower bound TLR4/MD-2 with IAXO-102, TAK-242 and SN-38 at the following 2.5B shows the presence of hydrogen bonding between lower bound TLR4/MD-2 with IAXO-102, TAK-242 and SN-38 at the following amino acid residues: serine 528, glycine 480 and glutamine 510, respectively.



Figure 3.5: Magnified views of hydrogen bonding interactions of IAXO-102, TAK-242 and SN-38 with TLR4, calculated by using ChimeraX. (A) The hydrogen bonding (blue dotted line) between upper bound TLR4/MD-2 with IAXO-102, TAK-242 and SN-38 occurs at the following amino acid residues: aspartic acid 70, cysteine 133 and serine 120, respectively. (B) The hydrogen bonding (blue dotted line) between lower bound TLR4/MD-2 with IAXO-102, TAK-242 and SN-38 is with serine 528, glycine 480 and glutamine 510, respectively.

Discussion

While targeting TLR4 is a biologically supported approach to GI inflammatory conditions, there has been little progress in the field due to lack of specific inhibitors that selectively target the TLR4 protein and its associated co-receptor MD-2. The MD-2 protein is responsible for LPS binding in the TLR4/MD-2 complex [45]. It is characterised by a wide hydrophobic pocket that hosts the fatty acid chains from LPS [171]. The binding energy between the ligands TAK-242, IAXO-102 and SN-38 to TLR4/MD-2 obtained from analysis of molecular docking supports possible binding at TLR4/MD-2. From the tabulated binding affinities, SN-38 had the strongest binding affinity followed by TAK-242 and IAXO-102, in both upper and lower bound TLR4/MD-2.

Hydrogen bonding plays a crucial role in the determination of protein structure and is equally central in many aspects of biological function [52]. For this reason, a crucial objective in *in silico* docking in biological systems is an accurate description of hydrogen bonding. These results may provide further information on the strength and stability of a drug-receptor interaction. An enormous variety of hydrogen bonds, both between various side-chain functional groups and involving the backbone peptide group, are possible. In our study, we found at the upper bound TLR4/MD-2, IAXO-102, TAK-242 and SN-38 forms hydrogen bonds with the amino acids aspartic acid 70, cysteine 133 and serine 120, respectively. While at the lower bound TLR4/MD-2, IAXO-102, IAXO-102, TAK-242 and SN-38 forms hydrogen bonds with different amino acids, serine 528, glycine 480 and glutamine 510, respectively.

The TLR4/MD-2 complex is found on the extracellular matrix of cells which means these ligands would not need to cross the cell membrane to become active. Compared to other inflammatory drugs such as adalimumab and infliximab that inhibit TNF-α

receptors (TNFR1 and TNFR2) located intracellularly [172]. This would be an advantage as there should be less anatomical barriers for drug transport which may lead to better pharmacokinetics. Additionally, the hydrogen bonding of all 3 ligands are located on different areas of the TLR4/MD-2 complex. We can therefore infer that all 3 ligands do not bind in the same positions and would not impede or compete for binding spaces.

These *in silico* docking studies provide evidence for the ability of the ligands investigated to bind to TLR4/MD-2 with binding energy values, docking scores, and protein-receptor interactions. Additionally, it supports the hypothesis that SN-38 has a strong binding affinity to TLR4 as previously reported by Wong *et al* [165]. However, a limitation of the approach is an inability to determine if this interaction is antagonistic or agonistic. Nonetheless, this strong affinity may explain additional off-target actions of SN-38 due to interaction with TLR4/MD-2 to modulate LPS-dependent inflammation. These findings also further expand the current knowledge concerning the pathogenesis of intestinal mucositis which was previously thought to occur only through direct DNA damage by SN-38 via it's topoisomerase I inhibitory activity [165]. Ultimately, this may support the hypothesis that TLR4 signalling pathways play key roles in the development of irinotecan-induced GI inflammation.

Carrying out *in vitro* functional protein binding tests would be the next logical step to further define the binding effects of IAXO-102 and TAK-242 compared to the potential agonist effects of SN-38 at TLR4/MD-2. These types of studies may also be able to determine the specificity and selectiveness of TAK-242 and IAXO-102 with TLR4/MD-2 which have not been elucidated using the *in silico* approach.

If proven to be specific and selective, these ligands may be able to overcome the limitations of other drugs such as naloxone and amitriptyline that have been used

previously to target TLR4 in models of mucositis but have failed due to multi-target receptor actions [173, 174]. In comparison, there is some evidence that TAK-242 has multi-target actions at the cytokine receptor common subunits beta and gamma that functions as a receptor for interleukin-3, interleukin-5 and granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factors, respectively [175]. Despite this, TAK-242 has less off-target actions compared to both naloxone and amitriptyline [175]. Whilst IAXO-102 has only one reported off-target action at CD-14 [54]. CD-14 is another part of the LPS signalling complex with TLR4/MD-2 that is structurally characterised by a bent solenoid typical of leucine-rich repeat (LRR) proteins with a large hydrophobic pocket and is found on the surface of many TLR4 expressing cells. Both CD-14 and MD-2 pockets share a similar topology in terms of solvent accessible surface area and volume [176]. Since IAXO-102 was designed with a similar structure to LPS as seen by the long phospholipid chains, it is able to bind to the TLR4/MD-2 complex [176]. In addition, due to CD-14's similarity to MD-2, IAXO-102 is also able to bind via TLR4/CD-14 [54] that is also capable of recognising other microbial and cellular molecular determinants such as bacteria and glycans, in addition to LPS [54]. The major difference between MD-2 and CD-14 is the polarity of the rim which may allow MD-2 to be more selective than CD-14 in the recognition of LPS [177], suggesting that IAXO-102 is similarly more selectively recognised by TLR4/MD-2 compared to TLR4/CD-14. However, since both TLR4/MD-2 and TLR4/CD-14 utilise the same downstream signalling pathway, any offtarget action with CD-14 may ultimately be beneficial.

A limitation of our study was that there were no available crystal structure poses and binding scores of the ligands IAXO-102, TAK-242 and SN-38. Therefore, comparisons between this study and others could not be made which makes validation of the docking protocol difficult. However, this study is beginning to address this knowledge gap and to allow others to continue with further research.

Conclusion

In summary, this study evaluated the potential binding sites and affinity of IAXO-102, TAK-242 and SN-38 to the human TLR4-MD-2 complex, identifying specific amino acid residues of interaction and 3D structural analysis. The evidence presented here supports further investigation of the binding activity of IAXO-102 and TAK-242 for their potential application in the prevention of GI toxicity caused by irinotecan and its toxic metabolite, SN-38.

Chapter 4: Investigation of TLR4 antagonists for prevention of intestinal inflammation

Janine S.Y. Tam^a, Janet K. Coller^b, Clive A. Prestidge^{c,d}, Joanne M. Bowen^a

^a Discipline of Physiology, School of Biomedicine, University of Adelaide, Adelaide, South Australia, Australia.

^b Discipline of Pharmacology, School of Biomedicine, University of Adelaide, Adelaide, South Australia, Australia.

^c Clinical and Health Sciences, University of South Australia, Adelaide, South Australia, Australia.

^d ARC Centre of Excellence in Convergent Bio-Nano Science and Technology, Australia.

Statement o	f Authorship)
Title of Paper	Investigation of TLR4 antagonists for	or prevention of intestinal inflammation
Publication Status	Published	Accepted for Publication
	Submitted for Publication	Unpublished and Unsubmitted w ork w ritten in manuscript style

Tam JSY, Coller JK, Prestidge CA, and Bowen JM (2022) Investigation of TLR4 Antagonists for Prevention of Intestinal Inflammation. Inflammation 10.1007/s10753-022-01714-0

Principal Author

Publication Details

Name of Principal Author (Candidate)	Shu Yie Janine Tam		
Contribution to the Paper	Planned, researched and wrote the first draft o	of paper. E	Edited subsequent drafts.
Overall percentage (%)	90%		
Certification:	This paper reports on original research I conduct Research candidature and is not subject to any third party that would constrain its inclusion in this	ed during obligations thesis. I a	the period of my Higher Degree by s or contractual agreements with a am the primary author of this paper.
Signature		Date	11/04/2022

Co-Author Contributions

By signing the Statement of Authorship, each author certifies that:

- i. the candidate's stated contribution to the publication is accurate (as detailed above);
- ii. permission is granted for the candidate in include the publication in the thesis; and
- iii. the sum of all co-author contributions is equal to 100% less the candidate's stated contribution.

Name of Co-Author	Dr Janet Coller		
Contribution to the Paper	Provided critical feedback of the manuscript for important intellectual content that shaped the research.		
Signature		Date	12/4/2022
Name of Co-Author	Prof Clive Prestidge		
Contribution to the Paper	Provided critical feedback (research.	of the manuscript for importa	nt intellectual content that shaped the
		Data	

Name of Co-Author	Prof Joanne Bowen
Contribution to the Paper	Provided critical feedback of the manuscript for important intellectual content that shaped the research. Final approval of the manuscript.

Please cut and paste additional co-author panels here as required.

Abstract

Introduction: Activation of toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) has been shown to be a major influence on the inflammatory signalling pathways in gastrointestinal mucositis (GIM), as demonstrated by TLR4 knock-out mice. Pharmacological TLR4 inhibition has thus been postulated as a potential new therapeutic approach for the treatment of GIM but specific TLR4 inhibitors have yet to be investigated. As such, we aimed to determine whether direct TLR4 antagonism prevents inflammation in pre-clinical experimental models of GIM.

Methods: The non-competitive and competitive TLR4 inhibitors, TAK-242 (10 μ M) and IAXO-102 (10 μ M), respectively, or vehicle were added to human T84, HT-29 and U937 cell lines and mouse colonic explants 1h before the addition of lipopolysaccharide (LPS) (*in vitro*: 100 μ g/mL; *ex vivo*: 10 μ g/mL), SN-38 (*in vitro*: 1 μ M or 1 nM; *ex vivo*: 2 μ M) and/or tumour necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- α) (5 μ g/mL). Supernatant was collected for human IL-8 and mouse IL-6 enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays (ELISAs), as a measure of inflammatory signalling. Cell viability was measured using XTT assays. Explant tissue was used in histopathological and RT-PCR analysis for genes of interest; TLR4, MD2, CD14, MyD88, IL-6, IL-6R, CXCL2, CXCR1, CXCR2.

Results: SN-38 increased cytostasis compared to vehicle (P < 0.0001). However, this was not prevented by either antagonist (P > 0.05) in any of the 3 cell lines. Quantitative histological assessment scores showed no differences between vehicle and treatment groups (P > 0.05). There were no differences in *in vitro* IL-8 (P > 0.05, in all 3 cells lines) and *ex vivo* IL-6 (P > 0.05) concentrations between vehicle and treatment groups. Transcript expression of all genes was similar across vehicle and treatment groups (P > 0.05).

Conclusions: TLR4 antagonism using specific inhibitors TAK-242 and IAXO-102 was not effective at blocking GIM in these pre-clinical models of mucositis. This work indicates that specific epithelial inhibition of TLR4 with these compounds is insufficient to manage mucositis-related inflammation. Rather, TLR4 signalling through immune cells may be a more important target to prevent GIM.

Introduction

Toll-like receptors (TLRs) are an important class of pattern recognition receptors of the innate immune system and are expressed on a variety of immune cells (macrophages, dendritic cells) and non-immune cells (epithelial cells) in the intestine [178-181]. Each TLR family member contains a ligand-specific extracellular domain and conserved intracellular domain, which allows highly selective responses to intestinal environmental stimuli, including homeostatic, pathogenic, and damage-associated signals [182, 183]. However, TLRs can also amplify immune responses under stress conditions which leads to chronic inflammation [184, 185].

TLR4, the best studied TLR family member in the context of infection and inflammation, is primarily beneficial to the intestine as it induces an inflammatory response to provide protection from invading bacteria and promotes mucosal integrity [100]. However, TLR4 can also be overexpressed in chronic inflammatory conditions such as inflammatory bowel disease (IBD), whereby people with ulcerative colitis (UC) have a 2.3-fold increase (P = 0.02) and people with Crohn's disease (CD) have a 1.7-fold increase (P = 0.04), compared to people who have normal colonic mucosal tissue [94]. Signal transmission mediated by the upregulation of TLR4 promotes the sustained release of pro-inflammatory cytokines [186] (e.g. interleukin-1 beta (IL-1B), IL-6 and tumour necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- α)). This in turn, develops and persists as intestinal inflammation, and has also been associated with risk of inflammation-associated colon cancer [187, 188].

The pathobiology of acute intestinal inflammation as seen in gastrointestinal mucositis (GIM) in people with cancer following chemotherapy with irinotecan has also been linked to the activation of TLR4. In GIM, TLR4 activation upregulates the pro-inflammatory cytokines, TNF- α and IL-6 [189]. This occurs via a downstream signalling

pathway whereby chemotherapeutic agents cause direct injury to the intestinal epithelial cells, allowing the luminal antigens to enter the lamina propria. Lipopolysaccharides (LPS), or endotoxins, are a product of luminal antigens, which activate TLR4 expressed on the intestinal epithelial layer and mucosa-associated immune cells when the luminal antigens cross over the damaged epithelial layer [28]. Subsequently, causing inflammation and ulceration. Ulceration then leads to enhanced translocation of luminal contents and increases the risk of bacteraemia in immunocompromised patients [28]. A previous study has shown that the genetic deletion of TLR4 renders mice resistant to chemotherapy-induced mucositis [42]. However, due to limitations of genetically modified animals in research translation, research efforts are now targeted at tailoring methods of inhibiting TLR4 pharmacologically.

Currently, TLR4 antagonists are being investigated for their potential in treating inflammatory-based diseases such as sepsis and arthritis [57, 190]. TAK-242 is a small-molecule TLR4 inhibitor that interferes with the down-stream signalling mediated by the CD-14/TLR4 complex without directly inhibiting the binding of LPS to TLR4 [191]. It had previously undergone clinical trials as a treatment for severe sepsis [192]. While IAXO-102 is a synthetic glycolipid that modulates TLR4 activation and signalling by interfering selectively with the TLR4 co-receptors CD-14 and MD-2 [193]. IAXO-102 has only been used in experimental studies in abdominal aortic aneurysms [55]. There is a significant lack in studies using these antagonists (such as TAK-242 and IAXO-102) in IBDs such as GIM. This study therefore aimed to investigate the potential of the TLR4 antagonists, TAK-242 and IAXO-102, to attenuate intestinal inflammation using *in vitro* and *ex vivo* models.

Materials and Methods

Chemicals

TLR4 antagonists TAK-242 (Sapphire Bioscience, Australia) and IAXO-102 (Innaxon, UK) and TLR4 agonists and inflammatory mediators, LPS O55:B5 (Sigma-Aldrich, USA), SN-38 (Tocris Bioscience, United Kingdom) and TNF-α (Research and Diagnostic Systems, United States), were reconstituted according to manufacturer's instructions for *in vitro* and *ex vivo* experiments: TAK-242: DMSO; IAXO-102: DMSO and ethanol; LPS: sterile MilliQ water; SN-38: DMSO; TNF-α: sterile PBS and 0.1% bovine serum albumin.

In vitro human cell culture

Human colorectal adenocarcinoma cell lines, T84 and HT-29, were grown in DMEM (Thermo Fisher Scientific, United States), supplemented with 10% FBS (Scientifix Pty Ltd, Australia) and 1% penicillin-streptomycin (Sigma-Aldrich) to simulate intestinal colonocytes. In contrast, the pro-monocytic, human myeloid leukaemia cell line U937 which are innate monocyte-like immune cells, were grown in RPMI-1640 (Thermo Fisher Scientific) supplemented with 10% FBS (Scientifix Pty Ltd) and 1% penicillin-streptomycin (Sigma-Aldrich). All cells were grown in 75 cm² flasks in a 37 °C incubator with 5% CO₂. For all experiments, cells were used between passages 3 and 20.

T84, HT-29 and U937 cell viability were evaluated using a Cell Proliferation Kit II (XTT) (Merck & Co., United States). 100 μ L of suspension containing T84: 5 × 10⁴; HT-29: 1 x 10⁴; U937: 3 x 10⁴ cells were seeded in 96-well plates (Corning, USA). The plates were then incubated for 24 h at 37 °C in 5% CO₂. After 24 h incubation, the medium was replaced, and the cells were treated with TAK-242 (10 μ M) and IAXO-102 (10 μ M) and incubated at 37 °C with CO₂ for 1 h. Cells were then treated with LPS (100 ng/mL), active metabolite of irinotecan SN-38 (T84 and HT-29: 1 μ M; U937: 1 nM) and TNF- α

(5 µg/mL) and incubated at 37 °C with CO₂ for 36 h. Concentrations of all treatments used as well as incubations times were from previous [55, 61] and extensive dose finding studies (supplementary data). DMSO (0.1%) was used as the vehicle treatment. After the 36 h incubation period, the media was replaced with 100 µL media and 50 µL of XTT solution (composed of 5 mL XTT labelling reagent and 100 µL of electron coupling reagent). The plate was then incubated for 4 h at 37 °C with 5% CO₂. Then, the cell viability was measured using a Synergy[™] Mx Monochromator-Based Multi-Mode Microplate Reader (BioTek, Vermont, United States) at 490 nm. Percentage (%) of cell cytostasis was calculated using the following equation:

Cytostasis (%)=
$$\left[\frac{A490 \text{ Vehicle-A490 Treated}}{A490 \text{ Vehicle}}\right] X 100$$

Ex vivo culture of mouse colonic explants

The study was approved by the University of Adelaide Animal Ethics Committee and complied with the National Health and Research Council Australia Code of Practice for Animal Care in Research and Training (2013). 12 wild-type C57Bl6 mice (Animal Resource Centre, Australia) were culled via CO_2 inhalation and cervical dislocation. The entire gastrointestinal tract was removed, and the colons were flushed with chilled 1 × phosphate buffered saline (PBS) (Thermo Fisher Scientific) to remove contents. The colon was then divided into 9 equal pieces and stored in chilled 1 x PBS. Each piece was cut longitudinally along the mesentery line, flattened onto a piece of manila paper and placed lumen side down in a 24-well plate (Corning) containing RPMI (400 μ L) media and stored in an incubator at 37 °C at 5% CO₂ for 10 m to equilibrate. Tissue was pre-treated with TAK-242 (10 μ M) and IAXO-102 (10 μ M) for 1 h before the administration of LPS (100 ng/ml) and SN-38 (2 μ M) for 3 h at 37 °C at 5% CO₂. Concentrations of all treatments used as well as incubation times were taken from the *in vitro* study. DMSO was used as the vehicle treatment. Following treatment, all

explant supernatant was collected and stored at -20 °C for enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays (ELISAs). In addition, the explant tissue was either fixed in 10% neutral buffered formalin (ChemSupply Australia Pty Ltd, Australia) for 24 h, transferred to 70% ethanol (ChemSupply Australia Pty Ltd) and embedded in paraffin wax (ChemSupply Australia Pty Ltd) for histopathological analysis, or immediately snap-frozen in liquid nitrogen and stored at -80 °C for real-time polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) analysis.

Histopathological analysis of distal colonic explant tissue

Haematoxylin and eosin (H&E) staining was performed using 5 μ m sections of the embedded explant tissue, cut on a rotary microtome and mounted onto glass microscope slides (Thermo Fisher Scientific). Slides were scanned and assessed (100 × magnification) using a NanoZoomer 2.0-HT slide scanner (Hamamatsu Photonics, Shizuoka Pref., Japan). All slides underwent quantitative histopathological assessment to generate an injury score. The histological criteria used in the assessment were as follows: epithelia disruption; crypt loss; crypt abscesses; goblet cell loss; oedema; submucosal thickening; muscularis externa thickening; and polynuclear cell infiltration [194]. Each parameter was scored as: 0 = absent; 1 = mild; 2 = moderate; or 3 = severe, with a possible maximum score of 24.

Immunohistochemistry assessment of cellular markers of apoptosis and proliferation.

Immunohistochemistry (IHC) was carried out on 5 µm sections of explant tissue, cut on a rotary microtome and mounted onto FLEX IHC microscope slides (Flex Plus Detection System, Dako; #K8020). IHC analysis was performed for caspase-3 (Abcam; #ab4051), a marker of apoptosis, and Ki67 (Abcam; #ab16667), a marker of proliferation. Changes in both parameters are validated markers for altered tissue kinetics and an excellent way to assess the subclinical severity of toxicity [195]. IHC analysis was performed using Dako reagents on an automated machine (AutostainerPlus, Dako; #AS480) following standard protocols supplied by the manufacturer. Briefly, sections were deparrafinised in xylene and rehydrated through graded ethanols before undergoing heat-mediated antigen retrieval using an EDTA/Tris buffer (0.37 g/L EDTA, 1.21 g/L Tris; pH 9.0). Retrieval buffer was preheated to 65°C using the Dako PT LINK (pretreatment module; Dako; #PT101). Slides were immersed in the buffer, and the temperature was raised to 97°C for 20 minutes. After returning to 65°C, slides were removed and placed in the Dako AutostainerPlus (Dako; #AS480) and stained following manufacturer's guidelines. Negative controls had the primary antibody omitted. Slides were scanned using the NanoZoomer (Hamamatsu Photonics) and assessed with NanoZoomer Digital Pathology software view.2 (Histalim). The criteria used in the assessment were as follows according to percentage (%) of area positively stained for either Ki67 or Caspase 3: 0 - 25% = 0; 26% - 50% = 1; 51% - 75% = 2; 76% - 100% = 3.

RT-PCR of human cell culture and colonic explant tissue

RNA was isolated from T84, HT-29, U937 and snap frozen colonic intestinal explant tissue using the NucleoSpin RNA Plus kit (Scientifix Pty Ltd, Victoria, Australia) following the manufacturer's protocol. RNA was quantified using a Synergy[™] Mx Monochromator-Based Multi-Mode Microplate Reader (BioTek, Vermont, United States) and reverse transcribed using an iScript cDNA Synthesis Kit (Bio-Rad Laboratories, California, United States) according to the manufacturer's protocol. cDNA was quantified using a Synergy[™] Mx Monochromator-Based Multi-Mode Microplate Reader (BioTek, Vermont, United States) according to the manufacturer's protocol. cDNA was quantified using a Synergy[™] Mx Monochromator-Based Multi-Mode Microplate Reader (BioTek, Vermont, United States) and diluted to a working concentration of 100 ng/µL. Primers for genes of interest were designed using webbased primer design program, PRIMER 3 (v. 0.4.0) [196, 197] and manufactured by Sigma-Aldrich (Missouri, United states). A list of all the primers used is shown in Table

4.1. Amplified transcripts were detected by SYBR Green (Quantitect, Qiagen Pty Ltd., Victoria, Australia) in a Rotor-Gene Q Series Rotary Cycler (Qiagen Pty Ltd., Victoria, Australia). All reactions were completed in triplicate. Fold change in mRNA expression was calculated using the $2^{(delta CT)}$ ($2^{\Delta Ct}$) method using GAPDH as the housekeeper gene [198].

Mouse TLR4	Forward: 5'-CTC TGC CTT CAC TAC AGA GAC-3'
	Reverse: 5'-TGG ATG ATG TTG GCA GCA ATG-3'
Mouse MD2	Forward: 5'-GTC CGA TGG TCT TCC TGG CGA GT-3'
	Reverse: 5'-GCT TCT CAG ATT CAG TCA ATA TGG G-3'
Mouse CD14	Forward: 5'-GTC AGG AAC TCT GGC TTT GC-3'
	Reverse: 5'-GGC TTT TAC CCA CTG AAC CA-3'
Mouse MyD88	Forward: 5'-GGA GCC AGA TTC TCT GAT GC-3'
	Reverse: 5'-TGT CCC AAA GGA AAC ACA CA-3'
Mouse IL-6	Forward: 5'-AGT TGC CTT CTT GGG ACT GA-3'
	Reverse: 5'-TCC ACG ATT TCC CAG AGA AC-3'
Nouse IL-6	Forward. 5-TGA ATG ATG ACC CCA GGC AC-3
Receptor	Reverse: 5'-ACA CCC ATC CGC TCT CTA CT-3'
Mouse IL-6 Receptor Mouse CXCL2	Reverse: 5'-ACA CCC ATC CGC TCT CTA CT-3' Forward: 5'-AAG TTT GCC TTG ACC CTG AA-3'
Mouse IL-6 Receptor Mouse CXCL2	Reverse: 5'-ACA CCC ATC CGC TCT CTA CT-3' Forward: 5'-AAG TTT GCC TTG ACC CTG AA-3' Reverse: 5'-AGG CAC ATC AGG TAC GAT CC-3'
Mouse IL-6 Receptor Mouse CXCL2 Mouse CXCR1	Porward: 5 - FGA ATG ATG ACC CCA GGC AC-3 Reverse: 5'-ACA CCC ATC CGC TCT CTA CT-3' Forward: 5'-AAG TTT GCC TTG ACC CTG AA-3' Reverse: 5'-AGG CAC ATC AGG TAC GAT CC-3' Forward: 5'-GGG TGA AGC CAC AAC AGA TT-3'
Mouse IL-6 Receptor Mouse CXCL2 Mouse CXCR1	Porward: 5 - FGA ATG ATG ACC CCA GGC AC-3 Reverse: 5'-ACA CCC ATC CGC TCT CTA CT-3' Forward: 5'-AAG TTT GCC TTG ACC CTG AA-3' Reverse: 5'-AGG CAC ATC AGG TAC GAT CC-3' Forward: 5'-GGG TGA AGC CAC AAC AGA TT-3' Reverse: 5'-GCA GAC CAG CAT AGT GAG CA-3'
Mouse IL-6 Receptor Mouse CXCL2 Mouse CXCR1 Mouse CXCR2	Porward: 5'-FGA ATG ATG ACC CCA GGC AC-3 Reverse: 5'-ACA CCC ATC CGC TCT CTA CT-3' Forward: 5'-AAG TTT GCC TTG ACC CTG AA-3' Reverse: 5'-AGG CAC ATC AGG TAC GAT CC-3' Forward: 5'-GGG TGA AGC CAC AAC AGA TT-3' Reverse: 5'-GCA GAC CAG CAT AGT GAG CA-3' Forward: 5'-GCA GAC GAT GGC CTA GTC AG-3'
Mouse IL-6 Receptor Mouse CXCL2 Mouse CXCR1 Mouse CXCR2	Porward: 5 - FGA ATG ATG ACC CCA GGC AC-3 Reverse: 5'-ACA CCC ATC CGC TCT CTA CT-3' Forward: 5'-AAG TTT GCC TTG ACC CTG AA-3' Reverse: 5'-AGG CAC ATC AGG TAC GAT CC-3' Forward: 5'-GGG TGA AGC CAC AAC AGA TT-3' Reverse: 5'-GCA GAC CAG CAT AGT GAG CA-3' Forward: 5'-GCA GAG GAT GGC CTA GTC AG-3' Reverse: 5'-TCC ACC TAC TCC CAT TCC TG-3'
Mouse IL-6 Receptor Mouse CXCL2 Mouse CXCR1 Mouse CXCR2 Mouse GAPDH	Polward: 5 - FGA ATG ATG ACC CCA GGC AC-3Reverse: 5'-ACA CCC ATC CGC TCT CTA CT-3'Forward: 5'-AAG TTT GCC TTG ACC CTG AA-3'Reverse: 5'-AGG CAC ATC AGG TAC GAT CC-3'Forward: 5'-GGG TGA AGC CAC AAC AGA TT-3'Reverse: 5'-GCA GAC CAG CAT AGT GAG CA-3'Forward: 5'-GCA GAG GAT GGC CTA GTC AG-3'Reverse: 5'-TCC ACC TAC TCC CAT TCC TG-3'Forward: 5'-CCT CGT CCC GTA GAC AAA ATG-3'

ELISAs of human cell culture and mouse colonic explant supernatants

Human IL-8 production was measured in cell culture supernatant using an ELISA kit (Abcam, Cambridge, United Kingdom) following the manufacturer's instructions. Mouse IL-6 production was measured in intestinal explant culture supernatant using an ELISA kit (Invitrogen, Massachusetts, United States) following the manufacturer's instructions. Absorbance was measured at 450 nm using a Synergy[™] Mx Monochromator-Based Multi-Mode Microplate Reader (BioTek, USA). Absorbance output was calculated and converted into protein concentration using a standard curve from the ELISA kit (IL-8: 1000 – 31.25 pg/mL; IL-6: 500 – 4 pg/mL) and GraphPad Prism Software version 9.0 (GraphPad® Software, USA).

Statistical Analysis

Data was graphed and analysed using GrahPad Prism Software 9.0 (GraphPad® Software, San Diego, USA). A Kruskal-Wallis test with Dunn's multiple comparisons test was performed on non-parametric data to compare between the treatment groups. An ordinary one-way ANOVA with Tukey's multiple comparisons test was performed on parametric data to compare between the treatment groups. Any data point that had a higher value than 3 times the standard deviation from the mean was excluded. P-values of < 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

Results

Effect of TAK-242 and IAXO-102 treatment on cell viability (cytostasis)

Since a hallmark feature of GIM leading to inflammation is cell loss, we measured cytostasis in three different cell lines: T84, HT-29 and U937. The TLR4 antagonists, TAK-242 (10 μ M) and IAXO-102 (10 μ M), alone did not cause cytostasis (P > 0.05, Figure 4.1). However, they also did not provide protection against cytostasis following treatments with LPS (100 μ g/mL), TNF- α (5 μ g/mL) and SN-38 treatment (T84 and HT-29: 1 μ M; U937: 1 nM) in any of the cell lines (P > 0.05, Figure 4.1).



Figure 4.1: Percentage cytostasis of cells following treatment. Effect of TLR4 antagonism on cell cytostasis following LPS (100 µg/mL), TNF-a (5 µg/mL) and SN-38 treatment (T84 and HT-29: 1 µM; U937: 1 nM) in (A) T84, (B) HT-29 and (C) U937 cell lines. 0.1 % DMSO was used as the vehicle. (A) T84: DMSO vs SN-38 (P<0.0001), DMSO vs. TAK-242 + SN-38 (P<0.0001), DMSO vs. IAXO-102 + TNF-a (P<0.0001), DMSO vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P<0.0001), TAK-242 vs. SN-38 (P<0.01), TAK-242 vs. TAK-242 + SN-38 (P<0.0001), TAK-242 vs. IAXO-102 + TNF-α (P<0.01), TAK-242 vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P<0.0001), IAXO-102 vs. SN-38 (P<0.001), IAXO-102 vs. TAK-242 + SN-38 (P<0.0001), IAXO-102 vs. IAXO-102 + TNF-α (P<0.001), IAXO-102 vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P<0.0001), LPS vs. SN-38 (P<0.0001), LPS vs. TAK-242 + SN-38 (P<0.0001), LPS vs. IAXO-102 + TNF-α (P<0.0001), LPS vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P<0.0001), TNF-α vs. SN-38 (P<0.01), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + SN-38 (P<0.0001), TNFα vs. IAXO-102 + TNF-α (P<0.001), TNF-α vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P<0.0001), TAK-242 + LPS vs. TAK-242 + SN-38 (P<0.01), TAK-242 + LPS vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P<0.0001), TAK-242 + TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + SN-38 (P<0.01), TAK-242 + TNF-α vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P<0.0001), TAK-242 + SN-38 vs. IAXO-102 + LPS (P<0.01), IAXO-102 + LPS vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P<0.0001). (B) HT-29: LPS vs. TAK-242 + SN-38 (P<0.05), LPS vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P<0.05). (C) U937: DMSO vs. TAK-242 + LPS (P<0.01), DMSO vs. TAK-242 + TNF-α (P<0.001), DMSO vs. TAK-242 + SN-38 (P<0.001), DMSO vs. IAXO-102 + TNF-α (P<0.001), DMSO vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P<0.0001), TAK-242 vs. IAXO-102 (P<0.01), TAK-242 vs. LPS (P<0.05), IAXO-102 vs. SN-38 (P<0.001), IAXO-102 vs. TAK-242 + LPS (P<0.0001), IAXO-102 vs. TAK-242 + TNF-α (P<0.0001), IAXO-102 vs. TAK-242 + SN-38 (P<0.0001), IAXO-102 vs. IAXO-102 + LPS (P<0.01), IAXO-102 vs. IAXO-102 + TNF-α (P<0.0001), IAXO-102 vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P<0.0001), LPS vs. SN-38 (P<0.01), LPS vs. TAK-242 + LPS (P<0.0001), LPS vs. TAK-242 + TNF-α (P<0.0001), LPS vs. TAK-242 + SN-38 (P<0.0001), LPS vs. IAXO-102 + LPS (P<0.05), LPS vs. IAXO-102 + TNF-α 113

(P<0.0001), LPS vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P<0.0001), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + LPS (P<0.05), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + TNF-α (P<0.01), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + SN-38 (P<0.01), TNF-α vs. IAXO-102 + TNF-α (P<0.05), TNF-α vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P<0.001), IAXO-102 + LPS vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P<0.05). Data are presented as mean (n = 8 per group).

Effect of IAXO-102 treatment on IL-8 production

In human models of inflammation, IL-8 is a key downstream cytokine released following TLR4 activation. As such, IL-8 secretion was tested in intestinal and immune cell lines. All 3 cell lines produced an IL-8 secretory response following treatment (Figure 4.2). Due to the similarity observed in the cytostasis results of all 3 cell lines, we proceeded to focus only on IAXO-102 due to its novel aspect compared to TAK-242 which is already a popular research compound. We found the TLR4 antagonist IAXO-102 (10 μ M), alone did not cause an IL-8 secretory response (P > 0.05, Figure 4.2). However, they also did not suppress any IL-8 secretory responses following treatment (T84 and HT-29: 1 μ M; U937: 1 nM) in any of the cell lines (P > 0.05, Figure 4.2).





С



Figure 4.2: IL-8 concentration in cell supernatant following treatment. Effect of the TLR4 antagonist IAXO-102 (10 μ M) on suppression of IL-8 secretion following LPS (100 μ g/mL), TNF- α (5 μ g/mL) and SN-38 treatment (T84 and HT-29: 1 μ M; U937: 1 nM) in (A) T84, (B) HT-29 and (C) U937 cell lines. 0.1 % DMSO was used as the vehicle. There was no significant difference in IL-8 secretion between the treated and vehicle groups in the T84 and HT-29 cell lines (P>0.05). (C) U937: DMSO vs. TNF- α (P<0.01), DMSO vs. SN-38 (P<0.05), DMSO vs. IAXO-102 + LPS (P<0.001), DMSO vs. IAXO-102 + TNF- α (P<0.001), DMSO vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P<0.001), IAXO-102 vs. TNF- α (P<0.001), IAXO-102 vs. SN-38 (P<0.05), IAXO-102 vs. IAXO-102 + LPS (P<0.001), IAXO-102 vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P<0.001), IAXO-102 vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P<0.001), IAXO-102 vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P<0.001), IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P<0.005). Data are presented as median (T84 and HT-29) and mean (U937) (n = 4 per group).

Histopathological analysis of mouse colonic explants

The ability to model inflammation in single cell lines is limited, thus we adapted a colonic explant model to further examine TLR4 signalling in mucositis development. No histological changes were observed in the mouse colon explants after treatment with DMSO (0.2%), TAK-242 (10 μ M), IAXO-102 (10 μ M), LPS (100 μ g/mL) and SN-38 (2 μ M) (Figure 4.3A). All sections showed infiltration of neutrophils and disruption of the epithelial layer with no distinguishable differences observed between colon tissue treated with the TLR4 antagonists, TAK-242 and IAXO-102, or pro-inflammatory mediators (Figure 4.3A). This is supported by no differences in the quantitative histopathological scores in the colonic explants following any treatments (P > 0.05, Figure 4.3B).



Figure 4.3: H&E staining results. (A) Representative H&E stained colonic explants following treatments. 0.2% DMSO was used as the vehicle. (B) Histopathological analysis of the H&E images from multiple mice. 0.2% DMSO was used as the vehicle. No significant differences in histopathological scores in the colonic explants between the treated and vehicle tissue was observed (P > 0.05). Data are presented as median (n = 6 per group).

Immunohistochemistry (IHC) assessment of cellular markers of apoptosis and proliferation

To follow up on the cell viability assay, Ki67 IHC staining was used to determine cell proliferation while caspase-3 IHC staining was used to determine presence of apoptotic cells in the explants treated with DMSO (0.2%), TAK-242 (10 μ M), IAXO-102 (10 μ M), LPS (100 μ g/mL) and SN-38 (2 μ M) (Figure 4.4A and 4.5A, respectively). All sections displayed widely distributed staining of Ki67 with no distinguishable differences observed between colon tissue treated with the TLR4 antagonists, TAK-242 and IAXO-102, or pro-inflammatory mediators (Figure 4.4A). This is supported by no differences in the quantitative scores in the colonic explants following any treatments (P > 0.05, Figure 4.4B). As for caspase-3, apoptosis was observed to be decreased in the explant tissues treated with both the antagonist and inflammatory mediator compared to explants tissues treated with either DMSO only, antagonist only or inflammatory mediator only (Figure 4.5B).



В

Ki67



Figure 4.4: Ki67 staining results. (A) Representative images of colonic explants following treatments stained with Ki67 (brown staining). (B) Analysis and scoring of the colonic explants stained with Ki67. No significant differences in scores in the colonic explants between the treated and vehicle tissue was observed (P > 0.05). Data presented as median, n = 6 per group.


В

Caspase 3



Figure 4.5: Caspase 3 staining results. (A) Representative images of colonic explants following treatments stained with Caspase 3 (brown staining). (B) Analysis and scoring of the colonic explants stained with Caspase 3. DMSO vs TAK-242 (P < 0.01), DMSO vs LPS (P < 0.0001), DMSO vs SN-38 (P < 0.0001), TAK-242 vs TAK-242 + SN-38 (P < 0.01), TAK-242 vs IAXO-102 + LPS (P < 0.0001), TAK-242 vs IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P < 0.0001), IAXO-102 vs IAXO-102 vs LPS (P < 0.01), IAXO-102 vs IAXO-102 vs LPS (P < 0.01), IAXO-102 vs IAXO-102 vs SN-38 (P < 0.001), LPS vs TAK-242 + LPS (P < 0.01), LPS vs TAK-242 + SN38 (P < 0.0001), LPS vs IAXO-102 + LPS (P < 0.0001), LPS vs IAXO-102 + LPS (P < 0.0001), LPS vs IAXO-102 + SN38 (P < 0.0001), SN-38 vs TAK-242 + LPS (P < 0.0001), SN-38 vs TAK-242 + SN38 (P < 0.0001), SN-38 vs TAK-242 + LPS (P < 0.0001), SN-38 vs TAK-242 + SN38 (P < 0.0001). 0.2% DMSO was used as the vehicle. Data presented as median, n = 6 per group. Data presented as median, n = 6 per group.

Secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokine IL-6 from mouse colonic explants

Histological visualisation is not sufficient to evaluate release of pro-inflammatory signals that may contribute to mucositis development. As such, we measured secretion of the key inflammatory cytokine linked to intestinal tissue inflammation in mucositis, IL-6. Inflammatory mediators and TLR4 agonists, LPS (100 μ g/mL) and SN-38 (2 μ M), did not significantly increase the IL-6 secretion in the explant media (P > 0.05, Figure 4.6). In addition, the TLR4 antagonists TAK-242 (10 μ M) and IAXO-102 (10 μ M) did not cause IL-6 secretion alone or alter the secretion of IL-6 following treatments (P > 0.05, Figure 4.6).



Figure 4.6: IL-6 secretion from mouse colonic explant supernatant following various treatments: DMSO (0.2%), TAK-242 (10 μ M), IAXO-102 (10 μ M), LPS (100 μ g/mL) and SN-38 (2 μ M). TAK-242 and IAXO-102 did not significantly inhibit IL-6 concentration after treatment with inflammatory mediators and TLR4 agonists LPS and SN-38 (P > 0.05). Data are presented as median (n = 13 per group).

Effect of TAK-242 and IAXO-102 treatment on gene expression in colonic mouse explants

We decided to look at the levels of expression of genes associated with the TLR4/MD-2 downstream signalling pathway. LPS (100 μ g/mL) and SN-38 (2 μ M) stimulation did not result in higher transcription levels of the associated genes TLR4, MD-2, MyD88, CD-14, IL-6, IL-6R, CXCL2, CXCR1 and CXCR2 (P > 0.05, Figure 4.7). In addition, there was no change observed in gene expression when the explants had been pretreated with the TLR4 antagonists TAK-242 (10 μ M) and IAXO-102 (10 μ M) (P > 0.05, Figure 4.7).







127

at at at at a

Figure 4.7: Relative gene expression in explant tissue: (A) TLR4, (B) MD-2, (C) MyD88, (D) CD-14, (E) IL-6, (F) IL-6R, (G) CXCL2, (H) CXCR1 and (I) CXCR2 from mouse colonic explants following various treatments: TAK-242 (10 μ M), IAXO-102 (10 μ M), LPS (100 μ g/mL) and SN-38 (2 μ M). 0.2% DMSO was used as the vehicle. No significant upregulation of the genes was observed in the tissue treated with LPS and SN-38 (P > 0.05). No significant downregulation of the genes was observed in tissue pre-treated with TAK-242 and IAXO-102 (P > 0.05). Data are presented as median (n = 6 per group).

Discussion

GIM is defined as inflammation of the mucosa of the intestinal tract and is a side-effect of high dose chemotherapy. Patients who develop GIM will often suffer from pain, nausea and diarrhoea. These symptoms can be so debilitating that potentially lifesaving treatments need to be stopped, which considerably affects their overall survival. TLR4 signalling has been strongly implicated in the development of intestinal mucositis. Evidence from *in vitro* studies using human cells and *in vivo* studies using animal models supports the hypothesis that the activation of TLR4 is related to the pathogenesis of intestinal inflammation [42, 58]. Studies have also shown evidence that when TLR4 is inhibited, there is a decrease in inflammatory infiltrate and protection against damage. For example, a study by Ungaro *et al* showed that mice with intestinal inflammation that were pre-treated with TAK-242 had a decreased disease activity index (DAI) score and IL-6 secretion (P < 0.05 vs disease only) [100]. A study by Fort *et al* (2005) found that the DAI and histological score was significantly decreased (P < 0.05 vs vehicle) in mice pre-treated with a synthetic TLR4 antagonist CRX-526 (50 µg) [47].

Therefore, TLR4 activation and signalling provides a strong target for pharmacological intervention. This study therefore aimed to determine how TLR4 inhibition protects against intestinal mucositis using preclinical models of inflammation. It was the first time the specific TLR4 antagonists, TAK-242 and IAXO-102, have been investigated in such models. We observed that these TLR4 antagonists did not display any toxic side effects in the preclinical models of inflammation.

In our *in vitro model*, the cell lines T84, HT-29 and U937 had different relative expression levels of TLR4, but this did not impact their response to TLR4 antagonists. The concentration of TLR4 antagonists used in this study was determined by previous

129

studies using the same compounds [55, 199]. All three cell lines displayed a relatively similar reaction as seen in our results of cell cytostasis and secretion of inflammatory mediator IL-8. However, the TLR4 antagonists were not able to prevent any inflammation or cell death induced by LPS, TNF- α and SN-38. Although it was observed that the TLR4 antagonists did not protect against SN-38 in our cell cytostasis results, this is consistent with studies showing that TLR4 is required for healing in colitis [100].

When we observed the results from the human IL-8 ELISA, it was observed that all 3 cell lines secreted the inflammatory cytokine after being treated with LPS, TNF- α and SN-38. However, when the cell lines with LPS, TNF- α and SN-38 were with pre-treated with IAXO-102, there was no decrease in IL-8 observed. Compared to a study by a study by Huggins *et al* (2015) stimulated human umbilical cord vein endothelial cells (HUVEC) with LPS (100 ng/mL) with and without pre-treatment of IAXO-102 (1 and 10 μ M), with IAXO-102 (10 μ M) inhibiting the secretion of IL-8 (P < 0.01 against LPS only) [55].

One possible reason for the contradictory *in vitro* results is that the intestinal epithelium, i.e. the T84 and HT-29 cells, must remain mute to the presence of commensal flora and bacterial pathogens to avoid a constant need to defend the intestinal environment against invading pathogens. The colonic epithelial cell types would also be exposed heavily to LPS as they are the main protective barrier between the lumen and the lamina propria. Due to the constant exposure to LPS, these cell types may limit their response to LPS and bacterial pathogens by down-regulating the TLR4/MD2 expression [58]. Another limitation is that immortalised cells do not mimic a human intestinal tract as they are derived from human tumour cells. As such, TLR4 signalling may not reflect the healthy intestine and primary cell lines may need to be considered for future work.

130

This limitation was why an explant model was used in the present study, to better mimic a healthy intestinal tract system. However, similar results were observed in the explant model of intestinal inflammation as were observed in the *in vitro* cell lines; no significant protection against inflammation was observed in colonic explants treated with TLR4 antagonists and the inflammatory mediators or TLR4 agonists. This indicates that inhibition of TLR4 was not able to suppress the inflammatory response.

Possible explanations for these results may be that it was too late to inhibit TLR4 to see a significant reaction. Due to the nature of explants, inflammatory signals would have been released and cells would undergo apoptosis when the intestine was removed from the mouse. When the tissue was divided into the wells, the media would have been saturated with pro-inflammatory mediators as seen in the increase in IL-6 secretion in our colonic explant model. When the TLR4 antagonist was finally added to the tissue, a difference in cytokine secretions would be unidentifiable. Which may be why TLR4 knockout models of mice are so effective at preventing mucositis. A similar reason can be used to explain the variability seen in the gene expression of the explant tissue. Whereby due to the degradation of the colonic explants, the DNA extracted from the tissue may have been compromised.

However, previous studies using intestinal explants have been quite successful. For example, a study by Guabiraba *et al* (2014) reported no increase in the proinflammatory cytokine IL-33 in their colonic explants, but when SN-38 was added, there was a significant increase in the IL-33 levels (P < 0.001 vs vehicle) [61]. Mouse intestinal explants are a popular model to use in a variety of studies [200, 201]. However, none of these studies have provided any histology on the tissue. As such, our study extends knowledge in the field and limitation of explant tissue models. As such, whole animal studies are preferable.

131

Conclusion

In conclusion, the results demonstrated no protective capabilities of TLR4 antagonism against the *in vitro* and *ex vivo* intestinal inflammation models. Although T84 and HT-29 cells mimic the colonic epithelial cell phenotype in many regards, these cell lines cannot replicate all stages of colonic epithelial cell differentiation and lack key microbiomes that may be important for TLR4 signalling [202]. The explant models would also need to be refined to prevent the tissue from degrading rapidly in order to provide more consistent results or more viable, long-term models such as organoids, or other co-culture systems considered. Further investigation on the specific binding sites of these TLR4 antagonists should also be considered. Therefore, our data must be interpreted with the considerations of the inherent limitations of these systems. However, we were able to fill a knowledge gap in the explant model with our histology findings.

Supplementary Data

Expression of TLR4 and MD-2 genes in T84, HT-29 and U937 cell lines.

Relative expression of the genes TLR4 and MD-2 was confirmed through RT-PCR in the cell lines, T84, HT-29 and U937 (Supplementary Figure 4.1). All reactions were completed in triplicate. Fold change in mRNA expression was calculated using the $2^{(\text{delta CT})}$ ($2^{\Delta \text{Ct}}$) method using GAPDH as the housekeeper gene [198]. A list of all the primers used is shown in Supplementary Table 4.1.

Supplementary Table 4.1: RT-PCR primer sequences designed by PRIMER 3, version 0.4.0.

Human TLR4	Forward: 5'-TGA GCA GTC GTG CTG GTA TC-3'			
	Reverse: 5'-CAG GGC TTT TCT GAG TCG TC-3'			
Human MD-2	Forward: 5'-ATT GGG TCT GCA ACT CAT CC-3'			
	Reverse: 5'-CGC TTT GGA AGA TTC ATG GT-3'			
Human GAPDH (housekeeper)	Forward: 5'-CTC TCT GCT CCT CCT GTT CGA C-3'			
	Reverse: 5'-TGA GCG ATC TGG CTC GGC T-3'			



Supplementary Figure 4.1: Relative gene expression in cell lines: T84, HT-29 and U937 cell lines. Data presented as mean (n = 3).

IC₅₀ of SN-38 for the cell lines T84, HT-29 and U937

The IC₅₀ of SN-38 for T84 and HT-29 was 1 μ M, and for U937 was 1 nM as seen in Supplementary Figure 4.2.



Supplementary Figure 4.2: IC_{50} graphs of SN-38 for cell lines: T84, HT-29 and U937. Data presented as mean ± SEM. IC_{50} for T84 and HT-29 was 1 μ M. IC_{50} for U937 was 1 nM.

Chapter 5: Effects of a novel Toll-like receptor 4 antagonist IAXO-102 in a murine model of chemotherapy-induced gastrointestinal toxicity.

Janine S.Y. Tam^a, Elise E. Crame^a Aurelia S. Elz^b, Janet K. Coller^c, Anthony Wignall^b, Clive A. Prestidge^{b,d}, Joanne M. Bowen^a

^a Discipline of Physiology, School of Biomedicine, University of Adelaide, Adelaide, South Australia, Australia.

^bClinical and Health Sciences, University of South Australia, Adelaide, South Australia, Australia.

^c Discipline of Pharmacology, School of Biomedicine, University of Adelaide, Adelaide, South Australia, Australia.

^d ARC Centre of Excellence in Convergent Bio-Nano Science and Technology, Australia.

Statement of Authorship

Title of Paper	Effects of a novel Toll-like recepto induced gastrointestinal toxicity.	Effects of a novel Toll-like receptor 4 antagonist IAXO-102 in a murine model of chemotherapy induced gastrointestinal toxicity.				
Publication Status	Published	C Accepted for Publication				
	Submitted for Publication	Unpublished and Unsubmitted w ork w ritten in manuscript style				
Publication Details	Tam JSY, Crame EE, Elz AS, Coll of a novel toll-like receptor 4 antag gastrointestinal toxicity. Cancer 04463-x	er JK, Wignall A, Prestidge CA, and Bowen JM (2022) Effects jonist IAXO-102 in a murine model of chemotherapy-induced Chemotherapy and Pharmacology 10.1007/s00280-022-				

Principal Author

Name of Principal Author (Candidate)	Shu Yie Janine Tam			
Contribution to the Paper	Conceived and designed the analysis; Conducted the animal study; Collected data; performed analysis; wrote the paper.			
Overall percentage (%)	90%			
Certification:	This paper reports on original research I conducted during the period of my Higher Degree b Research candidature and is not subject to any obligations or contractual agreements with a third party that would constrain its inclusion in this thesis. I am the primary author of this paper			
Signature	Date 10/04/2022			

Co-Author Contributions

By signing the Statement of Authorship, each author certifies that:

- i. the candidate's stated contribution to the publication is accurate (as detailed above);
- ii. permission is granted for the candidate in include the publication in the thesis; and
- iii. the sum of all co-author contributions is equal to 100% less the candidate's stated contribution.

Name of Co-Author	Elise Crame			
Contribution to the Paper	Helped conduct the animal study			
Signature		Date	11/04/2022	
Name of Co-Author	Aurelia Elz			
Contribution to the Paper	Helpod conduct the animal study			
		Date	11/4/2022	

Name of Co-Author	Janet Coller					
Contribution to the Paper	Aided in interpreting the results; Prov	Aided in interpreting the results; Provided critical feedback and helped shape the research.				
Signature		Date	12/4/2022			
Name of Co-Author	Anthony Wignall					
Contribution to the Paper	Performed analysis.					
Signature		Date	11/4/2022			
Name of Co-Author	Prof Clive Prestidge					
Contribution to the Paper	Provided critical feedback and helper	I shape the research.				
Signature		Date				
Name of Co-Author	Prof Joanne Bowen					
Name of Co-Author Contribution to the Paper	Prof Joanne Bowen Conceived the original idea; Aided in shape the research	interpreting the results;	Provided critical feedback a	and helpe		
Name of Co-Author Contribution to the Paper Signature ease cut and paste additional co	Prof Joanne Bowen Conceived the original idea; Aided in shape the research	interpreting the results; Date	Provided critical feedback a 11/04/2022	and help		
Name of Co-Author Contribution to the Paper Signature ease cut and paste additional co	Prof Joanne Bowen Conceived the original idea; Aided in shape the research 	interpreting the results;	Provided critical feedback a	and help		

Abstract

Introduction: Gastrointestinal mucositis (GIM) is a side effect of high-dose irinotecan (CPT-11), causing debilitating symptoms that are often poorly managed. The role of TLR4 in the development of GIM has been clearly demonstrated. We therefore aimed to investigate the potential of the TLR4 antagonist, IAXO-102, to attenuate gastrointestinal inflammation as well as supress tumour activity in a colorectal-tumour bearing mouse model of GIM induced by CPT-11.

Methods: 24 C57BL/6 mice received a vehicle, daily i.p. IAXO-102 (3 mg/kg), i.p. CPT-11 (270 mg/kg) or a combination of CPT-11 and IAXO-102. GIM was assessed using validated clinical markers. At 72 h, colon and tumour tissue were collected and examined for histopathological changes and RT-PCR for genes of interest; TLR4, MD-2, CD-14, MyD88, IL-6, IL-6R, CXCL2, CXCR1, and CXCR2.

Results: IAXO-102 prevented diarrhoea in mice treated with CPT-11. Tumour volume in IAXO-102 treated mice was lower compared to vehicle at 48 h (P < 0.05). There were no differences observed in colon and tumour weights between the treatment groups. CPT-11 treated mice had a lower spleen weight compared to IAXO-102 mice (P < 0.01). Mice who received the combination treatment had improved tissue injury score (P < 0.05) in the colon but did not show any improvements in cell proliferation or apoptotic rate. Expression of all genes was similar across all treatment groups in the tumour (P > 0.05). In the colon, there was a difference in transcript expression in vehicle vs. IAXO-102 (P < 0.05) and CPT-11 vs. combination (P < 0.01) in MD-2 and IL-6R, respectively.

Conclusion: IAXO-102 was able to attenuate symptomatic parameters of GIM induced by CPT-11 as well as reduce tissue injury in the colon. However, there was no effect on cell proliferation and apoptosis. As such, TLR4 activation plays a partial

role in GIM development but further research is required to understand the specific inflammatory signals underpinning tissue-level changes.

Introduction

Gastrointestinal mucositis (GIM) is a difficult to manage complication of cancer treatment characterised by inflammation of the mucosa of the intestinal tract that leads to immunological, functional, and structural changes [113]. It is a common side effect of high-dose irinotecan (CPT-11) and remains one of the most debilitating side effects of cancer treatment despite decades of research. GIM has also been known to cause other symptoms such as pain, nausea, vomiting and diarrhoea [203]. These symptoms significantly reduce patient quality of life, as well as survival, as GIM can negatively impact tolerance of chemotherapy which leads to discontinuation or de-escalation of treatment.

The pathobiology of acute intestinal inflammation as seen in GIM following CPT-11 has been linked to the activation of innate immune receptor, TLR4. In GIM, TLR4 activation upregulates pro-inflammatory cytokines TNF- α and IL-6 [113]. This occurs via a downstream signalling pathway whereby CPT-11 causes direct injury to the intestinal epithelial cells, allowing the luminal antigens to enter the lamina propria. Antigen-derived lipopolysaccharides (LPS), or endotoxins, then activate TLR4 expressed on the basal membrane of epithelial cells and mucosa-associated immune cells [28]. Subsequently, these interactions lead to inflammation and eventual ulceration. Ulceration then leads to enhanced translocation of luminal contents and increases the risk of bacteraemia in immunocompromised patients [28]. Previous studies have shown that the genetic deletion of TLR4 had contradicting results in different strains. It either renders mice resistant or enhances CPT-11-induced GIM in BALB/c vs C57Bl/6, respectively [42, 204]. A study by Boeing et al reported that the colon of wild-type mice treated with CPT-11 displayed an increase in histoarchitecture loss, inflammatory infiltrate and the presence of cryptitis compared to the colon of vehicle treated mice [205]. Mice that are germ-free, thus lacking LPS signals are also protected from CPT-11 GI injury [206]. However, due to limitations of genetically modified animals in research translation, research efforts are now targeted at tailoring methods of inhibiting TLR4 pharmacologically to confirm its role in GIM.

Previous experiments have also shown that TLR4 expression by tumour cells can be a contributing factor that promotes tumour cell proliferation, survival, migration, and metastasis [207]. Research has shown that tumours activated the suppression of Tcell and natural killer cell activity, but when TLR4 was inhibited, this tumour-mediated suppression of T-cell and natural killer cells was prevented, which delayed tumour growth and increased survival of the tumour bearing mice [208]. Another study showed LPS stimulation of the TLR4/MD-2 complex can activate downstream signalling pathways that promotes the adhesiveness and metastatic capacity of colorectal cancer (CRC) cells [51]. These findings have shown the impact TLR4 has in CRC progression. While TLR4 activation can increase tumour growth and immunosuppression, it can also promote anti-tumour activity. For example, a study has shown that TLR4 expressed on dendritic cells plays an important role in promoting anti-tumour immune responses following chemotherapy [41].

Any treatment that modifies TLR4 signalling may have protective effects for the intestine while also increasing anti-tumour activity during chemotherapy. However, there has yet to be a specific TLR4 antagonist used in a tumour bearing preclinical model to investigate the impact on GIM and tumour growth, simultaneously. IAXO-102 is a highly specific ligand that interferes selectively with TLR4 and its co-receptors, MD-2 and CD-14. IAXO-102 has been investigated in experimental studies of abdominal aortic aneurysms to date displaying its ability to inhibit TLR4 and subsequent downstream effects in an inflammatory disease [55]. This study therefore aimed to investigate the potential of IAXO-102 to attenuate gastrointestinal

inflammation as well as suppress tumour activity in a colorectal tumour-bearing mouse model of GIM induced by CPT-11.

Methods

Animal Model and Ethics

The study was approved by the University of Adelaide Animal Ethics Committee (M-2021-033) and complied with the National Health and Research Council Australia (Australia) Code of Practice for Animal Care in Research and Training (2013) [209]. Mice were group housed in ventilated cages (n = 3-6 mice/cage) with a 12 h light/dark cycle, while food and water were provided *ad libitum*.

Experimental Design

All mice were on a C57BL/6 background. Female and male mice (n_{total} = 24) weighing between 15 and 25 g (6-13 weeks of age) were bred in the University of Adelaide Laboratory Animal Service (SA, Australia). Mice were subcutaneously transplanted in the right flank with MC-38 cells, a murine colon adenocarcinoma cell line derived from C57BL/6 mice. MC-38 cells were kindly provided by A/Professor Michele Teng of the Cancer Immunoregulation and Immunotherapy Laboratory, QIMR Berghofer Medical Research Institute, Australia. When tumour growth reached approximately 0.2 cm³, the mice were treated with either of the following: 3 days of daily 3 mg/kg intraperitoneal (i.p.) dose of the TLR4 antagonist IAXO-102 (MedChemExpress, USA) in a diluent of 10% EtOH, 40% PEG400, 5% Tween-80 and 45% saline; a single 270 mg/kg i.p. dose of CPT-11 (kindly provided by Pharmacia/Pfizer, USA) prepared in a sortibol/lactic acid buffer (45 mg/mL sorbitol/0.9 mg/mL lactic acid; pH 3.4; Sigma-Aldrich, USA); the combination of CPT-11 and IAXO-102; or the sorbitol/lactic acid buffer only (vehicle mice). Mice were randomly assigned to treatment groups and culled by cervical

dislocation at 72 h after being anaesthetised by isoflurane inhalation (1 L/min O₂ with 4% isofluorane). The study timeline is shown in Figure 5.1A.

Clinical assessment of intestinal toxicity

Mice were weighed daily to track weight loss/gain. All mice were monitored twice daily for the presence of diarrhoea (scored as present or absent) and other clinical parameters: ruffled coat, dehydration, hunched posture, rectal bleeding, and reluctance to move. Mice were killed if they displayed \geq 15% weight loss or significant distress and clinical deterioration, in compliance with animal study ethical requirements.

Tissue preparation

Gastrointestinal tract: The entire gastrointestinal tract from pyloric sphincter to rectum was dissected and flushed with chilled 1 × phosphate buffered saline (PBS, pH 7.4, Thermo Fisher Scientific, USA) to remove contents. The large intestine was weighed immediately after resection. Samples (1 cm in length) of colon were collected and (i) drop-fixed using 10% neutral buffered saline for processing and embedding into paraffin wax, or (ii) snap frozen in liquid nitrogen and stored at -80°C for molecular analyses.

Histopathologic analysis

Haematoxylin and eosin (H&E) staining was performed on 5 µm sections of colon cut on a rotary microtome and mounted onto glass Menzel-Gläser Superfrost microscope slides (Thermo Fisher Scientific). Slides were scanned using the NanoZoomer (Hamamatsu Photonics, Japan) and assessed with NanoZoomer Digital Pathology software.view2 (NDP.view2, Version 2.7.39) (Hamamatsu Photonics). The occurrence of eight histological criteria in the colon was examined to generate a total tissue injury score [210]. These criteria were disruption of brush border, architectural disruption, disruption of crypt cells, and infiltration of polymorphonuclear leukocytes cells, dilation of lymphatics and capillaries, oedema, reduction in goblet cell number and thickening of muscularis externa. Each parameter was scored as present = 1 or absent = 0 in a blinded fashion by two independent assessors (J.S.Y. Tam/A. Wignall). Concordance on all scores was confirmed between assessors.

Immunohistochemistry assessment of cellular markers of apoptosis and proliferation

Immunohistochemistry (IHC) was carried out on 5 µm sections of colon and tumour, cut on a rotary microtome and mounted onto FLEX IHC microscope slides (Agilent, USA). IHC analysis was performed for Ki67 (Abcam; #ab16667), a marker of proliferation and caspase-3 (Abcam; #ab4051), a marker of apoptosis. Changes in both parameters are validated markers for altered tissue kinetics and an excellent way to assess the subclinical severity of toxicity [195]. IHC analysis was performed using Agilent reagents on an automated machine (AutostainerPlus, Agilent) following standard protocols supplied by the manufacturer. Briefly, sections were deparaffinised in xylene and rehydrated through graded ethanols before undergoing heat-mediated antigen retrieval using an EDTA/Tris buffer (0.37 g/L EDTA, 1.21 g/L Tris; pH 9.0). Retrieval buffer was preheated to 65°C using the Dako PT LINK (pretreatment module; Agilent: #PT101). Slides were immersed in the buffer, and the temperature was raised to 97°C for 20 min. After returning to 65°C, slides were removed and placed in the Agilent AutostainerPlus (Agilent; #AS480) and stained following manufacturer's guidelines. Negative controls had the primary antibodies omitted. Slides were scanned using the NanoZoomer (Hamamatsu Photonics) and assessed with NDP.view2 software (Hamamatsu Photonics). Cell proliferation data were represented as the percentage of positively stained cells relative to total cells in the intestinal crypts. Apoptosis was quantified by counting the number of positively stained cells for 15

crypts and the data were presented as average positively stained cells per crypt. Only well-oriented, non-oblique crypts were included for analysis. A scoring system of percentage area of cells stained brown in the tissue: : 0 - 25% = 0; 26% - 50% = 1; 51% - 75% = 2; 76% - 100% = 3 was used to analyse the tumour tissue stained with Ki67 and caspase-3. Two blinded investigators (J.S.Y Tam/A. Wignall) independently scored each stained section and mean score from both investigators were calculated. Concordance was confirmed between investigators on all scoring results.

RT-PCR for markers of TLR4 signalling

RNA was isolated from snap frozen tumour and colonic tissue using the NucleoSpin® RNA Plus kit (Macherey-Nagel, Germany) following the manufacturer's protocol. RNA was quantified using a Synergy[™] Mx Monochromator-Based Multi-Mode Microplate Reader (BioTek, USA) and reverse transcribed using an iScript cDNA Synthesis Kit (Bio-Rad Laboratories, USA) according to the manufacturer's protocol. cDNA was quantified using a Synergy[™] Mx Monochromator-Based Multi-Mode Microplate Reader (BioTek) and diluted to a working concentration of 100 ng/µL in nuclease-free water. Expression of key markers of TLR4/MD-2 downstream signalling pathway were investigated. Primers for genes of interest were designed using web-based primer design program, PRIMER 3 (v. 0.4.0) and manufactured by Sigma-Aldrich (Table 5.1). Amplified transcripts were detected by SYBR Green (Qiagen Pty Ltd., Australia) in a Rotor-Gene Q Series Rotary Cycler (Qiagen Pty Ltd.). All reactions were completed in triplicate including a non-template control to determine presence of contamination. The relative ratio of mRNA expression was calculated using $2^{\Delta Ct}$ method using β -actin as the normalising housekeeper gene [198]. β-actin has been shown to have stable expression levels across cell types and treatments [211].

Statistical Analysis

Data was graphed and analysed using GrahPad Prism Software 9.0 (GraphPad® Software, San Diego, USA). A D'Agostino and Pearson normality tests were conducted to determine if data was parametric or non-parametric. A Kruskal-Wallis test with Dunn's multiple comparisons test was performed on non-parametric data to compare between the treatment groups. A two-way ANOVA with Tukey's multiple comparisons test was performed on parametric data to compare between the treatment groups. Any data point that had a value more than 3 times the standard deviation from the mean was excluded as an outlier. P-values of < 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

Table 5.1: Mouse RT-PCR primer sequences designed by PRIMER 3 (v. 0.4.0).

	Forward: 5'-CTC TGC CTT CAC TAC AGA GAC-3'
	Reverse: 5'-TGG ATG ATG TTG GCA GCA ATG-3'
	Forward: 5'-GTC CGA TGG TCT TCC TGG CGA GT-3'
WD-2	Reverse: 5'-GCT TCT CAG ATT CAG TCA ATA TGG G-3'
	Forward: 5'-GTC AGG AAC TCT GGC TTT GC-3'
00-14	Reverse: 5'-GGC TTT TAC CCA CTG AAC CA-3'
11-6	Forward: 5'-AGT TGC CTT CTT GGG ACT GA-3'
	Reverse: 5'-TCC ACG ATT TCC CAG AGA AC-3'
II .6P	Forward: 5'-TGA ATG ATG ACC CCA GGC AC-3'
IL-6R	Reverse: 5'-ACA CCC ATC CGC TCT CTA CT-3'
CYCP2	Forward: 5'-GCA GAG GAT GGC CTA GTC AG-3'
CXCR2	Reverse: 5'-TCC ACC TAC TCC CAT TCC TG-3'
	Forward: 5'-GGG TGA AGC CAC AAC AGA TT-3'
CACET	Reverse: 5'-GCA GAC CAG CAT AGT GAG CA-3'
CXCL2	Forward: 5'-GCA GAG GAT GGC CTA GTC AG-3'
	Reverse: 5'-TCC ACC TAC TCC CAT TCC TG-3'
	Forward: 5'-CTC TTC CAG CCT TCC TTC CT-3'
p-aciin	Reverse: 5'-AGC ACT GTG TTG GCG TAC AG-3'

Results

Mice treated with IAXO-102 were protected from CPT-11-induced GIM symptom of diarrhoea

Weight loss following CPT-11 treatment was most severe at 24 h in the combination group (-4.90% \pm 1.22% vs baseline) (Figure. 5.1B). The IAXO-102 group gained the most weight at 24 h (2.28% \pm 2.65% vs baseline) and 48 h (4.43% \pm 4.95 vs baseline). The weight loss in the combination group was different compared to the vehicle (P < 0.0001) at 24 h, and the IAXO-102 group at 24 h (P <0.01) and 72 h (P < 0.05). While the CPT-11 group had a difference in weight compared to the IAXO-102 group at 72 h (P < 0.05).

CPT-11 caused diarrhoea in 50% of mice within 6 h of administration and 100% at 24 h (Table 5.2). However, IAXO-102 treatment attenuated diarrhoea related to CPT-11 induced GIM in the combination group (Table 5.2). No diarrhoea was seen in any vehicle or IAXO-102 treated mice (data not presented).

IAXO-102 slowed colorectal tumour growth

Tumours were measured daily and expressed as a change in volume from the day of CPT-11 injection. From 24 h to 72 h, tumour volume of the vehicle group was higher compared to the CPT-11 group (24 h: P < 0.05; 48 and 72 h: P < 0.0001) and combination group (24 h: P < 0.01; 48 and 72 h: P < 0.0001) (Figure 5.1C). Tumour volume of the IAXO-102 group was different at 48 h and 72 h compared to the vehicle group (48 h and 72 h: P < 0.05), the CPT-11 group (48 h: P < 0.05; 72 h: P < 0.05) and the combination group (48 h: P < 0.001; 72 h: P < 0.0001) (Figure 5.1C). There were no differences in tumour volume of the CPT-11 and combination group from 24 h to 72 h (24 h and 48 h: P = 0.99; 72 h: P = 0.69) (Figure 5.1C).



С





Figure 5.1: Experimental timeline and clinical assessment. (A) Experimental timeline showing the sequence of events and treatment timepoints. (B) Percentage change in weight over 72 h. Data displayed as a mean \pm standard error of the mean (SEM) percentage weight change from baseline (0 h), n = 6 per group. (C) Tumour volume over 72 h. Data displayed as a mean \pm SEM percentage change in tumour volume from baseline (0 h), n = 6 per group. (C) Tumour volume from baseline (0 h), n = 6 per group. Symbols indicate statistical significance: vehicle group vs. IAXO-102 group: * P < 0.05; vehicle group vs. CPT-11 group: # P < 0.05, #### P < 0.001; vehicle group vs. combination group: ^ P < 0.01, ^ P < 0.0001; IAXO-102 group vs. CPT-11 group: ! P < 0.05, !! P < 0.01, !!!! P < 0.0001; IAXO-102 group vs. combination group: ^ P < 0.01, %%% P < 0.001.

Table 5.2: Toxicity symptoms over 72 h. Data presented as total number of animals (per time point). Clinical parameters includes: ruffled coat, dehydration, hunched posture, rectal bleeding and reluctance to move.

Clinical Parameter	CPT-11 (number of animals)				Combination (number of animals)			
	6 h	24 h	48 h	72 h	6 h	24 h	48 h	72 h
Diarrhoea	5/6	6/6	0/6	0/6	0/6	0/6	0/6	0/6
Clinical Parameters	3/6	3/6	1/6	0/6	5/6	2/6	1/6	0/6

Mice treated with CPT-11 had a reduction in spleen weight compared to mice treated with IAXO-102

There was no difference in colon wet weights between treatment groups: vehicle vs. IAXO-102: P = 0.81; vehicle vs. CPT-11: P = 0.96; vehicle vs. combination: P=0.99; IAXO-102 vs. CPT-11: P=0.53, IAXO-102 vs. combination: P = 0.79; CPT-11 vs. combination: P = 0.99 (Figure 5.2A).

The CPT-11 group had lower spleen weights compared to the IAXO-102 group (P < 0.01) (Figure 5.2B). There were no differences in spleen weights between the other treatment groups (vehicle vs. IAXO-102, vehicle vs. combination and CPT-11 vs. combination: P > 0.99; vehicle vs. CPT-11: P = 0.15; IAXO-102 vs. combination: P = 0.25).

There were also no differences observed in tumour weights between the treatment groups (vehicle vs. IAXO-102: P = 0.91; vehicle vs. CPT-11: P = 0.55; vehicle vs. combination: P = 0.84; IAXO-102 vs. CPT-11: P = 0.22; IAXO-102 vs. combination: P = 0.47; CPT-11 vs. combination: P = 0.95) (Figure 5.2C).



Figure 5.2: Organ wet weight of all treatment groups. (A) Colon wet weights. (B) Spleen wet weights. (C) Tumour wet weights. All data displayed as a percentage of weight relative to body weight and lines represent group median, n = 5 - 6 per group. Symbols indicate statistical significance: IAXO-102 vs. CPT-11: P < 0.05.

IAXO-102 protects against CPT-11-induced colonic histopathology independent of cell death and turnover

Representative H&E images (Figure 5.3A) show minimal damage in vehicle, IAXO-102 and combination groups. CPT-11 treatment caused epithelial disruption (black arrow) and inflammatory infiltrate (black circle). Histopathological analysis (Figure 5.3D) showed that combination treated mice were protected against CPT-11-induced mucosal tissue injury in the colon, with a lower histopathological score compared to the CPT-11 group (P < 0.05). The IAXO-102 group also had a difference in tissue injury score compared to the CPT-11 group (P < 0.01). There were no other differences observed between the groups (vehicle vs. IAXO-102 and IAXO-102 vs. combination: P = 0.54; vehicle vs. combination: P > 0.99).

Representative images show Ki67 positive cells (stained brown, Figure 5.3B). Analysis of the Ki67 images (Figure 5.3E) showed that CPT-11 group had a decrease in proliferating cells compared to vehicle and IAXO-102 groups (P < 0.01). Combination group also had a lower number of proliferating cells compared to vehicle and IAXO-102 groups (P < 0.05). There were no differences observed between the other groups (vehicle group vs. IAXO-102 group and CPT-11 group vs. combination group: P > 0.99).

Representative images of caspase-3 positive cells in the colonic crypts are shown (red arrow, Figure 5.3C). Analysis of the caspase-3 images (Figure 5.3F) showed that CPT-11 (P < 0.05) and combination (P < 0.01) groups had a higher apoptotic rate compared to the vehicle group. There were no other differences observed between the groups (vehicle vs. IAXO-102: P = 0.52; IAXO-102 vs. CPT-11: P = 0.19; CPT-11 vs. combination: P = 0.83).


Figure 5.3: H&E and IHC staining results in the colon. (A) Representative H&E images showing epithelial disruption (black arrow) and inflammatory infiltrate (black circle). Scale bars, 1 mm. 40 x original magnification. (B) Representative immunostaining of Ki67 cells in colonic crypts. Proliferating cells are stained brown. Scale bars, 500 μ m. 40 x original magnification. (C) Representative immunostaining of caspase-3 cells in colonic crypts. Apoptotic cells are stained brown (red arrow). Scale bars, 250 μ m. 40 x original magnification. (D) Histopathological tissue injury scores in the colon of mice. Data presented as median, n = 6 per group. (E) Percentage of Ki67 positively stained cells in the colonic crypts. Data presented as median, n = 6 per group. (F) Number of caspase-3 positively stained cells in the colonic crypts. Data presented as median, n = 5 - 6 per group. Symbols indicate statistical significance: vehicle vs. CPT-11: # P < 0.05, ## P < 0.01; vehicle vs. combination: ^P < 0.05, ^^ P < 0.01; IAXO-102 vs. combination: % P < 0.05; CPT-11 vs. combination: \$ P < 0.05.

Tumours in mice treated with CPT-11 had a higher apoptotic score compared to mice treated with vehicle

A scoring system of percentage area of cells stained brown in the tissue: 0 = < 25%; 1 = 25%; 2 = 50%; 3 = >75% was used to analyse the tumour tissue stained with Ki67 and caspase-3.

Representative images of proliferating cells (Ki67 positive cells stained brown) in tumour tissue (Figure 5.4A) revealed no differences in scores for positively stained proliferating cells between the groups (all P = 0.99) (Figure 5.4C).

Representative images of apoptotic cells (caspase-3 positive cells stained brown) in tumour tissue (Figure 5.4B) revealed that the CPT-11 group had a higher score for positively stained apoptotic cells compared to the vehicle group (P < 0.01) (Figure 5.4D). There were no other differences observed between the other groups (vehicle vs. IAXO-102 and IAXO-102 vs. combination: P > 0.99; vehicle vs. combination: P = 0.42; IAXO-102 vs. CPT-11: P=0.15; CPT-11 vs. combination: P=0.69) (Figure 5.4D).



Figure 5.4: IHC staining results in the tumour. (A) Representative immunostaining of Ki67 cells in tumour tissue. Proliferating cells are stained brown. Scale bars, 500 µm. 40 x original magnification. (B) Representative immunostaining of caspase-3 cells in tumour tissue. Apoptotic cells are stained brown (red arrow). Scale bars, 500 µm. Original magnification, 40 x. (C) Analysis and scoring of tumour tissue stained with Ki67. Data presented as median, n = 5 - 6 per group. (D) Analysis and scoring of tumour tissue stained with Caspase-3. Data presented as median, n = 5 - 6 per group. Symbols indicate statistical significance: vehicle vs. CPT-11: ## P < 0.01.

Effect of IAXO-102 treatment on gene expression in mouse colonic tissue

There was no change in transcript levels between treatment groups for TLR4 (Figure 5.5A, vehicle vs. IAXO-102 and vehicle vs. combination: P = 0.39; vehicle vs. CPT-1 and IAXO-102 vs. combination: P > 0.99; IAXO-102 vs. CPT-11 and CPT-11 vs. combination: P = 0.29), CD-14 (Figure 5.5C, vehicle vs. IAXO-102, vehicle vs. CPT-11 and IAXO-102 vs. CPT-11: P>0.99; vehicle vs. combination: P=0.0639; IAXO-102 vs. combination: P = 0.07; CPT-11 vs. combination: P = 0.13) and CXCR2 (Figure 5.5E, all groups: P > 0.99). A difference was observed in MD-2 transcript levels between vehicle and IAXO-102 groups (P < 0.05); no other differences were observed between the groups (vehicle vs. CPT-11, vehicle vs. combination and CPT-1 vs. combination: P > 0.99; IAXO-102 vs. CPT-11: P = 0.56; IAXO-102 vs. combination: P = 0.21) (Figure 5.5B). A difference was also observed in **IL-6R** transcript levels between CPT-11 and combination groups (P < 0.01); no other differences were observed between the groups (vehicle vs. IAXO-102, vs. CPT-11, vehicle vs. CPT-11 and IAXO-102 vs. CPT-11: P > 0.99; vehicle vs. combination: P = 0.09; IAXO-102 vs. combination: P = 0.16) (Figure 5.5D). The transcript expression of IL-6, CXCL1 and CXCR1 was investigated in the colon but there was no expression in any of the treatment groups.



Figure 5.5: Transcript expression in the colon. (A) TLR4, (B) MD-2, (C) CD-14, (D) IL-6R, and (E) CXCR2 from colonic tissue relative to the housekeeper β -actin. Data are presented as median, n = 3 - 6 per group. Symbols indicate statistical significance: vehicle vs. IAXO-102: * P < 0.05; CPT-11 vs. combination: \$\$ P < 0.01.

Effect of IAXO-102 treatment on gene expression in mouse tumour tissue

Levels of transcript expression in the tumour tissue of all the groups were also analysed. There was no change in transcript levels across any groups in any of the genes of interest; TLR4 (vehicle vs. IAXO-102: P = 0.32, vehicle vs. CPT-11: P = 0.96, vehicle vs. combination: P = 0.99, IAXO-102 vs. CPT-11: P = 0.63, IAXO-102 vs. combination: P = 0.43, CPT-11 vs. combination: P = 0.99) (Figure 5.6A); MD-2 (vehicle vs. CPT-11, vehicle vs. combination, IAXO-102 vs. combination, CPT-11 vs. combination: P > 0.99, vehicle vs. IAXO-102: P = 0.75, IAXO-102 vs. CPT-11: P = 0.38) (Figure 5.6B); CD-14 (Vehicle vs. CPT-11, IAXO-102 vs. combination, CPT-11 vs. combination: P > 0.99, vehicle vs. IAXO-102: P = 0.14, vehicle vs. combination: P = 0.96, IAXO-102 vs. CPT-11: P = 0.24) (Figure 5.6C); IL-6 (vehicle vs. CPT-11, vehicle vs. combination, CPT-11 vs. combination: P > 0.99, vehicle vs. IAXO-102: P = 0.42, IAXO-102 vs. CPT-11: P = 0.22, IAXO-102 vs. combination: P = 0.63) (Figure 5.6D); IL-6R (vehicle vs. IAXO-102: P = 0.96; vehicle vs. CPT-11, vehicle vs. combination, IAXO-102 vs. CPT-11, IAXO-102 vs. combination, CPT-11 vs. combination: P > 0.99) (Figure 5.6E); **CXCL2** (all groups P > 0.99) (Figure 5.6F); **CXCR1** (vehicle vs. IAXO-102, vehicle vs. CPT-11, vehicle vs. combination, IAXO-102 vs. combination, CPT-11 vs. combination: P > 0.99; IAXO-102 vs. CPT-11: P = 0.81) (Figure 5.6G); CXCR2 (vehicle vs. IAXO-102, vehicle vs. CPT-11, vehicle vs. combination, IAXO-102 vs. combination, CPT-11 vs. combination: P > 0.99; IAXO-102 vs. CPT-11: 0.47) (Figure 5.6H).



Figure 5.6: Transcript expression in the tumour. (A) TLR4, (B) MD-2, (C) CD-14, (D) IL-6, (E) IL-6R, (F) CXCL2, (G) CXCR1 and (H) CXCR2 from tumour tissue relative to the housekeeper β -actin. Data are presented as median, n = 4 - 6 per group.

Discussion

Inflammation of the mucosa of the intestinal tract during cancer treatment is known as GIM and is most severe during high-dose chemotherapy. TLR4 signalling has been strongly implicated in the development and treatment of CRC and GIM through its regulation of inflammation. This study explored how interruption of TLR4 signalling using a pharmacological intervention modulates these outcomes.

It was found that the TLR4 antagonist IAXO-102 was able to prevent diarrhoea in mice treated with CPT-11. This was associated with improved histopathological scores, indicating retention of colonic morphology and subsequent function. Work by others have shown similar protective effects using non-specific TLR4 antagonists. For example a study by Fakiha et al reported that amitriptyline was able to prevent CPT-11-induced diarrhoea and colonic apoptosis in rats but did not see any protective effects in histological architecture in the intestinal tract [174]. Although not using a TLR4 antagonist, a study by Wardill et al found that TLR4 knock-out mice were protected against CPT-11-induced mucosal tissue injury in the small intestine and also displayed a reduction in CPT-11-induced diarrhoea [42]. Another study has also shown that pharmacological inhibition of TLR4 was able to reduce disease activity and prevent morphological damage in an inflamed colon [47]. In contrast, a study using tumour bearing rats reported that naloxone did not improve GIM following CPT-11 treatment. Naloxone treatment also did not reduce any weight loss and even increased tumour growth in the rats [173]. Collectively this provides evidence that targeting TLR4 signalling interferes with development of GIM and warrants further investigation.

The mechanisms by which TLR4 inhibition protects colonic tissue and prevents diarrhoea was then further investigated using well-established tissue markers. The typical markers of CPT-11-induced injury, apoptosis and reduced proliferation of crypt epithelial cells [195], were not significantly affected by IAXO-102. The lack of

measurable change may be due to the kinetics of cell death and halting of the cell cycle following chemotherapy exposure. Previous studies have shown that apoptosis may be an early indicator of intestinal damage with rates peaking at 6 h after administration of CPT-11 [42, 174]. Although slightly slower than apoptosis, halting of the cell cycle and reduced proliferation is known to peak between 24 and 48 h after exposure to chemotherapy [174, 212, 213]. Collectively, this may account for the lack of difference between the CPT-11 and combination groups where tissue was collected at 72 h. Conversely, this lack in difference may also suggest that TLR4 downstream signalling may not play a major role in apoptosis seen in GIM, however early time points coinciding with maximal protection from diarrhoea such as 24 h would need to be investigated to confirm both possibilities. As it was observed in previous study that apoptosis was decreased after 6 h in the colon [42, 174].

TLR4 signalling in the colon has been long associated with inflammatory conditions. As such, we next investigated TLR4-realted transcripts known to play key roles in inflammatory responses. There were no differences in transcript expression of TLR4 and CD-14 in the colon between the groups. However, there was a decrease in expression of the co-receptor MD-2 in the colon of the IAXO-102 group compared to the vehicle group. These results are unexpected as previous studies have found increased TLR4 expression in the colon following chemotherapy [214, 215]. IL-6R and CXCR2 are both receptors associated with pro-inflammatory cytokines which are upregulated during inflammation [216, 217]. There was no difference between the groups in levels of CXCR2 expression, but a more interesting observation was the effect of the combination treatment on the levels of IL-6R transcript expression in the colon. A decrease in IL-6R levels was observed in the colon of the combination group compared to the CPT-11 group, which may indicate a mechanism by which IAXO-102 is protective. II-6 has been extensively studied in chemotherapy-induced GIM [217,

218] and mice that are TLR4 knock-out lack an IL-6 response [42, 219]. Collectively this alludes to IAXO-102 protecting against GIM through TLR4-depedent IL-6 regulation.

We also wanted to test whether TLR4 antagonism modulated CRC tumour growth and response to CPT-11 in our model. In the current study, IAXO-102 treatment alone led to a lower tumour volume compared to the vehicle group. A study by Pastille *et al* has reported similar findings. They observed that by inhibiting TLR4 with an antagonist during intestinal inflammation, the development and progression of colonic tumours was significantly reduced compared to control mice [220]. They also observed a decrease in infiltration of pro-inflammatory cells and cytokines compared to control mice [220]. CPT-11 prevented tumour growth equally well in both groups. Based on the findings in the IAXO-102-alone group, it was expected that the combination group would have a significant reduction in tumours compared to CPT-11 treatment alone, but this was not observed. As such, there are clearly different roles for TLR4 during development of tumours, compared to response to chemotherapy in our model. This is supported by other work showing conflicting roles of TLR4 in clinical response to cancer treatment [173, 174].

To explore the effect of TLR4 antagonsim on CRC tumours further, markers of cell proliferation and cell death were examined in all tumours at 72 h. Regarding levels of proliferation in the tumour, there were no differences between any of the groups, as such, the ability of IAXO-102 to decrease tumour growth is not attributable to increased cell turnover. As for levels of apoptosis, only the CPT-11 group had an increase in apoptosis levels compared to vehicle group. However, the results observed in both the proliferation and apoptosis scores were quite variable, which may be due to the heterogeneity of the tumour itself [221]. Consistent with the lack of significant effect of TLR4 antagonism on cell turnover, we were also unable to confirm any changes in

inflammatory targets between the groups. Depending on where the tumour was examined, there may be differences in cellular morphology, gene expression, metabolism, and proliferation. This may be what caused the variability observed in the results and may have also affected the targeted treatments on these tumours.

While this is the first study to explore the specific TLR4 antagonist, IAXO-102, for its ability to protect against GIM in a CRC mouse model, there were limitations to the final interpretation of our findings. Statistical significance was difficult to establish in the RT-PCR analysis due to issues with the quality of cDNA which did not amplify the target genes as well as the housekeeper. Therefore, these results and numbers were not included in the analysis causing a decrease in sample size which led to difficulty in determining significance in the results. Future work to confirm these findings will also need to include additional time points of tissue collection to look for changes coinciding with peak diarrhoea and weight change, as well as allowing longer growth trajectory of the tumours. Another limitation that needs to be noted in this study is that the diluent for IAXO-102 was not used as a vehicle. This was due to the limited time and number of animals. The diluent for CPT-11 was prioritised as it was determined to be the more toxic diluent compared to the IAXO-102 diluent. Although the diluents used to reconstitute IAXO-102 can cause toxicity, it is only at high concentrations for extended periods of time [222-224]. These diluents have also been diluted with 45% saline solution which would decrease the concentration and therefore toxicity.

Conclusion

In conclusion, the results demonstrated that IAXO-102 was able to attenuate CPT-11induced diarrhoea as well as reduce tissue injury in the colon without impacting tumour response. However, given that there was no measurable impact on apoptosis or proliferation in either the colon or tumour, alternative mechanisms must account for these observations. Our work points to a downstream role for IL-6 in mediating the protective effects of IAXO-102, whereas other inflammatory markers were not significantly altered. Research efforts can therefore be shifted towards targeting IL-6R in order to understand its relationship with inflammation and apoptosis within the GIT.

Summary

Gastrointestinal mucositis (GIM) is an enduring problem that plagues chemotherapy treatment. The work described in this thesis was a detailed approach to investigating a novel intervention strategy. This thesis firstly investigated the interactions of the TLR4 antagonists, IAXO-102 and TAK-242, and the active metabolite of irinotecan, SN-38 with the TLR4/MD-2 complex by in silico analyses of molecular docking (Chapter 3). The aim of this structural study was to provide a better understanding of the recognition and potential binding of these compounds which could contribute to the downstream analysis and development of therapeutic anti-GIM drugs that target TLR4 in the GI tract. The next step after these findings was to test both TLR4 antagonists' ability to inhibit the TLR4/MD-2 complex in an in vitro and ex vivo model of intestinal inflammation (Chapter 4). The findings from this study determined which antagonist was used in the *in vivo* study. There was a significant lack in studies using these antagonists, TAK-242 and IAXO-102 in clinically relevant GIM models. The next study therefore aimed to investigate the potential of the TLR4 antagonist, IAXO-102, to attenuate intestinal inflammation as well as suppress tumour activity in a colorectal tumour-bearing mouse model with CPT-11-induced GIM (Chapter 5).

Significance of findings

In silico docking is an important tool for the analysis of large databases of chemical compounds with which to identify possible drug candidates [168]. Information on the interactions responsible for binding can be extracted from the solutions generated by the docking programs and used to design even more successful compounds [168]. However, docking simulations can generate an avalanche of data that must be

carefully analysed and evaluated. The accuracy of the docking simulations is also highly dependent on the applied docking and scoring algorithms [167].

It was found that TLR4 antagonists TAK-242 and IAXO-102 are capable of binding with TLR4/MD-2, whereby the more negative the binding affinity value, the more favourable the binding of the ligand to the protein will be [167]. IAXO-102 was able to bind with TLR4/MD-2, however, it is also capable of binding with TLR4/CD-14 [54]. The present investigation also sheds a light on the potential interactions between TLR4 antagonists and TLR4/MD-2 using binding affinity and hydrogen bonds. Whereby, binding affinity is the strength of the binding interaction between a biomolecule to its ligand/binding partner [52]. All ligands showed good binding affinity to TLR4/MD-2 and thus hold a promising potential to be explored for their anti-TLR4 activity. Additionally, this study was able to provide information on the binding of SN-38 to TLR4/MD-2. However, the effect of this interaction (agonist or antagonist) is still unknown. A previous study has shown that SN-38 may have an antagonistic effect [165] however there may also be a possibility of an agonist effect. As other chemotherapeutics such as paclitaxel have shown agonist activity on TLR4/MD-2 [225]. Since SN-38 is able to bind with the TLR4/MD-2 complex, there is a likelihood that SN-38 may have an "off-target" effect and supports the hypothesis that TLR4 activation via SN-38 binding may be important in CPT-11-induced GIM.

Nonetheless, considering the data presented, the antagonist IAXO-102 was chosen as it was considered more novel compared to TAK-242 which has been used extensively in a variety of studies [149, 163, 190, 192, 226]. IAXO-102 is a synthetic glycolipid compound, similar to other cationic amphiphiles (such as: antidepressants and antibiotics) developed by Professor Peri and his research team at the University of Milano Bicocca, Italy [54]. The amphiphilic character of IAXO-102 contributes to its low water solubility which affects handling *in vitro* and *in vivo* as it is associated with poor

bioavailability (pharmacokinetic properties) [54, 227]. A previous pharmacokinetic study on IAXO-102 demonstrated that a dose of 3 mg/kg daily was sufficient to provide distribution to several organs [55]. A major limitation regarding the use of IAXO-102 was its poor water solubility, bioavailability and route of administration in **Chapter 5**. A suppository (oral/rectal) would have been ideal as it represents a direct administration of the TLR4 antagonist to the site of GIM. Unfortunately, poor absorption in the GI tract is caused by poor water solubility, leading to poor bioavailability [227], and as previously mentioned IAXO-102 has poor water solubility. Therefore, an oral suppository was ruled out and during the time of method development, a rectal suppository was not feasible due to concerns for animal welfare. An i.p. administration was then chosen due to its distribution through the blood stream and rapid absorption compared to a subcutaneous injection. Measurement of tissue distribution of IAXO-102 would support our assumptions regarding the preferred delivery route but was not conducted in the present study.

Additionally, an initial aim in the study was to determine the bioavailability of IAXO-102 in the serum of mice using high performance liquid chromatography mass spectrometry (HPLC/MS). A literature search was conducted to determine if there was a HPLC/MS methodology available, but none was available, and IAXO-102 suppliers were unable to share their HPLC/MS methodology due to intellectual property restrictions. A HPLC/MS methodology therefore had to be created and optimised to determine IAXO-102 concentration in the mouse serum. Unfortunately, this part of the study had many setbacks/hurdles with the methodology development. Firstly, IAXO-102 had very low limit of detection and a non-active IAXO-102 compound was required to act as a calibration internal standard and control, which also had a very low limit of detection. This in turn made creating and optimising the methodology very difficult with poor detection sensitivity. As part of the General Accreditation Guidance — Validation

and verification of quantitative and qualitative test methods written by the National Association of Testing Authorities (NATA), a non-standard and in-house-developed method requires method validation (<u>https://nata.com.au/files/2021/05/Validation-and-Verification-of-Quantitative-and-Qualitative-Test-Methods.pdf</u>) [228]. The method needs to be sensitive, selective and precise; able to assess and quantify the least amount of product that is detectable in the sample at an acceptable co-efficient of variation, differentiate the product of interest from endogenous and exogenous components within the sample and produce the same measurement each time, respectively [228]. Unfortunately, the HPLC/MS method developed to detect IAXO-102 did not meet any of these validation criteria and therefore had to be discontinued.

In the in vitro / ex vivo studies (Chapter 4), IAXO-102 was not able to prevent cytostasis in IECs, or prevent structural damage or colonic apoptosis in the explant model. Although TLR4 is expressed on IECs, it is mainly expressed on immune cells during the initiation of inflammation and damage. This may underly the lack in reaction seen in the results of both the in vitro and ex vivo studies. Whole body circulation of inflammatory cells and mediators may be required for TLR4 antagonism to have an effect. Alternatively, an epithelial-immune co-culture model may be used. These models are derived from IEC's and macrophages to mimic either a healthy GIT or during inflammation [229]. A study by Li et al used IECs co-cultured with immune and glial cells to mimic the inflammatory conditions of the colon in UC. When they treated this co-culture with berberine, an anti-inflammatory drug, they found that berberine was able to modulate the co-culture interactions and thereby protecting the cells from inflammation [230]. A study by Spalinger et al also used a co-culture system to determine the relationship between IEC's and macrophages [231]. They reported that the gene known as protein tyrosine phosphatase non-receptor type 2 (PTPN2) regulates the interactions between IECs and macrophages to control the intestinal

barrier [231]. They also reported that people will have an increased risk in developing IBD if there is a loss of function in PTPN2 [231]. The use of co-culture systems may be the next steps in establishing the relationship between TLR4 antagonism and immune cells within a GIM setting.

Intestinal explants are used as a midway research method between *in vivo* and clinical trials. They also have the advantage of better mimicking the GIT compared to 2D cell cultures, as intestinal explants contain all the cell types present in the GIT including the immune cells. One major limitation of the explant model itself is the rapid degradation of the tissue after collection [232]. However, there have been improvements in explant cultures that minimise the rapid degradation of the tissue [232, 233]. Despite this, no study has ever conducted histology or IHC staining on the explant tissue [61]. In the study (Chapter 4), histopathological analysis was conducted on explant tissue. Before this analysis, the explant model used was firstly optimised using various incubation time points as well as different culture approaches. The explants were incubated at 4, 6, 8, 16 and 24 h in either media or ringer's solution. Two different culture approaches were also used to determine which had the best culture conditions; 1) cultured in wells or 2) mounting in an Ussing chamber. There were no differences in explant tissue health between the 2 culture conditions and solutions. However, the later incubation time points resulted in major tissue destruction. Therefore, it was decided that the colon explants will be cultured in well plates filled with media for 4 h. Media was chosen for consistency with the *in vitro* studies and well plates were chosen as the Ussing chamber was a high-use apparatus and required time to set-up. Despite the optimisation of the explant model in **Chapter 4**, the results did not prove significant. However, this study fulfilled a knowledge gap in the field allowing others to pursue either alternative ex vivo models or to try different methods of ex vivo optimisation such as the addition of prostaglandin-inhibitors and antibiotics.

Besides the histological architecture of the explant tissue, the supernatant was also used to determine concentration of IL-6 secretion (**Chapter 4**). A study by Phuong *et al* incubated colonic explants of DSS treated and untreated mice for 6 h [234]. They reported that the supernatant of colonic explants from DSS treated mice had a significantly higher concentration of IL-6 compared to the supernatant from colonic explants of untreated mice [234]. This may be why no differences were observed in IL-6 secretion in the colonic explant supernatant as well as IL-6 mRNA expression (**Chapter 4**), IL-6 may only be produced/secreted at 6 h time points or later. As such, IL-6 secretion may not have been detected as the explants (**Chapter 4**) were only incubated for 4 h before tissue and supernatant were collected.

It may also explain why there were no differences in mRNA expression in the colon of mice treated with IAXO-102 and SN-38/CPT-11 in the *in vivo* study **(Chapter 5)**. The tissue collected from the mice was at 72 h after a single i.p. dose of CPT-11, which may have started the normal healing phase of GIM (Phase 5). A study by Wardill *et al* has shown that histopathological damage and apoptosis rates start to decrease 24 h after CPT-11 treatment in mice [42]. Therefore the acute inflammatory phase (phase 2), where there is an influx in secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines may have been missed.

However, there was an increase in IL-6R mRNA expression in the colon of the CPT-11 group compared to the combination group (Chapter 5). These results mimic those seen in a study by Hosokawa *et al* where by IL-6R levels were highly expressed compared to IL-6 expression which was more muted [235]. However, these results are from the tissue of other colonic inflammatory conditions such pseudomembranous, ischaemic and antibiotic-associated haemorrhagic colitis [235]. In contrast, expression levels of IL-6 and IL-6R were both significantly increased in IBD tissue [235]. These

findings suggest that IL-6 and IL-6R expression on the GIT mucosa may be dependent on the type of colonic inflammation (auto-immune or infectious).

Previous literature has also shown that the protective effect of TLR4 is limited to the acute inflammatory phase [100, 136, 165]. A study using DSS to induce GI inflammation found that treatment with paeniflorin to inhibit TLR4 was able to decrease the secretion of TNF- α and IL-6 in the GI mucosa of mice [98]. Additionally, Ungaro *et al* reported that mice with DSS-induced GI inflammation and were treated early with a TLR4 antagonist had a delayed development in GI inflammation with significantly lower DAI scores [100]. However, the TLR4 antagonist had no effect in a more chronic setting of GI inflammation and prevented the GI mucosa from healing [100].

Another reason no differences were observed in mRNA expression of both the explant and in vivo study may be that the CPT-11/SN-38 is an inhibitor of TLR4. A study observed that SN-38 was able to compete with LPS for the same binding site in TLR4 to become an antagonist in the TLR4-mediated pro-inflammatory downstream signalling pathway as a decrease in pro-inflammatory cytokine secretion was observed [165]. This effect was also reversible when LPS concentration was increased, further indicating the antagonistic effect of SN-38 [165]. However, the study did not conduct any analysis on mRNA expression of TLR4 in SN-38-induced GIM. The further administration of a TLR4 antagonist in this environment would therefore not show any significant effect. However, another study has shown that when TLR4 is downregulated, TLR9 will be upregulated which enhances the damage caused by CPT-11-induced GIM [204]. This reaction was not observed in the in vivo study (Chapter 5) as the combination group did not show any severe GIM. Since IAXO-102 was able to prevent CPT-11-induced diarrhoea and colonic epithelial damage but did not show an effect in colonic proliferation or apoptosis (Chapter 5), it may be intervening via alternative mechanisms of action.

Previous studies [100, 136, 165] have clearly highlighted the involvement of TLR4 in the development of CPT-11-induced GIM and provides an opportunity to simultaneously treat these toxicities in an acute setting. In regards to anti-TLR4 therapies, its effect on the role of TLR4 and anti-tumour effect is important. As previous literature has suggested that inhibiting TLR4 may affect tumour growth. For example, a study using TLR4 KO mice had increased tumour growth in response to doxorubicin and under normal conditions [236]. In contrast, TLR4 inhibition has also been implicated in tumour regression. Studies have shown that cancer cell lines such as SW260 (colon) overexpress TLR4 and when these cell lines are stimulated with LPS, their growth rate increases [237]. It can therefore be theorised that when TLR4 is inhibited in cancer cells, their growth rate can be impeded. A study by Huang *et al* has shown that by inhibiting TLR4, LPS-stimulated production of IL-6 and IL-8 was down-regulated and tumour sizes were significantly smaller in tumour-bearing nude mice [238].

The pros and cons of TLR4 signalling and inhibition in GIM (Table 6.1) and tumours (Table 6.2) has been consolidated into 2 separate tables. Although IAXO-102 was able to reduce tumour volume, it did not affect tumour proliferation or apoptosis rates. Collectively, the work in this thesis showed that TLR4 inhibition was not able to prevent GI inflammation or ameliorate the structural damage.

Table 6.1: Pros and cons of colon TLR4 signalling and inhibition in GIM.

TLR4 (Colon)	Pro	Con
Signalling	 Regulation of IEC proliferation. Important in colonic mucosal healing and recovery. Important for recruiting inflammatory cells and production of inflammatory cytokines to prevent infection. 	 Contributes to uncontrolled inflammation. Plays a key role in the pathogenesis of inflammatory diseases.
Inhibition	 Prevents uncontrolled inflammation. Reduces antigen- presenting cell infiltrate and pro-inflammatory chemokine and cytokine production. 	 Impairs mucosal healing and repair. Decreases host immunity.

TLR4 (Tumour)	Pro	Con
Signalling	 Enhances host anti-cancer immunity. 	 Promotes tumour cell proliferation, survival, migration, and metastasis.
Inhibition	 Inhibits tumour growth, adhesion and dysplasia by activating T-cell and natural killer cell activity. 	 Prevents dendritic cells from promoting an anti- tumour immune response.

Table 6.2: Pros and cons of TLR4 signalling and inhibition in tumours.

Future Directions

Although TLR4 plays a key physiological role in host response to bacterial infection, a prolonged TLR4 response can promote life-threatening pathology, such as septic shock. TLR4 activation has also been associated with certain autoimmune diseases, non-infectious inflammatory disorders, and neuropathic pain, suggesting a wide range of possible clinical settings for application of TLR4 antagonists and has proven to serve as inspiration for rational design of new TLR4 antagonists. Although these TLR4 antagonists were designed to have specific/selective interaction, it still cannot be completely excluded from other non-specific/off-target interactions.

Alternate binding sites or other possible non-specific interactions of these TLR4 antagonists are another area of importance that needs to be researched. As many of the drugs developed to treat GIM may have alternate binding sites. For example amitriptyline, as non-specific TLR4 antagonist, with activity at the u-opioid receptor has been investigated for management of cancer-associated pain [239]. It is also used in the treatment of other GI disorders such as IBD [240, 241]. The mechanism of action of amitriptyline's anti-inflammatory effects includes the inhibition of TLR4 and its downstream signalling activity [242]. However, amitriptyline is also an anti-depressant and has other off-target effects such as inhibiting ion channels, hERG channels and many others [243]. This severely limited the success of amitriptyline in the treatment of GIM [174, 244] as these off-target binding sites often cause negative side effects such as nausea, dry mouth and drowsiness [244].

When testing the antagonist IAXO-102 in an *in vitro* system, the cell lines T84 and HT-29 were used. These are human IEC lines derived from an adenocarcinoma; however, both cell lines were found to be broadly unresponsive or resistant to LPS stimulation [58] as well as SN-38 **(Chapter 4)**. In contrast, other studies have found T84, HT-29

and Caco-2 (another adenocarcinoma-derived cell line extensively studied in intestinal assays) to be responsive to LPS with an upregulation of TLR4 expression and increased secretion of IL-8 [245-247]. The difference in findings between **Chapter 4** and these other studies may be due to differences in LPS strain and concentrations used and incubation times. For example, in **Chapter 4**, the LPS strain: O55:B5, concentration: 100 ng/mL, incubation time: 36 h. compared to previous studies [245-247], the LPS strain: B8:0127 and O26:B6, concentration: 0.001 – 10 μ g/mL, incubation time: 0 – 24 h. Although IECs are still relevant in the context of the *in vitro* study **(Chapter 4)**, perhaps using IECs derived from normal colon epithelial tissue cells (such as NCM460, and NCOL-1) may have been a better choice. However, the IECs derived from normal colon epithelial tissue were found to express low levels of TLR4/MD-2 [58]. It would be beneficial to address this gap in the literature to compare TLR4/MD-2/CD-14 levels of IECs derived from normal and adenocarcinoma tissue.

Another alternative of the explant model is the culture of intestinal organoids. Organoids are a 3-dimensional *in vitro* model that are able to mimic the human GI tract [248]. This model may be more relevant to identify the potential activity of IAXO-102 in a more complete system. As many other factors that may affect TLR4 antagonist drug activity such as the presence of dendritic cells and Peyer's patches not found in IEC cultures. The addition of a complete and functional immune system would prove critical in testing TLR4 antagonists due to the nature of GIM being studied as well as the TLR4 protein whose downstream activation has a direct impact on inflammation.

Organoids may also be used in place of the explant model (Chapter 4) which was mainly used to visualise any damage caused by an influx of LPS or the presence of SN-38. A study by Sprangers *et al* found that organoids are capable of modelling intestinal development, regeneration, and repair [249]. This may prove to be a better visualisation of GI damage than the explant model as the difference between damage from the treatments vs degradation of the tissue proved difficult as seen in the histopathology and immunohistochemistry images in **Chapter 4**.

The innate immune system is strongly influenced by the microbial environment [250]. The gut microbiome is defined as the collection of microbes including bacteria, fungi and viruses that live in the GI tract. The GI microbiome is known to be inherently linked to the innate immune system [251]. However, there is growing evidence that the reverse is also true, and that the microbial environment is similarly influenced by the innate immune system which is regulated by TLR4 [252, 253]. A study has reported that germ-free mice had a lower incidence of diarrhoea as well as reduced GIM after being treated with CPT-11 [25]. Another study using doxorubicin to induce GIM reported a decrease in cell proliferation and crypt depth in the GI tract of WT mice, which was prevented in germ-free mice [254]. This was also reflected in another study that treated WT mice and germ-free mice with the same dose of CPT-11 [206]. Investigators observed that the WT mice displayed more lesions within the jejunal intestinal epithelium and higher GI permeability compared to the germ-free mice despite having the same dose of CPT-11 [206]. Additionally, clinical trials have also investigated the impact of removing the GI microbiome using antibiotics such as neomycin in combination with CPT-11, with results displaying a decrease in diarrhoea incidence/grade [255, 256]. Given the importance of the microflora in GI inflammation, and the fact that TLR4 plays a major role in the recognition of bacteria and inflammation, another factor that needs to be accounted for in *in vivo* studies (Chapter 5) is the presence of the microbiome. It is essential to determine if the effects of the IAXO-102 are from the IAXO-102 itself or through the innate immune system and the microbiome working in tandem.

Several studies that have reported that removal of the GI microbiome may be more harmful than it is beneficial, and that the restoration and maintenance of microbiome diversity may be more important to maintain GI tract health and homeostasis. For example, a clinical study on patients being treated with CPT-11 who were also given the antibiotic neomycin to eliminate their gut microbiome, showed no differences in diarrhoea severity between patients that received neomycin and those that did not [257]. These contradicting results may be due to differences in the population of microorganisms in the GIT [258]. In 2013, a systematic review was conducted to evaluate the evidence for interventions for the management of GIM in patients with cancer [259]. The review concluded that the use of neomycin was not recommended for the management of GIM in patients with cancer due to conflicting evidence of its benefit [257, 259]. Another study on paediatric patients with acute myeloid leukaemia that were treated with a combination of chemotherapeutics displayed the highest incidence of GIM during the chemotherapy cycles, when microbiome diversity is at its lowest [260]. The patients were also administered prophylactic broad-spectrum of antibiotics during febrile neutropenia, a side-effect of chemotherapy [260]. It was observed that the antibiotics depleted the GI microbiome diversity which caused an influx of potential pathogenic bacteria, increasing the patient's risk to bacterial translocation and infection [260]. These studies show the important role the microbiome plays in GIM, providing justification for further research in this topic.

Studies using colonic tumour-bearing mouse models are necessary for future studies investigating the potential of TLR4 antagonism. Although the model used in **Chapter 5** is a mouse subcutaneous tumour-bearing model and relevant to the study **(Chapter 5)**, it cannot replicate the original site of CRC. Studies have shown that colonic epithelial cancer cells growing under the skin of the flank can change their phenotype due to the differences in microenvironment [261, 262]. In turn, this may also affect tumour response to CPT-11. An orthotopic tumour model involves seeding tumour cells into the corresponding tissue in the animal and may be more relevant [263]. The

orthotopic tumour model will mimic the disease process in humans with high fidelity. This method will allow the assessment of tumour development in the relevant environment [263]. However, there is a technical barrier to the orthotopic tumour model as implantation directly in the GIT requires either surgery or colonoscopic guided insertion to the GIT wall. Alternatively, transgenic mice that spontaneously develop CRC such as APC mice [264] or chemically inducing CRC into a mouse using AZO and DSS may be considered [265].

Another factor to consider is the route/method of treatment administration. The TLR4 antagonists, TAK-242 and IAXO-102, are also known as small-molecule inhibitors [55, 266]. This means that their small size allows them to cross cell membranes to act on specific intracellular proteins within TLR signalling pathways [267]. Recent advancements in nanotechnology have enabled the encapsulation and functionalisation of the therapeutic and nanoparticles, respectively; resulting in decreased off-target effects and increased efficacy [268]. The use of nanoparticles as an alternative method of targeted therapy delivery will be a significant improvement to the current delivery methods of therapeutics for CRC and GIM. As chemotherapeutics are often administered intravenously which is associated with increased infection risks and decreased patient comfort [269]. Nanoparticles could be specifically engineered to release the encapsulated payload in a topical manner in the GI tract. To achieve this, it is essential to fine-tune the physicochemical properties of the selected carrier. Surface properties and area as well as a controlled release profile are particularly beneficial since degradation and non-specific release of the encapsulated therapeutic can be decreased [270]. Further research into nanomedicines will also help advance the development of more effective strategies to treat patients with CRC and treatmentrelated side-effects such as GIM, respectively. However, a more fundamental understanding and further knowledge about the characteristics of both the physiology

of the intestine, in particular in the disease stage, and the structural requirement for optimised nanomedicines is crucial to facilitate efficient uptake of the nanoparticles by the GIT. This nanomedicine approach has the potential to discover new effective strategies for oral delivery of TLR4 antagonists that attenuate inflammatory responses in human diseases.

Conclusion

Research has demonstrated that TLR4 is pivotal in the development of both healing and toxicity in the GI tract. The research conducted in this thesis not only improves our understanding of the underlying mechanisms involved, but also reveals a promising opportunity to intervene in the complex pathophysiology of the side-effects of CPT-11. Research efforts must now be targeted at the effects of the GI microbiome with TLR4 as well as analyse alternative pathways of inflammation and apoptosis in the GI tract such as targeting IL-6R.

Chapter 7: References

- Brenner H, Kloor M, and Pox CP, *Colorectal cancer*. The Lancet, 2014.
 383(9927): p. 1490-1502.
- Boutard P, Platell C, and Threlfall T, Model for collecting colorectal cancer staging information in Western Australia. ANZ Journal of Surgery, 2004. 74(10): p. 895-899.
- 3. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, *Cancer in Australia 2021*. 2021.
- Kuipers EJ, Grady WM, Lieberman D, Seufferlein T, Sung JJ, Boelens PG, van de Velde CJH, and Watanabe T, *Colorectal cancer*. Nature Reviews. Disease Primers, 2015. 1: p. 15065-15065.
- 5. Toma M, Beluşică L, Stavarachi M, Apostol P, Spandole S, Radu I, and Cimponeriu D, *Rating the environmental and genetic risk factors for colorectal cancer.* Journal of Medicine and Life, 2012. **5**(Spec Issue): p. 152-159.
- Huang D, Sun W, Zhou Y, Li P, Chen F, Chen H, Xia D, Xu E, Lai M, Wu Y, and Zhang H, *Mutations of key driver genes in colorectal cancer progression and metastasis.* Cancer and Metastasis Reviews, 2018. **37**(1): p. 173-187.
- Alharbi A, Bin Dokhi H, Almuhaini G, Alomran F, Masuadi E, and Alomran N, Prevalence of colorectal cancer biomarkers and their impact on clinical outcomes in Riyadh, Saudi Arabia. PLoS One, 2021. 16(5): p. e0249590.
- Gill S, Thomas RR, and Goldberg RM, *Review Article: Colorectal Cancer Chemotherapy.* Alimentary Pharmacology and Therapeutics, 2003. 18(7): p. 683-692.
- Falcone A, Ricci S, Brunetti I, Pfanner E, Allegrini G, Barbara C, Crinò L, Benedetti G, Evangelista W, Fanchini L, Cortesi E, Picone V, Vitello S, Chiara S, Granetto C, Porcile G, Fioretto L, Orlandini C, Andreuccetti M, and Masi G, Phase III trial of infusional fluorouracil, leucovorin, oxaliplatin, and irinotecan

(FOLFOXIRI) compared with infusional fluorouracil, leucovorin, and irinotecan (FOLFIRI) as first-line treatment for metastatic colorectal cancer: the Gruppo Oncologico Nord Ovest. Journal of Clinical Oncology, 2007. **25**(13): p. 1670-1676.

- Weekes J, Lam AK-Y, Sebesan S, and Ho Y-H, Irinotecan therapy and molecular targets in colorectal cancer: a systemic review. World Journal of Gastroenterology, 2009. 15(29): p. 3597-3602.
- 11. Nguyen HT and Duong H-Q, *The molecular characteristics of colorectal cancer: Implications for diagnosis and therapy.* Oncology letters, 2018. **16**(1): p. 9-18.
- García-Foncillas J, Sunakawa Y, Aderka D, Wainberg Z, Ronga P, Witzler P, and Stintzing S, *Distinguishing Features of Cetuximab and Panitumumab in Colorectal Cancer and Other Solid Tumors.* Frontiers in Oncology, 2019. **9**: p. 849.
- Gerrits CJ, de Jonge MJ, Schellens JH, Stoter G, and Verweij J, Topoisomerase
 I inhibitors: the relevance of prolonged exposure for present clinical development. British Journal of Cancer, 1997. **76**(7): p. 952-962.
- 14. Kopetz S, Chang GJ, Overman MJ, Eng C, Sargent DJ, Larson DW, Grothey A, Vauthey J-N, Nagorney DM, and McWilliams RR, *Improved survival in metastatic colorectal cancer is associated with adoption of hepatic resection and improved chemotherapy.* Journal of Clinical Oncology : Official Journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology, 2009. **27**(22): p. 3677-3683.
- Rothenberg ML, Eckardt JR, Kuhn JG, Burris HA, Nelson J, Hilsenbeck SG, Rodriguez GI, Thurman AM, Smith LS, Eckhardt SG, Weiss GR, Elfring GL, Rinaldi DA, Schaaf LJ, and Von Hoff DD, *Phase II trial of irinotecan in patients with progressive or rapidly recurrent colorectal cancer.* Journal of Clinical Oncology, 1996. **14**(4): p. 1128-1135.

- 16. Rougier P and Bugat R, *CPT-11 in the treatment of colorectal cancer: clinical efficacy and safety profile.* Seminars in Oncology, 1996. 23(1 Suppl 3): p. 34-41.
- 17. Shimada Y, Yoshino M, Wakui A, Nakao I, Futatsuki K, Sakata Y, Kambe M, Taguchi T, and Ogawa N, Phase II study of CPT-11, a new camptothecin derivative, in metastatic colorectal cancer. CPT-11 Gastrointestinal Cancer Study Group. Journal of Clinical Oncology, 1993. 11(5): p. 909-913.
- Armand JP, Ducreux M, Mahjoubi M, Abigerges D, Bugat R, Chabot G, Herait P, de Forni M, and Rougier P, *CPT-11 (irinotecan) in the treatment of colorectal cancer.* European Journal of Cancer, 1995. **31a**(7-8): p. 1283-1287.
- Stein A, Voigt W, and Jordan K, Chemotherapy-induced diarrhea: pathophysiology, frequency and guideline-based management. Therapeutic Advances in Medical Oncology, 2010. 2(1): p. 51-63.
- Brennan MT, von Bültzingslöwen I, Schubert MM, and Keefe D, Alimentary mucositis: putting the guidelines into practice. Supportive Care in Cancer, 2006.
 14(6): p. 573-579.
- Benson AB, Ajani JA, Catalano RB, Engelking C, Kornblau SM, Martenson JA, McCallum R, Mitchell EP, O'Dorisio TM, Vokes EE, and Wadler S, *Recommended Guidelines for the Treatment of Cancer Treatment-Induced Diarrhea.* Journal of Clinical Oncology, 2004. 22(14): p. 2918-2926.
- 22. Humerickhouse R, Lohrbach K, Li L, Bosron WF, and Dolan ME, *Characterization of CPT-11 hydrolysis by human liver carboxylesterase isoforms hCE-1 and hCE-2.* Cancer Research, 2000. **60**(5): p. 1189-1192.
- Chen S, Yueh M-F, Bigo C, Barbier O, Wang K, Karin M, Nguyen N, and Tukey Robert H, Intestinal glucuronidation protects against chemotherapy-induced toxicity by irinotecan (CPT-11). Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 2013. 110(47): p. 19143-19148.

- 24. Stringer AM, Gibson RJ, Bowen JM, Logan RM, Ashton K, Yeoh ASJ, Al-Dasooqi N, and Keefe DMK, *Irinotecan-induced mucositis manifesting as diarrhoea corresponds with an amended intestinal flora and mucin profile.* International Journal of Experimental Pathology, 2009. **90**(5): p. 489-499.
- Brandi G, Dabard J, Raibaud P, Di Battista M, Bridonneau C, Pisi AM, Morselli Labate AM, Pantaleo MA, De Vivo A, and Biasco G, *Intestinal microflora and digestive toxicity of irinotecan in mice.* Clinical Cancer Research, 2006. **12**(4): p. 1299-1307.
- 26. Takasuna K, Hagiwara T, Hirohashi M, Kato M, Nomura M, Nagai E, Yokoi T, and Kamataki T, *Involvement of beta-glucuronidase in intestinal microflora in the intestinal toxicity of the antitumor camptothecin derivative irinotecan hydrochloride (CPT-11) in rats.* Cancer Research, 1996. **56**(16): p. 3752-3757.
- Duncan M and Grant G, Oral and intestinal mucositis causes and possible treatments. Alimentary Pharmacology and Therapeutics, 2003. 18(9): p. 853-874.
- 28. Sonis ST, *The pathobiology of mucositis*. Nature Reviews: Cancer, 2004. 4(4):
 p. 277-284.
- Keefe DM, Schubert MM, Elting LS, Sonis ST, Epstein JB, Raber-Durlacher JE, Migliorati CA, McGuire DB, Hutchins RD, and Peterson DE, Updated clinical practice guidelines for the prevention and treatment of mucositis. Cancer, 2007.
 109(5): p. 820-831.
- Carlotto A, Hogsett VL, Maiorini EM, Razulis JG, and Sonis ST, The Economic Burden of Toxicities Associated with Cancer Treatment: Review of the Literature and Analysis of Nausea and Vomiting, Diarrhoea, Oral Mucositis and Fatigue. PharmacoEconomics, 2013. 31(9): p. 753-766.

- Elting LS, Cooksley C, Chambers M, Cantor SB, Manzullo E, and Rubenstein EB, The burdens of cancer therapy. Clinical and economic outcomes of chemotherapy-induced mucositis. Cancer, 2003. 98(7): p. 1531-1539.
- Keefe DM, Cummins AG, Dale BM, Kotasek D, Robb TA, and Sage RE, *Effect* of high-dose chemotherapy on intestinal permeability in humans. Clinical Science, 1997. 92(4): p. 385-389.
- Tooley KL, Howarth GS, and Butler RN, *Mucositis and non-invasive markers of small intestinal function.* Cancer Biology & Therapy, 2009. 8(9): p. 753-758.
- Sonis ST, The biologic role for nuclear factor-kappaB in disease and its potential involvement in mucosal injury associated with anti-neoplastic therapy. Critical Reviews in Oral Biology & Medicine, 2002. 13(5): p. 380-389.
- Criswell T, Leskov K, Miyamoto S, Luo G, and Boothman DA, Transcription factors activated in mammalian cells after clinically relevant doses of ionizing radiation. Oncogene, 2003. 22(37): p. 5813-5827.
- Sultani M, Stringer AM, Bowen JM, and Gibson RJ, Anti-inflammatory cytokines: important immunoregulatory factors contributing to chemotherapy-induced gastrointestinal mucositis. Chemotherapy Research and Practice, 2012. 2012: p. 490804.
- 37. Ribeiro RA, Wanderley CW, Wong DV, Mota JM, Leite CA, Souza MH, Cunha FQ, and Lima-Junior RC, *Irinotecan- and 5-fluorouracil-induced intestinal mucositis: insights into pathogenesis and therapeutic perspectives.* Cancer Chemotherapy and Pharmacology, 2016. **78**(5): p. 881-893.
- Bowen JM, Gibson RJ, Cummins AG, and Keefe DM, Intestinal mucositis: the role of the Bcl-2 family, p53 and caspases in chemotherapy-induced damage.
 Supportive Care in Cancer, 2006. 14(7): p. 713-731.
- 39. Wardill HR, Bowen JM, Van Sebille YZ, Secombe KR, Coller JK, Ball IA, Logan RM, and Gibson RJ, *TLR4-Dependent Claudin-1 Internalization and*

Secretagogue-Mediated Chloride Secretion Regulate Irinotecan-Induced Diarrhea. Molecular Cancer Therapeutics, 2016. **15**(11): p. 2767-2779.

- 40. Okumura R and Takeda K, *Roles of intestinal epithelial cells in the maintenance of gut homeostasis.* Experimental & Molecular Medicine, 2017. **49**(5): p. e338.
- Fang H, Ang B, Xu X, Huang X, Wu Y, Sun Y, Wang W, Li N, Cao X, and Wan T, *TLR4 is essential for dendritic cell activation and anti-tumor T-cell response enhancement by DAMPs released from chemically stressed cancer cells.*Cellular & Molecular Immunology, 2014. **11**(2): p. 150-159.
- 42. Wardill HR, Gibson RJ, Van Sebille YZA, Secombe KR, Coller JK, White IA, Manavis J, Hutchinson MR, Staikopoulos V, Logan RM, and Bowen JM, *Irinotecan-Induced Gastrointestinal Dysfunction and Pain Are Mediated by Common TLR4-Dependent Mechanisms.* Molecular Cancer Therapeutics, 2016. **15**(6): p. 1376-1386.
- 43. Fukata M and Abreu MT, *TLR4 signalling in the intestine in health and disease.*Biochemical Society Transactions, 2007. **35**(Pt 6): p. 1473-1478.
- 44. Abreu MT, Arnold ET, Thomas LS, Gonsky R, Zhou Y, Hu B, and Arditi M, *TLR4* and *MD-2* expression is regulated by immune-mediated signals in human intestinal epithelial cells. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2002. **277**(23): p. 20431-20437.
- 45. Park BS, Song DH, Kim HM, Choi B-S, Lee H, and Lee J-O, *The structural basis of lipopolysaccharide recognition by the TLR4–MD-2 complex.* Nature, 2009.
 458: p. 1191-1195.
- Yu L, Wang L, and Chen S, *Endogenous toll-like receptor ligands and their biological significance.* Journal of Cellular and Molecular Medicine, 2010.
 14(11): p. 2592-2603.
- 47. Fort MM, Mozaffarian A, Stover AG, Correia Jda S, Johnson DA, Crane RT, Ulevitch RJ, Persing DH, Bielefeldt-Ohmann H, Probst P, Jeffery E, Fling SP,

and Hershberg RM, A synthetic TLR4 antagonist has anti-inflammatory effects in two murine models of inflammatory bowel disease. Journal of Immunology, 2005. **174**(10): p. 6416-6423.

- Doan HQ, Bowen KA, Jackson LA, and Evers BM, *Toll-like receptor 4 activation increases Akt phosphorylation in colon cancer cells.* Anticancer research, 2009.
 29(7): p. 2473-2478.
- 49. Fukata M, Chen A, Klepper A, Krishnareddy S, Vamadevan AS, Thomas LS, Xu R, Inoue H, Arditi M, Dannenberg AJ, and Abreu MT, *Cox-2 is regulated by Toll-like receptor-4 (TLR4) signaling: Role in proliferation and apoptosis in the intestine.* Gastroenterology, 2006. **131**(3): p. 862-877.
- Fukata M, Chen A, Vamadevan AS, Cohen J, Breglio K, Krishnareddy S, Hsu D, Xu R, Harpaz N, Dannenberg AJ, Subbaramaiah K, Cooper HS, Itzkowitz SH, and Abreu MT, *Toll-Like Receptor-4 Promotes the Development of Colitis-Associated Colorectal Tumors.* Gastroenterology, 2007. **133**(6): p. 1869-1881.
- 51. Hsu RYC, Chan CHF, Spicer JD, Rousseau MC, Giannias B, Rousseau S, and Ferri LE, LPS-induced TLR4 signaling in human colorectal cancer cells increases beta1 integrin-mediated cell adhesion and liver metastasis. Cancer Research, 2011. **71**(5): p. 1989-1998.
- Pantsar T and Poso A, *Binding Affinity via Docking: Fact and Fiction.* Molecules (Basel, Switzerland), 2018. 23(8): p. 1899.
- Kawamoto T, Ii M, Kitazaki T, Iizawa Y, and Kimura H, TAK-242 selectively suppresses Toll-like receptor 4-signaling mediated by the intracellular domain.
 European Journal of Pharmacology, 2008. 584(1): p. 40-48.
- Ciaramelli C, Calabrese V, Sestito SE, Pérez-Regidor L, Klett J, Oblak A, Jerala R, Piazza M, Martín-Santamaría S, and Peri F, *Glycolipid-based TLR4 Modulators and Fluorescent Probes: Rational Design, Synthesis, and Biological Properties.* Chemical Biology & Drug Design, 2016. 88(2): p. 217-229.

- 55. Huggins C, Pearce S, Peri F, Neumann F, Cockerill G, and Pirianov G, A novel small molecule TLR4 antagonist (IAXO-102) negatively regulates non-hematopoietic toll like receptor 4 signalling and inhibits aortic aneurysms development. Atherosclerosis, 2015. **242**(2): p. 563-570.
- Sharma V, Sharma PC, and Kumar V, In silico Molecular Docking Analysis of Natural Pyridoacridines as Anticancer Agents. Advances in Chemistry, 2016.
 2016: p. 5409387.
- Sha T, Sunamoto M, Kitazaki T, Sato J, li M, and lizawa Y, *Therapeutic effects* of *TAK-242*, a novel selective Toll-like receptor 4 signal transduction inhibitor, in mouse endotoxin shock model. European Journal of Pharmacology, 2007.
 571(2-3): p. 231-239.
- 58. Abreu MT, Vora P, Faure E, Thomas LS, Arnold ET, and Arditi M, Decreased expression of Toll-like receptor-4 and MD-2 correlates with intestinal epithelial cell protection against dysregulated proinflammatory gene expression in response to bacterial lipopolysaccharide. Journal of Immunology, 2001. 167(3): p. 1609-1616.
- Jin J, Samuvel DJ, Zhang X, Li Y, Lu Z, Lopes-Virella MF, and Huang Y, Coactivation of TLR4 and TLR2/6 coordinates an additive augmentation on IL-6 gene transcription via p38MAPK pathway in U937 mononuclear cells. Molecular Immunology, 2011. 49(3): p. 423-432.
- Noben M, Vanhove W, Arnauts K, Santo Ramalho A, Van Assche G, Vermeire S, Verfaillie C, and Ferrante M, *Human intestinal epithelium in a dish: Current models for research into gastrointestinal pathophysiology.* United European gastroenterology journal, 2017. 5(8): p. 1073-1081.
- 61. Guabiraba R, Besnard AG, Menezes GB, Secher T, Jabir MS, Amaral SS, Braun H, Lima-Junior RCP, Ribeiro RA, Cunha FQ, Teixeira MM, Beyaert R, Graham GJ, and Liew FY, *IL-33 targeting attenuates intestinal mucositis and*
enhances effective tumor chemotherapy in mice. Mucosal Immunology, 2014. **7**(5): p. 1079-1093.

- Lian Q, Xu J, Yan S, Huang M, Ding H, Sun X, Bi A, Ding J, Sun B, and Geng M, Chemotherapy-induced intestinal inflammatory responses are mediated by exosome secretion of double-strand DNA via AIM2 inflammasome activation. Cell Research, 2017. 27(6): p. 784-800.
- Sangild PT, Shen RL, Pontoppidan P, and Rathe M, Animal models of chemotherapy-induced mucositis: translational relevance and challenges. American Journal of Physiology-Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology, 2017.
 314(2): p. G231-G246.
- Fittkau M, Voigt W, Holzhausen HJ, and Schmoll HJ, Saccharic acid 1.4-lactone protects against CPT-11-induced mucosa damage in rats. Journal of Cancer Research and Clinical Oncology, 2004. 130(7): p. 388-394.
- 65. Shaul ME and Fridlender ZG, *Tumour-associated neutrophils in patients with cancer.* Nature Reviews Clinical Oncology, 2019. **16**(10): p. 601-620.
- Kim R, Emi M, and Tanabe K, Cancer immunoediting from immune surveillance to immune escape. Immunology, 2007. 121(1): p. 1-14.
- 67. Broder S and Waldmann TA, *The suppressor-cell network in cancer (first of two parts).* The New England Journal of Medicine, 1978. **299**(23): p. 1281-1284.
- 68. Hirschey MD, DeBerardinis RJ, Diehl AME, Drew JE, Frezza C, Green MF, Jones LW, Ko YH, Le A, Lea MA, Locasale JW, Longo VD, Lyssiotis CA, McDonnell E, Mehrmohamadi M, Michelotti G, Muralidhar V, Murphy MP, Pedersen PL, Poore B, Raffaghello L, Rathmell JC, Sivanand S, Vander Heiden MG, Wellen KE, and Target Validation T, *Dysregulated metabolism contributes to oncogenesis.* Seminars in Cancer Biology, 2015. **35 Suppl**: p. S129-S150.
- 69. Grasselly C, Denis M, Bourguignon A, Talhi N, Mathe D, Tourette A, Serre L, Jordheim LP, Matera EL, and Dumontet C, *The Antitumor Activity of*

Combinations of Cytotoxic Chemotherapy and Immune Checkpoint Inhibitors Is Model-Dependent. Frontiers in Immunology, 2018. **9**: p. 2100.

- Ananthakrishnan AN, *Epidemiology and risk factors for IBD.* Nature Reviews:
 Gastroenterology & Hepatology, 2015. 12(4): p. 205-217.
- 71. Trotti A, Bellm LA, Epstein JB, Frame D, Fuchs HJ, Gwede CK, Komaroff E, Nalysnyk L, and Zilberberg MD, *Mucositis incidence, severity and associated outcomes in patients with head and neck cancer receiving radiotherapy with or without chemotherapy: a systematic literature review.* Radiotherapy and Oncology, 2003. **66**(3): p. 253-262.
- 72. Akira S and Takeda K, *Toll-like receptor signalling*. Nature Reviews Immunology, 2004. **4**(7): p. 499-511.
- Kawasaki T and Kawai T, *Toll-like receptor signaling pathways.* Frontiers in Immunology, 2014. 5: p. 461-461.
- 74. Kawai T and Akira S, *TLR signaling.* Cell Death & Differentiation, 2006. 13(5):p. 816-825.
- 75. Worbs T, Hammerschmidt SI, and Förster R, *Dendritic cell migration in health and disease.* Nature Reviews. Immunology, 2017. **17**(1): p. 30-48.
- 76. Mowat AM, Anatomical basis of tolerance and immunity to intestinal antigens.Nature Reviews Immunology, 2003. 3(4): p. 331-341.
- 77. Dong L, Li J, Liu Y, Yue W, and Luo X, Toll-like receptor 2 monoclonal antibody or/and Toll-like receptor 4 monoclonal antibody increase counts of Lactobacilli and Bifidobacteria in dextran sulfate sodium-induced colitis in mice. Journal of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, 2012. 27(1): p. 110-119.
- 78. Heimesaat MM, Fischer A, Siegmund B, Kupz A, Niebergall J, Fuchs D, Jahn HK, Freudenberg M, Loddenkemper C, Batra A, Lehr HA, Liesenfeld O, Blaut M, Gobel UB, Schumann RR, and Bereswill S, *Shift towards pro-inflammatory*

intestinal bacteria aggravates acute murine colitis via Toll-like receptors 2 and 4. PloS One, 2007. **2**(7): p. e662.

- 79. Gribar SC, Anand RJ, Sodhi CP, and Hackam DJ, The role of epithelial Toll-like receptor signaling in the pathogenesis of intestinal inflammation. Journal of Leukocyte Biology, 2008. 83(3): p. 493-498.
- 80. Takahashi K, Sugi Y, Hosono A, and Kaminogawa S, Epigenetic regulation of *TLR4* gene expression in intestinal epithelial cells for the maintenance of intestinal homeostasis. Journal of Immunology, 2009. **183**(10): p. 6522-6529.
- Medzhitov R, Preston-Hurlburt P, and Janeway Jr CA, A human homologue of the Drosophila Toll protein signals activation of adaptive immunity. Nature, 1997. 388(6640): p. 394-397.
- Kawai T and Akira S, *Toll-like receptor downstream signaling*. Arthritis Research & Therapy, 2005. 7(1): p. 12-19.
- 83. Gay NJ and Gangloff M, Structure and function of Toll receptors and their *ligands.* Annual Review of Biochemistry, 2007. **76**: p. 141-165.
- Liaunardy-Jopeace A and Gay NJ, Molecular and Cellular Regulation of Toll-Like Receptor-4 Activity Induced by Lipopolysaccharide Ligands. Frontiers in Immunology, 2014. 5: p. 473.
- 85. Frantz S, Kobzik L, Kim Y-D, Fukazawa R, Medzhitov R, Lee RT, and Kelly RA, *Toll4 (TLR4) expression in cardiac myocytes in normal and failing myocardium.* The Journal of Clinical Investigation, 1999. **104**(3): p. 271-280.
- Kielian T, Toll-like receptors in central nervous system glial inflammation and homeostasis. Journal of Neuroscience Research, 2006. 83(5): p. 711-730.
- 87. Taylor KR, Trowbridge JM, Rudisill JA, Termeer CC, Simon JC, and Gallo RL, *Hyaluronan fragments stimulate endothelial recognition of injury through TLR4.*The Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2004. **279**(17): p. 17079-17084.

- Jilling T, Simon D, Lu J, Meng FJ, Li D, Schy R, Thomson RB, Soliman A, Arditi M, and Caplan MS, *The roles of bacteria and TLR4 in rat and murine models of necrotizing enterocolitis.* Journal of Immunology, 2006. **177**(5): p. 3273-3282.
- Blackwell TS and Christman JW, *The Role of Nuclear Factor- κ B in Cytokine Gene Regulation.* American Journal of Respiratory Cell and Molecular Biology, 1997. **17**(1): p. 3-9.
- 90. Hold GL, Berry S, Saunders KA, Drew J, Mayer C, Brookes H, Gay NJ, El-Omar EM, and Bryant CE, *The TLR4 D299G and T399I SNPs are constitutively active to up-regulate expression of Trif-dependent genes.* PloS One, 2014. **9**(11): p. e111460.
- 91. Ferwerda B, McCall MB, Alonso S, Giamarellos-Bourboulis EJ, Mouktaroudi M, Izagirre N, Syafruddin D, Kibiki G, Cristea T, Hijmans A, Hamann L, Israel S, ElGhazali G, Troye-Blomberg M, Kumpf O, Maiga B, Dolo A, Doumbo O, Hermsen CC, Stalenhoef AF, van Crevel R, Brunner HG, Oh DY, Schumann RR, de la Rua C, Sauerwein R, Kullberg BJ, van der Ven AJ, van der Meer JW, and Netea MG, *TLR4 polymorphisms, infectious diseases, and evolutionary pressure during migration of modern humans.* Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 2007. **104**(42): p. 16645-16650.
- 92. Weinstein JR, Schulze J, Lee RV, Phillips H, Zierath D, Tanzi P, Shibata D, Cain KC, and Becker KJ, *Functional polymorphisms in toll-like receptor 4 are associated with worse outcome in acute ischemic stroke patients.* Neuroreport, 2014. **25**(8): p. 580-584.
- 93. Fukata M and Arditi M, *The role of pattern recognition receptors in intestinal inflammation.* Mucosal Immunology, 2013. **6**(3): p. 451-463.
- 94. Brown M, Hughes KR, Moossavi S, Robins A, and Mahida YR, Toll-like receptor expression in crypt epithelial cells, putative stem cells and intestinal

197

myofibroblasts isolated from controls and patients with inflammatory bowel disease. Clinical and Experimental Immunology, 2014. **178**(1): p. 28-39.

- 95. Belmonte L, Beutheu Youmba S, Bertiaux-Vandaele N, Antonietti M, Lecleire S, Zalar A, Gourcerol G, Leroi AM, Dechelotte P, Coeffier M, and Ducrotte P, *Role of toll like receptors in irritable bowel syndrome: differential mucosal immune activation according to the disease subtype.* PLoS One, 2012. **7**(8): p. e42777.
- 96. Franchimont D, Vermeire S, El Housni H, Pierik M, Van Steen K, Gustot T, Quertinmont E, Abramowicz M, Van Gossum A, Devière J, and Rutgeerts P, Deficient host-bacteria interactions in inflammatory bowel disease? The toll-like receptor (TLR)-4 Asp299gly polymorphism is associated with Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis. Gut, 2004. 53(7): p. 987.
- 97. Fukata M, Michelsen KS, Eri R, Thomas LS, Hu B, Lukasek K, Nast CC, Lechago J, Xu R, Naiki Y, Soliman A, Arditi M, and Abreu MT, *Toll-like receptor-4 is required for intestinal response to epithelial injury and limiting bacterial translocation in a murine model of acute colitis.* American Journal of Physiology: Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology, 2005. **288**(5): p. G1055-G1065.
- Zhang J, Dou W, Zhang E, Sun A, Ding L, Wei X, Chou G, Mani S, and Wang Z, *Paeoniflorin abrogates DSS-induced colitis via a TLR4-dependent pathway.* American Journal of Physiology. Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology, 2014.
 306(1): p. 27-36.
- 99. Liu Y, Zhang Z, Wang L, Li J, Dong L, Yue W, Chen J, Sun X, Zhong L, and Sun D, *TLR4 monoclonal antibody blockade suppresses dextran-sulfatesodium-induced colitis in mice.* Journal of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, 2010. **25**(1): p. 209-214.
- 100. Ungaro R, Fukata M, Hsu D, Hernandez Y, Breglio K, Chen A, Xu R, Sotolongo J, Espana C, Zaias J, Elson G, Mayer L, Kosco-Vilbois M, and Abreu MT, *A novel Toll-like receptor 4 antagonist antibody ameliorates inflammation but*

impairs mucosal healing in murine colitis. American Journal of Physiology: Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology, 2009. **296**(6): p. G1167-G1179.

- 101. Wardill HR, Choo JM, Dmochowska N, Mavrangelos C, Campaniello MA, Bowen JM, Rogers GB, and Hughes PA, Acute Colitis Drives Tolerance by Persistently Altering the Epithelial Barrier and Innate and Adaptive Immunity. Inflammatory Bowel Diseases, 2019. 25(7): p. 1196-1207.
- 102. Cho JH, *The genetics and immunopathogenesis of inflammatory bowel disease.*Nature Reviews Immunology, 2008. 8(6): p. 458-466.
- 103. de Mattos BRR, Garcia MPG, Nogueira JB, Paiatto LN, Albuquerque CG, Souza CL, Fernandes LGR, Tamashiro WM, and Simioni PU, *Inflammatory Bowel Disease: An Overview of Immune Mechanisms and Biological Treatments.* Mediators of Inflammation, 2015. **2015**: p. 493012.
- 104. Itzkowitz SH and Yio X, Inflammation and cancer IV. Colorectal cancer in inflammatory bowel disease: the role of inflammation. American Journal of Physiology: Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology, 2004. 287(1): p. G7-G17.
- 105. Molodecky NA, Soon IS, Rabi DM, Ghali WA, Ferris M, Chernoff G, Benchimol EI, Panaccione R, Ghosh S, Barkema HW, and Kaplan GG, Increasing Incidence and Prevalence of the Inflammatory Bowel Diseases With Time, Based on Systematic Review. Gastroenterology, 2012. 142(1): p. 46-54.
- 106. Gibson PR, Weston AR, Shann A, Florin THJ, Lawrance IC, Macrae FA, and Radford-Smith G, *Relationship between disease severity, quality of life and health-care resource use in a cross-section of Australian patients with Crohn's disease.* Journal of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, 2007. **22**(8): p. 1306-1312.
- Gibson PR, Vaizey C, Black CM, Nicholls R, Weston AR, Bampton P, Sparrow M, Lawrance IC, Selby WS, Andrews JM, Walsh AJ, Hetzel DJ, Macrae FA, Moore GT, Weltman MD, Leong RW, and Fan T, *Relationship between disease*

severity and quality of life and assessment of health care utilization and cost for ulcerative colitis in Australia: A cross-sectional, observational study. Journal of Crohn's and Colitis, 2014. **8**(7): p. 598-606.

- Sartor RB, Mechanisms of Disease: pathogenesis of Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis. Nature Clinical Practice Gastroenterology & Hepatology, 2006.
 p. 390-407.
- Garud S and Peppercorn MA, Ulcerative colitis: current treatment strategies and future prospects. Therapeutic Advances in Gastroenterology, 2009. 2(2): p. 99-108.
- 110. Veauthier B and Hornecker JR, *Crohn's Disease: Diagnosis and Management.*American Family Physician, 2018. **98**(11): p. 661-669.
- 111. Jones JA, Avritscher EB, Cooksley CD, Michelet M, Bekele BN, and Elting LS, Epidemiology of treatment-associated mucosal injury after treatment with newer regimens for lymphoma, breast, lung, or colorectal cancer. Supportive Care in Cancer, 2006. 14(6): p. 505-515.
- 112. Lalla RV, Bowen J, Barasch A, Elting L, Epstein J, Keefe DM, McGuire DB, Migliorati C, Nicolatou-Galitis O, Peterson DE, Raber-Durlacher JE, Sonis ST, Elad S, and Mucositis Guidelines Leadership Group of the Multinational Association of Supportive Care in Cancer and International Society of Oral Oncology (MASCC/ISOO), MASCC/ISOO clinical practice guidelines for the management of mucositis secondary to cancer therapy. Cancer, 2014. **120**(10): p. 1453-1461.
- Cario E, Toll-like receptors in the pathogenesis of chemotherapy-induced gastrointestinal toxicity. Current Opinion in Supportive and Palliative Care, 2016. 10(2): p. 157-164.
- 114. Bowen JM, Gibson RJ, Coller JK, Blijlevens N, Bossi P, Al-Dasooqi N, Bateman EH, Chiang K, de Mooij C, Mayo B, Stringer AM, Tissing W, Wardill HR, van

Sebille YZA, Ranna V, Vaddi A, Keefe DM, Lalla RV, Cheng KKF, and Elad S, *Systematic review of agents for the management of cancer treatment-related gastrointestinal mucositis and clinical practice guidelines.* Supportive Care in Cancer, 2019. **27**(10): p. 4011-4022.

- 115. Sonis ST, Elting LS, Keefe D, Peterson DE, Schubert M, Hauer-Jensen M, Bekele BN, Raber-Durlacher J, Donnelly JP, Rubenstein EB, Mucositis Study Section of the Multinational Association for Supportive Care in Cancer, and International Society for Oral Oncology, *Perspectives on cancer therapyinduced mucosal injury: pathogenesis, measurement, epidemiology, and consequences for patients.* Cancer, 2004. **100**(9 Suppl): p. 1995-2025.
- 116. Cario E and Podolsky DK, *Differential alteration in intestinal epithelial cell expression of toll-like receptor 3 (TLR3) and TLR4 in inflammatory bowel disease.* Infection and Immunity, 2000. **68**(12): p. 7010-7017.
- 117. Pugazhendhi S, Jayakanthan K, Pulimood AB, and Ramakrishna BS, Cytokine gene expression in intestinal tuberculosis and Crohn's disease. International Journal of Tuberculosis and Lung Disease, 2013. **17**(5): p. 662-668.
- 118. Strittmatter W, Weckesser J, Salimath PV, and Galanos C, Nontoxic lipopolysaccharide from Rhodopseudomonas sphaeroides ATCC 17023. Journal of Bacteriology, 1983. 155(1): p. 153-158.
- 119. Anwar MA, Panneerselvam S, Shah M, and Choi S, *Insights into the species-specific TLR4 signaling mechanism in response to Rhodobacter sphaeroides lipid A detection.* Scientific Reports, 2015. **5**: p. 7657.
- Molteni M, Bosi A, and Rossetti C, Natural Products with Toll-Like Receptor 4 Antagonist Activity. International Journal of Inflammation, 2018. 2018: p. 2859135.
- 121. Schink A, Neumann J, Leifke AL, Ziegler K, Fröhlich-Nowoisky J, Cremer C, Thines E, Weber B, Pöschl U, Schuppan D, and Lucas K, Screening of herbal

extracts for TLR2- and TLR4-dependent anti-inflammatory effects. PLoS One, 2018. **13**(10): p. e0203907.

- 122. Qureshi N, Takayama K, and Kurtz R, *Diphosphoryl lipid A obtained from the nontoxic lipopolysaccharide of Rhodopseudomonas sphaeroides is an endotoxin antagonist in mice.* Infection and Immunity, 1991. **59**(1): p. 441-444.
- 123. Malgorzata-Miller G, Heinbockel L, Brandenburg K, van der Meer JWM, Netea MG, and Joosten LAB, *Bartonella quintana lipopolysaccharide (LPS): structure and characteristics of a potent TLR4 antagonist for in-vitro and in-vivo applications.* Scientific Reports, 2016. **6**: p. 34221.
- 124. Wang A, Xiao Z, Zhou L, Zhang J, Li X, and He Q, *The protective effect of atractylenolide I on systemic inflammation in the mouse model of sepsis created by cecal ligation and puncture.* Pharmaceutical Biology, 2016. **54**(1): p. 146-150.
- 125. Balducci C, Frasca A, Zotti M, La Vitola P, Mhillaj E, Grigoli E, Iacobellis M, Grandi F, Messa M, Colombo L, Molteni M, Trabace L, Rossetti C, Salmona M, and Forloni G, *Toll-like receptor 4-dependent glial cell activation mediates the impairment in memory establishment induced by beta-amyloid oligomers in an acute mouse model of Alzheimer's disease*. Brain, Behavior, and Immunity, 2017. **60**: p. 188-197.
- 126. Yuan K, Huang G, Zhang S, Zhu Q, Yu R, Sheng H, Luo G, and Xu A, Celastrol alleviates arthritis by modulating the inflammatory activities of neutrophils. Journal of Traditional Chinese Medical Sciences, 2017. 4(1): p. 50-58.
- 127. Kirikae T, Schade FU, Kirikae F, Qureshi N, Takayama K, and Rietschel ET, Diphosphoryl lipid A derived from the lipopolysaccharide (LPS) of Rhodobacter sphaeroides ATCC 17023 is a potent competitive LPS inhibitor in murine macrophage-like J774.1 cells. FEMS Immunology and Medical Microbiology, 1994. 9(3): p. 237-243.

- 128. De Paola M, Mariani A, Bigini P, Peviani M, Ferrara G, Molteni M, Gemma S, Veglianese P, Castellaneta V, Boldrin V, Rossetti C, Chiabrando C, Forloni G, Mennini T, and Fanelli R, *Neuroprotective effects of toll-like receptor 4 antagonism in spinal cord cultures and in a mouse model of motor neuron degeneration.* Molecular Medicine, 2012. **18**(1): p. 971-981.
- 129. Iori V, Iyer AM, Ravizza T, Beltrame L, Paracchini L, Marchini S, Cerovic M, Hill C, Ferrari M, Zucchetti M, Molteni M, Rossetti C, Brambilla R, Steve White H, D'Incalci M, Aronica E, and Vezzani A, *Blockade of the IL-1R1/TLR4 pathway mediates disease-modification therapeutic effects in a model of acquired epilepsy.* Neurobiology of Disease, 2017. **99**: p. 12-23.
- 130. Yao P, Tan F, Gao H, Wang L, Yang T, and Cheng Y, Effects of probiotics on Toll-like receptor expression in ulcerative colitis rats induced by 2,4,6trinitrobenzene sulfonic acid. Molecular Medicine Reports, 2017. 15(4): p. 1973-1980.
- 131. Chu M, Ding R, Chu ZY, Zhang MB, Liu XY, Xie SH, Zhai YJ, and Wang YD, Role of berberine in anti-bacterial as a high-affinity LPS antagonist binding to *TLR4/MD-2 receptor*. BMC Complementary and Alternative Medicine, 2014. 14: p. 89.
- 132. Liang Q, Wu Q, Jiang J, Duan J, Wang C, Smith MD, Lu H, Wang Q, Nagarkatti P, and Fan D, *Characterization of sparstolonin B, a Chinese herb-derived compound, as a selective Toll-like receptor antagonist with potent anti-inflammatory properties.* The Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2011. **286**(30): p. 26470-26479.
- 133. Li S, Gao X, Wu X, Wu Z, Cheng L, Zhu L, Shen D, and Tong X, Parthenolide inhibits LPS-induced inflammatory cytokines through the toll-like receptor 4 signal pathway in THP-1 cells. Acta biochimica et biophysica Sinica, 2015.
 47(5): p. 368-375.

- 134. Saadane A, Masters S, DiDonato J, Li J, and Berger M, Parthenolide inhibits IkappaB kinase, NF-kappaB activation, and inflammatory response in cystic fibrosis cells and mice. American Journal of Respiratory Cell and Molecular Biology, 2007. 36(6): p. 728-736.
- Gradišar H, Keber MM, Pristovšek P, and Jerala R, *MD-2 as the target of curcumin in the inhibition of response to LPS.* Journal of Leukocyte Biology, 2007. 82(4): p. 968-974.
- 136. Zhu H-t, Bian C, Yuan J-c, Chu W-h, Xiang X, Chen F, Wang C-s, Feng H, and Lin J-k, Curcumin attenuates acute inflammatory injury by inhibiting the *TLR4/MyD88/NF-κB* signaling pathway in experimental traumatic brain injury. Journal of Neuroinflammation, 2014. **11**(1): p. 59.
- 137. Zhang JL, Huang WM, and Zeng QY, Atractylenolide I protects mice from lipopolysaccharide-induced acute lung injury. European Journal of Pharmacology, 2015. 765: p. 94-99.
- 138. Li Z, Xiao X, and Yang M, *Asiatic Acid Inhibits Lipopolysaccharide-Induced Acute Lung Injury in Mice.* Inflammation, 2016. **39**(5): p. 1642-1648.
- Lee JY, Lee BH, Kim ND, and Lee JY, Celastrol blocks binding of lipopolysaccharides to a Toll-like receptor4/myeloid differentiation factor2 complex in a thiol-dependent manner. Journal of Ethnopharmacology, 2015.
 172: p. 254-260.
- 140. Cho YC, Kim HJ, Kim YJ, Lee KY, Choi HJ, Lee IS, and Kang BY, *Differential anti-inflammatory pathway by xanthohumol in IFN-gamma and LPS-activated macrophages.* International Immunopharmacology, 2008. **8**(4): p. 567-573.
- 141. Barochia A, Solomon S, Cui X, Natanson C, and Eichacker PQ, Eritoran tetrasodium (E5564) treatment for sepsis: review of preclinical and clinical studies. Expert Opinion on Drug Metabolism & Toxicology, 2011. 7(4): p. 479-494.

- 142. Kawata T, Bristol JR, Rossignol DP, Rose JR, Kobayashi S, Yokohama H, Ishibashi A, Christ WJ, Katayama K, Yamatsu I, and Kishi Y, *E5531, a synthetic non-toxic lipid A derivative blocks the immunobiological activities of lipopolysaccharide.* British Journal of Pharmacology, 1999. **127**(4): p. 853-62.
- 143. Kobayashi S, Kawata T, Kimura A, Miyamoto K, Katayama K, Yamatsu I, Rossignol DP, Christ WJ, and Kishi Y, Suppression of murine endotoxin response by E5531, a novel synthetic lipid A antagonist. Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy, 1998. 42(11): p. 2824-2829.
- 144. Mullarkey M, Rose JR, Bristol J, Kawata T, Kimura A, Kobayashi S, Przetak M, Chow J, Gusovsky F, Christ WJ, and Rossignol DP, *Inhibition of Endotoxin Response by E5564, a Novel Toll-Like Receptor 4-Directed Endotoxin Antagonist.* Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics, 2003. **304**(3): p. 1093-1102.
- 145. Kitazawa T, Tsujimoto T, Kawaratani H, and Fukui H, Salvage effect of E5564, Toll-like receptor 4 antagonist on d-galactosamine and lipopolysaccharideinduced acute liver failure in rats. Journal of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, 2010. 25(5): p. 1009-1012.
- 146. Liu M, Gu M, Xu D, Lv Q, Zhang W, and Wu Y, Protective effects of Toll-like receptor 4 inhibitor eritoran on renal ischemia-reperfusion injury. Transplantation Proceedings, 2010. 42(5): p. 1539-1544.
- 147. Kuno M, Nemoto K, Ninomiya N, Inagaki E, Kubota M, Matsumoto T, and Yokota H, The novel selective toll-like receptor 4 signal transduction inhibitor tak-242 prevents endotoxaemia in conscious Guinea-pigs. Clinical and Experimental Pharmacology and Physiology, 2009. 36(5-6): p. 589-593.
- 148. Garate I, Garcia-Bueno B, Madrigal JL, Caso JR, Alou L, Gomez-Lus ML, and Leza JC, *Toll-like 4 receptor inhibitor TAK-242 decreases neuroinflammation in*

rat brain frontal cortex after stress. Journal of Neuroinflammation, 2014. **11**: p. 8.

- 149. Hua F, Tang H, Wang J, Prunty MC, Hua X, Sayeed I, and Stein DG, TAK-242, an antagonist for Toll-like receptor 4, protects against acute cerebral ischemia/reperfusion injury in mice. Journal of Cerebral Blood Flow & Metabolism, 2015. 35(4): p. 536-542.
- 150. Perrin-Cocon L, Aublin-Gex A, Sestito SE, Shirey KA, Patel MC, André P, Blanco JC, Vogel SN, Peri F, and Lotteau V, *TLR4 antagonist FP7 inhibits LPSinduced cytokine production and glycolytic reprogramming in dendritic cells, and protects mice from lethal influenza infection.* Scientific Reports, 2017. **7**: p. 40791-40791.
- 151. Palmer C, Peri F, Neumann F, Ahmad F, Leake DS, and Pirianov G, The synthetic glycolipid-based TLR4 antagonist FP7 negatively regulates in vitro and in vivo haematopoietic and non-haematopoietic vascular TLR4 signalling. Innate Immunity, 2018. 24(7): p. 411-421.
- 152. Facchini FA, Di Fusco D, Barresi S, Luraghi A, Minotti A, Granucci F, Monteleone G, Peri F, and Monteleone I, *Effect of chemical modulation of tolllike receptor 4 in an animal model of ulcerative colitis.* European Journal of Clinical Pharmacology, 2020. **76**(3): p. 409-418.
- 153. Zhang Y, Wu J, Ying S, Chen G, Wu B, Xu T, Liu Z, Liu X, Huang L, Shan X, Dai Y, and Liang G, *Discovery of new MD2 inhibitor from chalcone derivatives with anti-inflammatory effects in LPS-induced acute lung injury.* Scientific Reports, 2016. **6**: p. 25130.
- 154. Wang Y, Shan X, Dai Y, Jiang L, Chen G, Zhang Y, Wang Z, Dong L, Wu J, Guo G, and Liang G, *Curcumin Analog L48H37 Prevents Lipopolysaccharide-Induced TLR4 Signaling Pathway Activation and Sepsis via Targeting MD2.* The

Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics, 2015. **353**(3): p. 539-550.

- 155. Hodgkinson CP and Ye S, Statins inhibit toll-like receptor 4-mediated lipopolysaccharide signaling and cytokine expression. Pharmacogenetics and Genomics, 2008. 18(9): p. 803-813.
- 156. Katsargyris A, Klonaris C, Tsiodras S, Bastounis E, Giannopoulos A, and Theocharis S, *Statin treatment is associated with reduced toll-like receptor 4 immunohistochemical expression on carotid atherosclerotic plaques: a novel effect of statins.* Vascular, 2011. **19**(6): p. 320-326.
- 157. Rubin DT, Mody R, Davis KL, and Wang CC, Real-world assessment of therapy changes, suboptimal treatment and associated costs in patients with ulcerative colitis or Crohn's disease. Alimentary Pharmacology and Therapeutics, 2014. 39(10): p. 1143-1155.
- 158. Cohen RD, Yu AP, Wu EQ, Xie J, Mulani PM, and Chao J, Systematic review: the costs of ulcerative colitis in Western countries. Alimentary Pharmacology and Therapeutics, 2010. **31**(7): p. 693-707.
- 159. Kessel A, Toubi E, Pavlotzky E, Mogilner J, Coran AG, Lurie M, Karry R, and Sukhotnik I, Treatment with glutamine is associated with down-regulation of Toll-like receptor-4 and myeloid differentiation factor 88 expression and decrease in intestinal mucosal injury caused by lipopolysaccharide endotoxaemia in a rat. Clinical and Experimental Immunology, 2008. 151(2): p. 341-347.
- 160. Lu Y-C, Yeh W-C, and Ohashi PS, *LPS/TLR4 signal transduction pathway.*Cytokine, 2008. **42**(2): p. 145-151.
- 161. Beilmann-Lehtonen I, Böckelman C, Mustonen H, Koskensalo S, Hagström J, and Haglund C, *The prognostic role of tissue TLR2 and TLR4 in colorectal cancer.* European Journal of Pathology, 2020. **477**(5): p. 705-715.

- 162. Wall ME and Wani MC, *Camptothecin and taxol: from discovery to clinic.* Journal of Ethnopharmacology, 1996. **51**(1): p. 239-254.
- 163. Wang J, Zhu G, Sun C, Xiong K, Yao T, Su Y, and Fang H, TAK-242 ameliorates DSS-induced colitis by regulating the gut microbiota and the JAK2/STAT3 signaling pathway. Microbial Cell Factories, 2020. 19(1): p. 158.
- 164. Zhang L, Lou W-H, Xu X-F, Wu W, Rong Y-F, and Jin D-Y, SN38 increases IL-8 expression through the MAPK pathways in HCT8 cells. International Journal of Molecular Medicine, 2017. 39(1): p. 217-222.
- 165. Wong DVT, Ribeiro-Filho HV, Wanderley CWS, Leite C, Lima JB, Assef ANB, Cajado AG, Batista GLP, González RH, Silva KO, Borges LPC, Alencar NMN, Wilke DV, Cunha TM, Figueira ACM, Cunha FQ, and Lima-Júnior RCP, *SN-38, the active metabolite of irinotecan, inhibits the acute inflammatory response by targeting toll-like receptor 4.* Cancer Chemotherapy and Pharmacology, 2019. 84(2): p. 287-298.
- 166. Kourghi M, Pei JV, De Ieso ML, Flynn G, and Yool AJ, Bumetanide Derivatives AqB007 and AqB011 Selectively Block the Aquaporin-1 Ion Channel Conductance and Slow Cancer Cell Migration. Molecular Pharmacology, 2016. 89(1): p. 133-140.
- 167. Trott O and Olson AJ, AutoDock Vina: Improving the speed and accuracy of docking with a new scoring function, efficient optimization, and multithreading. Journal of Computational Chemistry, 2010. **31**(2): p. 455-461.
- 168. Eberhardt J, Santos-Martins D, Tillack AF, and Forli S, AutoDock Vina 1.2.0: New Docking Methods, Expanded Force Field, and Python Bindings. Journal of Chemical Information and Modeling, 2021. 61(8): p. 3891-3898.
- 169. Goddard TD, Huang CC, Meng EC, Pettersen EF, Couch GS, Morris JH, and Ferrin TE, UCSF ChimeraX: Meeting modern challenges in visualization and analysis. Protein Science, 2018. 27(1): p. 14-25.

- 170. Pettersen EF, Goddard TD, Huang CC, Meng EC, Couch GS, Croll TI, Morris JH, and Ferrin TE, UCSF ChimeraX: Structure visualization for researchers, educators, and developers. Protein Science, 2021. 30(1): p. 70-82.
- 171. Kim HM, Park BS, Kim JI, Kim SE, Lee J, Oh SC, Enkhbayar P, Matsushima N, Lee H, Yoo OJ, and Lee JO, *Crystal structure of the TLR4-MD-2 complex with bound endotoxin antagonist Eritoran.* Cell, 2007. **130**(5): p. 906-917.
- 172. Lis K, Kuzawińska O, and Bałkowiec-Iskra E, *Tumor necrosis factor inhibitors state of knowledge.* Archives of Medical Science, 2014. **10**(6): p. 1175-1185.
- 173. Coller JK, Bowen JM, Ball IA, Wardill HR, van Sebille YZA, Stansborough RL, Lightwala Z, Wignall A, Shirren J, Secombe K, and Gibson RJ, *Potential safety concerns of TLR4 antagonism with irinotecan: a preclinical observational report.* Cancer Chemotherapy and Pharmacology, 2017. **79**(2): p. 431-434.
- 174. Fakiha K, Coller JK, Logan RM, Gibson RJ, and Bowen JM, *Amitriptyline* prevents CPT-11-induced early-onset diarrhea and colonic apoptosis without reducing overall gastrointestinal damage in a rat model of mucositis. Supportive Care in Cancer, 2019. **27**(6): p. 2313-2320.
- 175. Wishart DS, Feunang YD, Guo AC, Lo EJ, Marcu A, Grant JR, Sajed T, Johnson D, Li C, Sayeeda Z, Assempour N, Iynkkaran I, Liu Y, Maciejewski A, Gale N, Wilson A, Chin L, Cummings R, Le D, Pon A, Knox C, and Wilson M, *DrugBank 5.0: a major update to the DrugBank database for 2018.* Nucleic Acids Research, 2018. **46**(D1): p. D1074-D1082.
- 176. Cighetti R, Ciaramelli C, Sestito SE, Zanoni I, Kubik Ł, Ardá-Freire A, Calabrese V, Granucci F, Jerala R, Martín-Santamaría S, Jiménez-Barbero J, and Peri F, *Modulation of CD14 and TLR4·MD-2 activities by a synthetic lipid A mimetic.*ChemBioChem, 2014. **15**(2): p. 250-258.
- 177. Resman N, Vasl J, Oblak A, Pristovsek P, Gioannini T, Weiss J, and Jerala R, Essential Roles of Hydrophobic Residues in Both MD-2 and Toll-like Receptor

4 in Activation by Endotoxin. The Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2009. **284**: p. 15052-15060.

- 178. Barbalat R, Lau L, Locksley RM, and Barton GM, *Toll-like receptor 2 on inflammatory monocytes induces type I interferon in response to viral but not bacterial ligands.* Nature Immunology, 2009. **10**(11): p. 1200-1207.
- 179. Uematsu S, Fujimoto K, Jang MH, Yang BG, Jung YJ, Nishiyama M, Sato S, Tsujimura T, Yamamoto M, Yokota Y, Kiyono H, Miyasaka M, Ishii KJ, and Akira S, *Regulation of humoral and cellular gut immunity by lamina propria dendritic cells expressing Toll-like receptor 5.* Nature Immunology, 2008. **9**(7): p. 769-776.
- 180. Yarovinsky F, Zhang D, Andersen JF, Bannenberg GL, Serhan CN, Hayden MS, Hieny S, Sutterwala FS, Flavell RA, Ghosh S, and Sher A, *TLR11 activation of dendritic cells by a protozoan profilin-like protein.* Science, 2005. 308(5728): p. 1626-1629.
- 181. Tabeta K, Georgel P, Janssen E, Du X, Hoebe K, Crozat K, Mudd S, Shamel L, Sovath S, Goode J, Alexopoulou L, Flavell RA, and Beutler B, *Toll-like receptors* 9 and 3 as essential components of innate immune defense against mouse cytomegalovirus infection. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 2004. **101**(10): p. 3516.
- 182. Brown J, Wang H, Hajishengallis GN, and Martin M, *TLR-signaling networks:* an integration of adaptor molecules, kinases, and cross-talk. Journal of Dental Research, 2011. **90**(4): p. 417-427.
- 183. Kawai T and Akira S, The role of pattern-recognition receptors in innate immunity: update on Toll-like receptors. Nature Immunology, 2010. 11(5): p. 373-384.
- 184. Junker Y, Zeissig S, Kim SJ, Barisani D, Wieser H, Leffler DA, Zevallos V, Libermann TA, Dillon S, Freitag TL, Kelly CP, and Schuppan D, *Wheat amylase*

trypsin inhibitors drive intestinal inflammation via activation of toll-like receptor 4. Journal of Experimental Medicine, 2012. **209**(13): p. 2395-2408.

- 185. Saruta M, Targan SR, Mei L, Ippoliti AF, Taylor KD, and Rotter JI, Highfrequency haplotypes in the X chromosome locus TLR8 are associated with both CD and UC in females. Inflammatory Bowel Diseases, 2009. 15(3): p. 321-327.
- 186. Yang K, Zhang XJ, Cao LJ, Liu XH, Liu ZH, Wang XQ, Chen QJ, Lu L, Shen WF, and Liu Y, Toll-like receptor 4 mediates inflammatory cytokine secretion in smooth muscle cells induced by oxidized low-density lipoprotein. PloS One, 2014. 9(4): p. e95935.
- 187. Eaden JA, Abrams KR, and Mayberry JF, *The risk of colorectal cancer in ulcerative colitis: a meta-analysis.* Gut, 2001. **48**(4): p. 526-535.
- 188. Canavan C, Abrams KR, and Mayberry J, Meta-analysis: colorectal and small bowel cancer risk in patients with Crohn's disease. Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics, 2006. 23(8): p. 1097-1104.
- 189. Ong ZY, Gibson RJ, Bowen JM, Stringer AM, Darby JM, Logan RM, Yeoh AS, and Keefe DM, Pro-inflammatory cytokines play a key role in the development of radiotherapy-induced gastrointestinal mucositis. Radiation Oncology 2010. 5(1): p. 22.
- 190. Samarpita S, Kim JY, Rasool MK, and Kim KS, *Investigation of toll-like receptor* (*TLR*) 4 inhibitor TAK-242 as a new potential anti-rheumatoid arthritis drug.
 Arthritis Research & Therapy, 2020. 22(1): p. 16.
- 191. li M, Matsunaga N, Hazeki K, Nakamura K, Takashima K, Seya T, Hazeki O, Kitazaki T, and lizawa Y, *A novel cyclohexene derivative, ethyl (6R)-6-[N-(2-Chloro-4-fluorophenyl)sulfamoyl]cyclohex-1-ene-1-carboxylate* (TAK-242), selectively inhibits toll-like receptor 4-mediated cytokine production through

suppression of intracellular signaling. Molecular Pharmacology, 2006. **69**(4): p. 1288-1295.

- 192. Rice TW, Wheeler AP, Bernard GR, Vincent JL, Angus DC, Aikawa N, Demeyer I, Sainati S, Amlot N, Cao C, Ii M, Matsuda H, Mouri K, and Cohen J, A randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial of TAK-242 for the treatment of severe sepsis. Critical Care Medicine, 2010. 38(8): p. 1685-1694.
- 193. Piazza M, Yu L, Teghanemt A, Gioannini T, Weiss J, and Peri F, Evidence of a Specific Interaction between New Synthetic Antisepsis Agents and CD14.
 Biochemistry, 2009. 48(51): p. 12337-12344.
- Howarth GS, Xian CJ, and Read LC, Insulin-like Growth Factor-I Partially Attenuates Colonic Damage in Rats with Experimental Colitis Induced by Oral Dextran Sulphate Sodium. Scandinavian Journal of Gastroenterology, 1998.
 33(2): p. 180-190.
- 195. Keefe DM, Brealey J, Goland GJ, and Cummins AG, *Chemotherapy for cancer causes apoptosis that precedes hypoplasia in crypts of the small intestine in humans.* Gut, 2000. **47**(5): p. 632-637.
- 196. Koressaar T and Remm M, *Enhancements and modifications of primer design program Primer3.* Bioinformatics, 2007. **23**(10): p. 1289-1291.
- 197. Untergasser A, Cutcutache I, Koressaar T, Ye J, Faircloth BC, Remm M, and Rozen SG, *Primer3--new capabilities and interfaces.* Nucleic Acids Research, 2012. **40**(15): p. e115.
- 198. Livak KJ and Schmittgen TD, Analysis of relative gene expression data using real-time quantitative PCR and the 2(-Delta Delta C(T)) Method. Methods, 2001.
 25(4): p. 402-408.
- 199. Ono Y, Maejima Y, Saito M, Sakamoto K, Horita S, Shimomura K, Inoue S, and Kotani J, *TAK-242, a specific inhibitor of Toll-like receptor 4 signalling, prevents*

endotoxemia-induced skeletal muscle wasting in mice. Scientific Reports, 2020. **10**(1): p. 694.

- 200. Udden SMN, Waliullah S, Harris M, and Zaki H, *The Ex vivo Colon Organ Culture and Its Use in Antimicrobial Host Defense Studies.* Journal of Visualized Experiments, 2017(120): p. 55347.
- 201. Kawashima R, Kawamura YI, Oshio T, Son A, Yamazaki M, Hagiwara T, Okada T, Inagaki–Ohara K, Wu P, Szak S, Kawamura YJ, Konishi F, Miyake O, Yano H, Saito Y, Burkly LC, and Dohi T, *Interleukin-13 Damages Intestinal Mucosa via TWEAK and Fn14 in Mice—A Pathway Associated With Ulcerative Colitis.* Gastroenterology, 2011. 141(6): p. 2119-2129.e8.
- 202. d'Hennezel E, Abubucker S, Murphy LO, and Cullen TW, Total Lipopolysaccharide from the Human Gut Microbiome Silences Toll-Like Receptor Signaling. mSystems, 2017. 2(6): p. e00046-e00017.
- Keefe DM, Intestinal mucositis: mechanisms and management. Current Opinion in Oncology, 2007. 19(4): p. 323-327.
- 204. Wong DVT, Holanda RBF, Cajado AG, Bandeira AM, Pereira JFB, Amorim JO, Torres CS, Ferreira LMM, Lopes MHS, Oliveira RTG, Pereira AF, Sant'Ana RO, Arruda LMa, Ribeiro-Júnior HL, Pinheiro RF, Almeida PRC, Carvalho RF, Chaves FF, Rocha-Filho DR, Cunha FQ, and Lima-Júnior RCP, *TLR4 deficiency upregulates TLR9 expression and enhances irinotecan-related intestinal mucositis and late-onset diarrhoea.* British Journal of Pharmacology, 2021. **178**(20): p. 4193-4209.
- 205. Boeing T, Gois MB, de Souza P, Somensi LB, Sant´Ana DdMG, and da Silva LM, *Irinotecan-induced intestinal mucositis in mice: a histopathological study.*Cancer Chemotherapy and Pharmacology, 2021. 87(3): p. 327-336.
- 206. Pedroso SHSP, Vieira AT, Bastos RW, Oliveira JS, Cartelle CT, Arantes RME, Soares PMG, Generoso SV, Cardoso VN, Teixeira MM, Nicoli JR, and Martins

FS, Evaluation of mucositis induced by irinotecan after microbial colonization in *germ-free mice*. Microbiology, 2015. **161**(10): p. 1950-1960.

- 207. Mai CW, Kang YB, and Pichika MR, Should a Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR-4) agonist or antagonist be designed to treat cancer? TLR-4: its expression and effects in the ten most common cancers. OncoTargets and Therapy, 2013. 6: p. 1573-1587.
- 208. Huang B, Zhao J, Li H, He K-L, Chen Y, Chen S-H, Mayer L, Unkeless JC, and Xiong H, Toll-like receptors on tumor cells facilitate evasion of immune surveillance. Cancer research, 2005. 65(12): p. 5009-5014.
- 209. National Health and Medical Research Council, Australian code for the care and use of animals for scientific purposes. 8th edition ed. 2013, Canberra: National Health and Medical Research Council.
- 210. Howarth GS, Francis GL, Cool JC, Xu X, Byard RW, and Read LC, Milk growth factors enriched from cheese whey ameliorate intestinal damage by methotrexate when administered orally to rats. The Journal of Nutrition, 1996. 126(10): p. 2519-2530.
- 211. Sikand K, Singh J, Ebron JS, and Shukla GC, Housekeeping Gene Selection Advisory: Glyceraldehyde-3-Phosphate Dehydrogenase (GAPDH) and β-Actin Are Targets of miR-644a. PLoS ONE, 2012. 7(10): p. e47510.
- 212. Al-Dasooqi N, Bowen JM, Gibson RJ, Logan RM, Stringer AM, and Keefe DM, Irinotecan-induced alterations in intestinal cell kinetics and extracellular matrix component expression in the Dark Agouti rat. International Journal of Experimental Pathology, 2011. 92(5): p. 357-365.
- 213. Gibson RJ, Bowen JM, Alvarez E, Finnie J, and Keefe DM, *Establishment of a single-dose irinotecan model of gastrointestinal mucositis*. Chemotherapy, 2007. 53(5): p. 360-369.

- 214. Gibson RJ, Coller JK, Wardill HR, Hutchinson MR, Smid S, and Bowen JM, *Chemotherapy-induced gut toxicity and pain: involvement of TLRs.* Supportive Care in Cancer, 2016. **24**(5): p. 2251-2258.
- 215. Bowen J, Coller J, Hutchinson M, and Gibson R, 96. Expression of TLRs in the rat intestine following chemotherapy for cancer. Brain, Behavior, and Immunity, 2012. 26: p. S27.
- 216. Ong ZY, Gibson RJ, Bowen JM, Stringer AM, Darby JM, Logan RM, Yeoh ASJ, and Keefe DM, Pro-inflammatory cytokines play a key role in the development of radiotherapy-induced gastrointestinal mucositis. Radiation Oncology, 2010. 5(1): p. 22.
- 217. Logan RM, Stringer AM, Bowen JM, Gibson RJ, Sonis ST, and Keefe DM, Serum levels of NFkappaB and pro-inflammatory cytokines following administration of mucotoxic drugs. Cancer Biology & Therapy, 2008. 7(7): p. 1139-1145.
- Li H-L, Lu L, Wang X-S, Qin L-Y, Wang P, Qiu S-P, Wu H, Huang F, Zhang B-B, Shi H-L, and Wu X-J, *Alteration of Gut Microbiota and Inflammatory Cytokine/Chemokine Profiles in 5-Fluorouracil Induced Intestinal Mucositis.*Frontiers in Cellular and Infection Microbiology, 2017. 7: p. 455.
- 219. Khan S, Wardill HR, and Bowen JM, Role of toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4)-mediated interleukin-6 (IL-6) production in chemotherapy-induced mucositis. Cancer Chemotherapy and Pharmacology, 2018. 82(1): p. 31-37.
- 220. Pastille E, Faßnacht T, Adamczyk A, Ngo Thi Phuong N, Buer J, and Westendorf AM, Inhibition of TLR4 Signaling Impedes Tumor Growth in Colitis-Associated Colon Cancer. Frontiers in immunology, 2021. 12: p. 669747-669747.
- 221. Fisher R, Pusztai L, and Swanton C, *Cancer heterogeneity: implications for targeted therapeutics.* British Journal of Cancer, 2013. **108**(3): p. 479-485.

- 222. Pellegrini G, Starkey Lewis PJ, Palmer L, Hetzel U, Goldring CE, Park BK, Kipar A, and Williams DP, *Intraperitoneal administration of high doses of polyethylene glycol (PEG) causes hepatic subcapsular necrosis and low-grade peritonitis with a rise in hepatic biomarkers.* Toxicology, 2013. **314**(2): p. 262-266.
- 223. Varma RK, Kaushal R, Junnarkar AY, Thomas GP, Naidu MU, Singh PP, Tripathi RM, and Shridhar DR, *Polysorbate 80: a pharmacological study.* Arzneimittelforschung, 1985. **35**(5): p. 804-8.
- 224. Tsibulsky VL and Amit Z, *Tolerance to effects of high doses of ethanol: 1. Lethal effects in mice.* Pharmacol Biochem Behav, 1993. **45**(2): p. 465-72.
- 225. Li Y, Adamek P, Zhang H, Tatsui CE, Rhines LD, Mrozkova P, Li Q, Kosturakis AK, Cassidy RM, Harrison DS, Cata JP, Sapire K, Zhang H, Kennamer-Chapman RM, Jawad AB, Ghetti A, Yan J, Palecek J, and Dougherty PM, *The Cancer Chemotherapeutic Paclitaxel Increases Human and Rodent Sensory Neuron Responses to TRPV1 by Activation of TLR4.* The Journal of Neuroscience, 2015. **35**(39): p. 13487-13500.
- 226. Zandi Z, Kashani B, Poursani EM, Bashash D, Kabuli M, Momeny M, Mousavi-Pak SH, Sheikhsaran F, Alimoghaddam K, Mousavi SA, and Ghaffari SH, *TLR4* blockade using TAK-242 suppresses ovarian and breast cancer cells invasion through the inhibition of extracellular matrix degradation and epithelialmesenchymal transition. European Journal of Pharmacology, 2019. 853: p. 256-263.
- 227. Amidon GL, Lennernäs H, Shah VP, and Crison JR, A Theoretical Basis for a Biopharmaceutic Drug Classification: The Correlation of in vitro Drug Product Dissolution and in vivo Bioavailability. Pharmaceutical Research, 1995. 12(3): p. 413-420.

- 228. National Association of Testing Authorities (NATA), General Accreditation Guidance - Validation and verification of quantitative and qualitative test methods. 2018.
- 229. Kämpfer AAM, Urbán P, Gioria S, Kanase N, Stone V, and Kinsner-Ovaskainen A, Development of an in vitro co-culture model to mimic the human intestine in healthy and diseased state. Toxicology in vitro : an international journal published in association with BIBRA, 2017. 45(Pt 1): p. 31-43.
- 230. Li H, Fan C, Lu H, Feng C, He P, Yang X, Xiang C, Zuo J, and Tang W, Protective role of berberine on ulcerative colitis through modulating enteric glial cells–intestinal epithelial cells–immune cells interactions. Acta Pharmaceutica Sinica B, 2020. 10(3): p. 447-461.
- 231. Spalinger MR, Sayoc-Becerra A, Santos AN, Shawki A, Canale V, Krishnan M, Niechcial A, Obialo N, Scharl M, Li J, Nair MG, and McCole DF, *PTPN2 Regulates Interactions Between Macrophages and Intestinal Epithelial Cells to Promote Intestinal Barrier Function.* Gastroenterology, 2020. **159**(5): p. 1763-1777.e14.
- 232. Maresca M, Pinton P, Ajandouz EH, Menard S, Ferrier L, and Oswald IP, Overview and Comparison of Intestinal Organotypic Models, Intestinal Cells, and Intestinal Explants Used for Toxicity Studies, in Three Dimensional Human Organotypic Models for Biomedical Research, F. Bagnoli and R. Rappuoli, Editors. 2021, Springer International Publishing. p. 247-264.
- 233. Randall KJ, Turton J, and Foster JR, *Explant culture of gastrointestinal tissue:* a review of methods and applications. Cell Biology and Toxicology 2011. 27(4): p. 267-284.
- 234. Ngo Thi Phuong N, Palmieri V, Adamczyk A, Klopfleisch R, Langhorst J, Hansen W, Westendorf AM, and Pastille E, *IL-33 Drives Expansion of Type 2*

Innate Lymphoid Cells and Regulatory T Cells and Protects Mice From Severe, Acute Colitis. Frontiers in Immunology, 2021. **12**: p. 669787.

- 235. Hosokawa T, Kusugami K, Ina K, Ando T, Shinoda M, Imada A, Ohsuga M, Sakai T, Matsuura T, Ito K, and Kaneshiro K, Interleukin-6 and soluble interleukin-6 receptor in the colonic mucosa of inflammatory bowel disease. Journal of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, 1999. 14(10): p. 987-996.
- 236. Apetoh L, Ghiringhelli F, Tesniere A, Obeid M, Ortiz C, Criollo A, Mignot G, Maiuri MC, Ullrich E, Saulnier P, Yang H, Amigorena S, Ryffel B, Barrat FJ, Saftig P, Levi F, Lidereau R, Nogues C, Mira J-P, Chompret A, Joulin V, Clavel-Chapelon F, Bourhis J, André F, Delaloge S, Tursz T, Kroemer G, and Zitvogel L, *Toll-like receptor 4–dependent contribution of the immune system to anticancer chemotherapy and radiotherapy.* Nature Medicine, 2007. **13**(9): p. 1050-1059.
- 237. O'Leary DP, Bhatt L, Woolley JF, Gough DR, Wang JH, Cotter TG, and Redmond HP, *TLR-4 Signalling Accelerates Colon Cancer Cell Adhesion via NF-кВ Mediated Transcriptional Up-Regulation of Nox-1.* PLOS ONE, 2012.
 7(10): p. e44176.
- 238. Huang HY, Zhang ZJ, Cao CB, Wang N, Liu FF, Peng JQ, Ren XJ, and Qian J, The TLR4/NF-kappaB signaling pathway mediates the growth of colon cancer. European Review for Medical and Pharmacological Sciences, 2014. 18(24): p. 3834-3843.
- 239. Mishra S, Bhatnagar S, Goyal GN, Rana SP, and Upadhya SP, A comparative efficacy of amitriptyline, gabapentin, and pregabalin in neuropathic cancer pain: a prospective randomized double-blind placebo-controlled study. American Journal of Hospice & Palliative Medicine, 2012. 29(3): p. 177-182.

- 240. Bahar RJ, Collins BS, Steinmetz B, and Ament ME, *Double-blind placebo*controlled trial of amitriptyline for the treatment of irritable bowel syndrome in adolescents. The Journal of Pediatrics, 2008. **152**(5): p. 685-689.
- 241. Vahedi H, Merat S, Momtahen S, Kazzazi AS, Ghaffari N, Olfati G, and Malekzadeh R, Clinical trial: the effect of amitriptyline in patients with diarrhoeapredominant irritable bowel syndrome. Alimentary Pharmacology and Therapeutics, 2008. 27(8): p. 678-684.
- 242. Hutchinson MR, Loram LC, Zhang Y, Shridhar M, Rezvani N, Berkelhammer D, Phipps S, Foster PS, Landgraf K, Falke JJ, Rice KC, Maier SF, Yin H, and Watkins LR, *Evidence that tricyclic small molecules may possess toll-like receptor and myeloid differentiation protein 2 activity.* Neuroscience, 2010. 168(2): p. 551-563.
- 243. Sánchez C and Hyttel J, Comparison of the effects of antidepressants and their metabolites on reuptake of biogenic amines and on receptor binding. Cellular and Molecular Neurobiology, 1999. 19(4): p. 467-489.
- 244. Gupta SK, Shah JC, and Hwang SS, Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic characterization of OROS and immediate-release amitriptyline. British Journal of Clinical Pharmacology, 1999. 48(1): p. 71-78.
- 245. Angrisano T, Pero R, Peluso S, Keller S, Sacchetti S, Bruni CB, Chiariotti L, and Lembo F, LPS-induced IL-8 activation in human intestinal epithelial cells is accompanied by specific histone H3 acetylation and methylation changes. BMC Microbiology, 2010. 10(1): p. 172.
- 246. Böcker U, Yezerskyy O, Feick P, Manigold T, Panja A, Kalina U, Herweck F, Rossol S, and Singer MV, *Responsiveness of intestinal epithelial cell lines to lipopolysaccharide is correlated with Toll-like receptor 4 but not Toll-like receptor 2 or CD14 expression.* International Journal of Colorectal Disease, 2003. **18**(1): p. 25-32.

- 247. Cario E, Rosenberg IM, Brandwein SL, Beck PL, Reinecker H-C, and Podolsky DK, Lipopolysaccharide Activates Distinct Signaling Pathways in Intestinal Epithelial Cell Lines Expressing Toll-Like Receptors. The Journal of Immunology, 2000. 164(2): p. 966.
- Kim J, Koo B-K, and Knoblich JA, *Human organoids: model systems for human biology and medicine.* Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology, 2020. 21(10): p. 571-584.
- Sprangers J, Zaalberg IC, and Maurice MM, Organoid-based modeling of intestinal development, regeneration, and repair. Cell Death & Differentiation, 2021. 28(1): p. 95-107.
- 250. Schirmer M, Smeekens SP, Vlamakis H, Jaeger M, Oosting M, Franzosa EA, Ter Horst R, Jansen T, Jacobs L, Bonder MJ, Kurilshikov A, Fu J, Joosten LAB, Zhernakova A, Huttenhower C, Wijmenga C, Netea MG, and Xavier RJ, *Linking the Human Gut Microbiome to Inflammatory Cytokine Production Capacity.* Cell, 2016. **167**(4): p. 1125-1136.e8.
- 251. Van den Abbeele P, Van de Wiele T, Verstraete W, and Possemiers S, The host selects mucosal and luminal associations of coevolved gut microorganisms: a novel concept. FEMS Microbiology Reviews, 2011. 35(4): p. 681-704.
- 252. Anitha M, Vijay–Kumar M, Sitaraman SV, Gewirtz AT, and Srinivasan S, *Gut Microbial Products Regulate Murine Gastrointestinal Motility via Toll-Like Receptor 4 Signaling.* Gastroenterology, 2012. **143**(4): p. 1006-1016.e4.
- 253. Rakoff-Nahoum S, Paglino J, Eslami-Varzaneh F, Edberg S, and Medzhitov R, Recognition of commensal microflora by toll-like receptors is required for intestinal homeostasis. Cell, 2004. **118**(2): p. 229-241.
- 254. Rigby RJ, Carr J, Orgel K, King SL, Lund PK, and Dekaney CM, Intestinal bacteria are necessary for doxorubicin-induced intestinal damage but not for doxorubicin-induced apoptosis. Gut Microbes, 2016. **7**(5): p. 414-423.

- 255. Kehrer DF, Sparreboom A, Verweij J, de Bruijn P, Nierop CA, van de Schraaf J, Ruijgrok EJ, and de Jonge MJ, *Modulation of irinotecan-induced diarrhea by cotreatment with neomycin in cancer patients.* Clinical Cancer Research, 2001. **7**(5): p. 1136-1141.
- 256. Alimonti A, Satta F, Pavese I, Burattini E, Zoffoli V, and Vecchione A, Prevention of irinotecan plus 5-fluorouracil/leucovorin-induced diarrhoea by oral administration of neomycin plus bacitracin in first-line treatment of advanced colorectal cancer. Annals of Oncology, 2003. **14**(5): p. 805-806.
- 257. de Jong FA, Kehrer DF, Mathijssen RH, Creemers GJ, de Bruijn P, van Schaik RH, Planting AS, van der Gaast A, Eskens FA, Janssen JT, Ruit JB, Verweij J, Sparreboom A, and de Jonge MJ, Prophylaxis of irinotecan-induced diarrhea with neomycin and potential role for UGT1A1*28 genotype screening: a doubleblind, randomized, placebo-controlled study. Oncologist, 2006. **11**(8): p. 944-954.
- Zhang Y-J, Li S, Gan R-Y, Zhou T, Xu D-P, and Li H-B, *Impacts of gut bacteria* on human health and diseases. International Journal of Molecular Sciences, 2015. 16(4): p. 7493-7519.
- 259. Gibson RJ, Keefe DM, Lalla RV, Bateman E, Blijlevens N, Fijlstra M, King EE, Stringer AM, van der Velden WJ, Yazbeck R, Elad S, Bowen JM, and Mucositis Study Group of the Multinational Association of Supportive Care in Cancer/International Society of Oral Oncology (MASCC/ISOO), Systematic review of agents for the management of gastrointestinal mucositis in cancer patients. Supportive Care in Cancer, 2013. 21(1): p. 313-326.
- 260. van Vliet MJ, Tissing WJE, Dun CAJ, Meessen NEL, Kamps WA, de Bont ESJM, and Harmsen HJM, *Chemotherapy Treatment in Pediatric Patients with Acute Myeloid Leukemia Receiving Antimicrobial Prophylaxis Leads to a*

Relative Increase of Colonization with Potentially Pathogenic Bacteria in the *Gut.* Clinical Infectious Diseases, 2009. **49**(2): p. 262-270.

- 261. Heijstek MW, Kranenburg O, and Borel Rinkes IH, *Mouse models of colorectal cancer and liver metastases.* Digestive Surgery, 2005. **22**(1-2): p. 16-25.
- 262. Kobaek-Larsen M, Thorup I, Diederichsen A, Fenger C, and Hoitinga MR, *Review of colorectal cancer and its metastases in rodent models: comparative aspects with those in humans.* Comparative Medicine, 2000. **50**(1): p. 16-26.
- 263. Tseng W, Leong X, and Engleman E, *Orthotopic mouse model of colorectal cancer.* Journal of Visualized Experiments, 2007(10): p. 484.
- 264. McCart AE, Vickaryous NK, and Silver A, *Apc mice: models, modifiers and mutants.* Pathology Research and Practice, 2008. **204**(7): p. 479-490.
- 265. Suzuki R, Kohno H, Sugie S, Nakagama H, and Tanaka T, *Strain differences in the susceptibility to azoxymethane and dextran sodium sulfate-induced colon carcinogenesis in mice.* Carcinogenesis, 2006. **27**(1): p. 162-169.
- 266. Matsunaga N, Tsuchimori N, Matsumoto T, and li M, TAK-242 (resatorvid), a small-molecule inhibitor of Toll-like receptor (TLR) 4 signaling, binds selectively to TLR4 and interferes with interactions between TLR4 and its adaptor molecules. Molecular Pharmacology, 2011. **79**(1): p. 34-41.
- 267. Gao W, Xiong Y, Li Q, and Yang H, Inhibition of Toll-Like Receptor Signaling as a Promising Therapy for Inflammatory Diseases: A Journey from Molecular to Nano Therapeutics. Frontiers in Physiology, 2017. 8: p. 508.
- 268. Dianzani C, Foglietta F, Ferrara B, Rosa AC, Muntoni E, Gasco P, Della Pepa C, Canaparo R, and Serpe L, Solid lipid nanoparticles delivering antiinflammatory drugs to treat inflammatory bowel disease: Effects in an in vivo model. World Journal of Gastroenterology, 2017. 23(23): p. 4200-4210.
- 269. Philip AK and Philip B, *Colon targeted drug delivery systems: a review on primary and novel approaches.* Oman Medical Journal, 2010. **25**(2): p. 79-87.

270. Yetisgin AA, Cetinel S, Zuvin M, Kosar A, and Kutlu O, *Therapeutic Nanoparticles and Their Targeted Delivery Applications.* Molecules, 2020.
25(9): p. 2193.

Appendix 1: Publications arising from this thesis

Chapter 2, 4 and 5 have been published in a peer-reviewed journal. These chapters are presented in this thesis in the original format, except for spelling and table/figure number changes to ensure consistency and referencing style. Here, the chapters are included in the original published format.

Indian Journal of Gastroenterology (January–February 2021) 40(1):5–21 https://doi.org/10.1007/s12664-020-01114-y

REVIEW ARTICLE



Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) antagonists as potential therapeutics for intestinal inflammation

Janine S. Y. Tam¹ · Janet K. Coller² · Patrick A. Hughes³ · Clive A. Prestidge^{4,5} · Joanne M. Bowen¹

Received: 13 August 2020 / Accepted: 27 October 2020 / Published online: 5 March 2021 (© Indian Society of Gastroenterology 2021

Abstract

Gastrointestinal inflammation is a hallmark of highly prevalent disorders, including cancer treatment–induced mucositis and ulcerative colitis. These disorders cause debilitating symptoms, have a significant impact on quality of life, and are poorly managed. The activation of toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) has been proposed to have a major influence on the inflammatory signalling pathways of the intestinal tract. Inhibition of TLR4 has been postulated as an effective way to treat intestinal inflammation. However, there are a limited number of studies looking into the potential of TLR4 antagonism as a therapeutic approach for intestinal inflammation. This review surveyed available literature and reported on the *in vitro*, *ex vivo* and *in vivo* effects of TLR4 antagonism on different models of intestinal inflammation. Of the studies reviewed, evidence suggests that there is indeed potential for TLR4 antagonists to treat inflammation, although only a limited number of studies have investigated treating intestinal inflammation with TLR4 antagonists directly. These results warrant further research into the effect of TLR4 antagonists in the intestinal tract.

Keywords Acute inflammation · Chemotherapy · Chronic inflammation · Crohn's disease · Inflammatory bowel disease · Intestinal mucositis · Lipopolysaccharide · Radiation · TLR4 antagonists · Ulcerative colitis

Introduction

Inflammation of the intestinal tract can result in acute or chronic manifestations of intestinal diseases; it may cause irritation, exposure to bacteria, and a dysregulation of the homeostatic balance. This leads to a range of debilitating symptoms that may affect patients' quality of life. Current treatment modalities used for intestinal inflammation are associated with

Janine S. Y. Tam shuyiejanine.tam@adelaide.edu.au

⁴ Clinical and Health Sciences, University of South Australia, Adelaide, South Australia, Australia a range of disadvantages including poor efficacy and unwanted side effects. The incidence rates for intestinal inflammation have been steadily increasing around the world for the last 50 years with an increased prevalence most notable in newly industrialized nations [1, 2]. Factors such as cell types, immunological abnormalities, tissue specificity and genetic/ environmental factors are involved in the pathogenesis of intestinal inflammation.

Toll-like receptors (TLRs) are type 1 transmembrane proteins belonging to the wider family of pattern recognition receptors, and are responsible for the recognition of a variety of molecular signals, including endogenous damage and pathogen-associated signals, damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) and pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs), respectively. Both immune (dendritic cells, monocytes, mast cells, macrophages) and non-immune cells (fibroblasts, epithelial cells) express these pattern recognition receptors [3]. The pattern recognition receptor-ligand binding between DAMPs and PAMPs prompts a downstream signalling cascade, which results in the recruitment of leukocytes [3]. TLRs activate downstream signalling pathways, which originates from the toll-interleukin receptor (TIR) domaincontaining adaptor proteins such as myeloid differentiation

Springer

¹ Discipline of Physiology, Adelaide Medical School, University of Adelaide, Adelaide, South Australia 5005, Australia

² Discipline of Pharmacology, Adelaide Medical School, University of Adelaide, Adelaide, South Australia, Australia

³ Centre for Nutrition and Gastrointestinal Diseases, Adelaide Medical School, University of Adelaide and South Australian Health and Medical Research Institute, Adelaide, Australia

⁵ ARC Centre of Excellence in Convergent Bio-Nano Science and Technology, Melbourne, Australia

Indian J Gastroenterol (January-February 2021) 40(1):5-21

primary-response protein 88 (MyD88), TIR-domain–containing adaptor protein (TIRAP), TIR domain–containing adaptor protein inducing interferon- β (TRIF) and TRIF-related adaptor molecule (TRAM) [4]. These adaptor molecules are essential to produce inflammatory cytokines, type 1 interferons, chemokines and co-stimulatory molecules. At present, 13 human TLRs have been identified and are located on various cellular compartments (including extracellular membrane, endosome and golgi apparatus) with each TLR responding to specific stimuli [4, 5].

In a healthy intestinal tract, enterocytes coexist with luminal and mucosa-associated commensal bacteria without the initiation of inflammatory responses. However, the exact mechanism behind bacterial tolerance within the intestinal tract is still largely unknown. TLRs play a pivotal role in immune tolerance to intestinal microbes [6]. These immune tolerance and responses are organized by Peyer's patches, mesenteric lymph nodes and the lamina propria [7]. These lymphoid organs are populated with dendritic cells, which produce interleukin 10 (IL-10) in turn, transforming T cells into transforming growth factor-β (TGF-β) [7]. The production of these cytokines leads to immune tolerance and homeostasis, as well as unnecessary inflammation [7]. This suggests that TLR4 signalling has an effect not only on immune responses but also on the balance of the intestinal microbial ecosystem [8, 9].

In contrast, during conditions of stress (such as disease) in the intestinal tract, inflammatory cytokines are released from enterocytes and mucosal immune cells responding to the stimulation of TLRs [10]. This leads to apoptosis and reduced proliferation of enterocytes, which in turn promotes translocation of bacteria into the lamina propria, exacerbating intestinal inflammation [10]. One of the most well-characterized TLRs is TLR4, which has been shown to be involved in homeostasis, apoptosis, intestinal inflammation and inflammatory bowel disease [11]. The focus of this review will therefore be based on the role of TLR4 antagonism in inflammatory conditions with the purpose of generating a hypothesis to support the use of TLR4 antagonists in intestinal inflammation.

Toll-like receptor 4 activation and signalling

In 1997, toll proteins in *Drosophila* were discovered to mediate protection against fungal infections [12]. Toll proteins in *Drosophila* were activated by fungi and Gram-positive bacteria, which do not contain lipopolysaccharide (LPS). They do, however, trigger a toxic shock response that is similarly induced by LPS [12]. This then led to research focusing on the now established TLR4-LPS signalling cascade. This early work also suggests a much broader role of TLR in homeostasis, tissue repair and immune defence [13].

Deringer

TLR4 is an intra- and extracellular receptor expressed on endosomes and cytoplasmic membranes, which recognizes PAMPs (flagellin and LPS) and DAMPS (calprotectin, S100A8/9 HMGB1 and HSP70) through its co-receptors MD2 and CD14 [14, 15]. In addition, TLR4 has recently shown to be activated by certain pharmacological agents, including chemotherapeutic agents (paclitaxel). TLR4 is located on many different cell types (endothelial cells, lymphocytes, cardiac myocytes and glial cells) throughout the body [16-18]. In the intestine, TLR4 is expressed on antigenpresenting cells such as macrophages and dendritic cells, and on enterocytes and lymphocytes [19]. TLR4 consists of leucine-rich repeats (LRRs) with a horseshoe-like shape made up of 839 amino acids. The complex ligand specificity of the TLR4/MD2 complex is composed of two antiparallel β sheets, which form a large hydrophobic pocket in MD2 [20]. LPS is able to bind to this hydrophobic pocket through its lipid chains, which are completely buried in the MD2 hydrophobic pocket [20]. However, one of these lipid chains is partially exposed to the outer surface, which allows some interaction with TLR4 [20]. These hydrophilic and hydrophobic interactions between LPS and the TLR4/MD2 complex mediate the dimerization of extracellular domains in the TLR4, thus triggering a downstream signalling cascade leading to the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines [20]. A study by Abreu et al. [21] discovered that increases in TLR4 expression alone would not result in a reaction from LPS without the accompanying expression of MD2. In the study, they challenged different intestinal epithelial cell lines (Caco-2, T84, HT-29) with LPS and found that a decreased expression of TLR4 and MD2 correlated with intestinal epithelial protection against proinflammatory gene expression in response to bacterial LPS. It was concluded that careful regulation of both TLR4 and MD2 is necessary to maintain homeostasis in the intestinal tract due to it being continuously exposed to high concentrations of bacteria.

Upon stimulation, TLR4 will activate two signalling pathways, the TRIF-dependent pathway (Fig. 1) and the MyD88dependent pathway (Fig. 2). In the TRIF-dependent pathway, TLR4 heterodimers recruit TRAM, which is needed to activate TRIF, resulting in the binding of TRIF with TNF receptor-associated factor 3 (TRAF3) and TRAF6 for binding with RIP, a receptor-interacting serine-threonine kinase 1 protein. Subsequently, this leads to the activation of nuclear factor kappa-light-chain-enhancer of activated B cells (NF- κ B). The TRIF-activated pathway leads to the activation of interferon regulatory transcription factor 3 (IRF3) by TANK-binding kinase 1 (TBK1) and inhibitor of NF- κ B-kinase complex stimulation (IKK), which results in the production of type 1 interferons and anti-inflammatory cytokines (such as IL-10).

In the MyD88 signalling pathway, TLR4 heterodimers will bind to MyD88, which results in the formation of IRAK (interleukin 1 receptor–associated kinases) and TRAF6 complexes [14]. Formation of IRAK and TRAF6 complexes leads to a downstream signalling cascade. Various other complexes such as TAK1, TAB1/2/3, MAP kinases and IκB will be phosphorylated or activated to allow the translocation of NF-κB into the nucleus, ultimately driving the transcription of cytokine genes (such as TNFs, ILs and chemokines) to regulate pro-inflammatory responses [14, 22].

Dysregulation of TLR4 signalling has been linked to the development of a variety of inflammatory diseases. Studies have investigated functional genetic variants of TLR4 and their impact on LPS signalling response. A study by Hold et al. found that cells carrying TLR4 D299G and T399I variants, when stimulated with LPS, had a sixfold lower expression of NF- κ B compared to wild-type TLR4 [23]. Ferwerda et al. demonstrated that patients carrying a variant at position 299 (Gly) but not at position 399 (Ile) had a stronger pro-inflammatory cytokine response with increased TNF- α levels in whole blood samples when stimulated with LPS compared

to patients carrying wild-type TLR4 alleles at both positions [24]. Weinstein et al. showed that the same *TLR4* variants in patients with acute ischemic stroke are associated with worse neurological outcomes and alterations in systemic markers of inflammation [25]. This dramatic difference in cytokine expression caused by dysregulation of TLR4 signalling due to genetic polymorphisms will affect a person's ability to respond to LPS leading to a dysregulated immune response to infection. Considering that TLR4 downstream signalling plays a pathological role in inflammation, using antagonists or inhibitors to target TLR4 signalling may be beneficial in treating inflammatory disorders.

TLR4-mediated intestinal inflammation

An important component of immunity and host-microbial interactions in the intestinal tract is the recognition of DAMPs,







Fig. 2 Toll-like receptor 4 activation by damage-associated molecular patterns from tissue damage leads to a downstream signalling pathway, which induces inflammatory gene expression. DAMPs Damage associated molecular patterns, TLR Toll-like receptor, TRAM TRIF-related adaptor molecule, TRIF TIR -domain-containing adaptor protein inducing interferon- β , *TIRAP* TIR domain-containing adaptor protein, MyD88 Myeloid differentiation primary-response protein 88, IKK Inhibitor of NF-KBkinase complex, IRF3 Interferon regulatory transcription factor 3, $NF-\kappa B$ Nuclear factorkappaB, IL Interleukin



PAMPs and endogenous ligands by TLR4 expressed on the enterocytes and antigen-presenting cells. Any imbalance from this interaction may contribute to the pathogenesis of inflammation within the intestinal tract [26]. There has also been substantial evidence indicating the involvement of TLR4 in intestinal inflammatory diseases such as ulcerative colitis (UC), Crohn's disease (CD) and intestinal mucositis (IM). It was reported that, in the colonic mucosa of patients with UC and CD, a significant increase in TLR4 mRNA and protein expression was observed compared to healthy controls [27, 28]. However, this may be due to the increased influx of TLR4 expressing innate immune cells. There is also mounting evidence that TLR4 polymorphism is associated with the development of UC and CD, whereby the allele frequencies of the TLR4 Asp299Gly polymorphism were discovered to be significantly higher in UC and CD patients [29].

There have also been several studies using animal models of acute intestinal inflammation. TLR4 expression is strongly

Deringer

upregulated in animal models induced with colitis [30]. Animal models with TLR4 knocked-out were observed to be protected from colitis or colon tumorigenesis by preventing the downstream signalling pathways that induce colitis [30]. For example, TLR4 knockout (KO) mice induced with acute colitis had a decrease in COX-2 expression, prostaglandin production and NF- κ B signalling, which lead to a significant reduction of acute inflammatory cells and therefore significantly reduced acute inflammation in the intestinal tract [31]. Other studies have observed an increase in pathogenic E. coli and a decrease in beneficial intestinal microbiomes (Bifidobacterium spp. and Lactobacillus spp.) in a DSSinduced mouse model, which may be associated with an increase in the TLR4 expression observed in the colon of the animals [8], while another study using TLR4 KO mice showed a reduction in pathogenic E. coli compared to the DSS-induced wild-type mice, which showed a tenfold increase in pathogenic E. coli [9]. These TLR4-deficient mice

8

also displayed reduced disease activity index and histopathological scoring.

It therefore stands to reason that, by inhibiting TLR4, a protective effect from intestinal inflammation will be induced. Recent research has shown that, by inhibiting TLR4 using antagonists such as paconiflorin, monoclonal antibodies and CRX-526, DSS-induced intestinal inflammation was attenuated with a significant reduction in disease activity and histopathological scoring [32–34]. However, other studies have discovered that there was no protective effect observed in the clinical symptoms and histology scores when blocking TLR4 during chronic intestinal inflammation [35] despite the opposite results observed during acute intestinal inflammation [31], most likely due to the low involvement of innate immune cells in chronic compared to acute inflammation [36].

TLR4 antagonists as a potential therapeutic alternative for treatment of intestinal inflammation

Inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) (consisting of UC and CD) is known as a non-specific, chronic gastrointestinal inflammatory disorder [37], with periods of disease activation and remission, and in some cases progressive disease [38]. It is considered an autoimmune disease due to the combined effect of genetic factors and abnormal immune responses to the intestinal bacteria and other foreign substances [37]. In addition, one of the most serious complications that IBD patients encounter is colorectal cancer, which accounts for increased mortality rates associated with UC [39]. The severity of inflammation in the intestinal tract also correlates with the risk of colorectal cancer in patients with IBD [39].

Severe intestinal inflammation leads to a range of debilitating symptoms that significantly affects patient quality of life. Current treatment modalities for intestinal inflammation are associated with a range of disadvantages including poor efficacy and unwanted side effects. The TLR4 signalling cascade also plays an important role in intestinal inflammation, with its extracellular and intracellular components being attractive therapeutic targets for the treatment of both acute and chronic intestinal inflammation. The link between intestinal inflammation and colon cancer also offers the possibility of identifying and developing novel ways to prevent cancer.

The incidence rates for IBD have been steadily increasing around the world for the last 50 years with the majority of cases occurring in westernized and industrialized countries [1, 40]. IBD is a chronic and lifelong condition that has no cure and requires a lifetime of care. It has a significant effect on patient quality of life [41, 42]. However, UC and CD are clinically distinct diseases and known to have different anatomical, clinical and histological features [43].

Presently, the etiology and pathogenesis for IBD remain largely unknown [43], with a plausible hypothesis for the etiology of IBD being the unregulated activation of both the body's innate and adaptive immune systems, potentially in response to resident gut microbes. This immune response may be mediated by the innate immune receptor TLR4 in response to luminal antigens (fungi, bacteria) in the intestinal tract [43]. Treatment approaches include aminosalicylates, corticosteroids and antibiotics [44, 45].

As previously stated, patients with IBD are at higher risk of developing colorectal cancer, and a common complication of cancer treatment is intestinal mucositis (IM), occurring in 40% of patients who receive a standard dose of chemotherapy and 100% of patients who are receiving high doses of chemotherapy [46, 47]. IM is the ulceration and inflammation of the mucosa in the intestinal tract caused by chemotherapy and radiation for cancer, and is an acute form of intestinal inflammation [48].

Unfortunately, the gastrointestinal tract is particularly susceptible to the devastating effects of chemotherapy and radiation. TLR4 is the main receptor that detects DAMPs and responds to tissue damage in the intestinal tract [49]. The cytotoxic effects of chemotherapy and radiation on both normal and malignant cells cause the release of DAMPs. This produces a sustained innate immune activation, which develops into the mucosal inflammation seen in patients with repeating cycles of chemotherapy and radiation treatments [49]. While mucositis has been recognized as a major dose-limiting toxicity for decades, there is yet to be an effective treatment to manage intestinal inflammation. Pre-clinical studies have focused on inhibition of inflammation via multiple mechanisms, or accelerating healing with growth factors [50].

IM has a significant impact on the quality of life of patients whereby the average number of days a patient suffering from IM needs to be hospitalized is 3 times more than the 4 days required by patients not suffering from IM [51]. This increased length of stay increases the strain on hospital resources [51]. Patients also suffer from symptoms such as vomiting, abdominal pain and severe diarrhea. In certain cases, the symptoms of IM will cause patients to require a dose reduction, delay or even discontinuation of their regimen, which will affect the patient's survival [52]. To date, studies have shown a link between TLR4/MD2 signalling and the development of IBD and IM [34, 53]. TLR4 antagonists show potential as therapeutic agents in both the settings. However, the majority of studies have focused mainly on sepsis models as well as diseases and infections unrelated to the development of intestinal inflammation, leaving a significant gap in the literature.

Springer
TLR4 is overexpressed in both UC (fold increase: 2.33) and CD (fold increase: 1.71) [27, 54, 55]. In IBD, abnormal signal transmission mediated by the upregulation of TLR4 promotes the sustained release of inflammatory cytokines (IL-6, TNF- α). This, in turn, develops and persists as intestinal inflammation. Only low levels of TLR4 and MD2 are expressed on the intestinal epithelium and very little was known about their regulation on intestinal epithelial cells. However, it was established that, during inflammation, expression of both TLR4 and MD2 is increased. It was later discovered by Abreu et al. [56] that the expression of TLR4 and MD2 in the intestinal tract is also regulated by immune-mediated signals. There was an increase in TLR4/MD2 expression when the intestinal epithelial cell lines (T84, HT-29) were exposed to pro-inflammatory cytokines (IFN- γ , TNF- α) highlighting the potential link between the innate and adaptive immune systems in intestinal epithelial cells only in response to pathogenic organisms. Another study by Ungaro et al. has also shown that the inflammation in IBD is decreased in TLR4-deficient mice [35]. However, the study also found that TLR4-deficient mice were unable to undergo mucosal healing and demonstrated decreased epithelial cell proliferation [35]. This shows that TLR4 serves as a mediator for both mucosal healing and inflammation in the intestinal tract.

A similar pattern can also be observed in IM. A study by Wardill et al. has shown that genetic deletion of TLR4 from mice was able to improve chemotherapy-induced gut toxicity and pain [53]. TLR4 KO mice had reduced diarrhea and weight loss compared to wild-type mice [53]. The TLR4 KO mice also exhibited a muted inflammatory response, with no significant increase in IL-1 β , IL-6 or TNF- α , compared to their wild-type counterparts [53].

These studies point out the critical role of TLR4 in regulating inflammation in the intestinal tract, and by targeting and inhibiting TLR4, the outcome of intestinal inflammation and its consequence may be prevented. However, careful selection of TLR4 elimination vs. selective or temporary inhibition as a therapeutic is needed since TLR4 has beneficial effects for mucosal healing and homeostasis.

TLR4 antagonists

Targeting TLR4 could represent a potential approach to regulate immune responses and treat inflammation. However, any potential therapeutic agent must be able to block the harmful effects of TLR4 activation without negatively affecting the host's defence functions. Currently, many different antagonists are being investigated for their potential in managing inflammatory-based diseases and settings, summarized in Table 1.

D Springer

Naturally occurring

The first naturally occurring TLR4 antagonist discovered was from a photosynthetic Gram-negative bacterium that was nonpathogenic, known as *Rhodobacter sphaeroides* [57]. The LPS produced from this bacterium, known as *Rhodobacter sphaeroides* lipid A (RsDPLA), was non-toxic towards murine and human cells and was able to compete with toxic LPS for binding sites. RsDPLA was also able to interact with the TLR4/MD2 complex found in rodents and humans with antagonistic effects [58]. Further in vitro and in vivo studies on the LPS produced by *Rhodobacter sphaeroides* and other bacteria/cyanobacteria have shown potent antagonistic activity of this type of LPS in murine and human cells as well as preventing endotoxic shock in mice.

Additionally, traditional Asian medicines produced from plants, including curcumin, turmeric and a variety of herbs, provide a rich and natural source of molecules which are being investigated for bio-activities that act as TLR4 antagonists [59, 60]. The modulation of TLR4 using herbal extracts promoted a large area of research to determine their pharmacological potential. It was found that certain bio-actives from bacteria or plants had a positive relationship against sepsis and septic shock [61-63]. These bio-actives were also discovered to have positive relationships against inflammatory diseases such as Alzheimer's, arthritis and inflammatory bowel diseases [35, 64, 65]. A summary of research conducted on some of these naturally sourced TLR4 antagonists can be found in Table 1. Although the main focus of this study is on the therapeutic potentials of TLR4 antagonists on intestinal inflammation, there are a limited number of studies, which used intestinal inflammation as a disease model.

Synthetic

Although there are many plant-based products capable of targeting and inhibiting TLR4 in vitro and in vivo in both rodent and human models, these do not possess the necessary stability and target specificity to be considered a potential therapeutic option compared to products and molecules extracted from microorganisms [59], which was why the molecules produced from microorganisms such as Rhodobacter sphaeroides have been used as a model to create synthetic antagonists. RsDPLA was used to design the synthetic TLR4 antagonists eritoran (E5564) and E5531 [80, 81]. E5531 was a first-generation lipid A analogue synthesized as part of a program to develop therapeutic agents for septic shock [82], while eritoran (E5564) is a second-generation lipid A analogue designed for the same purpose but was found to be more potent in its antiendotoxin effects, longer lasting and easier to manufacture

Indian J Gastroenterol (January-February 2021) 40(1):5-21

Table 1 Summary	of the effect of natural TLR4 antagonists in	previous pre-clinical in vitro, in vivo	and in silico studies
Study	Study model	TLR4 antagonist	Outcome
Qureshi et al. [61]	Bacterial sepsis In vivo: BDF1 mice injected with LPS (1 µg)	Rhodobacter sphaeroides lipid A (RsDPLA)	RsDPLA (100 μg, i.p.) pre-treatment was as- sociated with 91% inhibition of LPS-induced response as measured by se- rum TNF-α concentration (246±95 pg/mL vs. 2653±286 pg/mL vehicle control).
Kirikae et al. [66]	In vitro inflammation model In vitro: mouse macrophage-like J774.1 cell line challenged with LPS		RsDPLA treatment decreased LPS response in a dose-dependent fashion as measured by TNF and IL-6 secretion (65% inhibition at 1:3 and 100% at 1:62 LPS:RsDPLA ratio). Mechanism proposed to be through binding of CD14 receptor.
Anwar et al. [58]	In silico Molecular dynamics simulation		Simulation predicted inhibitory behavior of RsDPLA on the TLR4/MD2 complex in rodents and humans.
Malgorzata-Miller et al. [62]	Septic shock In vitro: Human PBMC challenged with LPS In vivo: C57Bl/6 mice injected with LPS	Lipooligosaccharide (LOS) from Bartonella quintana (BqLOS)	Human PBMCs pre-incubated with BqLOS (100 ng/mL) was associated with inhibition of LPS-induced response measured by su- pernatant concentration of IL-1β, TNF-α, IL-6, IL-8 (p<0.001). Mice pre-treated with BqLOS (100 μg) had improved survival rates.
De Paola et al. [67]	Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis In vitro: Motor neuron/glia co-cultures In vivo: Wobbler mice	LPS from Oscillatoria Planktothrix FPI (Cyp/VB3323)	In vitro: Cells exposed to LPS (1 µg/mL) reduced viability by $30.8\pm 11.9\%$ (p < 0.001 vs. control). This toxic effect was reduced by VB3323 (20 µg/mL) which almost completely restored motor neuron viability in the cells (91.3±9.9% with p < 0.001 vs. LPS). In vivo: Wobbler mouse with spontaneous motor neuron degeneration chronically treated with VB3323 (5 mg/kg/d i.p., final concentration 0.5 mg/mL) displayed decreased microglial activation and morphological alterations of spinal cord neurons; and better performance in the paw abnormality and grip-strength tests.
Balducci et al. [64]	Alzheimer's disease In vivo: C57Bl/6 mice		Amyloid- β oligomers (A β O) injection (7.5 μ L at 1 μ M) rapidly activated glial cells and induced a memory establishment deficit. When treated with CyP (10 μ g, ICV) before A β O, the memory deficit was prevented (p =0.0055).
Iori et al. [68]	Seizures In vivo: C57Bl/6 mice		Carbamazepine (CBZ) is an anticonvulsant to treat neuropsychiatric disorders. Mice treat- ed with CyP (1 mg/mouse, i.p.) + CBZ (20 mg/mouse, in food) during disease on- set. CBZ-treated mice displayed a three-fold higher seizure frequency compared to CyP-treated mice ($p < 0.01$). TLR4 antago- nism by CyP was effective in delaying sei- zure onset and reduced recurrence in the established murine model of acquired epi- lepsy.
Yao et al. [69]	Inflammatory bowel disease In vitro: Sprague-Dawley rats injected with 2,4,6-trinitro-benzene sulfonic acid	Probiotics, Golden bifid	Rats treated with the probiotics had a significantly lower disease activity ($p < 0.05$), histopathological score ($p < 0.05$) and

Indian J Gastroenterol (January-February 2021) 40(1):5-21

Study	Study model	TLR4 antagonist	Outcome
			inflammatory cytokine levels (TNF- α and IL-1 β , p<0.05) compared to control groups
Chu et al. [70]	<i>In silico</i> Docking analysis	Berberine, extracted from the herb Huang Lian (<i>Rhizoma coptidis</i>)	Docking analysis suggested that 3 berberine molecules were able to bind to MD2 and block TLR4/NF-κB downstream signalling Binding free energies of the 3 berberine molecules was 7.70, -7.33 and - 6.75 kcal/mol, respectively.
	Bacterial infection In vivo: Balb/c mice challenged with Salmonella typhimurium and bacterial endotoxin		Mice treated with 2 EU/mL endotoxin solution (i.p.) had a lethal rate of 80%. When treated with berberine at different doses (0.13, 0.16 and 0.20 g/kg) after endotoxin administration, mice had survival rate of 50%, 50% and 60% respectively. Average death time of each mouse group treated with berberine was significantly better compared to mice only exposed to LPS (<i>p</i> <0.05).
Liang et al. [71]	In vitro inflammation model In vitro: THP-1 human monocyte cells challenged with LPS Sepsis In vitvo: C57Bl/6 mice administered with LPS	Sparstolonin B (SsnB) extracted from a Chinese herb (Sparganium stoloniferum)	In vitro: SsnB (100 μM) inhibited LPS-induced (50 ng/mL) response as measured by an 18-fold decrease in TNF-α and 10-fold de- crease in IL-6 expression levels vs. LPS-treated cells only. Mechanism pro- posed to be through binding of the CD14/TLR4 receptor. In vivo:
			Mice co-treated with LPS (100 µg/mouse) and SsnB (100 µg/mouse) displayed lower ex- pression of TNF- α (p =0.0075), IL-6 (p = 0.1077) and IL-1β (p <0.0001) vs. LPS-treated mice. SsnB was able to sup- press inflammation induced by LPS by at- tenuating the TLR4-mediated activation of NF- κ B.
Li et al. [72]	Leukemia In vitro: THP-1 cells treated with LPS	Parthenolide (PTL), extracted from the plant feverfew (<i>Tanacetum</i> <i>parthenium</i>)	3 and 12 μM PTL significantly decreased pro-inflammatory cytokine expression and diminished LPS-induced (1 μg/mL) TLR4 expression compared to LPS-treated group (p<0.01). PTL was able to inhibit the ex- pression of these cytokines by blocking the TLR4 which in turn blocks the subsequent downstream signalling cascade.
Saadane et al. [73]	Cystic fibrosis In vitro: 16 HBE (human bronchial epithelial cell line) transfected with AS oligonucleotide that inhibits expression of CFTR. Stimulated using IL-1β/TNF (100 ng/ml_each)		In vitro: At 3 h and 6 h, AS cells pre-treated with PTL (40 μ M) had decreased IL-8 secretion vs non-treated cells (p =0.02 and 0.03, respec- tively).
	In vivo: Cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR)-knockout mice challenged with LPS		LPS (25 ng, intratracheally)-treated mice had increased polymorphonuclear leukocytes (PMN) (9±1.54% at 1 h, 38.8±7.23% at 3 h and 63±6.0% at 8 h). When co-treated with PTL (3 µg/g), a decrease in PMN % at 8 h was observed (p=0.006). Proposed mecha- nism of action for PTL was NF-kB-dependent inhibition of cellular re- sponses.
Gradišar et al. [74]	In vitro inflammation model In vitro: Human embryonic kidney (HEK) 293 cells stimulated with LPS.	Curcumin, extracted from the turneric plant (<i>Curcuma longa</i>)	40% inhibition of TLR4/MD2 complex ob- served at approximately equimolar concen- tration of curcumin and MD2 in presence of

Indian J Gastroenterol (January-February 2021) 40(1):5-21

Study	Study model	TLR4 antagonist	Outcome
			LPS. Cells co-treated with LPS (100 ng/mL) and higher doses of curcumin (0-20 μM) showed no difference in NF-κB activity.
Zhu et al. [75]	Traumatic brain injury (TBI) In vivo: Feency weight-drop contusion model on C57BI/6 mice		Injured brain tissue had a significant increase in TLR4 expression vs. sham control brains 24 h post-trauma (p <0.01). Curcumin (100 and 200 mg/kg) administered post-trauma reduced TLR4 expression and had lower neurological deficit scores and brain water content vs, vehicle-treated mice with p <0.01 and p <0.05, respectively. A decrease in concentrations of inflammatory mediators (IL-1 β , IL-6, TNF- α , MCP-1) vs. vehicle-treated mice (p <0.01) was also ob- served.
Zhang et al. [76]	Acute lung injury In vivo: BALB/c mice with injury induced by LPS	Atractylenolide I (AO-I/ AT-I) extracted from the Chinese herb Cang Zhu (<i>Rhizoma Atractylodis</i> macrocephalae)	LPS (10 µg)-treated mice displayed pathological changes: inflammatory cells infiltration, interalveolar septal thickening and edema which were attenuated in co-treated mice (LPS + AO-1 at 5, 10 and 20 mg/kg). MPO activity and inflammatory cell infiltrate were reduced in co-treated mice (5 mg/kg; p<0.01, 10 mg/kg; p<0.01 and 20 mg/kg; p<0.01 and (5 mg/kg; p< 0.05, 10 mg/kg; p<0.01 and 20 mg/kg; p< 0.01) vs. LPS-treated mice, respectively.
Wang et al. [63]	Sepsis In vivo: Cecal ligation and puncture (CLP) model of mice		Survival of mice increased with AT-I dose at 10, 20 and 40 mg/kg (i,p.) (p <0.05, p <0.01, p<0.01, respectively) vs. control, respec- tively. AT-I-treated mice took a shorter time to return to normal temperature (p <0.05) and displayed dose-dependent decrease in pro-inflammatory cytokines TNF- α and IL-6 (p <0.05, p <0.01, p <0.01, respective- ly). Decrease in white blood cells (p <0.05) and IL-1 β (p <0.05 and p <0.01, respec- tively) was observed at 20 and 40 mg/kg dose.
Li et al. [77]	Acute respiratory distress syndrome In vivo: BALB/c mice with LPS adminis- tered intranasally to induce lung injury	Asiatic acid (AA) extracted from the plant Gotu Kola/Pennywort (<i>Centella asiatica</i>)	LPS-treated mice displayed increased lung wet/dry weight ratio, inflammatory cell in- filtrate and MPO activity. Co-treated mice (LPS + AA at 25, 50 and 100 mg/kg) displayed decreased lung wet/dry weight ratio (p <0.05, p <0.01, p <0.01, respectively) inflammatory cell infiltrate (p <0.05, p < 0.01, p <0.01, respectively) and MPO ac- tivity (p <0.01, p <0.01, p <0.01, respec- tively) vs. LPS group.
Lee et al. [78]	<i>In vitro</i> inflammation model <i>In vitro</i> : Bone marrow cells isolated from C57Bl/6 mice challenged with LPS	Celastrol extracted from the plant Thunder God Vine (<i>Tripterygium wilfordii</i>)	Celastrol (0.1, 0.5 and 1 μ M) inhibited LPS-induced (10 ng/mL) responses mea- sured by TNF- α , IL-6, IL-12 and IL-1 β at mRNA and protein levels (p <0.05). Confocal imaging analysis of celastrol demonstrated decreased co-localisation of fluorescent LPS with MD2.
Yuan et al. [65]	Arthritis In vivo: C57Bl/6 mice with induced adju- vant arthritis		Celastrol (0.5 mg/kg) improved clinical outcome via clinical and histopathological scoring vs. non-treated mice (p <0.01). Decreased expression of TNF-α (1.9-fold)

Indian J Gastroenterol (January-February 2021) 40(1):5-21

Study	Study model	TLR4 antagonist	Outcome
			and IL-6 (3.1-fold) in celastrol treated mice vs. non-treated mice.
Cho et al. [79]	In vitro inflammation model In vitro: RAW264.7 cells challenged with LPS	Xanthohumol (XN) extracted from the plant Hops (<i>Humulus</i> <i>lupulus</i>)	Cells co-treated with LPS (0.1–0.5 μ g/mL) and XN (0.5, 1, 2.5 and 5 μ g/mL) displayed a dose-dependent decrease in NO levels (2.5 and 5 μ g/mL, p <0.01 vs. LPS group), TNF- α (2.5 and 5 μ g/mL, p <0.01 vs. LPS group) and IL-1 β (1, 2.5 and 5 μ g/mL, p <0.01 vs. LPS group).
Ungaro et al. [35]	Inflammatory bowel disease C57BI/6J mice with dextran sulphate sodium (DSS) administered in drinking water.	IgG2b monoclonal antibody	Mice co-treated with DSS (2.5%) and IgG2b (20 mg/kg) displayed decrease in expression of TNF- α (141.5±16.3 pg/mL vs. 336±53.8 pg/mL, p <0.01), IL-6 (4816±145.5 pg/mL vs. 5850.4±144.4 pg/mL, p <0.01) and % dendritic cells in the lamina propria (3.4±0.7 vs. 8.7±0.4%, p <0.05) vs. control. No difference in DAI scoring vs. control (1.28±0.19 vs. 1.33±0.23, p =0.42, maximum score: 4).
Zhang et al. [32]	Inflammatory bowel disease C57Bl/6 mice with dextran sulphate sodium (DSS) administered in drinking water.	Paconiflorin extracted from peony root	Mice pre- or co-treated with paeoniflorin (50 mg/kg) and DSS (4%) suppressed weight loss: Pre-paeoniflorin at day 7 (p < 0.05), co-paeoniflorin at days 5–6 (p <0.05), day 7 (p <0.001); Diarrhea/bloody diarrhea: Pre-paeoniflorin at days 5 (p <0.05), 6 (p < 0.01), 7 (p <0.001), co-paeoniflorin at days 6–7 (p <0.05); Shortening of colon length: Pre- and co-paeoniflorin (p <0.05); Histological score: Pre- and co-paeoniflorin (p <0.01) vs. vehicle control. Paeoniflorin-treated mice had lower ex- pression of TLR4 protein and mRNA vs. DSS only mice (p <0.001).

RsDPLA Rhodobacter sphaeroides lipid A, *i.p.* intraperitoneal injection, *LPS* lipopolysaccharide, *TNF*-α tumor necrosis factor alpha, *IL-6* interleukin 6, *CD14* cluster of differentiation 14, *TLR4* toll-like receptor 4, *MD2* myeloid differentiation factor 2, *LOS* lipooligosaccharide, *BqLOS Bartonella quintana, PBMC* peripheral blood mononuclear cell, *IL-1β* interleukin 1 beta, *IL-8* interleukin 8, *A/∂O* amyloid β oligomers, *ICV* intracerebroventricular injection, *CBZ* carbamazepine, *NF-κB* nuclear factor kappaB, *SsnB* Sparstolonin B, *PTL* parthenolide, *HBE* human bronchial epithelial cell line, *AS* allele specific, *CFTR* cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator, *PMN* polymorphonuclear leukocytes, *HEK* human embryonic kidney, *MCP-1* monocyte chemoattractant protein 1, *AO-I/AT-I* atractylenolide I, *MPO* myeloperoxidase, *CLP* cecal ligation and puncture, *AA* asiatic acid, *mRNA* messenger RNA, *XN* xanthohumol, *NO* nitric oxide, *DSS* destran sulphate sodium, *DAI* disease activity index

compared to E5531 [83]. Studies on eritoran have shown a positive effect against sepsis [83] and other inflammatory conditions [84, 85]. This led to the development of other synthetic analogues such as TAK-242 and FP7 with antagonistic effects on the TLR4/MD2 complex to treat various inflammatory diseases such as neuroinflammation and influenza infections. Although the main focus of this study is on the therapeutic potentials of TLR4 antagonists on intestinal inflammation, there are a limited number of studies, which used intestinal inflammation as a disease model. Therefore, studies which encompass different inflammatory diseases have been included and summarized in Table 2 in order to show the potential broader anti-inflammatory effects of TLR4 antagonism.

The most well-known TLR4 antagonist to enter the clinical phase was eritoran, followed by TAK-242; and although many synthetic TLR4 antagonists have been developed and studied, very few have actually made it into clinical trials, due to the limited evidence currently available. Table 3 summarises only the TLR4 antagonists that have been, or are, undergoing clinical trials in different inflammatory disease models. However, this will allow for a broader view of using TLR4

Indian J Gastroenterol (January-February 2021) 40(1):5-21

Study	Study model	TLR4 antagonist	Outcome
Mullarkey et al. [83]	Sepsis In vivo: C57Bl/6 mice, Hartley guinea pigs, Fischer rats challenged with i.v. LPS	Eritoran (E5564)	Mice: E5564 (100, 300, 1000 μg/kg) co-treatment was associated with 37%, 81% and 93% inhibition of LPS-induced (100 μg/kg) response as measured by serum TNF-α levels, respectively (p <0.05 vs. control). Guinea pigs: E5564 (30, 100, 300 μg/kg) co-treatment was associated with 29%, 57% and 94% inhibition of LPS-induced (1000 μg/kg) response as measured by serum TNF-α levels, respectively (p <0.05 vs. control). Rats: E5564 (10, 100, 1000 μg/kg) co-treatment was associated with 84%, 97% and 100% inhibition of LPS-induced (3 μg/kg) response as measured by serum TNF-α levels, respectively (p <0.05 vs. control).
Citazawa et al. [84] Acute liver failure (ALF) In vivo: Wistar rats challenged with D-galactosamine (GalN) and LPS Liu et al. [85] Inflammatory effects of ischemia-merficion in kidneys			Rats treated with E5564 after ALF (500 mg/kg GalN + 50 μ g/kg LPS) displayed a decrease in serum TNF- α levels and had an improved survival rate of 42.9% compared to untreated rats (p <0.05).
u et al. [85] Inflammatory effects of ischemia-reperfusion in kidneys <i>In vivo</i> : Fisher rats with kidney nephrectomy and ischemia performed.			Rats treated with E5564 displayed a significant improvement in renal function as measured by serum creatinine levels (p<0.05) and higher survival rates (p< 0.05) vs. vehicle controls.
Sha et al. [86]	Endotoxin shock In vivo: BALB/c mice treated with LPS i.p.	TAK-242 (Resatorvid)	Pre-treatment of TAK-242 (0.1, 0.3, 1 and 3 mg/kg) was associated with a decrease in LPS-induced (10 mg/kg) responses as measured by IL-6, IL-10, MIP-2, IL-1β and NO serum levels vs. vehicle control (p <0.025). A 40% increase in survival rate of mice was also observed vs vehicle control (p ≤0.05). Post-treatment of TAK-242 (1 mg/kg) was associated with a decrease in LPS-induced (5 mg/kg) response as measured by IL-6 and MIP-2 serum levels vs. vehicle control (p ≤0.01). A survival rate of 45% was also observed vs. vehicle control (p ≤0.01).
Kuno et al. [87] Endotoxemia In vivo: Hartley guinea pigs treated with LPS i.v. Garate et al. [88] Neuroinflammation			TAK-242 (3 and 10 mg/kg) pre-treatment was associated with a dose-dependent decline in colonic muscle ten- sion (p =0.001 and p <0.001, respectively) and mean arterial pressure (p =0.036 and p =0.004, respectively) caused by LPS (10 mg/kg, i.v.). A 50% survival rate was observed when pre-treated with TAK-242 at 10 mg/kg vs. the 10% observed in the control group.
Garate et al. [88] Neuroinflammation In vivo: Wistar Hannover rats restrained to induce stress.			Pre-treatment of TAK-242 (0.5 mg/kg, i.v.) decreased expression of the pro-inflammatory enzymes: IL-1β, COX-2 and iNOS expression levels, p<0.05 vs control, p<0.05 vs stress only group.
Hua et al. [89]	Cerebral ischemia In vivo: C57Bl/6 mice induced with focal cerebral ischemia/reperfusion		Treatment with TAK-242 (3 mg/kg) was associated with reduce levels of serum TNF receptor II, monocyte che- motactic protein-1, macrophage inflammatory protein-1 γ and tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinases-1 (p <0.05 vs. untreated mice). An 8.8% reduction in brain infarct size and improved neurologic function score (6.73) were also observed (p <0.05 vs. untreated mice).
Perrin-Cocon et al. [90]	Lethal influenza infection In vitro: monocyte-derived dendritic cells (DCs) challenged with influenza virus, strain A/PR/8/34 In vivo: CS7B1/6 infected with mouse-adapted influenza virus, strain A/PR/8/34	FP7	In vitro: FP7 (1 and 10 μM) treatment was associated with decreased levels of LPS-induced (10 ng/mL) responses as measured by supernatant levels of IL-8, IL-6, MIP-1β, TNF-α, IL-12 and IL-10 in both monocytes and DCs (p<0.05 vs. LPS). In vivo: Mice treated with FP7 (200 μg/mouse, i.v.) after influenza infection displayed reduced gene production of TNF-α,

Indian J Gastroenterol (January-February 2021) 40(1):5-21

Study	Study model	TLR4 antagonist	Outcome
			IL-1 β , IFN- β , murine IL-8 (p <0.01) and IL-6 (p <0.05) in the lungs. FP7-treated mice had decreased viral load (log FP7-treated tire=4.1±0.39) vs. vehicle-treated mice (log vehicle-treated tire=5.27±0.15) as measured by a virus tiration assay (p =0.0225).
Palmer et al. [91]	Cardiovascular inflammatory-based dis- eases In vitro: Human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVEC), THP-1 and mouse RAW-264.7 macrophages challenged with LPS In vivo: Angiotensin II-infused apolipopro- tein E-deficient mice		In vitro: FP7 (0–10 μ M) negatively regulated LPS-induced pro- duction (100 ng/mL) of pro-inflammatory cytokines in a dose-dependent manner: THP-1: IL-8 (p <0.001), IL-6 (p <0.01), MIP-1 α (p < 0.001) at 5 μ M and IL-1 β (p <0.001) at 0.1, 1, 5 μ M vs. LPS. RAW-264.7: p65 NF-kB at 1, 5, 10 μ M (p <0.001), IL-6 at 5 μ M (p <0.05), 10 μ M (p <0.001) and p38 MAPK at 0.1 (p <0.05), 1 (p <0.01), 5 and 10 μ M (p <0.001) vs. LPS. HUVEC: p38 MAPK and p65 NF-kB at 0.1, 0.5 and 1 μ M (p <0.05) vs. LPS. In vivo: FP7 (3 mg/kg/day) inhibited angiotensin II-driven pro- duction of pro-inflammatory proteins, and MIP-1 γ and JNK phosphorylation (p <0.05 vs. angiotensin II group).
Facchini et al. [92]	Inflammatory bowel disease In vitro: Peripheral blood mononuclear cells and lamina propria mononuclear cells collected from patients with IBD In vivo: BALB/c mice with DSS adminis- tered in their water.		In vitro: FP7 at 10 μ M negatively regulated LPS-induced produc- tion (100 ng/mL) of pro-inflammatory cytokines: mRNA relative expression: TNF- α (p <0.001); IL-1 β (p < 0.05); IL-6 (p <0.05). ELISA: TNF- α , IL-1 β and IL-6 (p <0.05). In vivo: FP7 (250 μ g/kg) treatment was associated with a lower histological score (p <0.01 vs. DSS) and significantly reduced the release of inflammatory cytokines TNF- α (p <0.05), IL-1 β (p <0.001) and IL-6 (p <0.05).
Huggins et al. [93]	Abdominal aortic aneurysm (AAA) In vitro: HUVEC challenged with LPS In vivo: C57Bl/6 mice induced with AAA	IAXO-102	In vitro: IAXO-102 (10 μM) blocked LPS-stimulated (100 ng/mL) production of JNK, ERK, p65 NF-κB (<i>p</i> < 0.05) and p38, MCP-1, IL-8 (<i>p</i> <0.01) vs. LPS. In vivo: IAXO-102 (3 mg/kg/day) blocked angiotensin II-induced response as measured by protein expression of JNK, ERK, p65, NF-κB (<i>p</i> <0.05) vs. angiotensin II only group. IAXO-102 also downregulated expression of MIP-1γ and TLR4 (<i>p</i> <0.05 vs. angiotensin II group) and reduced incidence of AAA (30% IAXO-102-treated vs. 86% angiotensin II group).
Zhang et al. [94]	Acute lung injury (ALI) In vitro: Mouse RAW 264.7 macrophages challenged with LPS In vivo: Sprague-Dawley rats with ALI in- duced by intratracheal LPS instillation	Chalcone derivatives - Compound 20	 In vito: Fluorescent probe determined compound 20 is a specific inhibitor of MD2 (KD=189 μM). Addition of compound 20 (10 μM) inhibited LPS-induced (0.5 μg/mL) secretion of TNF-α, IL-1β, COX-2 (p<0.01) and IL-6 (q<0.05) vs. LPS. In vivo: Compound 20 (20 mg/kg) reduced LPS-induced (5 mg/kg) pulmonary edema as measure by the decrease in lung wet/dry weight ratio (p<0.01) vs. LPS. Compound 20 also inhibited IL-1β secretion (p<0.01) and MPO activity (p<0.05) vs. LPS.

Indian J Gastroenterol (January-February 2021) 40(1):5-21

Table 2 (continued)			
Study	Study model	TLR4 antagonist	Outcome
Wang et al. [95]	Septic shock and lung injury In vitro: Mouse primary peritoneal macrophages challenged with LPS In vivo: C57Bl/6 mice injected with LPS	Curcumin analogues - L48H37	<i>In vitro</i> : <i>Fluorescent</i> probe determined L48H37 is a specific inhibitor of MD2 (KD=11.3 μM). L48H37 (1, 2.5, 5 or 10 μM) inhibited LPS-induced (0.5 μg/mL) phos- phorylation in a dose-dependent manner: ERK at 1, 2.5, 5 and 10 μM (p <0.01), p38 at 2.5 μM (p <0.05), 5 and 10 μM (p <0.01), p38 at 2.5 μM (p <0.05), 5 and 10 μM (p <0.01), p38 at 2.5 μM (p <0.01) vs. LPS. L48H37 (10 μM) inhibited secretion of TNF- α , IL-6, IL-1 β and iNOS (p <0.01 vs. LPS-treated group); IL-10 and COX-2 (p <0.05 vs. LPS-treated group). <i>In vivo</i> : L48H37-treated (10 mg/kg) mice had higher survival rates vs. LPS (20 mg/kg, i.v.) (p <0.01). Pulmonary damage and LPS-injured tissue structure of lungs was amended.
Hodgkinson and Ye. [96]	In vitro inflammation model In vitro: Human embryonic kidney (HEK) 293-CD14- MD2 cells challenged with LPS	Statins - Simvastatin - Pravastatin	Both simvastatin and pravastatin (2 μ M) pre-treatment was associated with the inhibition of LPS-induced (5 ng/mL) response as measured by supernatant concen- trations of NF- κ B, IL-6 and TNF- α (p <0.05 vs. LPS).
Katsargyris et al. [97]	Carotid atherosclerotic plaques <i>Ex vivo</i> : atherosclerotic plaques from patients		Patients who used statins had lower TLR4 expression in their endothelial cells and atherosclerotic plaques vs. non-statin patients ($p=0.02$ and $p=0.03$, respectively). Prevalence cerebrovascular accident was 18.6% in statin group vs. 61.4% of non-statin group (odds ratio [95% CI] 0.14 [0.07–0.31] p <0.001).
Fort et al. [98]	Inflammatory bowel disease BALB/c mice with DSS administered in their water.	Lipid A-mimetic - CRX-526	CRX-526 (2, 10, 50 µg) treatment was associated with a lower DAI (p=0.421, 0.056, 0.016, respectively) and histological score (p=0.032, 0.008, 0.008, respectively) vs. DSS in a dose-dependent manner.

E5564 eritoran, LPS lipopolysaccharide, IV intravenous, TNF- α tumor necrosis factor alpha, ALF acute liver failure, GalN D-galactosamine, i.p. intraperitoneal, Resatorvid TAK-242, IL-6 interleukin 6, IL-10 interleukin 10, MIP-2 macrophage inflammatory protein 2, IL-1β interleukin 1 beta, NO nitric oxide, COX-2 cyclooxygenase 2, iNOS nitric oxide synthase, DCs dendritic cells, IL-8 interleukin 8, MIP-1β macrophage inflammatory protein 1 beta, IL-12 interleukin 12, IFN-β interferon beta, HUVEC human umbilical vein endothelial cells, THP-1 human acute monocytic leukemia cell, MAPK mitogen-activated protein kinase, MIP-1α macrophage inflammatory protein 1 alpha, MAPK mitogen-activated protein kinase, MIP-1α macrophage inflammatory bowel disease, DSS dextran sulphate sodium, mRNA messenger RNA, AAA abdominal aortic aneurysm, HUVEC human umbilical vein endothelial cell, ERK extracellular signal-regulated kinase, ALI acute lung injury, MD2 myeloid differentiation factor 2, KD equilibrium dissociation constant, HEK human embryonic kidney, CD14 cluster of differentiation 14, DA1 disease activity index

antagonists in inflammatory diseases to support its use in intestinal inflammation.

Conclusions

Both IBD and IM have significant effects on a patient's quality of life as well as economic and social burdens [51, 99, 100]. While the pathophysiology for chronic intestinal inflammation remains unknown, previous research has identified that TLR4 signalling in the intestinal tract is a critical regulator of intestinal immune homeostasis. The

use of a TLR4 antagonist has potential as a novel therapeutic for IBD and IM patients whose disease pathogenesis relies heavily on TLR4 signalling. Previous studies have shown that inhibiting LPS-induced TLR4 stimulation with antagonists can reduce intestinal inflammation in animal models [101]. Regardless of how promising TLR4 antagonists are in the treatment of intestinal inflammation, there are still challenges in bioavailability and delivery. Nonetheless, anti-TLR4 therapies present a promising alternative for future innovative treatments for both IBD and IM. In the future, there is a need for tissue specific studies looking into these anti-TLR4 therapies in order to mimic the therapeutic setting of IBD and IM.

Springer

Table 3 Summ	ary of TLR4 antagonists	s used in clinical trials			
TLR4 antagonist	Condition/disease	Mechanism of action	Clinical trial design and aim	Irial status and outcome	Reference/ clinical trial number
Eritoran (E5564)	Sepsis/severe sepsis/septic shock	Lipid A mimic, binds to MD2	Phase 2, a safety and efficacy study of intravenous E5564 in patients with severe sepsis Phase 3, a controlled comparison of eritoran tetrasodium and placebo in patients with severe sensis	Completed. Enitoran appeared well tolerated and showed a lower mortality rate (105 mg doss) in patients with severe sepsis and high predicted risk of mortality. Completed. Patients with severe sepsis did not have reduced 28-daw mortality when administered with	NCT00046072 NCT00334828
Resatorvid (TAK-242)	Severe sepsis	Binds covalently to Cys747 of TLR4-TIR domain and blocks TLR4/TIRAP and TTD ATTD AM	Phase 3, a pivotal, multicentre, multinational, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled study to evaluate the efficacy and safety of TAK-242 in	eritoran, compared with placebo. Completed. TAK-242 did not suppress cytokine levels in patients with sepsis. TAK-242 was well tolerated but patients developed mild increases in	NCT00143611
		I LK4 I KAM INGROUMS	adms with severe septs phase 3, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled study of the efficacy and safety of TAK-242 vs. pla- cob in subjects with sepsis-induced cardiovascular and monimover, failure	scum menennogoom levels. Reminated. Business decision; no safety or efficacy concerns.	NCT00633477
NI-0101	Healthy volunteers	Monoclonal antibody blocking TLR4 signalling	Phase 1, randomized double-blind study to determine the safety, tolerability and distribution and elimination of a novel theraptenic drug (NI-0101) when adminis- tered to healthy volumeses	Completed. NI-0101 showed good tolerability, fa- vorable safety and PK profile, and durable anti-inflammatory effect in healthy volunteers.	NCT01808469
	Rheumatoid arthritis		Phase 2, randomized, please ocntrolled, double-blind study to explore the effect of a new antibody to treat patients with theumatoid arthritis.	Completed. Results unavailable.	NCT03241108
E5564 eritoran, <i>h</i> related adaptor m	1D2 myeloid differentia olecule, PK pharmacoki	tion factor 2, TAK-242 resatorvid, inclics	, TLR4 toll-like receptor 4, TIR toll-interleukin receptor de	main, 71RAP TIR domain-containing adaptor proteir	n, TRAM TRIF-

Indian J Gastroenterol (January–February 2021) 40(1):5–21

Authors' contribution Janine S.Y. Tam: Writing of the manuscript with input from all authors. Janet K. Coller: Provided critical feedback of the manuscript for important intellectual content. Patrick A. Hughes: Provided critical feedback of the manuscript for important intellectual content. Joanne M. Bowen: Provided feedback and critical revision of the manuscript for important intellectual content, final approval of the manuscript.

Compliance with ethical standards

 $\mbox{Conflict of interest} \quad JSYT, JKC, PAH, CAP, and JMB \mbox{ declare that they have no conflict of interest.}$

Disclaimer The authors are solely responsible for the data and the contents of the paper. In no way, the Honorary Editor-in-Chief, Editorial Board Members, the Indian Society of Gastroenterology or the printer/ publishers are responsible for the results/findings and content of this article.

References

- Ananthakrishnan AN. Epidemiology and risk factors for IBD. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2015;12:205–17.
- Trotti A, Bellm LA, Epstein JB, et al. Mucositis incidence, severity and associated outcomes in patients with head and neck cancer receiving radiotherapy with or without chemotherapy: a systematic literature review. Radiother Oncol. 2003;66:253–62.
- Akira S, Takeda K. Toll-like receptor signalling. Nat Rev Immunol. 2004;4:499–511.
- Kawasaki T, Kawai T. Toll-like receptor signaling pathways. Front Immunol. 2014;5:461.
- Kawai T, Akira S. TLR signaling. Cell Death Differ. 2006;13:816–25.
- Worbs T, Hammerschmidt SI, Förster R. Dendritic cell migration in health and disease. Nat Rev Immunol. 2017;17:30–48.
 Mowat AM. Anatomical basis of tolerance and immunity to intes-
- Mowat AM. Anatomical basis of tolerance and immunity to intertinal antigens. Nat Rev Immunol. 2003;3:331–41.
- Dong L, Li J, Liu Y, et al. Toll-like receptor 2 monoclonal antibody or/and toll-like receptor 4 monoclonal antibody increase counts of Lactobacilli and Bifidobacteria in dextran sulfate sodium-induced colitis in mice. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2012;27:110–9.
- Heimesaat MM, Fischer A, Siegmund B, et al. Shift towards proinflammatory intestinal bacteria aggravates acute murine colitis via toll-like receptors 2 and 4. PLoS One. 2007;2:e662.
- Gribar SC, Anand RJ, Sodhi CP, Hackam DJ. The role of epithelial toll-like receptor signaling in the pathogenesis of intestinal inflammation. J Leukoe Biol. 2008;83:493–8.
- Takahashi K, Sugi Y, Hosono A, Kaminogawa S. Epigenetic regulation of TLR4 gene expression in intestinal epithelial cells for the maintenance of intestinal homeostasis. J Immunol. 2009;183: 6522–9.
- Medzhitov R, Preston-Hurlburt P, Janeway CA Jr. A human homologue of the Drosophila toll protein signals activation of adaptive immunity. Nature. 1997;388:394–7.
- Kawai T, Akira S. Toll-like receptor downstream signaling. Arthritis Res Ther. 2005;7:12–9.
- Gay NJ, Gangloff M. Structure and function of toll receptors and their ligands. Annu Rev Biochem. 2007;76:141–65.
- Liaunardy-Jopeace A, Gay NJ. Molecular and cellular regulation of toll-like receptor-4 activity induced by lipopolysaccharide ligands. Front Immunol. 2014;5:473.

- Frantz S, Kobzik L, Kim Y-D, et al. Toll4 (TLR4) expression in cardiac myocytes in normal and failing myocardium. J Clin Invest. 1999;104:271–80.
- Kielian T. Toll-like receptors in central nervous system glial inflammation and homeostasis. J Neurosci Res. 2006;83:711–30.
- Taylor KR, Trowbridge JM, Rudisill JA, et al. Hyaluronan fragments stimulate endothelial recognition of injury through TLR4. J Biol Chem. 2004;279:17079–84.
- Jilling T, Simon D, Lu J, et al. The roles of bacteria and TLR4 in rat and murine models of necrotizing enterocolitis. J Immunol. 2006;177:3273–82.
- Park BS, Song DH, Kim HM, et al. The structural basis of lipopolysaccharide recognition by the TLR4–MD-2 complex. Nature. 2009;458:1191–6.
- Abreu MT, Vora P, Faure E, et al. Decreased expression of tolllike receptor-4 and MD-2 correlates with intestinal epithelial cell protection against dysregulated proinflammatory gene expression in response to bacterial lipopolysaccharide. J Immunol. 2001;167: 1609–16.
- Blackwell TS, Christman JW. The role of nuclear factor- κ B in cytokine gene regulation. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol. 1997;17:3– 9
- Hold GL, Berry S, Saunders KA, et al. The TLR4 D299G and T399I SNPs are constitutively active to up-regulate expression of TRIF-dependent genes. PLoS One. 2014;9:e111460.
- Ferwerda B, McCall MB, Alonso S, et al. TLR4 polymorphisms, infectious diseases, and evolutionary pressure during migration of modern humans. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2007;104:16645–50.
- Weinstein JR, Schulze J, Lee RV, et al. Functional polymorphisms in toll-like receptor 4 are associated with worse outcome in acute ischemic stroke patients. Neuroreport. 2014;25:580–4.
- Fukata M, Arditi M. The role of pattern recognition receptors in intestinal inflammation. Mucosal Immunol. 2013;6:451–63.
- Brown M, Hughes KR, Moossavi S, et al. Toll-like receptor expression in crypt epithelial cells, putative stem cells and intestinal myofibroblasts isolated from controls and patients with inflammatory bowel disease. Clin Exp Immunol. 2014;178:28–39.
- Belmonte L, Beutheu Youmba S, Bertiaux-Vandaele N, et al. Role of toll like receptors in irritable bowel syndrome: differential mucosal immune activation according to the disease subtype. PLoS One. 2012;7:e42777.
- Franchimont D, Vermeire S, El Housni H, et al. Deficient hostbacteria interactions in inflammatory bowel disease? The toll-like receptor (TLR)-4 Asp299gly polymorphism is associated with Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis. Gut. 2004;53:987–92.
- Fukata M, Chen A, Vamadevan AS, et al. Toll-like receptor-4 promotes the development of colitis-associated colorectal tumors. Gastroenterology. 2007;133:1869–81.
- Fukata M, Michelsen KS, Eri R, et al. Toll-like receptor-4 is required for intestinal response to epithelial injury and limiting bacterial translocation in a murine model of acute colitis. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol. 2005;288:1055–65.
- Zhang J, Dou W, Zhang E, et al. Paeoniflorin abrogates DSSinduced colitis via a TLR4-dependent pathway. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol. 2014;306:27–36.
- Liu Y, Zhang Z, Wang L, et al. TLR4 monoclonal antibody blockade suppresses dextran-sulfate-sodium-induced colitis in mice. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2010;25:209–14.
- Fort MM, Mozaffarian A, Stöver AG, et al. A synthetic TLR4 antagonist has anti-inflammatory effects in two murine models of inflammatory bowel disease. J Immunol. 2005;174:6416–23.
- Ungaro R, Fukata M, Hsu D, et al. A novel toll-like receptor 4 antagonist antibody ameliorates inflammation but impairs mucosal healing in murine colitis. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol. 2009;296:G1167–G79.

Springer

Indian J Gastroenterol (January-February 2021) 40(1):5-21

- Wardill HR, Choo JM, Dmochowska N, et al. Acute colitis drives tolerance by persistently altering the epithelial barrier and innate and adaptive immunity. Inflamm Bowel Dis. 2019;25:1196–207.
- Cho JH. The genetics and immunopathogenesis of inflammatory bowel disease. Nat Rev Immunol. 2008;8:458–66.
 de Mattos BRR. Garcia MPG. Noqueira JB. et al. Inflammatory
- de Mattos BRR, Garcia MPG, Nogueira JB, et al. Inflammatory bowel disease: an overview of immune mechanisms and biological treatments. Mediat Inflamm. 2015;2015;493012.
- Itzkowitz SH, Yio X. Inflammation and cancer IV. Colorectal cancer in inflammatory bowel disease: the role of inflammation. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol. 2004;287:G7–G17.
- Molodecky NA, Soon IS, Rabi DM, et al. Increasing incidence and prevalence of the inflammatory bowel diseases with time, based on systematic review. Gastroenterology. 2012;142:46–54.
- Gibson PR, Weston AR, Shann A, et al. Relationship between disease severity, quality of life and health-care resource use in a cross-section of Australian patients with Crohn's disease. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2007;22:1306–12.
- Gibson PR, Vaizey C, Black CM, et al. Relationship between disease severity and quality of life and assessment of health care utilization and cost for ulcerative colitis in Australia: a cross-sectional, observational study. J Crohns Colitis. 2014;8:598–606.
- Sartor RB. Mechanisms of disease: pathogenesis of Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis. Nat Clin Pract Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2006;3:390–407.
- Garud S, Peppercom MA. Ulcerative colitis: current treatment strategies and future prospects. Ther Adv Gastroenterol. 2009;2: 99–108.
- Veauthier B, Hornecker JR. Crohn's disease: diagnosis and management. Am Fam Physician. 2018;98:661–9.
 Jones JA, Avritscher EB, Cooksley CD, et al. Epidemiology of
- Jones JA, Avritscher EB, Cooksley CD, et al. Epidemiology of treatment-associated mucosal injury after treatment with newer regimens for lymphoma, breast, lung, or colorectal cancer. Support Care Cancer. 2006;14:505–15.
- Lalla RV, Bowen J, Barasch A, et al. MASCC/ISOO clinical practice guidelines for the management of mucositis secondary to cancer therapy. Cancer. 2014;120:1453–61.
- Duncan M, Grant G. Oral and intestinal mucositis causes and possible treatments. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2003;18:853–74.
- Cario E. Toll-like receptors in the pathogenesis of chemotherapyinduced gastrointestinal toxicity. Curr Opin Support Palliat Care. 2016;10:157–64.
- Bowen JM, Gibson RJ, Coller JK, et al. Systematic review of agents for the management of cancer treatment-related gastrointestinal mucositis and clinical practice guidelines. Support Care Cancer. 2019;27:4011–22.
- Elting LS, Cooksley C, Chambers M, et al. The burdens of cancer therapy. Clinical and economic outcomes of chemotherapyinduced mucositis. Cancer. 2003;98:1531–9.
- Sonis ST, Elting LS, Keefe D, et al. Perspectives on cancer therapy-induced mucosal injury: pathogenesis, measurement, epidemiology, and consequences for patients. Cancer. 2004;100: 1995–2025.
- Wardill HR, Gibson RJ, Van Sebille YZA, et al. Irinotecaninduced gastrointestinal dysfunction and pain are mediated by common TLR4-dependent mechanisms. Mol Cancer Ther. 2016;15:1376–86.
- Cario E, Podolsky DK. Differential alteration in intestinal epithelial cell expression of toll-like receptor 3 (TLR3) and TLR4 in inflammatory bowel disease. Infect Immun. 2000;68:7010–7.
- Pugazhendhi S, Jayakanthan K, Pulimood AB, Ramakrishna BS. Cytokine gene expression in intestinal tuberculosis and Crohn's disease. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis. 2013;17:662–8.
- Abreu MT, Amold ET, Thomas LS, et al. TLR4 and MD-2 expression is regulated by immune-mediated signals in human intestinal epithelial cells. J Biol Chem. 2002;277:20431–7.

D Springer

- Strittmatter W, Weckesser J, Salimath PV, et al. Nontoxic lipopolysaccharide from Rhodopseudomonas sphaeroides ATCC 17023. J Bacteriol. 1983;155:153–8.
- Anwar MA, Panneerselvam S, Shah M, et al. Insights into the species-specific TLR4 signaling mechanism in response to Rhodobacter sphaeroides lipid A detection. Sci Rep. 2015;5:7657.
 Molteni M, Bosi A, Rossetti C, Natural products with toll-like
- Molteni M, Bosi A, Rossetti C. Natural products with toll-like receptor 4 antagonist activity. Int J Inflam. 2018;2018:2859135.
- Schink A, Neumann J, Leifke AL, et al. Screening of herbal extracts for TLR2- and TLR4-dependent anti-inflammatory effects. PLOS One. 2018;13:e0203907-e.
- Qureshi N, Takayama K, Kurtz R. Diphosphoryl lipid A obtained from the nontoxic lipopolysaccharide of Rhodopseudomonas sphaeroides is an endotoxin antagonist in mice. Infect Immun. 1991;59:441–4.
- Malgorzata-Miller G, Heinbockel L, Brandenburg K, et al. Bartonella quintana lipopolysaccharide (LPS): structure and characteristics of a potent TLR4 antagonist for in-vitro and in-vivo applications. Sci Rep. 2016;6:34221.
- Wang A, Xiao Z, Zhou L, et al. The protective effect of atractylenolide I on systemic inflammation in the mouse model of sepsis created by cecal ligation and puncture. Pharm Biol. 2016;54:146–50.
- Balducci C, Frasca A, Zotti M, et al. Toll-like receptor 4-dependent glial cell activation mediates the impairment in memory establishment induced by beta-amyloid oligomers in an acute mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. Brain Behav Immunol. 2017;60: 188–97.
- Yuan K, Huang G, Zhang S, et al. Celastrol alleviates arthritis by modulating the inflammatory activities of neutrophils. J Tradit Chin Med Sci. 2017;4:50–8.
- 66. Kirikae T, Schade FU, Kirikae F, et al. Diphosphoryl lipid A derived from the lipopolysaccharide (LPS) of Rhodobacter sphaeroides ATCC 17023 is a potent competitive LPS inhibitor in murine macrophage-like J774.1 cells. FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol. 1994;9:237-43.
- De Paola M, Mariani A, Bigini P, et al. Neuroprotective effects of toll-like receptor 4 antagonism in spinal cord cultures and in a mouse model of motor neuron degeneration. Mol Med. 2012;18: 971–81.
- Iori V, Iyer AM, Ravizza T, et al. Blockade of the IL-1R1/TLR4 pathway mediates disease-modification therapeutic effects in a model of acquired epilepsy. Neurobiol Dis. 2017;99:12–23.
- Yao P, Tan F, Gao H, et al. Effects of probiotics on Toll-like receptor expression in ulcerative colitis rats induced by 2,4,6trinitro-benzene sulfonic acid. Mol Med Report. 2017;15:1973– 80.
- Chu M, Ding R, Chu ZY, et al. Role of berberine in anti-bacterial as a high-affinity LPS antagonist binding to TLR4/MD-2 receptor. BMC Complement Altern Med. 2014;14:89.
- Liang Q, Wu Q, Jiang J, et al. Characterization of sparstolonin B, a Chinese herb-derived compound, as a selective toll-like receptor antagonist with potent anti-inflammatory properties. J Biol Chem. 2011;286:26470–9.
- Li S, Gao X, Wu X, et al. Parthenolide inhibits LPS-induced inflammatory cytokines through the toll-like receptor 4 signal pathway in THP-1 cells. Acta Biochim Biophys Sin. 2015;47: 368–75.
- Saadane A, Masters S, DiDonato J, et al. Parthenolide inhibits IkappaB kinase, NF-kappaB activation, and inflammatory response in cystic fibrosis cells and mice. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol. 2007;36:728–36.
- Gradišar H, Keber MM, Pristovšek P, et al. MD-2 as the target of curcumin in the inhibition of response to LPS. J Leukoc Biol. 2007;82:968–74.

- Zhu H-T, Bian C, Yuan J-C, et al. Curcumin attenuates acute inflammatory injury by inhibiting the TLR4/MyD88/NF-κB signaling pathway in experimental traumatic brain injury. J Neuroinflammation. 2014;11:59.
- Zhang JL, Huang WM, Zeng QY. Atractylenolide I protects mice from lipopolysaccharide-induced acute lung injury. Eur J Pharmacol. 2015;765:94–9.
- Li Z, Xiao X, Yang M. Asiatic acid inhibits lipopolysaccharideinduced acute lung injury in mice. Inflammation. 2016;39:1642–8.
 Lee JY, Lee BH, Kim ND, et al. Celastrol blocks binding of
- Lee JY, Lee BH, Kim ND, et al. Celastrol blocks binding of lipopolysaccharides to a Toll-like receptor4/myeloid differentiation factor2 complex in a thiol-dependent manner. J Ethnopharmacol. 2015;172:254–60.
- Cho YC, Kim HJ, Kim YJ, et al. Differential anti-inflammatory pathway by xanthohumol in IFN-gamma and LPS-activated macrophages. Int Immunopharmacol. 2008;8:567–73.
- Barochia A, Solomon S, Cui X, et al. Eritoran tetrasodium (E5564) treatment for sepsis: review of preclinical and clinical studies. Expert Opin Drug Metab Toxicol. 2011;7:479–94.
- Kawata T, Bristol JR, Rossignol DP, et al. E5531, a synthetic nontoxic lipid A derivative blocks the immunobiological activities of lipopolysaccharide. Br J Pharmacol. 1999;127:853–62.
- Kobayashi S, Kawata T, Kimura A, et al. Suppression of murine endotoxin response by E5531, a novel synthetic lipid A antagonist. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 1998;42:2824–9.
- Mullarkey M, Rose JR, Bristol J, et al. Inhibition of endotoxin response by E5564, a novel Toll-like receptor 4-directed endotoxin antagonist. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. 2003;304:1093–102.
- Kitazawa T, Tsujimoto T, Kawaratani H, et al. Salvage effect of E5564, Toll-like receptor 4 antagonist on d-galactosamine and lipopolysaccharide-induced acute liver failure in rats. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2010;25:1009–12.
- Liu M, Gu M, Xu D, et al. Protective effects of Toll-like receptor 4 inhibitor eritoran on renal ischemia-reperfusion injury. Transplant Proc. 2010;42:1539–44.
- Sha T, Sunamoto M, Kitazaki T, et al. Therapeutic effects of TAK-242, a novel selective Toll-like receptor 4 signal transduction inhibitor, in mouse endotoxin shock model. Eur J Pharmacol. 2007;571:231–9.
- Kuno M, Nemoto K, Ninomiya N, et al. The novel selective tolllike receptor 4 signal transduction inhibitor tak-242 prevents endotoxaemia in conscious Guinea-pigs. Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol. 2009;36:589–93.
- Garate I, Garcia-Bueno B, Madrigal JL, et al. Toll-like 4 receptor inhibitor TAK-242 decreases neuroinflammation in rat brain frontal cortex after stress. J Neuroinflammation. 2014;11:8.
- Hua F, Tang H, Wang J, et al. TAK-242, an antagonist for Tolllike receptor 4, protects against acute cerebral ischemia/reperfusion injury in mice. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab. 2015;35:536–42.

- Perrin-Cocon L, Aublin-Gex A, Sestito SE, et al. TLR4 antagonist FP7 inhibits LPS-induced cytokine production and glycolytic reprogramming in dendritic cells, and protects mice from lethal influenza infection. Sci Rep. 2017;7:40791.
- Palmer C, Peri F, Neumann F, et al. The synthetic glycolipidbased TLR4 antagonist FP7 negatively regulates in vitro and in vivo haematopoietic and non-haematopoietic vascular TLR4 signalling. Innate Immun. 2018;24:411–21.
- Facchini FA, Di Fusco D, Barresi S, et al. Effect of chemical modulation of toll-like receptor 4 in an animal model of ulcerative colitis. Eur J Clin Pharmacol. 2020;76:409–18.
- Huggins C, Pearce S, Peri F, et al. A novel small molecule TLR4 antagonist (IAXO-102) negatively regulates non-hematopoietic toll like receptor 4 signalling and inhibits aortic aneurysms development. Atherosclerosis. 2015;242:563–70.
- Zhang Y, Wu J, Ying S, et al. Discovery of new MD2 inhibitor from chalcone derivatives with anti-inflammatory effects in LPSinduced acute lung injury. Sci Rep. 2016;6:25130.
- Wang Y, Shan X, Dai Y, et al. Curcumin analog L48H37 prevents lipopolysaccharide-induced TLR4 signaling pathway activation and sepsis via targeting MD2. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. 2015;353: 539–50.
- Hodgkinson CP, Ye S. Statins inhibit toll-like receptor 4-mediated lipopolysaccharide signaling and cytokine expression. Pharmacogenet Genomics. 2008;18:803–13.
- Katsargyris A, Klonaris C, Tsiodras S, et al. Statin treatment is associated with reduced toll-like receptor 4 immunohistochemical expression on carotid atheroselerotic plaques: a novel effect of statins. Vascular. 2011;19:320–6.
- Fort MM, Mozaffarian A, Stöver AG, et al. A synthetic TLR4 antagonist has anti-inflammatory effects in two murine models of inflammatory bowel disease. J Immunol. 2005;174:6416.
- Rubin DT, Mody R, Davis KL, et al. Real-world assessment of therapy changes, suboptimal treatment and associated costs in patients with ulcerative colitis or Crohn's disease. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2014;39:1143–55.
- Cohen RD, Yu AP, Wu EQ, et al. Systematic review: the costs of ulcerative colitis in Western countries. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2010;31:693–707.
- 101. Kessel A, Toubi E, Pavlotzky E, et al. Treatment with glutamine is associated with down-regulation of Toll-like receptor-4 and myeloid differentiation factor 88 expression and decrease in intestinal mucosal injury caused by lipopolysaccharide endotoxaemia in a rat. Clin Exp Immunol. 2008;151:341–7.

Publisher's note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

241

Springer

ORIGINAL ARTICLE



Investigation of TLR4 Antagonists for Prevention of Intestinal Inflammation

Janine S. Y. Tam^{1,5}, Janet K. Coller², Clive A. Prestidge^{3,4} and Joanne M. Bowen¹

Received 24 February 2022; accepted 4 July 2022

Abstract-Activation of toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) has been shown to be a major influence on the inflammatory signalling pathways in intestinal mucositis (IM), as demonstrated by TLR4 knock-out mice. Pharmacological TLR4 inhibition has thus been postulated as a potential new therapeutic approach for the treatment of IM but specific TLR4 inhibitors have yet to be investigated. As such, we aimed to determine whether direct TLR4 antagonism prevents inflammation in pre-clinical experimental models of IM. The noncompetitive and competitive TLR4 inhibitors, TAK-242 (10 µM) and IAXO-102 (10 µM), respectively, or vehicle were added to human T84, HT-29, and U937 cell lines and mouse colonic explants 1 h before the addition of lipopolysaccharide (LPS) (in vitro: 100 µg/ mL; ex vivo: 10 µg/mL), SN-38 (in vitro: 1 µM or 1 nM; ex vivo: 2 µM), and/or tumour necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-α) (5 µg/mL). Supernatant was collected for human IL-8 and mouse IL-6 enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays (ELISAs), as a measure of inflammatory signalling. Cell viability was measured using XTT assays. Explant tissue was used in histopathological and RT-PCR analysis for genes of interest: TLR4, MD2, CD14, MyD88, IL-6, IL-6R, CXCL2, CXCR1, CXCR2. SN-38 increased cytostasis compared to vehicle (P < 0.0001). However, this was not prevented by either antagonist (P > 0.05) in any of the 3 cell lines. Quantitative histological assessment scores showed no differences between vehicle and treatment groups (P > 0.05). There were no differences in *in vitro* IL-8 (P>0.05, in all 3 cells lines) and ex vivo IL-6 (P>0.05) concentrations between vehicle and treatment groups. Transcript expression of all genes was similar across vehicle and treatment groups (P > 0.05). TLR4 antagonism using specific inhibitors TAK-242 and IAXO-102 was not effective at blocking IM in these pre-clinical models of mucositis. This work indicates that specific epithelial inhibition of TLR4 with these compounds is insufficient to manage mucositis-related inflammation. Rather, TLR4 signalling through immune cells may be a more important target to prevent IM.

KEY WORDS: toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4); TLR4 antagonist; intestinal inflammation; intestinal mucositis; SN-38

¹Discipline of Physiology, School of Biomedicine, University of Adelaide, Adelaide, South Australia 5005, Australia ²Discipline of Pharmacology, School of Biomedicine, University of Adelaide, Adelaide, South Australia, Australia ³Clinical and Health Sciences, University of South Australia, Adelaide, South Australia, Australia ⁴ARC Centre of Excellence in Convergent Bio-Nano Science and Technology, Adelaide, South Australia, Australia ⁵To whom correspondence should be addressed at Discipline of Physiology, School of Biomedicine, University of Adelaide, Adelaide, South Australia, 5005, Australia. Email: shuyiejanine.tam@adelaide.edu.au

© The Author(s), 2022

Published online: 22 July 2022

INTRODUCTION

Toll-like receptors (TLRs) are an important class of pattern recognition receptors of the innate immune system and are expressed on a variety of both immune cells (macrophages, dendritic cells) and non-immune cells (epithe-lial cells) in the intestine [1–4]. Each TLR family member contains a ligand-specific extracellular domain and conserved intracellular domain, which allows highly selective responses to intestinal environmental stimuli, including homeostatic, pathogenic, and damage-associated signals [5, 6]. However, TLRs can also amplify immune responses under stress conditions which leads to chronic inflammation [7–11].

TLR4, the best studied TLR family member in the context of infection and inflammation is primarily beneficial to the intestine as it induces an inflammatory response to provide protection from invading bacteria and promotes mucosal integrity [12]. However, TLR4 can also be overexpressed in chronic inflammatory conditions such as inflammatory bowel disease (IBD), whereby people with ulcerative colitis (UC) have a 2.3-fold increase (P=0.02) and people with Crohn's disease (CD) have a 1.7-fold increase (P=0.04), compared to people who have normal colonic mucosal tissue [13]. Signal transmission mediated by the upregulation of TLR4 promote the sustained release of proinflammatory cytokines [14] (e.g. interleukin-1 beta (IL-1 β), IL-6, and tumour necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- α)). This, in turn, develops and persists as intestinal inflammation, and has also been associated with risk of inflammationassociated colon cancer [15, 16].

The pathobiology of acute intestinal inflammation as seen in intestinal mucositis (IM) in people with cancer following chemotherapy with irinotecan has also been linked to the activation of TLR4. In IM, TLR4 activation upregulates pro-inflammatory cytokines TNF-α and IL-6 [17]. This occurs via a downstream signalling pathway whereby chemotherapeutic agents cause direct injury to the intestinal epithelial cells, allowing the luminal antigens to enter the lamina propria. Lipopolysaccharides (LPS), or endotoxins, are a product of luminal antigens which activate TLR4 expressed on the intestinal epithelial layer and mucosa-associated immune cells when the luminal antigens cross over the damaged epithelial layer [18]. Subsequently, causing inflammation and ulceration. Ulceration then leads to enhanced translocation of luminal contents and increases the risk of bacteraemia in immunocompromised patients [18]. Previous study has shown that the genetic deletion of TLR4 renders mice resistant to chemotherapy-induced mucositis [19]. However, due to limitations of genetically modified animals in research translation, research efforts are now targeted at tailoring methods of inhibiting TLR4 pharmacologically.

Currently, TLR4 antagonists are being investigated for their potential in managing inflammatory-based diseases such as sepsis and arthritis [20, 21]. TAK-242 is a small-molecule TLR4 inhibitor that interferes with the down-stream signalling mediated by the CD14-TLR4 complex without directly inhibiting the binding of LPS to TLR4 [22]. It had previously undergone clinical trials as a treatment for severe sepsis [23], while IAXO-102 is a synthetic glycolipid that modulates TLR4 activation and signalling by interfering selectively with the TLR4 co-receptors CD14 and MD-2 [24]. IAXO-102 has only been used in experimental studies in abdominal aortic aneurysms [25]. There is a significant lack in studies using these antagonists (such as TAK-242 and IAXO-102) in IBDs such as IM. This study therefore aimed to investigate the potential of the TLR4 antagonists, TAK-242 and IAXO-102, to attenuate intestinal inflammation using in vitro and ex vivo models.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Chemicals

TLR4 antagonists TAK-242 (Sapphire Bioscience, Australia) and IAXO-102 (Innaxon, UK) and TLR4 agonists and inflammatory mediators, LPS O55:B5 (Sigma-Aldrich, USA), SN-38 (Tocris Bioscience, United Kingdom) and TNF- α (Research and Diagnostic Systems, United States), were reconstituted according to manufacturer's instructions for *in vitro* and *ex vivo* experiments: TAK-242: DMSO; IAXO-102: DMSO and ethanol; LPS: sterile MilliQ water; SN-38: DMSO; TNF- α : sterile PBS and 0.1% bovine serum albumin.

In Vitro Human Cell Culture

Human colorectal adenocarcinoma cell lines T84 and HT-29 were grown in DMEM (Thermo Fisher Scientific, United States) supplemented with 10% FBS (Scientifix Pty Ltd., Australia) and 1% penicillin–streptomycin (Sigma-Aldrich) to simulate intestinal colonocytes. In contrast, the pro-monocytic, human myeloid leukaemia cell line U937 which are innate monocyte-like immune cells were grown in RPMI-1640 (Thermo Fisher Scientific) supplemented with Investigation of TLR4 Antagonists for Prevention of Intestinal Inflammation

10% FBS (Scientifix Pty Ltd.) and 1% penicillin–streptomycin (Sigma-Aldrich). All cells were grown in 75 cm² flasks in a 37 °C incubator with 5% CO₂. For all experiments, all cells were used between passages 3 and 20.

T84, HT-29, and U937 cell viability were evaluated using a Cell Proliferation Kit II (XTT) (Merck & Co., United States). One hundred microliters of suspension containing T84: 5×10⁴; HT-29: 1×10⁴; U937: 3×10⁴ cells were seeded in 96-well plates (Corning, USA). The plates were then incubated for 24 h at 37 °C in 5% CO2. After 24 h incubation, the medium was replaced, and the cells were treated with TAK-242 (10 µM) and IAXO-102 (10 µM) and incubated at 37 °C with CO₂ for 1 h. Cells were then treated with LPS (100 ng/mL), active metabolite of irinotecan SN-38 (T84 & HT-29: 1 uM: U937: 1 nM) and TNF-α (5 µg/mL) and incubated at 37 °C with CO2 for 36 h. Concentrations of all treatments used as well as incubations times were from previous [25, 261 and extensive dose finding studies. DMSO (0.1%) was used as the vehicle treatment. After the 36-h incubation period, the media was replaced with 100 µL media and 50 µL of XTT solution (composed of 5 mL XTT labelling reagent and 100 µL of electron coupling reagent). The plate was then incubated for 4 h at 37 °C with 5% CO2. Then, the cell viability was measured using a SynergyTM Mx Monochromator-Based Multi-Mode Microplate Reader (BioTek, Vermont, United States) at 490 nm. Percentage (%) of cell cytostasis was calculated using the following equation:

 $Cytostasis(\%) = \left[\frac{A490Vehicle - A490Treated}{A490Vehicle}\right] \times 100$

Ex Vivo Culture of Mouse Colonic Explants

The study was approved by the University of Adelaide Animal Ethics Committee and complied with the National Health and Research Council Australia Code of Practice for Animal Care in Research and Training (2020). Twelve wild-type C57BL/6 mice (Animal Resource Centre, Australia) were culled via CO_2 inhalation and cervical dislocation. The entire gastrointestinal tract was removed, and the colons were flushed with chilled 1×phosphate buffered saline (PBS) (Thermo Fisher Scientific) to remove contents. The colon was then divided into 9 equal pieces and stored in chilled 1×PBS. Each piece was cut longitudinally along the mesentery line, flattened onto a piece of manila paper and placed lumen side down in a 24-well plate (Corning) containing RPMI (400 µL) media and stored in an incubator at 37 °C at 5% CO2 for 10 m to equilibrate. Tissue was pre-treated with TAK-242 (10 µM) and IAXO-102 (10 µM) for 1 h before the administration of LPS (100 ng/mL) and SN-38 (2 µM) for 3 h at 37 °C at 5% CO2. After 3 h, the tissue and supernatant were collected and processed. Concentrations of all treatments used as well as incubation times were taken from the in vitro study. DMSO was used as the vehicle treatment. Following treatment, all explant supernatant was collected and stored at -20 °C for enzymelinked immunosorbent assays (ELISAs). In addition, the explant tissue was either fixed in 10% neutral buffered formalin (ChemSupply Australia Pty Ltd., Australia) for 24 h, transferred to 70% ethanol (ChemSupply Australia Pty Ltd.) and embedded in paraffin wax (ChemSupply Australia Pty Ltd.) for histopathological analysis, or immediately snap-frozen in liquid nitrogen and stored at-80 °C for real-time polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) analysis.

Histopathological Analysis of Distal Colonic Explant Tissue

Haematoxylin and eosin (H&E) staining was performed using 5 μ m sections of the embedded explant tissue, cut on a rotary microtome and mounted onto glass microscope slides (Thermo Fisher Scientific). Slides were scanned and assessed (× 100 magnification) using a NanoZoomer 2.0-HT slide scanner (Hamamatsu Photonics, Shizuoka Pref., Japan). All slides underwent qualitative histopathological assessment to generate an injury score. The histological criteria used in the assessment were as follows: epithelial disruption; crypt loss; crypt abscesses; goblet cell loss; oedema; submucosal thickening; muscularis externa thickening; and polynuclear cell infiltration [27]. Each parameter was scored as: 0 = absent; 1 = mild; 2 = moderate; or 3 = severe, with a possible maximum score of 24.

Immunohistochemistry Assessment of Cellular Markers of Apoptosis and Proliferation

Immunohistochemistry (IHC) was carried out on 5 µm sections of explant tissue, cut on a rotary microtome and mounted onto FLEX IHC microscope slides (Flex Plus Detection System, Dako; #K8020). IHC analysis was performed for caspase-3 (Abcam; #ab4051), a marker of apoptosis, and Ki67 (Abcam; #ab16667), a marker of proliferation. Changes in both parameters are validated markers for altered tissue kinetics and an excellent way to assess the subclinical severity of toxicity [28]. IHC analysis was performed using Dako reagents on an automated machine (AutostainerPlus, Dako; #AS480) following standard protocols supplied by the manufacturer. Briefly, sections were deparaffinised in xylene and rehydrated through graded ethanols before undergoing heatmediated antigen retrieval using an EDTA/Tris buffer (0.37 g/L EDTA, 1.21 g/L Tris; pH 9.0). Retrieval buffer was preheated to 65 °C using the Dako PT LINK (pretreatment module: Dako: #PT101). Slides were immersed in the buffer, and the temperature was raised to 97 °C for 20 min. After returning to 65 °C, slides were removed and placed in the Dako AutostainerPlus (Dako; #AS480) and stained following manufacturer's guidelines. Negative controls had the primary antibody omitted. Slides were scanned using the NanoZoomer (Hamamatsu Photonics) and assessed with NanoZoomer Digital Pathology software view.2 (Histalim). The criteria used in the assessment were as follows according to percentage (%) of area positively stained for either Ki67 or Caspase 3: <25% =0; 25% = 1; 50% = 2; 75% > = 3.

RT-PCR of Human Cell Culture and Colonic Explant Tissue

RNA was isolated from T84, HT-29, U937 and snap frozen colonic intestinal explant tissue using the NucleoSpin RNA Plus kit (Scientifix Pty Ltd., Victoria, Australia) following the manufacture's protocol. RNA was quantified using a SynergyTM Mx Monochromator-Based Multi-Mode Microplate Reader (BioTek) and reverse transcribed using an iScript cDNA Synthesis Kit (Bio-Rad Laboratories, California, United States) according to the manufacturer's protocol. cDNA was quantified using a SynergyTM Mx Monochromator-Based Multi-Mode Microplate Reader (BioTek) and diluted to a working concentration of 100 ng/µL. Primers for genes of interest were designed using web-based primer design program, PRIMER 3 (v. 0.4.0) [29, 30] and manufactured by Sigma-Aldrich (Missouri, United states). A list of all the primers used is shown in Table 1. Amplified transcripts were detected by SYBR Green (Quantitect, Qiagen Pty Ltd., Victoria, Australia) in a Rotor-Gene Q Series Rotary Cycler (Qiagen Pty Ltd., Victoria, Australia). All reactions were completed in triplicate. Fold change in mRNA expression was calculated using the $2^{(\text{delta CT})} (2^{\Delta Ct})$ method using GAPDH as the housekeeper gene [31].

ELISAs of Human Cell Culture and Mouse Colonic Explant Supernatants

Human IL-8 production was measured in cell culture supernatant using an ELISA kit (Abcam, Cambridge, United Kingdom) following the manufacturer's instructions. Mouse IL-6 production was measured in intestinal explant culture supernatant using an ELISA kit (Invitrogen, Massachusetts, United States) following the manufacturer's instructions. Absorbance was measured at 450 nm using a SynergyTM Mx Monochromator-Based Multi-Mode Microplate Reader (BioTek). Absorbance output was calculated and converted into protein concentration using a standard curve from the ELISA kit (IL-8: 1000 – 31.25 pg/mL; IL-6: 500 – 4 pg/mL) and the GraphPad Prism Software version 9.0 (GraphPad® Software, USA).

Statistical Analysis

Data was graphed and analysed using the GrahPad Prism Software 9.0 (GraphPad[®] Software, San Diego, USA). A Kruskal–Wallis test with Dunn's multiple comparisons test was performed on non-parametric data to compare between the treatment groups. An ordinary one-way

Table 1	RT-PCR primer sequences designed by PRIMER 3, version
	0.4.0

Mouse TLR4	Forward: 5'-CTC TGC CTT CAC TAC AGA GAC-3' Reverse: 5'-TGG ATG ATG TTG GCA GCA ATG-3'
Mouse MD2	Forward: 5'- GTC CGA TGG TCT TCC TGG CGA GT-3'
	Reverse: 5' GCT TCT CAG ATT CAG TCA ATA TGG G-3'
Mouse CD14	Forward: 5'- GTC AGG AAC TCT GGC TTT GC-3' Reverse: 5' GGC TTT TAC CCA CTG AAC CA-3'
Mouse MyD88	Forward: 5'- GGA GCC AGA TTC TCT GAT GC-3' Reverse: 5' TGT CCC AAA GGA AAC ACA CA-3'
Mouse IL-6	Forward: 5'- AGT TGC CTT CTT GGG ACT GA-3' Reverse: 5' TCC ACG ATT TCC CAG AGA AC-3'
Mouse IL-6 Receptor	Forward: 5'- TGA ATG ATG ACC CCA GGC AC-3' Reverse: 5' ACA CCC ATC CGC TCT CTA CT-3'
Mouse CXCL2	Forward: 5'- AAG TIT GCC TTG ACC CTG AA-3' Reverse: 5' AGG CAC ATC AGG TAC GAT CC-3'
Mouse CXCR1	Forward: 5'- GGG TGA AGC CAC AAC AGA TT-3' Reverse: 5' GCA GAC CAG CAT AGT GAG CA-3'
Mouse CXCR2	Forward: 5'- GCA GAG GAT GGC CTA GTC AG-3' Reverse: 5' TCC ACC TAC TCC CAT TCC TG-3'
Mouse GAPDH (housekeeper)	Forward: 5'- CCT CGT CCC GTA GAC AAA ATG-3'
	Reverse: 5' TCT CCA CTT TGC CAC TGC AA-3'

Investigation of TLR4 Antagonists for Prevention of Intestinal Inflammation

ANOVA with Tukey's multiple comparisons test was performed on parametric data to compare between the treatment groups. Any data point that had a higher value than 3 times the standard deviation from the mean was excluded. *P*-values of < 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

Effect of TAK-242 and IAXO-102 Treatment on Cell Viability (Cytostasis)

Since a hallmark feature of IM leading to inflammation is cell loss, we measured cytostasis in three different cell lines: T84, HT-29, and U937. The TLR4 antagonists, TAK-242 (10 μ M) and IAXO-102 (10 μ M), alone did not cause cytostasis (P > 0.05, Fig. 1). However, they also did not provide protection against cytostasis following treatments with LPS (100 μ g/mL), TNF- α (5 μ g/mL), and SN-38 treatment (T84 and HT-29: 1 μ M; U937: 1 nM) in any of the cell lines (*P*>0.05, Fig. 1).

Effect of IAXO-102 Treatment on IL-8 Production

In human models of inflammation, IL-8 is a key downstream cytokine released following TLR4 activation. As such, IL-8 secretion was tested in intestinal and immune cell lines. All 3 cell lines produced an IL-8 secretory response following treatment (Fig. 2). Due to the similarity observed in the cytostasis results of all 3 cell lines, we proceeded to focus only on IAXO-102 due to its novel aspect compared to TAK-242 which is already a popular research compound. We found the TLR4 antagonist IAXO-102 (10 µM), alone did not cause



Fig.1 Effect of TLR4 antagonism on cell cytostasis following LPS (100 μg/mL), TNF-α (5 μg/mL), and SN-38 treatment (T84 and HT-29: 1 μ M; U937: 1 nM) in (A) T84, (B) HT-29, and (C) U937 cell lines. 0.1% DMSO was used as the vehicle. A T84: DMSO vs. SN-38 (P < 0.0001), DMSO vs. TAK-242 + SN-38 (P < 0.0001), DMSO vs. IAXO-102 + TNF- α (P < 0.0001), DMSO vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P < 0.0001), TAK-242 vs. SN-38 (P<0.01), TAK-242 vs. TAK-242 + SN-38 (P<0.0001), TAK-242 vs. IAXO-102 + TNF-α (P<0.01), TAK-242 vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 $(P < 0.0001), IAXO - 102 ~vs. ~SN - 38 ~(P < 0.001), IAXO - 102 ~vs. ~TAK - 242 + SN - 38 ~(P < 0.0001), IAXO - 102 ~vs. IAXO - 102 + TNF - \alpha ~(P < 0.001), IAXO - 102 ~vs. IAXO - 102 + TNF - \alpha ~(P < 0.001), IAXO - 102 ~vs. IXO - 102 ~vs. IXO - 102 ~vs.$ IAXO-102 vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P < 0.0001), LPS vs. SN-38 (P < 0.0001), LPS vs. TAK-242 + SN-38 (P < 0.0001), LPS vs. IAXO-102 + TNF-0 (P<0.0001), LPS vs. IAXO-102+SN-38 (P<0.0001), TNF-α vs. SN-38 (P<0.01), TNF-α vs. TAK-242+SN-38 (P<0.0001), TNF-α vs. IAXO-102+TNF-α (P<0.001), TNF-α vs. IAXO-102+SN-38 (P<0.0001), TAK-242+LPS vs. TAK-242+SN-38 (P<0.01), TAK-242+LPS vs. IAXO-102+SN-38 (P<0.0001), TAK-242+TNF-α vs. TAK-242+SN-38 (P<0.01), TAK-242+TNF-α vs. IAXO-102+SN-38 (P<0.001), TAK-242+SN-38 vs. IAXO-102+LPS (P<0.01), IAXO-102+LPS vs. IAXO-102+SN-38 (P<0.001), B HT-29: LPS vs. TAK-242+SN-38 (P<0.05), LPS νs. IAXO-102+SN-38 (P<0.05), C U937: DMSO νs. TAK-242+LPS (P<0.01), DMSO νs. TAK-242+TNF-α (P<0.001), DMSO νs. TAK-242+SN-38 (P<0.001), DMSO νs. IAXO-102+TNF-α (P<0.001), DMSO νs. IAXO-102+SN-38 (P<0.0001), TAK-242 νs. IAXO-102 (P <0.01), TAK-242 vs. LPS (P <0.05), IAXO-102 vs. SN-38 (P <0.001), IAXO-102 vs. TAK-242 + LPS (P <0.0001), IAXO-102 vs. TAK-242 +TNF-α (P < 0.0001), IAXO-102 vs. TAK-242 + SN-38 (P < 0.0001), IAXO-102 vs. IAXO-102 +LPS (P < 0.001), IAXO-102 vs. IAXO- $102 + \text{TNF-}\alpha \ (P < 0.0001), \ \text{IAXO-}102 \ vs. \ \text{IAXO-}102 + \text{SN-}38 \ (P < 0.0001), \ \text{LPS} \ vs. \ \text{SN-}38 \ (P < 0.01), \ \text{LPS} \ vs. \ \text{TAK-}242 + \text{LPS} \ (P < 0.0001), \ \text{LPS} \ \text{L$ vs. TAK-242 +TNF-α (*P*<0.0001), LPS vs. TAK-242 + SN-38 (*P*<0.0001), LPS vs. IAXO-102 + LPS (*P*<0.05), LPS vs. IAXO-102 + TNF-α (*P*<0.0001), LPS vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (*P*<0.0001), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + LPS (*P*<0.05), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + TNF-α (*P*<0.01), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + LPS (*P*<0.05), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + TNF-α (*P*<0.01), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + LPS (*P*<0.05), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + TNF-α (*P*<0.01), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + LPS (*P*<0.05), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + TNF-α (*P*<0.01), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + LPS (*P*<0.05), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + TNF-α (*P*<0.01), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + LPS (*P*<0.05), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + TNF-α (*P*<0.01), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + LPS (*P*<0.05), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + TNF-α (*P*<0.01), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + LPS (*P*<0.05), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + TNF-α (*P*<0.01), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + LPS (*P*<0.05), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + TNF-α (*P*<0.01), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + LPS (*P*<0.05), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + TNF-α (*P*<0.01), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + LPS (*P*<0.05), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + TNF-α (*P*<0.01), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + LPS (*P*<0.05), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + TNF-α (*P*<0.01), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + LPS (*P*<0.05), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + TNF-α (*P*<0.01), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + LPS (*P*<0.05), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + TNF-α (*P*<0.01), TNF-α vs. TAK-242 + LPS (*P*<0.05), TNF-α (*P*<0.05 TAK-242 + SN-38 (P<0.01), TNF-α vs. IAXO-102 + TNF-α (P<0.05), TNF-α vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P<0.001), IAXO-102 + LPS vs. IAXO-1 102 + SN-38 (P < 0.05). Data are presented as mean (n = 8 per group).

an IL-8 secretory response (P > 0.05, Fig. 2). However, they also did not suppress any IL-8 secretory responses following treatments with LPS (100 µg/mL), TNF- α (5 µg/mL), and SN-38 treatment (T84 and HT-29: 1 µM; U937: 1 nM) in any of the cell lines (P > 0.05, Fig. 2).

Histopathological Analysis and Immunohistochemistry (IHC) Assessment of Cellular Markers of Apoptosis and Proliferation of Mouse Colonic Explants

The ability to model inflammation in single cell lines is limited, thus we adapted a colonic explant model to further examine TLR4 signalling in mucositis development. No histological changes were observed in the mouse colon explants after treatment with DMSO (0.2%), TAK-242 (10 μ M), IAXO-102 (10 μ M), LPS (100 μ g/ mL), and SN-38 (2 μ M) (Fig. 3A). All sections showed infiltration of neutrophils and disruption of the epithelial layer with no distinguishable differences observed between colon tissue treated with the TLR4 antagonists, TAK-242 and IAXO-102, or pro-inflammatory mediators (Fig. 3A). This is supported by no differences in the quantitative histopathological scores in the colonic explants following any treatments (P>0.05, Fig. 3D).

To follow up on the cell viability assay, Ki67 IHC staining was used to determine cell proliferation while Caspase 3 IHC staining was used to determine presence of apoptotic cells in the explants treated with DMSO (0.2%), TAK-242 (10 µM), IAXO-102 (10 µM), LPS (100 µg/mL), and SN-38 (2 µM) (Fig. 3B, C, respectively). All sections displayed widely distributed staining of Ki67 with no distinguishable differences observed between colon tissue treated with the TLR4 antagonists, TAK-242 and IAXO-102, or pro-inflammatory mediators (Fig. 3B). This is supported by no differences in the quantitative scores in the colonic explants following any treatments (P>0.05, Fig. 3E). As for caspase 3, apoptosis was observed to be decreased in the explant tissues treated with both the antagonist and inflammatory mediator compared to explants tissues treated with either DMSO only. antagonist only, or inflammatory mediator only (Fig. 3F).

Secretion of Pro-inflammatory Cytokine IL-6 from Mouse Colonic Explants

Histological visualisation is not sufficient to evaluate release of pro-inflammatory signals that may contribute to mucositis development. As such, we measured secretion of the key inflammatory cytokine linked to intestinal tissue inflammation in mucositis, IL-6. Inflammatory mediators and TLR4 agonists LPS (100 μ g/mL) and SN-38 (2 μ M) did not significantly increase the IL-6 secretion in the explant media (P > 0.05, Fig. 4). In addition, the TLR4 antagonists TAK-242 (10 μ M) and IAXO-102 (10 μ M) did not cause IL-6 secretion alone or alter the secretion of IL-6 following treatments (P > 0.05, Fig. 4).

Effect of TAK-242 and IAXO-102 Treatment on Gene Expression in Colonic Mouse Explants

We decided to look at the levels of expression of genes associated with the TLR4/MD2 downstream signalling pathway. LPS (100 μ g/mL) and SN-38 (2 μ M) stimulation did not result in higher transcription levels of the associated genes TLR4, MD2, MyD88, CD14, IL-6, IL-6R, CXCL2, CXCR1, and CXCR2 (P > 0.05, Fig. 5). In addition, there was no change observed in gene expression when the explants had been pretreated with the TLR4 antagonists TAK-242 (10 μ M) and IAXO-102 (10 μ M) (P > 0.05, Fig. 5).

DISCUSSION

IM is defined as the inflammation of the mucosa of the intestinal tract and is a side-effect of high dose chemotherapy. Patients who develop IM will often suffer from its side-effects such as pain, nausea, and diarrhoea. These side-effects can be so debilitating that the life-saving treatments patients with cancer undergo need to be stopped, which considerably effects their survival. However, TLR4 signalling has been strongly implicated in the development of intestinal mucositis. Evidence from in vitro studies using human cells and in vivo studies using animal models supports the hypothesis that the activation of TLR4 is related to the pathogenesis of intestinal inflammation [19, 32]. Studies have also shown evidence that when TLR4 is inhibited, there was a decrease in inflammatory infiltrate and protection against damage. For example, a study by Ungaro et al. showed that mice with intestinal inflammation that were pre-treated with TAK-242 had a decreased disease activity index (DAI) score and IL-6 secretion (P < 0.05 vs. disease only) [12]. While a study by Fort et al. found that the DAI and histological score was significantly decreased (P < 0.05 vs. Investigation of TLR4 Antagonists for Prevention of Intestinal Inflammation



Fig. 2 Effect of the TLR4 antagonist IAXO-102 (10 μ M) on suppression of IL-8 secretion following LPS (100 μ g/mL), TNF- α (5 μ g/mL), and SN-38 treatment (T84 and HT-29: 1 μ M; U937: 1 nM) in **A** T84, **B** HT-29, and **C** U937 cell lines. 0.1% DMSO was used as the vehicle. There was no significant difference in IL-8 secretion between the treated and vehicle groups in the T84 and HT-29 cell lines (P > 0.05), **C** U937: DMSO vs. TNF- α (P < 0.01), DMSO vs. SN-38 (P < 0.05), DMSO vs. IAXO-102 + LPS (P < 0.001), DMSO vs. IAXO-102 + TNF- α (P < 0.001), IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P < 0.0001), IAXO-102 vs. TNF- α (P < 0.01), IAXO-102 vs. SN-38 (P < 0.05), DMSO vs. IAXO-102 vs. TNF- α (P < 0.01), IAXO-102 vs. IAXO-102 vs. IAXO-102 vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P < 0.001), LPS vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P < 0.01), SN-38 vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P < 0.02), SN-38 vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P < 0.01), SN-38 vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P < 0.02), SN-38 vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P < 0.01), SN-38 vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P < 0.02), SN-38 vs. IAXO-102 + SN-38 (P < 0.05), Data are presented as median (T84 and HT-29) and mean (U937) (n = 4 per group).

vehicle) in mice pre-treated with a synthetic TLR4 antagonist CRX-526 (50 µg) [33].

Therefore, the TLR4 activation and signalling provides a strong target for pharmacological intervention. This study therefore aimed to determine how TLR4 inhibition protects against intestinal mucositis using preclinical models of inflammation. It was the first time the specific TLR4 antagonists, TAK-242 and IAXO-102, have been investigated in such models. We observed that these TLR4 antagonists did not display any toxic side effects in the preclinical models of inflammation.

In our *in vitro* model, the cell lines T84, HT-29, and U937 had different relative expression levels of TLR4, but this did not impact their response to TLR4 antagonists. The concentration of TLR4 antagonists used in this study was determined by previous studies using the same compounds [25, 34]. All three cell lines displayed a relatively similar reaction as seen in our results of cell cytostasis and secretion of inflammatory mediator IL-8. However, the TLR4 antagonists were not able to prevent any inflammation or cell death induced by LPS, TNF- α , and SN-38. Although it was observed that the TLR4 antagonists did not protect against SN-38 in our cell cytostasis results, this is consistent with studies showing that TLR4 is required for healing in colitis [12].

When we observed the results from the human IL-8 ELISA, it was observed that all 3 cell lines secreted the inflammatory cytokine after being treated with LPS, TNF- α , and SN-38. However, when the cell

lines with LPS, TNF- α , and SN-38 were pre-treated with IAXO-102, there was no decrease in IL-8 observed. Compared to a study by Huggins et al. [25] stimulated human umbilical cord vein endothelial cells (HUVEC) with LPS (100 ng/mL) with and without pre-treatment of IAXO-102 (1 and 10 μ M), with IAXO-102 (10 μ M) inhibiting the secretion of IL-8 (P < 0.01 against LPS only) [25].

One possible reason for the contradictory in vitro results is that the intestinal epithelium, i.e. the T84 and HT-29 cells, must remain mute to the presence of commensal flora and bacterial pathogens to avoid a constant need to defend the intestinal environment against invading pathogens. The colonic epithelial cell types would also be exposed heavily to LPS as they are the main protective barrier between the lumen and the lamina propria. Due to the constant exposure to LPS, these cell types may limit their response to LPS and bacterial pathogens by downregulating the TLR4/MD2 expression [32]. Another limitation is that immortalised cells do not mimic a human intestinal tract as they are derived from human tumour cells. As such, TLR4 signalling may not reflect the healthy intestine and primary cell lines may need to be considered for future work.

This limitation was why an explant model was used in the present study, to better mimic a healthy intestinal tract system. However, similar results were observed in the explant model of intestinal inflammation as were observed in the *in vitro* cell lines;

Tam, Coller, Prestidge and Bowen



Investigation of TLR4 Antagonists for Prevention of Intestinal Inflammation

◄Fig. 3 A Representative H&E stained colonic explants following treatments. 0.2% DMSO was used as the vehicle. D Histopathological analysis of the H&E images from multiple mice. 0.2% DMSO was used as the vehicle. No significant differences in histopathological scores in the colonic explants between the treated and vehicle tissue was observed (P > 0.05). Data are presented as median (n=6 per group). B Representative images of colonic explants following treatments stained with Ki67 (brown staining). C Representative images of colonic explants following treatments stained with Caspase 3 (brown staining). E Analysis and scoring of the colonic explants stained with Ki67. No significant differences in scores in the colonic explants between the treated and vehicle tissue was observed (P > 0.05). Analysis and scoring of the colonic explants stained with Caspase 3. DMSO vs. TAK-242 (P<0.01), DMSO vs. LPS (P<0.0001), DMSO vs. SN-38 (P<0.0001), TAK-242 vs. TAK-242+SN-38 (P<0.01), TAK-242 vs. IAXO-102+LPS (P<0.0001), TAK-242 vs. IAXO-102+SN-38 (P<0.0001), IAXO-102 vs. IAXO-102 vs. LPS (P<0.01), IAXO-102 vs. IAXO-102 vs. SN-38 (P<0.001), LPS vs. TAK-242+LPS (*P* < 0.01), LPS vs. TAK-242+SN38 (*P* < 0.0001), LPS vs. IAXO-102+LPS (*P* < 0.0001), LPS vs. IAXO-102+SN38 (P<0.0001), SN-38 vs. TAK-242+LPS (P<0.01), SN-38 vs. TAK-242+SN38 (P<0.0001), SN-38 vs. IAXO-102+LPS (P<0.0001), SN-38 vs. IAXO-102+SN38 (P<0.0001). 0.2% DMSO was used as the vehicle. Data presented as median (Ki67) and mean (Caspase 3), n = 6 per group

no significant protection against inflammation was observed in colonic explants treated with TLR4 antagonists and the inflammatory mediators or TLR4 agonists. This indicates that inhibition of TLR4 was not able to suppress the inflammatory response. The unexpected lack of response highlights the limitations of *ex vivo* explant models in cytotoxic studies and that IL secretion did not reflect the damage in colon architecture and morphology caused by cytotoxics in the colon.

Possible explanations for these results maybe that it was too late to inhibit TLR4 to see a significant reaction. Due to the nature of explants, inflammatory signals would have been released and cells would undergo apoptosis when the intestine was removed from the mouse. When the tissue was divided into the wells, the media would have been saturated with pro-inflammatory mediators as seen in the increase in IL-6 secretion in our colonic explant model. When the TLR4 antagonist was finally added to the tissue, a difference in cytokine secretions would be unidentifiable. Which may be why TLR4 knockout models of mice are so effective at preventing mucositis. A similar reason can be used to explain the variability seen in the gene expression of the explant tissue. Whereby due to the degradation of the colonic explants, the DNA extracted from the tissue may have been compromised.

However, previous studies using intestinal explants have been quite successful. For example, a study by Guabiraba et al. [26] reported no increase in



Fig. 4 IL-6 secretion from mouse colonic explant supernatant following various treatments: DMSO (0.2%), TAK-242 (10 μM), IAXO-102 (10 μM), LPS (100 μg/mL), and SN-38 (2 μM). TAK-242 and IAXO-102 did not significantly inhibit IL-6 concentration after treatment with inflammatory mediators and TLR4 agonists LPS and SN-38 (P > 0.05). Data are presented as median (n = 13 per group).

Tam, Coller, Prestidge and Bowen



Fig. 5 Relative gene expression of A TLR4, B MD2, C MyD88, D CD14, E IL-6, F IL-6R, G CXCL2, H CXCR1, and I CXCR2 from mouse colonic explants following various treatments: TAK-242 (10 μ M), IAXO-102 (10 μ M), LPS (100 μ g/mL), and SN-38 (2 μ M). 0.2% DMSO was used as the vehicle. No significant upregulation of the genes was observed in the tissue treated with LPS and SN-38 (P>0.05). No significant downregulation of the genes was observed in tAK-242 and IAXO-102 (P>0.05). Data are presented as median (n=6 per group).

the pro-inflammatory cytokine IL-33 in their colonic explants, but when SN-38 was added, there was a significant increase in the IL-33 levels (P < 0.001 vs. vehicle) [26]. Mouse intestinal explants are a popular model to use in a variety of studies [35, 36]. However, none of these studies has provided any histology on the tissue. As such, our study extends knowledge in the field

and limitation of explant tissue models. As such, whole animal studies are preferable.

In conclusion, the results demonstrated no protective capabilities of TLR4 antagonism against the *in vitro* and *ex vivo* intestinal inflammation models. Although T84 and HT-29 cells mimic the colonic epithelial cell phenotype in many regards, these cell lines Investigation of TLR4 Antagonists for Prevention of Intestinal Inflammation

cannot replicate all stages of colonic epithelial cell differentiation and lack key microbiomes that may be important for TLR4 signalling [37]. The explant models would also need to be refined to prevent the tissue from degrading rapidly in order to provide more consistent results or more viable, long-term models such as organoids, or other co-culture systems considered. Further investigation on the specific binding sites of these TLR4 antagonists should also be considered. Therefore, our data must be interpreted with the considerations of the inherent limitations of these systems. However, we were able to fill a knowledge gap in the explant model with our histology findings.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors would like to thank Adelaide Microscopy, University of Adelaide, for the use of their NanoZoomer 2.0-HT slide scanner.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTION

All authors contributed to the study conception and design. Material preparation, data collection, and analysis were performed by Shu Yie Janine Tam. The first draft of the manuscript was written by Shu Yie Janine Tam and all authors commented on previous versions of the manuscript. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

FUNDING

Open Access funding enabled and organized by CAUL and its Member Institutions.

DECLARATIONS

Ethics Approval The study was approved by the University of Adelaide Animal Ethics Committee and complied with the National Health and Research Council Australia Code of Practice for Animal Care in Research and Training (2020).

Competing Interests The authors declare no competing interests.

Open Access This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons licence, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this licence, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/.

REFERENCES

- Barbalat, R., L. Lau, R.M. Locksley, and G.M. Barton. 2009. Toll-like receptor 2 on inflammatory monocytes induces type I interferon in response to viral but not bacterial ligands. *Nature* immunology 10: 1200–1207.
- Uematsu, S., K. Fujimoto, M.H. Jang, B.G. Yang, Y.J. Jung, M. Nishiyama, S. Sato, T. Tsujimura, M. Yamamoto, Y. Yokota, H. Kiyono, M. Miyasaka, K.J. Ishin, and S. Akira. 2008. Regulation of humoral and cellular gut immunity by lamina propria dendritic cells expression Toll-like recentor S. *Nature immunology* 9: 769–776.
- Yarovinsky, F. D. Zhang, J.F. Andersen, G.L. Bannenberg, C.N. Serhan, M.S. Hayden, S. Hieny, F.S. Sutterwala, R.A. Flavell, S. Ghosh, and A. Sher. 2005. TLR11 activation of dendritic cells by a protozoan profilin-like protein. *Science (New York, NY)* 308: 1626–1629.
 Tabeta, K., P. Georgel, E. Janssen, X. Du, K. Hoebe, K. Crozat, S.
- Tabeta, K., P. Georgel, E. Janssen, X. Du, K. Hoebe, K. Crozat, S. Mudd, L. Shamel, S. Sovath, J. Goode, L. Alexopoulou, R.A. Flavell, and B. Beutler. 2004. Toll-like receptors 9 and 3 as essential components of innate immune defense against mouse cytomegalovirus infection. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 101: 3516.
- Brown, J., H. Wang, G.N. Hajishengallis, and M. Martin. 2011. TLR-signaling networks: An integration of adaptor molecules, kinases, and cross-talk. *Journal of Dental Research* 90: 417–427.
- Kawai, T., and S. Akira. 2010. The role of pattern-recognition receptors in innate immunity: Update on Toll-like receptors. *Nature immunology* 11: 373–384.
- Junker, Y., S. Zeissig, S.J. Kim, D. Barisani, H. Wieser, D.A. Leffler, V. Zevallos, T.A. Libermann, S. Dillon, T.L. Freitag, C.P. Kelly, and D. Schuppan. 2012. Wheat amylase trypsin inhibitors drive intestinal inflammation via activation of toll-like receptor 4. Journal of Experimental Medicine 209: 2395–2408.
- Saruta, M., S.R. Targan, L. Mei, A.F. Ippoliti, K.D. Taylor, and J.I. Rotter. 2009. High-frequency haplotypes in the X chromosome locus TLR8 are associated with both CD and UC in females. *Inflammatory Bowel Diseases* 15: 321–327.
 Impellizzeri, D., R. Fusco, T. Genovese, M. Cordaro, R. D'Amico,
- Impellizzeri, D., R. Fusco, T. Genovese, M. Cordaro, R. D'Amico, A. Trovato Salinaro, M.L. Ontario, S. Modafferi, S. Cuzzocrea, R. Di Paola, V. Calabrese, and R. Siracusa. 2022. Coriolus versicolor downregulates TLR4/NF-kB signaling cascade in dinitrobenzenesulfonic acid-treated mice: A possible mechanism for the anticolitis effect. *Antioxidants (Basel)* 11: 406.
- Peritore, A.F., R. Siracusa, R. Fusco, E. Gugliandolo, R. D'Amico, M. Cordaro, R. Crupi, T. Genovese, D. Impellizzeri, S. Cuzzocrea, and R. Di Paola. 2020. Ultramicronized palmitoylethanolamide and paracetamol, a new association to relieve hyperalgesia and pain in a sciatic nerve injury model in rat. *International Journal* of Molecular Sciences 21: 3509.
 Impellizzeri, D., M. Campolo, R. Di Paola, G. Bruschetta, D. de
- Impellizzeri, D., M. Campolo, R. Di Paola, G. Bruschetta, D. de Stefano, E. Esposito, and S. Cuzzocrea. 2015. Ultramicronized

Tam, Coller, Prestidge and Bowen

palmitoylethanolamide reduces inflammation an a Th1-mediated model of colitis. *European Journal of Inflammation* 13: 14–31.

- Ungaro, R., M. Fukata, D. Hsu, Y. Hernandez, K. Breglio, A. Chen, R. Xu, J. Sotolongo, C. Espana, J. Zaias, G. Elson, L. Mayer, M. Kosco-Vilbois, and M.T. Abreu. 2009. A novel Toll-like receptor 4 antagonist antibody ameliorates inflammation but impairs mucosal healing in murine colitis. *American Journal of Physiology: Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology* 296: G1167–G1179.
 Brown, M., K.R. Hughes, S. Moossavi, A. Robins, and Y.R.
- Brown, M., K.R. Hughes, S. Moossavi, A. Robins, and Y.R. Mahida. 2014. Toll-like receptor expression in crypt epithelial cells, putative stem cells and intestinal myofibroblasts isolated from controls and patients with inflammatory bowel disease. *Clinical and Experimental Immunology* 178: 28–39.
- cal and Experimental Immunology 178: 28–39.
 Yang, K., XJ. Zhang, L.J. Cao, X.H. Liu, Z.H. Liu, X.Q. Wang, Q.J. Chen, L. Lu, W.F. Shen, and Y. Liu. 2014. Toll-like receptor 4 mediates inflammatory cytokine secretion in smooth muscle cells induced by oxidized low-density lipoprotein. *PLoS ONE* 9: e95935.
 Eaden, J.A., K.R. Abrams, and J.F. Mayberry. 2001. The risk of
- Eaden, J.A., K.R. Abrams, and J.F. Mayberry. 2001. The risk of colorectal cancer in ulcerative colitis: A meta-analysis. *Gut* 48: 526–535.
- Canavan, C., K.R. Abrams, and J. Mayberry. 2006. Meta-analysis: Colorectal and small bowel cancer risk in patients with Crohn's disease. *Alimentary pharmacology & therapeutics* 23: 1097–1104.
- Ong, Z.Y., R.J. Gibson, J.M. Bowen, A.M. Stringer, J.M. Darby, R.M. Logan, A.S. Yeoh, and D.M. Keefe. 2010. Pro-inflammatory cytokines play a key role in the development of radiotherapyinduced eastrointestinal mucositis. *Radiation Oncolory* 5: 22.
- induced gastrointestinal mucositis. *Radiation Oncology* 5: 22.
 Sonis, S.T. 2004. The pathobiology of mucositis. *Nature Reviews: Cancer* 4: 277–284.
- Wardill, H.R., R.J. Gibson, Y.Z.A. Van Sebille, K.R. Secombe, J.K. Coller, I.A. White, J. Manavis, M.R. Hutchinson, V. Staikopoulos, R.M. Logan, and J.M. Bowen. 2016. Irinotecan-induced gastrointestinal dysfunction and pain are mediated by common TLR4-dependent mechanisms. *Molecular Cancer Therapeutics* 15: 1376–1386.
 Sha, T., M. Sunamoto, T. Kitzazki, J. Sato, M. Ii, and Y. Iizawa.
- Sha, T., M. Sunamoto, T. Kitazaki, J. Sato, M. Ii, and Y. Iizawa. 2007. Therapeutic effects of TAK-242, a novel selective Toll-like receptor 4 signal transduction inhibitor, in mouse endotoxin shock model. *European Journal of Pharmacolnes* 771: 231–230.
- European Journal of Pharmacology 571: 231–239.
 Samarpita, S., J.Y. Kim, M.K. Rasool, and K.S. Kim. 2020. Investigation of toll-like receptor (TLR) 4 inhibitor TAK-242 as a new potential anti-rheumatoid arthritis drug. Arthritis Research & Therapy 22: 16.
- Ii, M., N. Matsunaga, K. Hazeki, K. Nakamura, K. Takashima, T. Seya, O. Hazeki, T. Kitazaki, and Y. Iizawa. 2006. A novel cyclohexene derivative, ethyl (6R)-6-[N-(2-Chloro-4-fluorophenyl) sulfamoyl]cyclohex-1-ene-1-carboxylate (TAK-242), selectively inhibits toll-like receptor 4-mediated cytokine production through suppression of intracellular signaling. *Molecular pharmacology* 69: 1288–1295.
- Rice, T.W., A.P. Wheeler, G.R. Bernard, J.L. Vincent, D.C. Angus, N. Aikawa, I. Demeyer, S. Sainati, N. Amlot, C. Cao, M. Ii, H. Matsuda, K. Mouri, and J. Cohen. 2010. A randomized, doubleblind, placebo-controlled trial of TAK-242 for the treatment of severe sepsis. *Critical care medicine* 38: 1685–1694.
- Piazza, M., L. Yu, A. Teghanemt, T. Gioannini, J. Weiss, and F. Peri. 2009. Evidence of a specific interaction between new synthetic antisepsis agents and CD14. *Biochemistry* 48: 12337–12344.

- Huggins, C., S. Pearce, F. Peri, F. Neumann, G. Cockerill, and G. Pirianov. 2015. A novel small molecule TLR4 antagonist (IAXO-102) negatively regulates non-hematopoietic toll like receptor 4 signalling and inhibits aortic aneurysms development. *Atherosclerosis* 242: 563–570.
- Guabiraba, R., A.G. Besnard, G.B. Menezes, T. Secher, M.S. Jabir, S.S. Amaral, H. Braun, R.C.P. Lima-Junior, R.A. Ribeiro, F.Q. Cunha, M.M. Teixeira, R. Beyaert, G.J. Graham, and F.Y. Liew. 2014. IL-33 targeting attenuates intestinal mucositis and enhances effective tumor chemotherapy in mice. *Mucosal Immunology* 7: 1079–1093.
- Howarth, G.S., C.J. Xian, and L.C. Read. 1998. Insulin-like growth factor-I partially attenuates colonic damage in rats with experimental colitis induced by oral dextran sulphate sodium. *Scandinavian Journal of Gastroenterology* 33: 180–190.
- Keefe, D.M., J. Brealey, G.J. Goland, and A.G. Cummins. 2000. Chemotherapy for cancer causes apoptosis that precedes hypoplasia in crypts of the small intestine in humans. *Gut* 47: 632–637.
- Koressaar, T., and M. Remm. 2007. Enhancements and modifications of primer design program Primer3. *Bioinformatics* (Oxford, England) 23: 1289–1291.
- Untergasser, A., I. Cutcutache, T. Koressaar, J. Ye, B.C. Faircloth, M. Remm, and S.G. Rozen. 2012. Primer3–new capabilities and interfaces. *Nucleic Acids Research* 40: e115.
 Livak, K.J., and T.D. Schmittgen. 2001. Analysis of relative gene
- Livak, K.J., and T.D. Schmittgen. 2001. Analysis of relative gene expression data using real-time quantitative PCR and the 2(-Delta Delta C(T)) Method. *Methods (San Diego, Calif)* 25: 402–408.
- Abreu, M.T., P. Vora, E. Faure, L.S. Thomas, E.T. Arnold, and M. Arditi. 2001. Decreased expression of Toll-like receptor-4 and MD-2 correlates with intestinal epithelial cell protection against dysregulated proinflammatory gene expression in response to bacterial lipopolysaccharide. *Journal of Immunology* 167: 1609–1616.
- 33. Fort, M.M., A. Mozaffarian, A.G. Stöver, J.D.S. Correia, D.A. Johnson, R.T. Crane, R.J. Ulevitch, D.H. Persing, H. Bielefeldt-Ohmann, P. Probst, E. Jeffery, S.P. Fling and R.M. Hershberg. 2005. A synthetic TLR4 antagonist has anti-inflammatory effects in two murine models of inflammatory bowel disease. *The Journal of Immunology* 174: 6416.
- Ono, Y., Y. Maejima, M. Saito, K. Sakamoto, S. Horita, K. Shimomura, S. Inoue, and J. Kotani. 2020. TAK-242, a specific inhibitor of Toll-like receptor 4 signalling, prevents endotoxemia-induced skeletal muscle wasting in mice. *Science and Reports* 10: 694.
- Udden, S.M.N., S. Waliullah, M. Harris and H. Zaki. 2017. The ex vivo colon organ culture and its use in antimicrobial host defense studies. *Journal of Visualized Experiments* 55347.
 Kawashima, R., YI. Kawamura, T. Oshio, A. Son, M. Yamazaki,
- 36. Kawashima, R., Y.I. Kawamura, T. Oshio, A. Son, M. Yamazaki, T. Hagiwara, T. Okada, K. Inagaki-Ohara, P. Wu, S. Szak, Y.J. Kawamura, F. Konishi, O. Miyake, H. Yano, Y. Saito, L.C. Burkly, and T. Dohi. 2011. Interleukin-13 damages intestinal mucosa via TWEAK and Fn14 in mice—a pathway associated with ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterology* 141: 2119-2129.e8.
- d'Hennezel, E., S. Abubucker, L.O. Murphy and T.W. Cullen. 2017. Total lipopolysaccharide from the human gut microbiome silences toll-like receptor signaling. *mSystems* 2:e00046-e00017.

Publisher's Note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

Cancer Chemotherapy and Pharmacology https://doi.org/10.1007/s00280-022-04463-x

ORIGINAL ARTICLE



Effects of a novel toll-like receptor 4 antagonist IAXO-102 in a murine model of chemotherapy-induced gastrointestinal toxicity

Janine S. Y. Tam¹ · Elise E. Crame¹ · Aurelia S. Elz² · Janet K. Coller³ · Anthony Wignall² · Clive A. Prestidge^{2,4} · Joanne M. Bowen¹

Received: 13 April 2022 / Accepted: 3 August 2022 © The Author(s) 2022

Abstract

Introduction Gastrointestinal mucositis (GIM) is a side effect of high-dose irinotecan (CPT-11), causing debilitating symptoms that are often poorly managed. The role of TLR4 in the development of GIM has been clearly demonstrated. We, therefore, aimed to investigate the potential of the TLR4 antagonist, IAXO-102, to attenuate gastrointestinal inflammation as well as supress tumour activity in a colorectal-tumour-bearing mouse model of GIM induced by CPT-11.

Methods 24 C57BL/6 mice received a vehicle, daily i.p. IAXO-102 (3 mg/kg), i.p. CPT-11 (270 mg/kg) or a combination of CPT-11 and IAXO-102. GIM was assessed using validated toxicity markers. At 72 h, colon and tumour tissue were collected and examined for histopathological changes and RT-PCR for genes of interest; TLR4, MD-2, CD-14, MyD88, IL-6, IL-6R, CXCL2, CXCR1, and CXCR2.

Results IAXO-102 prevented diarrhoea in mice treated with CPT-11. Tumour volume in IAXO-102-treated mice was lower compared to vehicle at 48 h (P < 0.05). There were no differences observed in colon and tumour weights between the treatment groups. Mice who received the combination treatment had improved tissue injury score (P < 0.05) in the colon but did not show any improvements in cell proliferation or apoptotic rate. Expression of all genes was similar across all treatment groups in the tumour (P > 0.05). In the colon, there was a difference in transcript expression in vehicle vs. IAXO-102 (P < 0.05) and CPT-11 vs. combination (P < 0.01) in MD-2 and IL-6R, respectively.

Conclusion IAXO-102 was able to attenuate symptomatic parameters of GIM induced by CPT-11 as well as reduce tissue injury in the colon. However, there was no effect on cell proliferation and apoptosis. As such, TLR4 activation plays a partial role in GIM development but further research is required to understand the specific inflammatory signals underpinning tissue-level changes.

Keywords Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) · TLR4 antagonist · Gastrointestinal mucositis · CPT-11 · Tumour · MC-38 cells

Introduction

Janine S. Y. Tam shuyiejanine.tam@adelaide.edu.au

Published online: 12 August 2022

Gastrointestinal mucositis (GIM) is a difficult to manage complication of cancer treatment characterised by inflammation of the mucosa of the intestinal tract that leads to immunological, functional, and structural changes [1]. It is a common side effect of high-dose irinotecan (CPT-11) and remains one of the most debilitating side effects of cancer treatment despite decades of research. GIM has also been known to cause other symptoms such as pain, nausea, vomiting and diarrhoea [2]. These symptoms significantly reduce patient quality of life, as well as survival, as GIM can negatively impact tolerance of chemotherapy which leads to discontinuation or de-escalation of treatment.

Springer

¹ Discipline of Physiology, School of Biomedicine, University of Adelaide, Adelaide, SA 5005, Australia

² Clinical and Health Sciences, University of South Australia, Adelaide, SA, Australia

³ Discipline of Pharmacology, School of Biomedicine, University of Adelaide, Adelaide, SA, Australia

⁴ ARC Centre of Excellence in Convergent Bio-Nano Science and Technology, VIC, Parkville, Australia

Cancer Chemotherapy and Pharmacology

The pathobiology of acute intestinal inflammation as seen in GIM following CPT-11 has been linked to the activation of innate immune receptor TLR4. In GIM, TLR4 activation upregulates pro-inflammatory cytokines TNF- α and IL-6 [1]. This occurs via a downstream signalling pathway whereby CPT-11 causes direct injury to the intestinal epithelial cells, allowing the luminal antigens to enter the lamina propria. Antigen-derived lipopolysaccharides (LPS), or endotoxins, then activate TLR4 expressed on the basal membrane of epithelial cells and mucosa-associated immune cells [3]. Subsequently, these interactions lead to inflammation and eventual ulceration. Ulceration then leads to enhanced translocation of luminal contents and increases the risk of bacteraemia in immunocompromised patients [3]. There has been previous research examining the role of TLR4 on the development of CPT-11-induced mucositis. However, to date there has been no consistency in the role of TLR4 in the development of CPT-11-induced GIM [4, 5]. A study by Boeing et al. reported that the colon of wild-type mice treated with CPT-11 displayed an increase in histoarchitecture loss, inflammatory infiltrate and the presence of cryptitis compared to the colon of vehicle treated mice [6]. Mice that are germ-free, thus lacking LPS signals are also protected from CPT-11 GI injury [7]. However, due to limitations of genetically modified animals in research translation, research efforts are now targeted at tailoring methods of inhibiting TLR4 pharmacologically to confirm its role in GIM.

Previous experiments have also shown that TLR4 expression by tumour cells can be a contributing factor that promotes tumour cell proliferation, survival, migration, and metastasis [8]. Research has shown that tumours activated the suppression of T-cell and natural killer cell activity, but when TLR4 was inhibited, this tumour-mediated suppression of T-cell and natural killer cells was prevented, which delaved tumour growth and increased survival of the tumourbearing mice [9]. Another study showed LPS stimulation of the TLR4/MD-2 complex can activate downstream signalling pathways that promotes the adhesiveness and metastatic capacity of colorectal cancer (CRC) cells [10]. These findings have shown the impact TLR4 has in CRC progression. While TLR4 activation can increase tumour growth and immunosuppression, it can also promote anti-tumour activity. For example, a study has shown that TLR4 expressed on dendritic cells plays an important role in promoting antitumour immune responses following chemotherapy [11].

Any treatment that modifies TLR4 signalling may have protective effects for the intestine while also increasing anti-tumour activity during chemotherapy. However, there has yet to be a specific TLR4 antagonist used in a tumourbearing preclinical model to investigate the impact on GIM and tumour growth simultaneously. IAXO is a highly specific ligand that interferes selectively with the TLR4 and its co-receptors MD-2 and CD-14. IAXO-102 has been

Deringer

investigated in experimental studies of abdominal aortic aneurysms to date displaying its ability to inhibit TLR4 and subsequent downstream effects in an inflammatory disease [12]. This study therefore aimed to investigate the potential of IAXO-102 to attenuate gastrointestinal inflammation as well as suppress tumour activity in a colorectal tumour-bearing mouse model of GIM induced by CPT-11.

Methods

Animal model and ethics

The study was approved by the University of Adelaide Animal Ethics Committee (M-2021–033) and complied with the National Health and Research Council Australia (Australia) Code of Practice for Animal Care in Research and Training (2013) [13]. Mice were group housed in ventilated cages (n = 3-6 mice/cage) with a 12 h light/dark cycle, while food and water were provided ad libitum.

Experimental design

All mice were on a C57BL/6 background. Female and male mice $(n_{\text{total}}=24)$ weighing between 15 and 25 g (6-13 weeks of age) were bred in the University of Adelaide Laboratory Animal Service (SA, Australia). Mice were subcutaneously transplanted in the right flank with 2×10^{6} cells/mL MC-38 cells, a murine colon adenocarcinoma cell line derived from C57BL/6 mice as previously published in Secombe et al. [14]. MC-38 cells were kindly provided by Associate Professor Michele Teng of the Cancer Immunoregulation and Immunotherapy Laboratory, QIMR Berghofer Medical Research Institute, Australia. When tumour growth reached approximately 0.2 cm³ the mice were treated with either of the following: 3 days of daily 3 mg/kg intraperitoneal (i.p.) dose of the TLR4 antagonist IAXO-102 (MedChemExpress, USA) in a diluent of 10% EtOH, 40% PEG400, 5% Tween-80 and 45% saline; a single 270 mg/kg i.p. dose of CPT-11 (kindly provided by Pharmacia/Pfizer, USA) prepared in a sorbitol/lactic acid buffer (45 mg/mL sorbitol/0.9 mg/mL lactic acid; pH 3.4; Sigma-Aldrich, USA); the combination of CPT-11 and IAXO-102; or sorbitol/lactic acid buffer only (vehicle mice) which acted as the control group. Equivalence in body weight and tumour size on the day of treatment was confirmed by ANOVA. Mice were randomly assigned to treatment groups and culled by cervical dislocation at 72 h after being anaesthetised using inhalation isoflurane (1 L/min O2 with 4% isofluorane). The study timeline is shown in Fig. 1A.



Fig.1 Experimental timeline and toxicity assessment. A Experimental timeline showing the sequence of events and treatment timepoints. B Percentage change in weight over 72 h. Data displayed as a mean \pm standard error of the mean (SEM) percentage weight change from baseline (0 h), n=6 per group. C Tumour volume over 72 h. Data displayed as a mean \pm SEM percentage change in tumour volume from baseline (0 h), n=6 per group. Symbols indicate sta-

tistical significance: vehicle group vs. IAXO-102 group: * P < 0.05; vehicle group vs. CPT-11 group: # P < 0.05, #### P < 0.001; vehicle group vs. combination group: ^^ P < 0.01, ^^^ P < 0.001; IAXO-102 group vs. CPT-11 group: ! P < 0.05, !! P < 0.001; !!!! P < 0.0001; IAXO-102 group vs. combination group: % P < 0.05, %% P < 0.01, %%% P < 0.001, %%% P < 0.001

Assessment of intestinal toxicity

Mice were weighed daily to track weight loss/gain. All mice were monitored twice daily for the presence of diarrhoea (scored as present or absent) and other toxicity parameters: ruffled coat, dehydration, hunched posture, rectal bleeding, and reluctance to move. Mice were killed if they displayed $\geq 15\%$ weight loss or significant distress and deterioration, in compliance with animal study ethical requirements.

Tissue preparation

The entire gastrointestinal tract from pyloric sphincter to rectum was dissected and flushed with chilled 1×phosphate buffered saline (PBS, pH 7.4, ThermoFisher Scientific, USA) to remove contents. The large intestine was weighed immediately after resection. Tumours were removed and weighed after skin and fat were dissected off. All weights were then represented as relative to body weight on the day of cull. Samples of colon (1 cm in length) and tumour were

Deringer

collected and (i) drop-fixed using 10% neutral buffered saline for processing and embedding into paraffin wax, or (ii) snap frozen in liquid nitrogen and stored at -80 °C for molecular analyses.

Histopathologic analysis

Haematoxylin and eosin (H&E) staining was performed on 5 µm sections of colon cut on a rotary microtome and mounted onto glass Menzel-Gläser Superfrost microscope slides (ThermoFisher Scientific). Slides were scanned using the NanoZoomer (Hamamatsu Photonics, Japan) and assessed with NanoZoomer Digital Pathology software. view2 (NDP.view2, Version 2.7.39) (Hamamatsu Photonics). The occurrence of eight histological criteria in the colon was examined to generate a total tissue injury score [15]. These criteria were disruption of brush border, architectural disruption, disruption of crypt cells, and infiltration of polymorphonuclear leukocytes cells, dilation of lymphatics and capillaries, oedema, reduction in goblet cell number and thickening of muscularis externa. Each parameter was scored as present = 1 or absent = 0 in a blinded fashion by two independent assessors (J.S.Y. Tam/A. Wignall). Concordance on all scores was confirmed between assessors.

Immunohistochemistry assessment of cellular markers of apoptosis and proliferation

Immunohistochemistry (IHC) was carried out on 5 µm sections of colon and tumour, cut on a rotary microtome and mounted onto FLEX IHC microscope slides (Agilent, USA). IHC analysis was performed for Ki67 (Abcam; #ab16667), a marker of proliferation and caspase-3 (Abcam; #ab4051), a marker of apoptosis. Changes in both parameters are validated markers for altered tissue kinetics and an excellent way to assess the subclinical severity of toxicity [16]. IHC analysis was performed using Agilent reagents on an automated machine (AutostainerPlus, Agilent) following standard protocols supplied by the manufacturer. Briefly, sections were deparaffinised in xylene and rehydrated through graded ethanols before undergoing heat-mediated antigen retrieval using an EDTA/Tris buffer (0.37 g/L EDTA, 1.21 g/L Tris; pH 9.0). Retrieval buffer was preheated to 65 °C using the Dako PT LINK (pretreatment module; Agilent; #PT101). Slides were immersed in the buffer, and the temperature was raised to 97 °C for 20 min. After returning to 65 °C, slides were removed and placed in the Agilent AutostainerPlus (Agilent; #AS480) and stained following manufacturer's guidelines. Negative controls had the primary antibodies omitted. Slides were scanned using the NanoZoomer (Hamamatsu Photonics) and assessed with NDP.view2 software (Hamamatsu Photonics). Cell proliferation data were represented as the percentage of positively stained cells relative to total

D Springer

cells in the intestinal crypts. Apoptosis was quantified by counting the number of positively stained cells for 15 crypts and the data were presented as average positively stained cells per crypt. Only well-oriented, non-oblique crypts were included for analysis. A scoring system of percentage area of cells stained brown in the tissue: 0-25%=0; 26-50%=1; 51-75%=2; 76-100%=3 was used to analyse the tumour tissue stained with Ki67 and caspase-3. Two blinded investigators (J.S.Y Tam/A. Wignall) independently scored each stained section and mean score from both investigators were calculated. Concordance was confirmed between investigators on all scoring results.

RT-PCR for markers of TLR4 signalling

RNA was isolated from snap frozen tumour and colonic tissue using the NucleoSpin® RNA Plus kit (Macherey-Nagel, Germany) following the manufacturer's protocol. RNA was quantified using a Synergy[™] Mx Monochromator-Based Multi-Mode Microplate Reader (BioTek, USA) and reverse transcribed using an iScript cDNA Synthesis Kit (Bio-Rad Laboratories, USA) according to the manufacturer's protocol. cDNA was quantified using a Synergy[™] Mx Monochromator-Based Multi-Mode Microplate Reader (BioTek) and diluted to a working concentration of 100 ng/µL in nuclease-free water. Expression of key markers of TLR4/ MD-2 downstream signalling pathway were investigated. Primers for genes of interest were designed using web-based primer design programme, PRIMER 3 (v. 0.4.0) and manufactured by Sigma-Aldrich (Table 1). Amplified transcripts were detected by SYBR Green (Qiagen Pty Ltd., Australia) in a Rotor-Gene Q Series Rotary Cycler (Qiagen Pty Ltd.).

Table 1 Mouse RT-PCR primer sequences designed by PRIMER 3 (v. 0.4.0)

TLR4	Forward: 5 '-CTC TGC CTT CAC TAC AGA GAC-3' Reverse: 5'-TGG ATG ATG TTG GCA GCA ATG-3'
MD-2	Forward: 5 '-GTC CGA TGG TCT TCC TGG CGA GT-3' Reverse: 5'-GCT TCT CAG ATT CAG TCA ATA TGG G-3'
CD-14	Forward: 5 '-GTC AGG AAC TCT GGC TTT GC-3' Reverse: 5'-GGC TTT TAC CCA CTG AAC CA-3'
IL-6	Forward: 5 '-AGT TGC CTT CTT GGG ACT GA-3' Reverse: 5'-TCC ACG ATT TCC CAG AGA AC-3'
IL-6R	Forward: 5 '-TGA ATG ATG ACC CCA GGC AC-3' Reverse: 5'-ACA CCC ATC CGC TCT CTA CT-3'
CXCR2	Forward: 5 '-GCA GAG GAT GGC CTA GTC AG-3' Reverse: 5'-TCC ACC TAC TCC CAT TCC TG-3'
CXCL1	Forward: 5 '-GGG TGA AGC CAC AAC AGA TT-3' Reverse: 5'-GCA GAC CAG CAT AGT GAG CA-3'
CXCL2	Forward: 5 '-GCA GAG GAT GGC CTA GTC AG-3' Reverse: 5'-TCC ACC TAC TCC CAT TCC TG-3'
β-actin	Forward: 5 '-CTC TTC CAG CCT TCC TTC CT-3' Reverse: 5'-AGC ACT GTG TTG GCG TAC AG-3'

All reactions were completed in triplicate including a nontemplate control to determine presence of contamination. The relative ratio of mRNA expression was calculated using $2^{\Delta Ct}$ method using β -actin as the normalising housekeeper gene [17]. β -actin has been shown to have stable expression levels across cell types and treatments [18].

Statistical analysis

Data was graphed and analysed using GraphPad Prism Software 9.0 (GraphPad® Software, San Diego, USA). A D'Agostino & Pearson normality tests were conducted to determine if data was parametric or non-parametric. A Kruskal–Wallis test with Dunn's multiple comparisons test was performed on non-parametric data to compare between the treatment groups. A two-way ANOVA with Tukey's multiple comparisons test was performed on parametric data to compare between the treatment groups. Any data point that had a value more than 3 times the standard deviation from the mean was excluded as an outlier. *P* values of < 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

Results

Mice treated with IAXO-102 were protected from CPT-11-induced GIM symptom of diarrhoea

Weight loss following CPT-11 treatment was most severe at 24 h in the combination group ($-4.90\% \pm 1.22\%$ vs baseline) (Fig. 1B). While the IAXO-102 group gained the most weight at 24 h ($2.28\% \pm 2.65\%$ vs baseline) and 48 h ($4.43\% \pm 4.95$ vs baseline). The weight loss in the combination group was different compared to the vehicle (P < 0.0001) at 24 h, and the IAXO-102 group at 24 h (P < 0.01) and 72 h (P < 0.05). While the CPT-11 group had a difference in weight compared to the IAXO-102 group at 72 h (P < 0.05).

CPT-11 caused diarrhoea in 50% of mice within 6 h of CPT-11 administration and 100% at 24 h (Table 2). However, IAXO-102 treatment attenuated diarrhoea of CPT-11 GIM as diarrhoea was prevented in mice in the combination group (Table 2). No diarrhoea was seen in any vehicle or IAXO-102 treated mice (data not presented).

 Table 2
 Toxicity symptoms over 72 h. Data presented as total number of animals (per time point). Toxicity parameters includes: ruffled coat, dehydration, hunched posture, rectal bleeding and reluctance to move

IAXO slowed colorectal tumour growth

Tumours were measured daily and expressed as a change in volume from the day of CPT-11 injection. From 24 to 72 h, tumour volume of the vehicle group was higher compared to the CPT-11 group (24 h: P < 0.05; 48 and 72 h: P < 0.0001) and combination group (24 h: P < 0.01; 48 and 72 h: P < 0.0001) (Fig. 1C). Tumour volume of the IAXO-102 group was different at 48 h and 72 h compared to the vehicle group (48 h and 72 h: P < 0.05), the CPT-11 group (48 h: P < 0.05; 72 h: P < 0.05) and the combination group (48 h: P < 0.001; 72 h: P < 0.001) (Fig. 1C). There were no differences in tumour volume of the CPT-11 and combination group from 24 to 72 h (Fig. 1C).

There were no differences in colon and tumour weights of mice between treatment groups

There was no difference in colon wet weights between the treatment groups (Fig. 2A). There were also no differences observed in tumour weights between the treatment groups (Fig. 2B).

IAXO-102 protects against CPT-11-induced colonic histopathology independent of cell death and turnover

Representative H & E images (Fig. 3A) show minimal damage in vehicle, IAXO-102 and combination groups. CPT-11 treatment caused epithelial disruption (black arrow) and inflammatory infiltrate (black circle). Histopathological analysis (Fig. 3D) showed that combination treated mice were protected against CPT-11-induced mucosal tissue injury in the colon, with a lower histopathological score compared to the CPT-11 group (P < 0.05). The IAXO-102 group also had a difference in tissue injury score compared to the CPT-11 group (P < 0.01). There were no other differences observed between the groups.

Representative images show Ki67 positive cells (stained brown, Fig. 3B). Analysis of the Ki67 images (Fig. 3E) showed that the CPT-11 group had a decrease in proliferating cells compared to the vehicle and IAXO-102 groups (P < 0.01). The combination group also had a lower number of proliferating cells compared to the vehicle and IAXO-102 groups

Toxicity symptoms	CPT-11 (number of animals)			Combination (number of animals)				
~	6 h	24 h	48 h	72 h	6 h	24 h	48 h	72 h
Diarrhoea	5/6	6/6	0/6	0/6	0/6	0/6	0/6	0/6
Toxicity parameters	3/6	3/6	1/6	0/6	5/6	2/6	1/6	0/6
	Toxicity symptoms Diarrhoea Toxicity parameters	Toxicity symptoms CPT-1 (numb)/6 h Diarrhoea 5/6 Toxicity parameters 3/6	Toxicity symptoms CPT-11 (number of anima 6 h 24 h Diarrhoea 5/6 6/6 Toxicity parameters 3/6 3/6	Toxicity symptoms CPT-11 (number of animals) 6 h 24 h 48 h Diarrhoea 5/6 6/6 0/6 Toxicity parameters 3/6 3/6 1/6	Toxicity symptoms CPT-11 (number of animals) 6 h 24 h 48 h 72 h Diarrhoea 5/6 6/6 0/6 0/6 Toxicity parameters 3/6 3/6 1/6 0/6	Toxicity symptomsCPT-11 (number of animals)Combi (number 6 h 24 h 48 h 72 h 6 hDiarrhoea $5/6$ $6/6$ $0/6$ $0/6$ $0/6$ Toxicity parameters $3/6$ $3/6$ $1/6$ $0/6$ $5/6$	$\begin{tabular}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	$\begin{tabular}{ c c c c c c c } \hline Toxicity symptoms & $CPT-11$ (number of animals) $$ & $Combination$ (number of animals)$ & $$ & $$ & $$ & $$ & $$ & $$ & $$ &$

🖄 Springer



B 2 Tumour

Fig.2 Organ wet weight of all treatment groups. A Colon wet weights. B Tumour wet weights. All data displayed as a percentage of weight relative to body weight and lines represent group median,

n=5-6 per group. Symbols indicate statistical significance: IAXO-102 vs. CPT-11: ! P < 0.05

(P < 0.05). There were no differences observed between the other groups.

Representative images of caspase-3 positive cells in the colonic crypts are shown (red arrow, Fig. 3C). Analysis of the caspase-3 images (Fig. 3F) showed that the CPT-11 (P<0.05) and combination (P<0.01) groups had a higher apoptotic rate compared to the vehicle group. There were no other differences observed between the groups.

Tumours in mice treated with CPT-11 had a higher apoptotic score compared to mice treated with vehicle

A scoring system of pertcentage area of cells stained brown in the tissue: $0 = \le 25\%$; 1 = 26-50%; 2 = 51-75%; $3 \ge 76\%$ was used to analyse the tumour tissue stained for Ki67 and caspase-3.

Representative immunostaining images of proliferating cells (Ki67 positive cells stained brown) in tumour tissue (Fig. 4A) revealed no differences in scores for positively stained proliferating cells between the groups (Fig. 4C).

Representative immunostaining images of apoptotic cells (caspase-3 positive cells stained brown) in tumour tissue (Fig. 4B) revealed that the CPT-11 group had a higher score for positively stained apoptotic cells compared to the vehicle group (P < 0.01) (Fig. 4D). There were no other differences observed between the other groups (Fig. 4D).

Deringer

Effect of IAXO-102 treatment on gene expression in mouse colonic tissue

There was no change in transcript levels between treatment groups for **TLR4** (Fig. 5A), **CD-14** (Fig. 5C), and **CXCR2** (Fig. 5E). A difference was observed in **MD-2** transcript levels between vehicle and IAXO-102 groups (P < 0.05); no other differences were observed between the groups (Fig. 5B). A difference was also observed in **IL-6R** transcript levels between CPT-11 and combination groups (P < 0.01); no other differences were observed between the groups (Fig. 5D). The transcript expression of IL-6, CXCL1 and CXCR1 were investigated in the colon but there was no expression in any of the treatment groups.

Effect of IAXO-102 treatment on gene expression in mouse tumour tissue

Levels of transcript expression in the tumour tissue of all the groups were also analysed. There was no change in transcript levels across any groups in any of the genes of interest; **TLR4** (Fig. 6A); **MD-2** (Fig. 6B); **CD-14** (Fig. 6C); **IL-6** (Fig. 6D); **IL-6R** (Fig. 6E); **CXCL2** (Fig. 6F); **CXCR1** (Fig. 6G); **CXCR2** (Fig. 6H).



Fig.3 H&E and IHC staining results in the colon. A Representative H & E images showing epithelial disruption (black arrow) and inflammatory infiltrate (black circle). Scale bars, 500 µm. 40×original magnification. B Representative immunostaining of Ki67 cells in colonic crypts. Proliferating cells are stained brown. Scale bars, 500 µm. 40×original magnification. C Representative immunostaining of caspase-3 cells in colonic crypts. Apoptotic cells are stained brown (red arrow). Scale bars, 250 µm. 40×original magnification. D Histopathological tissue injury scores in the colon of mice. Data

Discussion

Inflammation of the mucosa of the intestinal tract during cancer treatment is known as GIM and is most severe during high-dose chemotherapy. TLR4 signalling has been presented as median, n=6 per group. E Percentage of Ki67 positively stained cells in the colonic crypts. Data presented as median, n=6 per group. F Number of caspase-3 positively stained cells in the colonic crypts. Data presented as median, n=5-6 per group. Symbols indicate statistical significance: vehicle vs. CPT-11: # P < 0.05, ## P < 0.05; vehicle vs. combination: $^{\circ}P < 0.05$; $^{\circ}P < 0.01$; IAXO-102 vs. combination: $^{\circ}P < 0.05$; CPT-11 vs. combination: $^{\circ}P < 0.05$

strongly implicated in the development and treatment of CRC and GIM through its regulation of inflammation. This study explored how interruption of TLR4 signalling using a pharmacological intervention modulates these outcomes. To exclude any influence of sex on the results, we also did

Deringer



Fig.4 IHC staining results in the tumour. A Representative immunostaining of Ki67 cells in tumour tissue. Proliferating cells are stained brown. Scale bars, 500 µm. 40×original magnification. B Representative immunostaining of caspase-3 cells in tumour tissue. Apoptotic cells are stained brown. Scale bars, 500 µm. 40×original

a sub-analysis and found that male and female mice had equivalent body weight change, diarrhoea incidence and tumour growth.

It was found that the TLR4 antagonist IAXO-102 was able to prevent diarrhoea in mice treated with CPT-11. The dose and schedule of IAXO-102 was equivalent to previous work that found protection against inflammation was associated with downregulation of TLR4 protein expression [12]. Diarrhoea reduction was associated with improved histopathological scores, indicating retention of colonic morphology and subsequent function. Work by others have shown similar protective effects using non-specific TLR4 antagonists. For example, a study by Fakiha et al. reported that

magnification. C Analysis and scoring of tumour tissue stained with Ki67. Data presented as median, n=5-6 per group. D Analysis and scoring of tumour tissue stained with Caspase-3. Data presented as median, n=5-6 per group. Symbols indicate statistical significance: vehicle vs. CPT-11: ## P < 0.01

amitriptyline was able to prevent CPT-11-induced diarrhoea and colonic apoptosis in rats but did not see any protective effects in histological architecture in the intestinal tract [19]. Although not using a TLR4 antagonist, a study by Wardill et al. found that TLR4 knock-out mice were protected against CPT-11-induced mucosal tissue injury in the small intestine and also displayed a reduction in CPT-11-induced diarrhoea [5]. Another study has also shown that pharmacological inhibition of TLR4 was able to reduce disease activity and prevent morphological damage in an inflamed colon [20]. In contrast, a study using tumour-bearing rats reported that naloxone did not improve GIM following CPT-11 treatment. The naloxone also did not improve any weight loss and even



Fig.5 Transcript expression in the colon. A TLR4, B MD-2, C CD-14, D IL-6R, and E CXCR2 from colonic tissue relative to the housekeeper β -actin. Data are presented as median, n=3-6 per

increased tumour growth in the rats [21]. Collectively this provides evidence that targeting TLR4 signalling interferes with development of GIM and warrants further investigation.

The mechanisms by which TLR4 inhibition protects colonic tissue and prevents diarrhoea was then further investigated using well-established tissue markers. The typical markers of CPT-11-induced injury, apoptosis and reduced proliferation of crypt epithelial cells [16], were not significantly affected by IAXO-102. The lack of measurable changes may be due to the kinetics of cell death and halting of the cell cycle following chemotherapy exposure. Previous studies have shown that apoptosis may be an early indicator of intestinal damage with rates peaking at 6 h after administration of CPT-11 [5, 19]. Although slightly slower than apoptosis, halting of the cell cycle and reduced proliferation is known to peak between 24 and 48 h after exposure to chemotherapy [19, 22, 23]. Collectively, this may account for the lack of difference between the CPT-11 and combination groups where tissue was collected at 72 h. Conversely, this lack in difference may also suggest that TLR4 downstream signalling may not play a major role in apoptosis seen

group. Symbols indicate statistical significance: vehicle vs. IAXO-102: *P <0.05; CPT-11 vs. combination: \$\$ P <0.01

in GIM. However, early time points coinciding with maximal protection from diarrhoea such as 24 h would need to be investigated to confirm both possibilities as it was observed in previous studies that apoptosis was decreased after 6 h in the colon [5, 19].

TLR4 signalling in the colon has been long associated with inflammatory conditions. As such, we next investigated TLR4-related transcripts known to play key roles in inflammatory responses. There were no differences in transcript expression of TLR4 and CD-14 in the colon between the groups. However, there was a decrease in expression of the co-receptor MD-2 in the colon of the IAXO-102 group compared to the vehicle group. These results are unexpected as previous studies have found increased TLR4 expression in the colon following chemotherapy [24, 25]. IL-6R and CXCR2 are both receptors associated with pro-inflammatory cytokines which are upregulated during inflammation [26, 27]. There was no difference between the groups in levels of CXCR2 expression, but a more interesting observation was the effect of the combination treatment on the levels of IL-6R transcript expression in the colon. A decrease in

Springer



Fig.6 Transcript expression in the tumour. A TLR4, B MD-2, C CD-14, D IL-6, E IL-6R, F CXCL2, G CXCR1 and H CXCR2 from tumour tissue relative to the housekeeper β -actin. Data are presented as median, n=4-6 per group

IL-6R levels was observed in the colon of the combination group compared to the CPT-11 group, which may indicate a mechanism by which IAXO is protective. IL-6 has been extensively studied in chemotherapy-induced GIM [27, 28] and in TLR4 knock-out mice lack an IL-6 response [5, 29]. Collectively, this eludes to IAXO–102 protecting against GIM through TLR4-depedent IL-6 regulation.

We also wanted to test whether TLR4 antagonism modulated CRC tumour growth and response to CPT-11 in our model. In the current study, IAXO-102 treatment alone led to a lower tumour volume compared to the vehicle group. A study by Pastille et al. has reported similar findings. They observed that by inhibiting TLR4 with an antagonist during intestinal inflammation, the development and progression of colonic tumours was significantly reduced compared to control mice [30]. They also observed a decrease in infiltration of pro-inflammatory cells and cytokines compared to control mice [30]. CPT-11 prevented tumour growth equally well in both groups. Based on the findings in the IAXO-102-alone group, it was expected that the combination group would have significant reduction in tumours compared to CPT-11 alone, but this was not observed. As such, there are clearly different roles for TLR4 during the development of tumours, compared to response to chemotherapy in our model. This is supported by other work showing conflicting roles of TLR4 in tumour response to cancer treatment [19, 21].

To explore the effect of TLR4 antagonsim on CRC tumours further, markers of cell proliferation and cell death were examined in all tumours at 72 h. Regarding

levels of proliferation in the tumour, there were no differences between any of the groups, as such, the ability of IAXO-102 to decrease tumour growth is not attributable to increased cell turnover. As for levels of apoptosis, only the CPT-11 group had an increase in apoptosis levels compared to vehicle group. However, the results observed in both the proliferation and apoptosis scores were quite variable, which may be due to the heterogeneity of the tumour itself [31]. Consistent with the lack of significant effect of TLR4 antagonism on cell turnover, we were also unable to confirm any changes in inflammatory targets between the groups. Depending on where the tumour was examined, there may be differences in cellular morphology, gene expression, metabolism, and proliferation. This may be what caused the variability observed in the results and may have also affected the targeted treatments on these tumours.

While this is the first study to explore the specific TLR4 antagonist, IAXO–102, for its ability to protect against GIM in a CRC mouse model, there were limitations to the final interpretation of our findings. Statistical significance was difficult to establish in the RT-PCR analysis due to issues with the quality of cDNA which did not amplify the target genes as well as the housekeeper. Therefore, these results and numbers were not included in the analysis causing a decrease in sample size which led to difficulty in determining significance in the results. Whilst the advantages of using a tumour-bearing model means potentially more rapid translation into the clinical context, we need to also be mindful that tumours do create a systemic effect on the mice. So future studies could be undertaken in non-tumour-bearing mice with this compound to explore any other impacts.

Given IAXO-102 is a novel compound with inhibitory actions on TLR4, it would be important to look at any late side effects of IAXO-102 on the immune system that could be explored in future studies. Future work to confirm these findings will also need to include additional time points of tissue collection to look for changes coinciding with peak diarrhoea and weight change, as well as allowing longer growth trajectory of the tumours. Another limitation that needs to be noted in this study is that the diluent for IAXO-102 was not used as a vehicle. Components of the diluent included PEG and ethanol which may have impacted the results. However, the diluent for CPT-11 was prioritised as it was determined to be the more toxic diluent compared to the IAXO-102 diluent. Although the diluents used to reconstitute IAXO-102 can cause toxicity, it is only at high concentrations for extended periods of time [32-34]. These diluents have also been diluted with 45% saline solution which would decrease the concentration and, therefore, toxicity.

Conclusion

In conclusion, the results demonstrated that IAXO-102 was able to attenuate CPT-11-induced diarrhoea as well as reduce tissue injury in the colon without impacting tumour response. However, given that there was no measurable impact on apoptosis or proliferation in either the colon or tumour, alternative mechanisms must account for these observations. Our work points to a downstream role for IL-6 in mediating the protective effects of IAXO-102, whereas other inflammatory markers were not significantly altered. Research efforts can therefore be shifted towards targeting IL-6R to understand its relationship with inflammation and apoptosis within the GIT.

Acknowledgements The authors would like to thank Adelaide Microscopy, University of Adelaide, for the use of their NanoZoomer 2.0-HT slide scanner.

Author contributions: All authors contributed to the study conception and design. Material preparation, data collection and analysis were performed by Shu Yie Janine Tam. The first draft of the manuscript was written by Shu Yie Janine Tam and all authors commented on previous versions of the manuscript. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

Funding Open Access funding enabled and organized by CAUL and its Member Institutions. The authors declare that no funds, grants, or other support were received during the preparation of this manuscript.

Declarations

Conflict of interest The authors have no relevant financial or non-financial interests to disclose.

Ethical approval The study was approved by the University of Adelaide Animal Ethics Committee and complied with the National Health and Research Council Australia Code of Practice for Animal Care in Research and Training (2013).

Open Access This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons licence, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this licence, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0.

References

- Cario E (2016) Toll-like receptors in the pathogenesis of chemotherapy-induced gastrointestinal toxicity. Curr Opin Support Palliat Care 10:157–164. https://doi.org/10.1097/spc.000000000 000202
- Keefe DM (2007) Intestinal mucositis: mechanisms and management. Curr Opin Oncol 19:323–327. https://doi.org/10.1097/CCO. 0b013e3281214412
- Sonis ST (2004) The pathobiology of mucositis. Nat Rev Cancer 4:277–284. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrc1318
- 4. Wong DVT, Holanda RBF, Cajado AG, Bandeira AM, Pereira JFB, Amorim JO, Torres CS, Ferreira LMM, Lopes MHS, Oliveira RTG, Pereira AF, Sant'Ana RO, Arruda LMA, Ribeiro-Júnior HL, Pinheiro RF, Almeida PRC, Carvalho RF, Chaves FF, Rocha-Filho DR, Cunha FQ, Lima-Júnior RCP (2021) TLR4 deficiency upregulates TLR9 expression and enhances irinotecan-related intestinal mucositis and late-onset diarrhoea. Br J Pharmacol 178:4193–4209. https://doi.org/10.1111/bph.15609
- Wardill HR, Gibson RJ, Van Sebille YZA, Secombe KR, Coller JK, White IA, Manavis J, Hutchinson MR, Staikopoulos V, Logan RM, Bowen JM (2016) Irinotecan-induced gastrointestinal dysfunction and pain are mediated by common TLR4-dependent mechanisms. Mol Cancer Ther 15:1376–1386. https://doi.org/ 10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-15-0990
- Boeing T, Gois MB, de Souza P, Somensi LB, Sant'Ana DDMG, da Silva LM (2021) Irinotecan-induced intestinal mucositis in mice: a histopathological study. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol 87:327–336. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00280-020-04186-x
 Pedroso SHSP, Vieira AT, Bastos RW, Oliveira JS, Cartelle CT,
- Pedroso SHSP, Vieira AT, Bastos RW, Oliveira JS, Cartelle CT, Arantes RME, Soares PMG, Generoso SV, Cardoso VN, Teixeira MM, Nicoli JR, Martins FS (2015) Evaluation of mucositis induced by irinotecan after microbial colonization in germ-free mice. Microbiology 161:1950–1960. https://doi.org/10.1099/ mic.0.000149

🙆 Springer

- Mai CW, Kang YB, Pichika MR (2013) Should a toll-like receptor 4 (TLR-4) agonist or antagonist be designed to treat cancer? TLR-4: its expression and effects in the ten most common cancers. Oneo Targets Ther 6:1573–1587. https://doi.org/10.2147/ott. s50838
- Huang B, Zhao J, Li H, He K-L, Chen Y, Chen S-H, Mayer L, Unkeless JC, Xiong H (2005) Toll-like receptors on tumor cells facilitate evasion of immune surveillance. Cancer Res 65:5009– 5014. https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.can-05-0784
- Hsu RYC, Chan CHF, Spicer JD, Rousseau MC, Giannias B, Rousseau S, Ferri LE (2011) LPS-induced TLR4 signaling in human colorectal cancer cells increases betal integrin-mediated cell adhesion and liver metastasis. Cancer Res 71:1989–1998. https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.can-10-2833
- Fang H, Ang B, Xu X, Huang X, Wu Y, Sun Y, Wang W, Li N, Cao X, Wan T (2014) TLR4 is essential for dendritic cell activation and anti-tumor T-cell response enhancement by DAMPs released from chemically stressed cancer cells. Cell Mol Immunol 11:150–159. https://doi.org/10.1038/cmi.2013.59
- Huggins C, Pearce S, Peri F, Neumann F, Cockerill G, Pirianov G (2015) A novel small molecule TLR4 antagonist (IAXO-102) negatively regulates non-hematopoietic toll like receptor 4 signalling and inhibits aortic aneurysms development. Atherosclerosis 242:563–570. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2015.08. 010
- National Health and Medical Research Council (2013) Australian code for the care and use of animals for scientific purposes, 8th edn. National Health and Medical Research Council, Canberra
- Secombe KR, Crame EE, Tam JSY, Wardill HR, Gibson RJ, Coller JK, Bowen JM (2021) Intestinal toll-like receptor 4 knockout alters the functional capacity of the gut microbiome following irinotecan treatment. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol. https://doi. org/10.1007/s00280-021-04382-3
- Howarth GS, Francis GL, Cool JC, Xu X, Byard RW, Read LC (1996) Milk growth factors enriched from cheese whey ameliorate intestinal damage by methotrexate when administered orally to rats. J Nutr 126:2519–2530
- Keefe DM, Brealey J, Goland GJ, Cummins AG (2000) Chemotherapy for cancer causes apoptosis that precedes hypoplasia in crypts of the small intestine in humans. Gut 47:632–637. https:// doi.org/10.1136/gut.47.5.632
- Livak KJ, Schmittgen TD (2001) Analysis of relative gene expression data using real-time quantitative PCR and the 2(-Delta Delta C(T)) method. Methods 25:402–408. https://doi.org/10.1006/meth.2001.1262
- Sikand K, Singh J, Ebron JS, Shukla GC (2012) Housekeeping gene selection advisory: glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase (GAPDH) and β-actin are targets of miR-644a. PLoS ONE 7:e47510. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0047510
- Fakiha K, Coller JK, Logan RM, Gibson RJ, Bowen JM (2019) Amitriptyline prevents CPT-11-induced early-onset diarrhea and colonic apoptosis without reducing overall gastrointestinal damage in a rat model of mucositis. Support Care Cancer 27:2313– 2320. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00520-018-4511-8
- Fort MM, Mozaffarian A, Stover AG, Correia Jda S, Johnson DA, Crane RT, Ulevitch RJ, Persing DH, Bielefeldt-Ohmann H, Probst P, Jeffery E, Fling SP, Hershberg RM (2005) A synthetic TLR4 antagonist has anti-inflammatory effects in two murine models of inflammatory bowel disease. J Immunol 174:6416–6423
- Coller JK, Bowen JM, Ball IA, Wardill HR, van Sebille YZA, Stansborough RL, Lightwala Z, Wignall A, Shirren J, Secombe K, Gibson RJ (2017) Potential safety concerns of TLR4 antagonism with irinotecan: a preclinical observational report. Cancer

Chemother Pharmacol 79:431-434. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00280-016-3223-3

- Al-Dasooqi N, Bowen JM, Gibson RJ, Logan RM, Stringer AM, Keefe DM (2011) Irinotecan-induced alterations in intestinal cell kinetics and extracellular matrix component expression in the dark agouti rat. Int J Exp Pathol 92:357–365. https://doi.org/10.1111/j. 1365-2613.2011.00771.x
- Gibson RJ, Bowen JM, Alvarez E, Finnie J, Keefe DM (2007) Establishment of a single-dose irinotecan model of gastrointestinal mucositis. Chemotherapy 53:360–369. https://doi.org/10. 1159/000107458
- Gibson RJ, Coller JK, Wardill HR, Hutchinson MR, Smid S, Bowen JM (2016) Chemotherapy-induced gut toxicity and pain: involvement of TLRs. Support Care Cancer 24:2251–2258. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00520-015-3020-2
- Bowen J, Coller J, Hutchinson M, Gibson R (2012) 96. Expression of TLRs in the rat intestine following chemotherapy for cancer. Brain Behav Immun 26:27. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbi.2012.07. 120
- Ong ZY, Gibson RJ, Bowen JM, Stringer AM, Darby JM, Logan RM, Yeoh ASJ, Keefe DM (2010) Pro-inflammatory cytokines play a key role in the development of radiotherapy-induced gastrointestinal mucositis. Radiat Oncol 5:22. https://doi.org/10.1186/ 1748-717X-5-22
- Logan RM, Stringer AM, Bowen JM, Gibson RJ, Sonis ST, Keefe DM (2008) Serum levels of NFkappaB and pro-inflammatory cytokines following administration of mucotoxic drugs. Cancer Biol Ther 7:1139–1145. https://doi.org/10.4161/cbt.7.7.6207
- Li H-L, Lu L, Wang X-S, Qin L-Y, Wang P, Qiu S-P, Wu H, Huang F, Zhang B-B, Shi H-L, Wu X-J (2017) Alteration of gut microbiota and inflammatory cytokine/chemokine profiles in 5-fluorouracil induced intestinal mucositis. Front Cell Infect Microbiol 7:455. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcimb.2017.00455
- Khan S, Wardill HR, Bowen JM (2018) Role of toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4)-mediated interleukin-6 (IL-6) production in chemotherapy-induced mucositis. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol 82:31–37. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00280-018-3605-9
- Pastille E, Faßnacht T, Adamczyk A, Ngo Thi Phuong N, Buer J, Westendorf AM (2021) Inhibition of TLR4 signaling impedes tumor growth in colitis-associated colon cancer. Front Immunol 12:669747–669747. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2021.669747
- Fisher R, Pusztai L, Swanton C (2013) Cancer heterogeneity: implications for targeted therapeutics. Br J Cancer 108:479–485. https://doi.org/10.1038/bjc.2012.581
- Pellegrini G, Starkey Lewis PJ, Palmer L, Hetzel U, Goldring CE, Park BK, Kipar A, Williams DP (2013) Intraperitoneal administration of high doses of polyethylene glycol (PEG) causes hepatic subcapsular necrosis and low-grade peritonitis with a rise in hepatic biomarkers. Toxicology 314:262–266. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.tox.2013.06.003
- Varma RK, Kaushal R, Junnarkar AY, Thomas GP, Naidu MU, Singh PP, Tripathi RM, Shridhar DR (1985) Polysorbate 80: a pharmacological study. Arzneimittelforschung 35:804–808
- Tsibulsky VL, Amit Z (1993) Tolerance to effects of high doses of ethanol: 1. Lethal effects in mice. Pharmacol Biochem Behav 45:465–472. https://doi.org/10.1016/0091-3057(93)90266-v

Publisher's Note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

D Springer